PROJECT MANUAL

ANTELOPE VALLEY COMMUNITY COLLEGE Prop 39 Year 4 LED lighting and Exterior Replacement

Antelope Valley Community College Lancaster, California

Bid #AVC2017/2018-1 AVC Project #17-016/17-017

Construction Documents

July 21, 2017

ANTELOPE VALLEY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT BID AND CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

PROP 39 YEAR 4 LIGHTING AND EXTERIOR LIGHTING REPLACEMENT TABLE OF CONTENTS

Section	Document Description
Number	Table of Contents
	Table of Contents Certifications/Seals Page
	DSA Form 103 Statement of Structural Tests & Inspections
	Notice Calling for Bids Instructions for Bidders
	Bid Packages Scope Descriptions
00 24 13	Bid Time Project Schedule
00 31 13	Bid Proposal
00 41 00	Composite Unit Price Bid Proposal
00 43 22	Alternate Bid Items Proposal Form
	Pre-Bid Inquiry Form
00 43 36	Subcontractors List
00 45 10	Verification of Contractor and Subcontractors' DIR
00 10 10	Registration
00 45 13	Statement of Qualifications
	Non-Collusion Affidavit
00 45 26	Certificate of Workers Compensation Insurance
00 45 27	Drug-Free Workplace Certification
00 45 50	Community Workforce Agreement and Letter of Assent
00 52 00	Agreement
00 61 10	Bid Bond
	Performance Bond
00 61 14	Labor and Material Payment Bond
00 62 95	Asbestos and Other Hazardous Materials Certification
00 65 36	Guarantee Form
00 65 37	Contractor Certification of Subcontractor Claim
	General Conditions
00 73 00	Special Conditions
	CWA Subcontractor Summary
	Conditional Waiver and Release on Progress Payment
	Unconditional Waiver and Release on Progress
	Payment Conditional Waiver and Release on Final Payment
	Unconditional Waiver and Release on Final Payment
00 74 00	Community Workforce Agreement
01011	Work Scope Special Conditions
01028	Change Order Procedure
01040	Project Coordination
01045	Cutting and Patching
01050	Field Engineering
01210	Allowances
01230	Alternates

01300	Submittals
01310	Construction Schedule
01311	Schedules and Payments
01323	Construction Photographs
01400	Quality Control Services
01450	Contractor Quality Control
01500	Temporary Construction Facilities
01600	Materials and Equipment
01631	Products and Substitutions
01655	Product Handling
01700	Project Closeout
01740	Cleaning
02584	Underground Ducts and Utility Structures
260943	Addressable Fixture Lighting Controls
265000	Lighting

Antelone	\/allev	Community	College	District

CERTIFICATIONS/SEALS PAGE

Antelone	\/allev	Community	College	District

DSA - FORM 103 STATEMENT OF STRUCTURAL TESTS & INSPECTIONS

	\ / II	•	O 11	D:
Antelope	vallev	Community	College	District

NOTICE TO CONTRACTORS CALLING FOR BIDS

DISTRICT	ANTELOPE VALLEY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT
PROJECT DESCRIPTION	Prop 39 Year 4 LED Lighting and Exterior Lighting Replacement Bid #AVC2017/2018-1
LATEST TIME/DATE FOR SUBMISSION OF BID PROPOSALS	See Paragraph 3 below.
LOCATION FOR SUBMISSION OF BID PROPOSALS	ANTELOPE VALLEY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT 3041 West Ave K Lancaster, California 93536-5426 Building: Facilities Services Office/Room: FS102
LOCATION FOR OBTAINING BID AND CONTRACT DOCUMENTS	Bid and Contract Documents are available in electronic digital format by contacting the Construction Manager Ledesma & Meyer Construction Co. Inc. Attn: Jenny Johnson at jenniferi@lmcci.com

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that the above-named California Community College District, through its Board of Trustees ("the District") will accept Bid Proposals for the Contract for **Prop 39 Year 4 LED Lighting and Exterior Lighting Replacement** ("the Work" or "the Project"). Bid procedures are pursuant to the Uniform Public Construction Cost Accounting Act, Public Contract Code §22032.

- Submittal of Bid Proposals. All Bid Proposals shall be submitted at or prior to the date and time set forth above on forms furnished by the District in a sealed envelope envelopes bearing on the outside the Bidder's name and address along with the Project Name and an identification of the Bid Package for which the Bid Proposal is submitted.
- 2. The Project and the Project Scope. Work of this contract is comprised of: Year 4 LED upgrades which includes the installation of LED fixtures along with programming and identification and the Exterior Lighting upgrades which includes the demolition of existing poles, fixtures and concrete stands and providing new pull boxes, poles, fixtures, retro-fit kits, labeling and programming.

Project Construction Schedule: Notice to Proceed anticipated September 18, 2017

Project Duration: 185
Project Construction Estimate: \$TBD

3. <u>Multiple Prime Contractors Project Delivery</u>. The District will utilize a multiple prime contractor delivery method to complete Project construction. The District's Construction Manager ("CM") for Project construction is Ledesma & Meyer Construction Co., Inc. The District will award separate prime contracts for the scopes of Work necessary to complete the Project. The Contractors awarded a Contract for a Bid Package will be required to work at the Project Site that is shared by other Contractors, to cooperate with such other Contractors, and to coordinate their Bid Package work with the work of the other Bid Packages. The following are the Bid Packages for the Project:

Bid Package No.	Bid Package Description	Contractors' License	Bid Proposal Due Date and Time
22	Electrical	C10	1:00 PM Thursday, August 24, 2017

4. <u>Bid and Contract Documents</u>. The Bid and Contract are available to Bidders in electronic digital format. The District will not furnish or provide physical "hard" copies of any portion of the Bid or Contract Documents. A Bidder may, at its sole cost and expense, print physical "hard" copies of

- any portion of the Bid or Contract Documents for the Bidder's use.
- 5. <u>Documents Accompanying Bid Proposal</u>. Each Bid Proposal shall be accompanied by: (i) the required Bid Security; (ii) Subcontractors List; (iii) Non-Collusion Affidavit; (iv) Statement of Bidder's Qualifications; (v) Verification of Contractor and Subcontractor DIR Registration; and (vi) CWA Letter of Assent.
- 6. Prevailing Wage Rates. The Contractor and all Subcontractors shall pay not less than the applicable prevailing wage rate for the classification(s) of labor provided by their respective workers; prevailing wage rates are available for review at http://www.dir.ca.gov/dlsr/statistics research.html. During the Work, the Department of Industrial Relations ("DIR") will monitor compliance with prevailing wage rate requirements and enforce the Contractor's prevailing wage rate obligations.
- 7. <u>Bidder and Subcontractors DIR Registered Contractor Status</u>. Each Bidder must be a DIR Registered Contractor when submitting a Bid Proposal. The Bid Proposal of a Bidder who is not a DIR Registered Contractor will be rejected for non-responsiveness. All Subcontractors identified in a Bidder's Subcontractors' List must be DIR Registered contractors at the time the Bid Proposal is submitted. The foregoing notwithstanding, a Bid Proposal is not subject to rejection for non-responsiveness for listing Subcontractor(s) on the Subcontractors List who is/are not DIR Registered contractors if such Subcontractor(s) complete DIR Registration pursuant to Labor Code §1771.1(c)(1) or (2). If any listed Subcontractor(s) who is/are not DIR Registered contractors and such Subcontractor(s) do not become DIR Registered pursuant to Labor Code §1771.1(c)(1) or (2), but the Bidder, if awarded the Contract, must request consent of the District to substitute a DIR Registered Subcontractor for the non-DIR Registered Subcontractor pursuant to Labor Code §1771.1(c)(3), without adjustment of the Contract Price or the Contract Time.
- 8. <u>Contractors' License Classification</u>. The District requires that Bidders possess the classification(s) of California Contractors License designated above for each Bid Package.
- 9. <u>Contract Time</u>. Substantial Completion of the Work shall be achieved as set forth in the Contract Documents; Liquidated Damages will be assessed for delayed Substantial Completion.
- 10. <u>Bid Security</u>. Each Bid Proposal shall be accompanied by Bid Security in an amount not less than ten percent (10%) of the maximum amount of the Bid Proposal, inclusive of the pricing proposed for any additive Alternate Bid Item(s). A Bid Proposal not accompanied by the required Bid Security is non-responsive and will be rejected by the District.
- 11. <u>Alternate Bid Items</u>. If the bidding for a Bid Package include(s) Alternate Bid Items, each Bidder for such a Bid Package must propose pricing for each Alternate Bid Item. If Alternate Bid Items are included in the bidding for a Bid Package, the District's selection of Alternate Bid Items for determination of the lowest priced bid proposal for such Bid Packages will be The lowest priced Bid Proposal shall be the lowest bid price proposed for the base contract without consideration of prices proposed for additive or deductive alternate items..
- 12. <u>No Withdrawal of Bid Proposals</u>. Bid Proposals shall not be withdrawn by any Bidder for ninety (90) days after the opening of Bid Proposals. During this time, all Bidders shall guarantee prices quoted in their respective Bid Proposals.
- 13. <u>Job-Walk</u>. The District will conduct a non-mandatory Job Walk on Wednesday, August 02, 2017 beginning at 1:00 PM. Bidders are to meet at Facilities Services 3041 West Ave. K, Lancaster, CA 93536 for the Job Walk. If the Job Walk is mandatory, the Bid Proposal submitted by a Bidder whose representative(s) did not attend the entirety of the Mandatory Job Walk will be rejected by the District as being non-responsive.

- 14. <u>Pre-Bid Inquiries</u>. Bidders may submit pre-bid inquiries or clarification requests no later than 3:00 PM, August 14, 2017. Pre-bid inquiries or clarification requests shall be submitted to: Jenny Johnson at jenniferi@lmcci.com.
- 15. <u>Copies of Agreement and Bonds</u>. The number of required executed copies of the Agreement are FOUR (4) The number of required executed copies of the Performance Bond and the Labor & Materials Payment are Four (4).
- 16. Community Workforce Agreement. The District has entered into the "Community Workforce Agreement" with the Los Angeles and Orange Counties Building and Construction Trades Council which can be accessed and viewed on-line at:

 https://www.boarddocs.com/ca/avc/Board.nsf/files/AK8STV7447E8/\$file/Antelope%20Valley%20
 College%202.2.17%20clean%20draft.pdf. The Bidder awarded the Contract for the Work and all Subcontractors must agree to be bound by the CWA during performance of the Work. Each Bidder must submit a completed and executed Letter of Assent with its Bid Proposal; failure of a Bid Proposal to be accompanied by the Bidder's completed and executed Letter of Assent will render the Bid Proposal non-responsive and rejected. If awarded a Contract for a Bid Package, the successful Bidder shall comply with provisions of the Contract Documents relating to the CWA, including without limitation: (i) craft labor hiring practices; (iii) alternative dispute resolution procedures for Site grievances and jurisdictional disputes; and (iii) prevailing wage rate responsibilities.
- 17. Award of Bid Package Contracts; Waiver of Irregularities. The Contract for each Bid Package, if awarded, will be by action of the District's Board of Trustees to the responsible Bidder submitting the lowest priced responsive Bid Proposal for the Bid Package. If Alternate Bid Items are included in the bidding for a Bid Package, the lowest priced Bid Proposal will be determined in accordance with Paragraph 11 above. The District reserves the right to reject all Bid Proposals or to waive any irregularities or informalities in any Bid Proposal or in the bidding.

Advertisement publication dates:

Friday, July 28, 2017 (Newspaper advertisement)

Friday, July 21, 2017 (Trade Journals notice)

[END OF SECTION]

		•	~ "	D
Antelope	Vallev	Community	College	District

INSTRUCTIONS FOR BIDDERS

- 1. <u>Bid Proposal</u>. Bid Proposals not conforming to these Instructions for Bidders and the Notice to Contractors Calling for Bids ("Call for Bids") may be deemed non-responsive and rejected.
 - 1.1. Completion of Bid Proposal. Where required, numbers shall be stated by words and figures; conflicts between numbers stated in words and in figures are governed by the words. Bid Proposals are non-responsive and will be rejected if: (i) partially completed; (ii) submitted on forms other than those required by the District; (iii) erasures, interlineations or other corrections are not suitably authenticated by the initials of the person(s) signing the Bid Proposal adjacent to such erasure, interlineations or correction; (iv) a Bid Proposal, or portions thereof, is/are determined by the District to be illegible, ambiguous or inconsistent.
 - 1.2. <u>Submittal</u>. Bid Proposals shall be submitted in sealed envelopes bearing on the outside the Bidder's name and address along with the Project Name and an identification of the Bid Package for which the Bid Proposal is submitted. A Bid Proposal is deemed submitted only if the outer envelope containing the Bid Proposal is stamped by the District's date/time stamp machine at the location where Bid Proposals are to be submitted.
 - 1.3. <u>Separate Bid Proposals for Separate Bid Packages</u>. A Bidder may submit Bid Proposals for multiple Bid Packages by submitting separate Bid Proposals for each Bid Package. A Bid Proposal incorporating proposed pricing for multiple Bid Packages will be rejected for non-responsiveness.
 - 1.4. Withdrawal; Modification. No oral modification or withdrawal of a submitted Bid Proposal will be considered; a written request to modify or withdraw a submitted Bid Proposal will be considered only if the written request is received by the District before the public opening of Bid Proposals.
- 2. <u>Contractors' License</u>. No Bid Proposal will be considered from a Bidder who, at the time Bid Proposals are opened, is not licensed to perform the Work of a Bid Package in accordance with licensing requirements set forth in the Call for Bids. This requirement will not be waived by the District or its Board of Trustees.
- 3. <u>Bidder's Qualifications</u>. Each Bidder shall submit with its Bid Proposal the form of Statement of Qualifications, which is included within the Contract Documents. All information required by Statement of Qualifications shall be completely and fully provided. Any Bid Proposal not accompanied by the Statement of Qualifications completed with all information required and bearing the signature of the Bidder's duly authorized representative under penalty of perjury will render the Bid Proposal non-responsive and rejected. The Bid Proposal of a Bidder whose response to any question in the Essential Requirements section of the Statement of Qualifications resulted in a "Not Qualified" status will be rejected for non-responsiveness. If the District determines that any information provided by a Bidder in the Statement of Qualifications is false or misleading, or is incomplete so as to be false or misleading, the District may reject the Bid Proposal submitted by such Bidder as being non-responsive.
- 4. <u>Bid Security</u>. Each Bid Proposal shall be accompanied by Bid Security in the form of: (i) cash; (ii) certified or cashier's check payable to the District; or (iii) a Bid Bond, in the form and content incorporated into the Contract Documents (the "Bid Security") in an amount not less than ten percent (10%) of the maximum amount of the Bid Proposal. Bid Bonds must conform to the following: (i) the Bid Bond is in the form and content included herein; and (ii) the Surety is an Admitted Surety Insurer under Code of Civil Procedure §995.120; (iii) authorized employees or representatives of the Bidder and Surety execute the Bid Bond and their signatures are duly notarized; (iv) the Surety's representative's authority to bind the Surety is attached to the Bid Bond and duly attested to by the Surety; and (v) all other information required by the form of the Bid Bond is completely and accurately provided.
- 5. Job-Walk. The District will conduct a Job-Walk at the time(s) and place(s) designated in the Call

- for Bids. Attendance by representatives of the Bidder's Subcontractors at a Mandatory Job Walk without attendance by a representative of the Bidder is not sufficient to meet the Bidder's obligations hereunder and will render the Bid Proposal of such Bidder to be non-responsive. Notwithstanding the non-compulsory attendance of Bidders at a Non-Mandatory Job Walk, all Bidders are encouraged to attend Non-Mandatory Job Walks.
- 6. Examination of Site and Contract Documents. Each Bidder shall, at its sole cost and expense, inspect the Site and to become fully acquainted with the Contract Documents and conditions affecting the Work. The submission of a Bid Proposal is prima facie evidence of the Bidder's full compliance with the foregoing requirements.
- 7. Pre-Bid Questions; Contract Document Interpretation and Modifications. Any Bidder in doubt as to the true meaning of any part of the Contract Documents; finds discrepancies, errors or omissions therein; or finds variances in any of the Contract Documents with the Laws ("Pre-Bid Questions"), shall submit a request for an clarification, interpretation or correction thereof using the form of Pre-Bid Inquiry included with the Contract Documents. Bidders are solely and exclusively responsible for submitting Pre-Bid Questions no later than the time/date designated in the Call for Bids. Responses to Pre-Bid Questions will be by written addendum issued by, or on behalf of, the District. A copy of any such addendum will be mailed or otherwise delivered to each Bidder receiving a set of the Contract Documents. Failure to request interpretation or clarification of any portion of the Contract Documents pursuant to the foregoing is a waiver of any discrepancy, defect or conflict therein.
- 8. <u>Interpretation of Drawings</u>, <u>Specifications or Contract Documents</u>. Interpretations, modifications or corrections of the Contract Documents will be by written addendum issued by or on behalf of the District. No person is authorized to render an oral interpretation or correction of any portion of the Contract Documents to any Bidder, and no Bidder is authorized to rely on any such oral interpretation or correction.
- 9. <u>Bidder's Assumptions</u>. The District is not responsible for any assumptions made or used by the Bidder in calculating its Bid Proposal Amount including, without limitation, assumptions regarding costs of labor, materials, equipment or substitutions/alternatives for any material, equipment, product, item or system incorporated into or forming a part of the Work which have not been previously expressly approved and accepted by the District. Unless the District has accepted proposed substitution of any materials, equipment, product, item or system specified in the Contract Documents ("Specified Items") prior to the latest date/time for submittal of Bid Proposals, the submission of a Bid Proposal is deemed the Bidder's agreement to furnish and install Specified Materials. If the District has accepted a proposed substitution of any Specified Items prior to the latest date/time for submittal of Bid Proposals, Bid Proposals must specifically indicate if the Bid Proposal is based on the Specified Items or the District accepted substitution of Specified Items. The successful Bidder, upon award of the Contract by the District, if any, will be required to complete the Work for the amount bid in the Bid Proposal within the Contract Time and in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- 10. <u>District's Right to Modify Contract Documents</u>. Before the public opening and reading of Bid Proposals, the District may modify the Work, the Contract Documents, or portion(s) thereof by the issuance of written addenda disseminated to all Bidders who have obtained the Bid and Contract Documents pursuant to the Call for Bids. Failure of a Bidder to acknowledge addenda in its Bid Proposal will render the Bid Proposal non-responsive and rejected. The foregoing notwithstanding, the District may, in the sole discretion of the District, waive rejection of a Bid Proposal for non-responsiveness if the Bid Proposal does not acknowledge an addenda issued by the District that has no effect on the scope of the Bid Package, the requirements of the Bid Package or the proposed pricing to complete the Work of a Bid Package.
- 11. Erasures; Inconsistent or Illegible Bid Proposals. Bid Proposals must not contain any erasures,

interlineations or other corrections unless the same are suitably authenticated by affixing in the margin immediately opposite such erasure, interlineations or correction the initials of the person(s) signing the Bid Proposal. If a Bid Proposal, or portions thereof, are determined by the District to be illegible, ambiguous or inconsistent, whether by virtue of any erasures, interlineations, corrections or otherwise, the District may reject such a Bid Proposal as being non-responsive.

12. <u>Bidders Interested in More Than One Bid Proposal; Non-Collusion Affidavit</u>. No person, firm, corporation or other entity shall submit or be interested in more than one Bid Proposal for the same Work; provided, however, that a person, firm or corporation that has submitted a subproposal to a Bidder or who has quoted prices for materials to a Bidder is not thereby disqualified from submitting a sub-proposal, quoting prices to other Bidders or submitting a Bid Proposal for the proposed Work to the District. Failure of a Bidder to submit a completed and executed Non-Collusion Affidavit with its Bid Proposal will render the Bid Proposal non-responsive.

13. Subcontractors.

13.1. <u>Subcontractors List</u>. In accordance with Public Contract Code §4104, the Subletting and Subcontracting Fair Practices Act (California Public Contract Code §§4100 et seq.), each Bidder shall submit, on the form of Subcontractors List included with the Contract Documents, a list of its proposed Subcontractors for the Work of a Bid Package, including any Alternate Bid Items, who will perform/provide portions of the Work valued at or more than one-half (1/2) of one percent (1%) of the price proposed by the Bidder for the Work of a Bid Package. The Subcontractors List consists of four (4) columns, each of which requires the Bidder's disclosure of information relating to each listed Subcontractor as follows:

Column A Name of Subcontractor
Column B Subcontractor Address
Column C Subcontractor California Contractors' License
Column D Subcontractor Portion of the Work

All information in Columns A-D of the Subcontractors List must be completed for each listed Subcontractor; failure to do so will render the Bid Proposal non-responsive and rejected.

- 13.2. Work of Subcontractors. All Bidders are referred to the Contract Documents and the notation therein that all Contract Documents are intended to be complimentary and that the organization or arrangements of the Specifications and Drawings shall not limit the extent of the Work of the Contract Documents. Accordingly, all Bidders are encouraged to disseminate all of the Specifications, Drawings and other Contract Documents to all persons or entities submitting sub-bids to the Bidder. The omission of any portion or item of Work from the Bid Proposal or from the sub-bidders' sub-bids which is/are necessary to produce the intended results and/or which are reasonably inerrable from the Contract Documents is not a basis for adjustment of the Contract Price or the Contract Time. Dissemination of the Contract Documents to sub-bidders and dissemination of addenda issued during the bidding process is solely the responsibility of each Bidder.
- 13.3. <u>Subcontractor Bonds</u>. Pursuant to California Public Contract Code §4108, if a Bidder requires a bond or bonds of its Subcontractor(s), whether the expense of procuring such bond or bonds are to be borne by the Bidder or the Subcontractor(s), such requirements shall be specified in the Bidder's written or published request for sub-bids. Failure of the Bidder to comply with these requirements shall preclude the Bidder from imposing bonding requirements upon its Subcontractor(s) or rejection of a Subcontractor's bid under California Public Contract Code §4108(b).
- 14. <u>Award of Contract</u>. The District reserves the right to reject all Bid Proposals or to waive any irregularities or informalities in any Bid Proposal or in the bidding. Award of the Contract for a

Bid Package, if made by the District through action of its Board of Trustees, will be to the responsible Bidder submitting the lowest priced responsive Bid Proposal on the basis of the Base Bid Proposal or the Base Bid Proposal and Alternate Bid Items, if any, selected in accordance with the Call for Bids.

15. Alternate Bid Items.

- 15.1. <u>Selection</u>. Selection of Alternate Bid Items for determining the lowest priced Bid Proposal shall be as set forth in the Call for Bids. The Bid Proposal of a Bidder will be rejected for non-responsiveness if the Bidder fails to submit the completed/executed Alternate Bid Items Proposal in a sealed envelope separate from the Bid Proposal and other documents submitted with the Bid Proposal.
- 15.2. Alternate Bid Items Not Included in Award of Contract. Bidders are referred to the provisions of the Contract Documents permitting the District, during performance of the Work, add or delete from the scope of the Work any or all of the Alternate Bid Items with the cost or credit of the same being the amount(s) set forth by the successful Bidder in its Alternate Bid Items Proposal.
- 16. <u>Unit Price Items</u>. If the Bid Proposal for the Work includes proposal(s) for Unit Price Item(s), during Contractor's performance of the Work, the District may elect to add or delete any such Unit Price Item(s). If the District elects to add or delete any such Unit Price Item(s) pursuant to the foregoing, the debit or credit for such Unit Price Item(s) shall be in accordance with the amount(s) set forth in the Contractor's Unit Price Item(s) Proposal.

17. Responsive/Responsible Bids

- 17.1. <u>Responsive Bid Proposal</u>. A responsive Bid Proposal is a Bid Proposal which conforms, in all material respects, to requirements of the Bid and Contract Documents.
- 17.2. Hearing re Rejected Bid. If a Bidder's Bid Proposal is rejected by the District for nonresponsiveness, but the Bidder contends that the basis of rejection is for Bidder responsibility, and not Bid Proposal responsiveness, the Bidder may request a responsibility hearing on that rejection: (i) if the District issues a notice of intent to award the Contract for a Bid Package to a Bidder with proposed pricing higher than pricing proposed in the rejected Bid Proposal; and (ii) the Bidder strictly complies with the following provisions relating to time limitations for requesting a responsibility hearing. To be considered by the District, such a request for a responsibility hearing must be in writing and submitted to the District's Chief Business Officer and must be actually received by the District's Chief Business Officer by the earlier of: (i) 5:00 PM one (1) business day after the District's notice to the Bidder of the District's rejection of the Bidder's Bid Proposal; or (ii) 5:00 PM one (1) business day after the date of the District's notice of intent to award a contract. If a Bidder does not request a responsibility hearing in strict conformity with the foregoing, such Bidder shall be deemed to have knowingly and voluntarily waive rights to a hearing. The District will grant or deny such request for a hearing based on the holding of the California Court of Appeal in Great West Contractors, Inc. v. Irvine Unified School District (2010) 187 Cal. App. 4th 1425. If a Bidder timely requests a hearing pursuant to the foregoing, the District will notify such Bidder in writing by 5:00 PM two (2) business days after the date of the Bidder's request for hearing is submitted of the District grant or denial of such a hearing. If the District grants a hearing, the District will schedule the hearing for a date not less than three (3) business days after the date of such notice to the Bidder requesting a hearing. If the District holds such a hearing, any Bidder may at its own expense: (i) be represented at the hearing by legal counsel; (ii) record the proceedings by court reporter; (iii) present oral and/or written statements and/or other documents.

17.3. Responsible Bidder.

- 17.3.1. <u>Bidder Capacity</u>. Factors affecting the Bidder's capacity to perform and complete the Work will be assessed, including: (i) Bidder's access to labor, materials and other resources necessary to complete the Work; (ii) Bidder's ability to complete the Work within the time established for completion of the Work, or portions thereof; and (iii) Bidder's ability to complete warranty obligations.
- 17.3.2. <u>Bidder Character, Integrity</u>. Factors reflecting the character and integrity of the Bidder, including: (i) other public agency finding/determination, within the past five (5) years, that the Bidder is not responsible; (ii) currently debarred from bidding public works projects or debarment from bidding within past five (5) years; and (iii) false claims liability within the past five (5) years under local, state or federal laws.
- 17.3.3. <u>Bidder Financial Capability</u>. Factors considered include: (i) sufficiency of the Bidder's financial resources; (ii) whether the Bidder is current in payment of debts and performance of other financial obligations; and (iii) bankruptcy or insolvency proceedings have been instituted within the past five (5) years.
- 17.3.4. <u>Bidder Prior Performance</u>. The Bidder's prior performance on prior public works contracts, including without limitation: (i) cost overruns; (ii) compliance with general conditions and other contractual requirements, including schedule development, schedule updates and coordination of labor, material/equipment procurements and subcontractors; (iii) completion within allocated time; (iv) submittal of unsubstantiated, unsupported or excessive cost proposals, claims or contract adjustment requests; (iv) completion of a project by a surety; (vi) owner's exercise of default remedies; and (vii) finding or determination by any public agency that the Bidder is not a responsible bidder.
- 17.3.5. <u>Safety</u>. Factors include: (i) findings of serious or willful safety violations of safety laws, regulations or requirements by any local, state or federal agency within the past five (5) years; (ii) adequacy and implementation of safety plans, programs for on-site and off-site construction and construction related activities; and (iii) Workers Compensation Insurance EMR rating exceeding 1.25.
- 18. <u>Notice of Intent to Award Contract</u>. Following the public opening and reading of Bid Proposals, the District will issue a Notice of Intent to Award the Contract for a Bid Package, identifying the Bidder to whom the District intends to award the Contract and the date/time/place of the District's Board of Trustees meeting at which award of the Contracts for Bid Packages will be considered.
- 19. Agreement and Bonds Upon Award of Contract. If the Bidder submitting a Bid Proposal is awarded the Contract for a Bid Package, the undersigned will execute and deliver to the District the Contract in the form attached hereto within five (5) calendar days after notification of award of the Contract. Concurrently with delivery of the executed Agreement to the District, the Bidder awarded the Contract shall deliver to the District: (i) Certificates of Insurance evidencing all insurance coverage required under the Contract Documents; (ii) the Performance Bond; (iii) the Labor and Material Payment Bond; (iv) the Certificate of Workers' Compensation Insurance; and (v) the Drug-Free Workplace Certificate. Failure of the Bidder awarded the Contract to strictly comply with the preceding may result in the District's rescission of the award of the Contract and/or forfeiture of the Bidder's Bid Security. In such event, the District may, in its sole and exclusive discretion elect to award the Contract to the responsible Bidder submitting the next lowest priced Bid Proposal, or to reject all Bid Proposals. The required number of executed copies of the Agreement and the form and content of the Performance Bond and the Payment Bond and other documents or instruments required at the time of execution of the Agreement are specified in the Contract Documents.
- 20. Workers' Compensation Insurance. Pursuant to California Labor Code §3700, the successful

- Bidder shall secure Workers' Compensation Insurance for its employees engaged in the Work of the Contract. The successful Bidder shall sign and deliver to the District the Certificate of Workers Compensation Insurance incorporated into the Contract Documents.
- 21. <u>Drug Free Workplace Certificate</u>. The successful Bidder will be required to execute a Drug Free Workplace Certificate pursuant to California Government Code §§8350 et seq., concurrently with execution of the Agreement.
- 22. <u>Bid Security Return.</u> The Bid Security of the Bidders submitting the three (3) lowest priced responsive Bid Proposals for each Bid Package will be held by the District for ten (10) days after the period for which Bid Proposals must be held open, as set forth the Call for Bids, or until posting by the successful Bidder(s) of the bonds, certificates of insurance required and return of executed copies of the Agreement, whichever first occurs, at which time the Bid Security of such other Bidders will be returned to them.
- 23. Forfeiture of Bid Security. If the Bidder awarded a Contract for a Bid Package fails or refuses to execute the Agreement within five (5) calendar days from the date of receiving notification that it is the Bidder to whom the Contract has been awarded, the District may declare the Bidder's Bid Security forfeited as damages caused by the failure of the Bidder to enter into the Contract and may thereupon award the Contract for the Bid Package to the responsible Bidder submitting the next lowest priced Bid Proposal or may call for new bids, in its sole and exclusive discretion.
- 24. Non-Discriminatory Employment Practices. It is the policy of the District that there be no discrimination against any prospective or active employee engaged in the Work because of race, color, ancestry, national origin, religious creed, sex, age, marital status or other legally protected classification. All Bidders agree to comply with the District's non-discrimination policy and all applicable Federal and California anti-discrimination laws including but not limited to the California Fair Employment & Housing Act beginning with California Government Code §§ 12940 et seq. and California Labor Code § 1735. In addition, all Bidders agree to require like compliance by any Subcontractor employed by them on the Work of the Contract.
- 25. <u>Sexual Harassment</u>. It is the policy of the District to ensure that everyone complies with Education Code, Government Code, Title V of the Administrative Code, and all other related statues related to the prevention of Sexual Harassment. All Bidders agree to comply with the District's Sexual Harassment Prevention Program and all applicable Federal and California laws including but not limited to the California Fair Employment & Housing Act commencing with California Government Code §12950, *et seq.* In addition, all Bidders agree to require like compliance by any Subcontractor employed by them on the Work of the Contract.
- 26. Public Records. Bid Proposals and other documents responding to the Call for Bids become the exclusive property of the District upon submittal to the District. At such time as the District issues the Notice of Intent to award the Contract pursuant to these Instructions for Bidders, all Bid Proposals and other documents submitted in response to the Call for Bids become a matter of public record and shall be thereupon be considered public records, except for information contained in such Bid Proposals deemed to be Trade Secrets (as defined in California Civil Code §3426.1) confidential or proprietary. The District is not liable or responsible for the disclosure of such records, including those exempt from disclosure if disclosure is deemed required by law, by an order of Court, or which occurs through inadvertence, mistake or negligence on the part of the District or its officers, employees or agents. When Bid Proposals are deemed a matter of public record, pursuant to the above, any Bidder or other party shall be afforded access for inspection and/or copying of such Bid Proposals pursuant to the California Access to Public Records Act, California Government Code §§6250, et seq. If the District is required to defend or otherwise respond to any action or proceeding wherein request is made for the disclosure of the contents of any portion of a Bid Proposal deemed exempt from disclosure hereunder, the Bidder submitting the materials sought by such action or proceeding agrees to defend, indemnify and

hold harmless the District in any action or proceeding from and against any liability, including without limitation attorneys' fees arising there from. The party submitting materials sought by any other party shall be solely responsible for the cost and defense in any action or proceeding seeking to compel disclosure of such materials; the District's sole involvement in any such action shall be that of a stakeholder, retaining the requested materials until otherwise ordered by a court of competent jurisdiction.

27. Bid Protest. Any Bidder submitting a Bid Proposal to the District may file a protest of the District's intent to award the Contract provided that each and all of the following are complied with: (i) the bid protest is in writing; (ii) the bid protest is filed and received by the District's Chief Business Officer, not more than five (5) calendar days following the date of issuance of the District's Notice of Intent to Award the Contract; and (iii) the written bid protest sets forth, in detail, all grounds for the bid protest, including without limitation all facts, supporting documentation, legal authorities and argument in support of the grounds for the bid protest; any matters not set forth in the written bid protest shall be deemed waived. All factual contentions must be supported by competent, admissible and credible evidence. Any bid protest not conforming to the foregoing shall be rejected by the District as invalid. Provided that a bid protest is filed in strict conformity with the foregoing, the District's Chief Business Officer, or such individual(s) as may be designated by him/her, shall review and evaluate the basis of the bid protest. Either the Chief Business Officer, or other individual designated by him/her shall provide the bidder submitting the bid protest with a written statement concurring with or denying the bid protest. The rendition of a written statement by the District's Chief Business Officer, (or his/her designee) is an express conditions precedent to the institution of any judicial proceedings relative to the bidding process, the District's intent to award the Contract, the District's disposition of any bid protest or the District's decision to reject all Bid Proposals. If any such judicial proceedings are instituted and the District is named as a party thereto, the prevailing party(ies) shall recover from the other party(ies), as costs, all attorneys' fees and costs incurred in connection with any such proceeding, including any appeal arising there from.

[END OF SECTION]

Antelone	\/allev	Community	College	District

BID PACKAGES SCOPE DESCRIPTIONS

Bid Package descriptions and a general description of the scope of Work incorporated into each Bid Package are set forth in attachments to the Special Conditions.

Singular Bid Package under Electrical Contractor for Prop 39 Year 4 LED Lighting and Exterior Lighting Replacement throughout the campus.

Antelone	\/allev	Community	College	District

BID TIME PROJECT SCHEDULE

The Bid Time Construction Schedule is set forth in attachments to the Special Conditions.

Refer to Specification Section 01310 Project Construction Schedule.

Antelope Valley Community College	District

BID PROPOSAL

PROJECT: Prop 39 Year 4 LED Lighting and Exterior Lighting Replacement

Bidder Name			
Bidder			
Representative(s)	Name and Title		
	Name and Title		
Bidder	Email		Phone/Fax
Representative(s)		()	
Contact Information		Telephone	
		()	
Bidder Mailing Addres	SS	Гах	
	Address		
	City/State/Zip Code		
California Contractors	,		
License	Number	_	
	Classification and Expiration Date	_	
Work of the ab	e. The undersigned Bidder pove-identified Bid Package	including, without	t limitation, providing
1.1. Bid Proposal Price Work of the about furnishing any a complete, in a woodi.	ove-identified Bid Package and all labor, materials, too rkmanlike manner in accorda	including, without ols, equipment ar	t limitation, providing and services necessary
1.1. Bid Proposal Price Work of the ab- furnishing any a complete, in a wo	ove-identified Bid Package and all labor, materials, too	including, without ols, equipment ar	t limitation, providing and services necessary eact Documents for the s
1.1. Bid Proposal Price Work of the about furnishing any a complete, in a woo of: \$	ove-identified Bid Package and all labor, materials, too brkmanlike manner in accordance , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	including, without ols, equipment ar nce with the Contr	t limitation, providing and services necessary ract Documents for the services.
1.1. Bid Proposal Price Work of the abordernishing any accomplete, in a wood: \$ (in words; price) The Bid Proposal Price Attachment understand represental	ove-identified Bid Package and all labor, materials, too brkmanlike manner in accorda	including, without ols, equipment are not with the Control of the	t limitation, providing and services necessary act Documents for the services. Dolouth in Paragraph 1.3, be ragraph 1.4 and detailed all of the above figures as agents, employees errors or omissions on
1.1. Bid Proposal Price Work of the about furnishing any accomplete, in a woo of: \$ (in words; price) The Bid Proposal Price Attachment understand representate part of the 1.2. Acknowledgment	ove-identified Bid Package and all labor, materials, too orkmanlike manner in accordance. The state of typed and the state of the stat	including, without ols, equipment are not with the Control of the	t limitation, providing and services necessary act Documents for the services. Dolous the in Paragraph 1.3, be ragraph 1.4 and detailed all of the above figures as agents, employees errors or omissions on this Bid Proposal.
1.1. Bid Proposal Price Work of the abrevious furnishing any accomplete, in a woo of: \$	ove-identified Bid Package and all labor, materials, too orkmanlike manner in accordance. In the dor typed) Toposal Amount includes all and the A. The Bidder confirms the districtives shall be responsible for undersigned Bidder in preparation of Bid Addenda. The Bidder for all items or other matters constrict. Addenda Nos.	including, without pls, equipment are not with the Control Allowances set for my, set forth in Paratit has checked at nor any of it any assumptions, ing and submitting reconfirms that this ontained in Bid Additional control in	t limitation, providing and services necessary act Documents for the services. Dolous the in Paragraph 1.3, be ragraph 1.4 and detailed all of the above figures as agents, employees errors or omissions on this Bid Proposal. Bid Proposal incorporated and, if any, issued by received, acknowledged.

Allowance Description	Allowance Amount	
		_ Dollars
	(\$)	
		Dollars
	(\$)	
		Dollars
	(\$)	

Although included in the Bid Proposal Price, Allowances belong solely to the District and shall be expended only upon written direction by the District in the sole discretion of the District. Any Allowance amount not fully consumed shall belong solely to the District and shall be credited against the Contract Price by a Deductive Change Order. By submitting this Bid Proposal, the Bidder confirms that the Bid Price proposed in Paragraph 1.1 is inclusive of all Allowances.

- 1.4. <u>Unit Price Items</u>. If applicable, the Bidder's price proposals for Unit Price Items are set forth in the form of a Composite Unit Price Item Proposal included herewith as Attachment A hereto. The amount of the Composite Unit Price Proposal in Attachment A hereto is included in the Bid Proposal Price set forth above in Paragraph 1.1. Although the Unit Price Items will be considered in the determination of the lowest priced Bid Proposal, Unit Price Items will not form the basis for the District's Contract Price for any Contract awarded. During performance of the Work, the District may elect to add or delete any Unit Price Item set forth in Attachment A. If the District elects to add or delete any Unit Price Item set forth helow, the debit or credit for such Unit Price Item shall be in accordance with the Unit Prices set forth in Attachment A hereto.
- 1.5. <u>Alternate Bid Items</u>. The Bidder's proposed pricing for each Alternate Bid Item, if any, are set forth in the accompanying form of Alternate Bid Items Proposal, Attachment B. Failure of a Bidder to propose pricing for each Alternate Bid Item set forth in the accompanying Alternate Bid Items Proposal will result in the Bid Proposal being deemed non-responsive and rejected.
- 2. <u>Documents Accompanying Bid Proposal</u>. The Bidder has submitted with this Bid Proposal the following: (i) Bid Security; (ii) Subcontractors List; (iii) Statement of Qualifications; (iv) Non-Collusion Affidavit; (v) DIR Registration Verification; and (vi) CWA Letter of Assent. The Bidder acknowledges that if this Bid Proposal and the foregoing documents are not fully in compliance with applicable requirements set forth in the Call for Bids, the Instructions for Bidders and in each of the foregoing documents, the Bid Proposal may be rejected for non-responsiveness.
- 3. Community Workforce Agreement (CWA). By submitting this Bid Proposal, the Bidder acknowledges and agrees that if it is awarded the Contract for the Bid Package, the Bidder and its Subcontractors of any tier each agree to comply with the terms and conditions of the CWA.
- 4. Award of Contract. Within five (5) days after notification of award of the Contract, the Bidder awarded the Contract shall execute and deliver to the District the Contract in the form attached hereto along with: (i) Certificates of Insurance evidencing all insurance coverages required under the Contract Documents; (ii) the Performance Bond; (iii) the Labor and Material Payment Bond; (iv) the Certificate of Workers' Compensation Insurance; and (v) the Drug-Free Workplace Certificate. Failure of the Bidder awarded the Contract to strictly comply with the preceding may result in the District's recession of the award of the Contract and/or forfeiture of the Bidder's Bid Security. In such event, the District may, in its sole and exclusive discretion elect to award the Contract to the responsible Bidder submitting the next lowest priced Bid Proposal, or to reject all

Bid Proposals.

- 5. <u>Contractors' License</u>. The Bidder certifies that: (i) it is duly licensed, in the necessary class(es), for performing the Work of the Contract Documents, as designated by the District; (ii) that such license shall be in full force and effect throughout the duration of the performance of the Work under the Contract Documents; and (iii) that all Subcontractors providing or performing any portion of the Work are properly licensed to perform their respective portions of the Work at the time of submitting this Bid Proposal and shall remain properly licensed at all times during their performance of the Work.
- 6. Agreement to Bidding Requirements and Attorneys' fees. The undersigned Bidder acknowledges and confirms its receipt, review and agreement with, the contractual requirements set forth in this Bid Proposal and the Contract Documents. By executing this Bid Proposal hereinbelow, the Bidder expressly acknowledges and agrees that if the Bidder institutes any legal or equitable proceedings in connection with this Bid Proposal and the District is named as a party thereto, the prevailing party(ies) shall recover from the other party(ies), as costs, all attorneys' fees and costs incurred in connection with any such proceeding, including any appeal arising therefrom. This provision is a binding attorneys' fee agreement in accordance with and pursuant to California Civil Code §1717 which shall be enforceable against the Bidder and the District. This attorneys' fee provision shall be solely limited to legal or equitable proceedings arising out of a bid protest or the bidding process and shall not extend to or have any force and effect on the Contract for the Work or to modify the terms of the Contract Documents for the Work.
- 7. Acknowledgment and Confirmation. The undersigned Bidder acknowledges its receipt, review and understanding of the Drawings, the Specifications and other Contract Documents pertaining to the proposed Work. By submitting this Bid Proposal, the undersigned Bidder certifies that the Contract Documents are, in its opinion, adequate, feasible, accurate and complete for the Bidder to complete the Work in a workmanlike manner within the Contract Time and for the price proposed herein. The undersigned Bidder warrants and represents to the District that it has, or has available, all necessary equipment, personnel, materials, facilities and technical and financial ability to complete the Work for the amount bid herein, within the Contract Time and in accordance with the Contract Documents.

Dated	·
Ву:	
,	(Signature of Bidder's Authorized Officer or Representative)
	(Typed or Printed Name)
Title:	(Typed of Fillited Name)
i itic.	·

ATTACHMENT A COMPOSITE UNIT PRICE BID PROPOSAL

	OJECT: Prop 39 Year 4 LED Lighting a	_	•					
com Para	If applicable, Bidders shall provide a Composite Unit Price Proposal by completing this Attachment A fully and completely, and shall insert the amount of said Composite Unit Price Proposal in the Bid Proposal Amount at Paragraph 1.1 of this Bid Proposal; a Bidder's failure to do so will result in rejection of the Bid Proposal for non-responsiveness.							
Unit equi over dele	During performance of the Work, the District may elect to add or delete any Unit Price Item set forth below. The Unit Price shall be the total cost for addition or deletion of the item, inclusive of all costs of labor, materials, equipment and services necessary to complete the Unit Price work, together with any and all indirect costs, overhead and profit. No additional mark-up shall be allowed on any Unit Price Item. If the District elects to add or delete any Unit Price Item set forth below, the debit or credit for such Unit Price Item shall be in accordance with the Unit Prices set forth below.							
Wor	Multiplier set forth below for each Unit Prik. The Multiplier set forth below for each Unposite Unit Price Proposal.							
Unit	ders shall insert a Unit Price in the table belonger Price Item, multiply the Unit Price by the Inulative value of the Unit Price Proposal for a	Multiplier for that U	nit Price Ite	m. The Compo				
	Unit Price Item	Unit Price	Unit	Multiplier	Unit Price Proposal			
1.								
2.								
3.								
4.								
5.								
6.								
	Composite Unit Price Proposal Total: \$							
Bidder shall include the foregoing Composite Unit Price Proposal into the Bid Proposal Price at Paragraph 1.1 of this Bid Proposal.								

[END OF SECTION]

ALTERNATE BID ITEMS PROPOSAL PROJECT: Prop 39 year 4 LED Lighting and Exterior Lighting Replacement Bid Package No. _____; Bid Package Description: _____ Bidder Name: Bidders must provide a proposal price for each Alternate Bid Item set forth herein; failure to do so will result in rejection of the Bid Proposal for non-responsiveness. The amount proposed for each Alternate Bid Item by the above-identified Bidder is set forth hereinbelow: Alternate Bid Item No. 1. [DESCRIPTION] Bid Package No. _____; Bid Package Description: _____ Check one of the following and indicate the additive or deductive proposed price for the foregoing Alternate Bid Item. ☐ Add __ ______ Dollars (\$_____) to Base Bid Proposal Price. ☐ Deduct Dollars (\$) from Base Bid Proposal Price. Alternate Bid Item No. 2. [DESCRIPTION] Bid Package No. _____; Bid Package Description: _____ Check one of the following and indicate the additive or deductive proposed price for the foregoing Alternate Bid Item. ☐ Add ______ Dollars (\$_____) to Base Bid Proposal Price. ☐ Deduct ______ Dollars (\$_____) from Base Bid Proposal Price. Alternate Bid Item No. 3. [DESCRIPTION] Bid Package No. _____; Bid Package Description: _____ Check one of the following and indicate the additive or deductive proposed price for the foregoing Alternate Bid Item. _____ Dollars (\$_____) to Base ☐ Add _____ Bid Proposal Price. ☐ Deduct Dollars (\$) from Base Bid Proposal Price. Dated By: (Signature of Bidder's Authorized Officer or Representative) (Typed or Printed Name)

Title:

Antelone	Valley	Community	College /	District
VIIIGIODE	v alle y	Community	Conede	DISTILL

Antelone	\/allev	Community	College	District

PRE-BID INQUIRY FORM

Project: Prop 39 Year 4 LED Lighting and Exterior Lighting Replace				
Bid Package No:				
Bid Package Description	·			
Submittal Date				
completed Pre-Bid Inquiry	esponded to only if: (i) submitted Form is submitted prior to the Call for Bids; and (ii) this complin the Call for Bids.	latest date/time for	submittal of pre-bid	
Item It	em Description	Drawing Sheet No. & Detail No. Reference	Specifications Section and Paragraph No. Reference	
Submitted By:				
(Bidder Name)				
(Signature of Bidder's Authorized En Representative)	nployee, Officer or			
Bidder Contact Information	1:			
(Bidder Contact Name)				
(Phone and Fax)				
(Email Address)				

	\ / II	•	O 11	D:
Antelope	vallev	Community	College	District

SUBCONTRACTORS LIST

Project ("the Work")	Prop 39 Year 4 LED Lig	nting and Exterior Lighting Replacement		
Bid Package No. and Description	Bid Package No.	Bid Package Description:		
Bidder Name				
Bidder's Representative Signature	(Signature) (Typed or Printed Name)			

(A) Subcontractor Licensed Name	(B) Address of Office, Mill or Shop	(C) CSLB License No.	(D) Trade or Portion of Work

DUPLICATE THIS FORM FOR ADDITIONAL SUBCONTRACTORS]

Antolono	Valley	Community	Callaga	District
Antelope	vallev	Community	College	DISTRICT

VERIFICATION OF CONTRACTOR AND SUBCONTRACTORS' DIR REGISTRATION

I am the	/Position)	of		("	Bidder")
submitting the acc	ompanying Bid Prop oting Replacement	oosal for the Work			
	submitting a Bid			·,	Bid Package
2. The Bidder is of ("DIR").	currently registered	as a contractor	with the Depai	tment of Indust	rial Relations
	IR Registration Nu Registration is		·	The expiration	date of the
Time for the W Registration ex	date of the Bidder's fork and the Bidder spiration, the Bidde that there is no lap	is awarded the Cor r will take all mea	ontract for the Vasures necessa	ork, prior to the	Bidder's DIR
5. The Bidder, if a entire duration	warded the Contract of the Work.	ct for the Work w	ill remain a DIR	registered cont	ractor for the
	independently ver gistered contractor.		ubcontractor ide	entified in the S	ubcontractors
(i) all sub-tier s of the Work; a	licitation of Subcont subcontractors must nd (ii) prospective s ontractors who are	t be DIR registere subcontractors ma	d contractors at y only solicit su	all times during	performance
•	tements herein are t e Bidder's Bid Propo			•	
9. I have personal	first hand-knowledg	e of all of the fore	going.		
I declare under pe	nalty of perjury und	er California law tl	nat the foregoin	g is true and cor	rect.
Executed this	_ day of	, 20	_ at	(City and State)	·
(Signature)		_			
(Name, typed or printed)		_			

Antelone	\/allev	Community	College	District

_	; Blu P	Package Description:
dder Informa	ation. ct Information	
1.1. <u>Conta</u>		
	Mailing Address	Street Address
		City, State, Zip Code
	Physical Location (if different from mailing address)	Street Address
	·	City, State, Zip Code
	Telephone/Fax	() Telephone
		() Fax
1.2. <u>Bidde</u> ı	Contacts.	
	Name	
	Contact Information	Telephone: ()
		Email
1.3. Califor	<u>rnia Contractors' Licen</u>	<u>se</u> .
	License Number(s)	
	License	
	Classification(s)	
	Responsible Managing	
	Employee;	
	Responsible	
	Managing Officer	
	Expiration Date(s)	
1.4. <u>Bidde</u> ı	Form of Entity.	
	 □ Corporation □ General Partners □ Limited Partners □ Limited Liability C □ Limited Liability F 	hip Company
	□ Joint Venture	·
	☐ Sole Proprietors	ain

2. Revenue. Complete the following for the Bidder's construction operations; if any portion of the

Page|37

revenue disclosed is generated by non-construction operations or activities, the Bidder must identify the portion of revenue attributed to construction operations and generally describe business activities of the Bidder that generates non-construction operations related revenue.

Calendar Year/ Fiscal Year	Annual Gross Revenue	Annual Net Revenue	Average Dollar Value of all Contracts	Dollar Value of Largest Contract
2016				
2015				
2014				

3. References.

DSA Project Inspectors				
Firm Name	Address	Telephone No.	Contact Name	
Owners (K-12 School	Districts or Commun	ity College Districts	preferred)	
Owner Name	Address	Telephone No.	Contact Name	
Architects (K-12 Schoo	I District or Community	ty College District F	Projects only)	
Architect Firm Name & Architect Firm Contact Name	Address	Telephone No.	Contact Name	

[CONTINUED NEXT PAGE]

4. Insurance.

Commercial General Liability	Insurer:
Insurance	Policy No.
	Broker
Commercial General Liability	
Insurance Broker	(Contact Name)
	(Street Address)
	(0), 0, 1, 0, 7, 0, 1,
	(City, State & Zip Code)
	() () Telephone Fax
	(Email address)
D:1 D ((Linaii addiess)
Bid, Performance and Labor & Materials Payment Bond Surety	Surety:
materiale i ayment bend barety	(Surety Name)
	Surety Broker
	(Surety Broker Contact Name)
	(Street Address)
	(City, State & Zip Code)
	() () Telephone Fax
	Telephone Fax
	(Email address)
Workers Compensation Insurance	Insurer:
	Policy No.
	Broker
Workers Compensation Insurance	
Broker	(Contact Name)
	(Street Address)
	(City, State & Zip Code)
	() () Telephone Fax
	·
	(Email address)

[CONTINUED NEXT PAGE]

5. Essential Requirements . A Bidder will not be deemed qualified if the answer to any of the following questions results in a "not qualified" response and the Bid Proposal submitted by such a Bidder will be rejected for failure of the Bidder to meet minimum qualifications for the Work.
 5.1. Bidder possesses a valid and currently in good standing California Contractors' license for the Classification(s) of Contractors' License required by the Call for Bids. Yes No (Not Qualified)
5.2. Bidder is currently a DIR Registered Contractor? Yes No (Not Qualified)
 5.3. Bidder has a current commercial general liability insurance policy with coverage limits of at least \$1,000,000 per occurrence and \$2,000,000 in the aggregate. Yes No (Not Qualified)
 5.4. Bidder has a current workers' compensation insurance policy as required by the Labor Code or is legally self-insured pursuant to Labor Code §3700. Yes No (Not Qualified) Bidder is exempt from this requirement, because it has no employees
5.5. The Bidder is ineligible or debarred from submitting Bid Proposals for public works projects or public works contracts pursuant Labor Code §1777.1 or Labor Code §1777.7 Yes (Not Qualified) No
5.6. A public agency, within the past five (5) years, has conducted proceedings that resulted in a finding that the Bidder, or any predecessor to the Bidder, is not a "responsible" bidder for a public works project or a public works contract. Yes (Not Qualified) No
5.7. During the last five (5) years, the Bidder or any predecessor to the Bidder, or any of the equity owners of the Bidder has been convicted of a federal or state crime involving fraud, theft, or any other act of dishonesty? Yes (Not Qualified) No
5.8. During the past five (5) years a Surety has completed any project or the Bidder's obligations under a construction contract?Yes (Not Qualified) No
5.9. The Bidder's Worker's Compensation Insurance average EMR over the past five (5) years is more than 1.25.Yes (Not Qualified) No
6. Performance/Experience . A Bidder must receive a minimum of 70 points out of a possible 90 points in this section to be deemed "Qualified." The Bid Proposal of a Bidder who is not deemed "Qualified" will be rejected for non-responsiveness.
6.1. Within the past two (2) years has your organization performed work on public works projects where the value of your work was at least \$500,000? Yes No
If yes, number of such projects: If yes, was your organization the general contractor or a subcontractor? General Contractor Yes 1-5 Projects: Yes 6-10 Projects: Yes 10 or more Projects No O points
6.2. Within the past ten (10) years, has a complaint been filed against your organization's

California Contractors' License with the California Contractors' State License Board? Yes No Yes: 0 points No: 10 points
 6.3. Within the past ten (10) years, has your organization asked to be relieved of or refused to sign a contract for construction services awarded to it? Yes No Yes: 0 points No: 5 points
 6.4. Within the past ten (10) years, has your organization failed to complete a construction contract? Yes No Yes: 0 points No: 10 points
 6.5. Within the past ten (10) years, has your organization been declared in default of a construction contract? Yes No Yes: 0 points No: 10 points
6.6. Within the past ten (10) years, has your organization failed to complete a public works construction contract within the authorized time? Yes No Yes: 0 points No: 10 points
 6.7. Within the past ten (10) years, has your organization been assessed and paid liquidated damages under a construction contract with either a public or private owner? Yes No Yes: 0 points No: 10 points
6.8. Within the past ten (10) years, has your organization been denied an award of a public works contract based upon a finding by a public agency that your organization was not a responsible bidder? Yes No Yes: 0 points No: 10 points
6.9. Within the past ten (10) years, has your organization or any principal of your organization been found guilty of violating any federal, state or local law, rule or regulation regarding a construction contract? Yes No Yes: 0 points No: 5 points
6.10. Within the past ten (10) years, has any insurance carrier, for any policy of insurance, refused to renew an insurance policy for your organization? Yes No If yes, on how many occasions? No occasions 10 points 1 occasion 3 points More than 1 occasion 0 points
6.11. During the past five (5) years, has a surety declined to issue a surety bond for your

organization in connection with a construction project?
Yes No If yes, on how many occasions?
No occasions 10 points
1 occasion 3 points
More than 1 occasion 0 points
7. Safety . Bidder must receive a minimum of 23 points out of a possible 35 points in this section.
 7.1. Has CAL OSHA cited and assessed penalties against your firm for any "serious," "willful" or "repeat" violations of its safety or health regulations in the past five (5) years? Yes No
 7.2. Has the Federal Occupational Safety and Health Administration ("OSHA") cited and assessed penalties against your firm in the past five (5) years? Yes No
7.3. Has the EPA, any Air Quality Management District or any Regional Water Quality Control Board cited and assessed penalties against either your firm or the owner of a project on which your firm was the contractor in the past five years? Yes No
7.4. How often do you require documented safety meetings to be held for construction employees and field supervisors during the course of a project? Once a week or more often - 5 points Any other answer - 0 points
7.5. List your firm's Workers' Compensation Insurance Experience Modification Rate (EMR) for each of the past three (3) premium years: (Note: An Experience Modification Rate is issued to your firm annually by your workers' compensation insurance carrier). Current year: Previous year: Year prior to previous year: Three-year average EMR of .95 or less - 5 points Three-year average EMR between .95 and 1.25 - 3 points Any other EMR - 0 points
7.6. Has there been more than one occasion during the last five (5) years on which your firm was required to pay either back wages or penalties for your own firm's failure to comply with California's prevailing wage laws? (Note: This question refers only to your own firm's violation of prevailing wage laws, not to violations of the prevailing wage laws by a subcontractor to your firm.) Yes No 2 or less occasions - 5 points 3 occasions - 3 points More than 3 occasions - 0 points
7.7. At any time during the last five (5) years, has your firm been found to have violated any

provision of California apprenticeship laws or regulations, or the laws pertaining to use of apprentices on public works? Yes No If yes, provide the date(s) of such findings, and attach copies of the Department's final decision(s):
2 or less occasions - 5 points 3 occasions - 3 points More than 3 occasions - 0 points
8. <u>Legal/Administrative Proceedings and Surety</u> . If the response to any of the following questions is a "yes" complete and accurate details must be attached; failure to attach such details will render the Bid Proposal of the Bidder to be non-responsive and rejected. Responses to the following will be used to evaluate Bidder responsibility.
8.1. Have legal, arbitration or administrative proceedings been brought construction project owner against the Bidder or any of the principals, officers or equity owners of the Bidder within the past ten (10) years which arise out of or are related to any construction project?
Yes No If "yes," on a separate attachment, include the following details: (i) name of party initiating proceedings against the Bidder; (ii) contact name, address, phone and email address of party initiating proceedings; (iii) circumstances resulting in the initiation of proceedings; (iv) amount or other relief demanded; and (v) outcome of proceedings.
8.2. Has the Bidder brought any legal, arbitration or administrative proceedings against the owner of a construction project within the past ten (10) years which arise out of or are related to the construction project, excluding claims for personal injury? — Yes — No — If "yes," on a separate attachment, include the following details: (i) name of owner; (ii) contact name, address, phone and email address of contact person for owner; (iii) circumstances resulting in the initiation of proceedings; (iv) amount of other relief demand; and (v) outcome of proceedings.
8.3. Has the Bidder brought any legal, arbitration or administrative proceedings against the architect or design professional for a construction project within the past ten (10) years which arise out of or are related to the construction project? Yes No If "yes," on a separate attachment, include the following details: (i) name or
architect; (ii) contact name, address, phone and email address of contact persor for architect or design professional; (iii) circumstances resulting in the initiation or proceedings; (iv) amount or other relief demand; and (v) outcome of proceedings.
8.4. Has the Bidder brought any legal, arbitration or administrative proceedings against the construction/project manager for a construction project within the past ten (10) years which arise out of or are related to the construction project? Yes No
If "yes," on a separate attachment, include the following details: (i) name of construction/project manager; (ii) contact name, address, phone and emai address of contact person for construction/project manager; (iii) circumstances resulting in the initiation of proceedings; (iv) amount or other relief demand; and (v) outcome of proceedings.

he Bidder to satisfy any claims made against a bid, performance or payment bond issued to the Bidder, in connection with a construction project, either public or private?
— Yes — No If "yes," on a separate attachment set forth: (i) the amount of each such claim; (ii) the name and telephone number of the claimant; (iii) the date of the claim; (iv) the grounds for the claim; (v) the present status of the claim; (vi) the date of resolution of such claim if resolved; (vii) the method by which such was resolved if resolved; (viii) the nature of the resolution; and (ix) the amount, if any, at which the claim was resolved.
8.5. During the past five (5) years, has a surety declined to issue a surety bond for your organization in connection with a construction project? Yes No If "yes" on a separate attachment provide details of the denial of bond coverage
and the name of the company or companies which denied coverage. 8.6. At any time during the past five (5) years, has any surety company made any payments on behalf the Bidder to satisfy any claims made against a bid, performance or payment bond issued to the Bidder, in connection with a construction project, either public or private? YesNo
If "yes," on a separate attachment set forth: (i) the amount of each such claim; (ii) the name and telephone number of the claimant; (iii) the date of the claim; (iv) the grounds for the claim; (v) the present status of the claim; (vi) the date of resolution of such claim if resolved; (vii) the method by which such was resolved if resolved; (viii) the nature of the resolution; and (ix) the amount, if any, at which the claim was resolved.
8.7. In the last five (5) years has any insurance carrier, for any policy of insurance, refused to renew the insurance policy for your firm? Yes No
8.8. Within the past five (5) years, has the Bidder been required to pay either back wages or penalties for the Bidder's failure to comply with California prevailing wage laws? This question refers only to the Bidder's violation of prevailing wage laws, not to violations of the prevailing wage laws by a subcontractor. Yes No
If "yes," on a separate attachment: (i) describe each instance of prevailing wage rate violation; (ii) identify the project on which a prevailing wage rate violation occurred; (iii) the public agency owner of the project; (iv) the number of employees affected by each prevailing wage rate violation; and (v) amount of back wages and penalties the Bidder was required to pay.
8.9. Within the past five (5) years, has there been more than one occasion in which the Bidder was penalized or required to pay back wages for failure to comply with the Federal Davis-Bacon prevailing wage requirements? Yes No
If "yes," on a separate attachment: (i) describe each instance of prevailing wage rate violation; (ii) identify the project on which a prevailing wage rate violation occurred; ((iii) the number of employees affected by each prevailing wage rate violation; and (iv) amount of back wages and penalties the Bidder was required to pay.

provision of California apprenticeship apprentices on public works projects? Yes No	as the Bidder been found to have violated any laws or regulations, or the laws pertaining to use of findings, and attach copies of the Apprenticeship
9. Experience. Bidders must duplicate the sum below and attach completed summary taken	mary table forms in Paragraphs 9.1, 9.2 and 9.3 ble forms describing the Bidder's prior project forms must be attached to this Statement of
	the following for three (3) projects the Bidder has rs similar in size, scope, function and construction
Project Name	
Project Owner; Contact Information	
Function/Use of Project	
Original Contract Duration	
Actual Project Completion Duration	
Original Contract Price	
Final Adjusted Contract Price	
completed within the three (3) years, in Project Name Project Owner; Contact Information Architect Name and Contact Information Original Contract Duration Actual Project Completion Duration Original Contract Price Final Adjusted Contract Price	
	attachment, identify all projects the Bidder currently
has in progress, including the following Project Name	g information:
Project Owner; Contact Information Architect Name and Contact	
Information	
Original Contract Duration	
Projected Completion Duration	
Original Contract Price	
Current Adjusted Contract Price	
	I is duly authorized to execute this Statement of
	alf of the above-identified Bidder. The undersigned
warrants and represents that he/she has pers	sonal knowledge of each of the responses to this

Statement of Qualifications and/or that he/she has conducted all necessary and appropriate inquiries to determine the truth, completeness and accuracy of responses to this Statement of Qualifications. The undersigned declares and certifies that the responses to this Statement of Qualifications are complete and accurate; there are no omissions of material fact or information

as to be false or misleading, the E responsiveness.	Bidder's Bid Proposal ma	ay be rejected by the District for non-
Executed this day of	20 at	(City and State)
I declare under penalty of perjury unde	r California law that the t	foregoing is true and correct.
By:		
(Signature of Bidder's Authorized Office	cer or Representative)	
(Typed or Printed Name)		

Title:

that render any response to be false or misleading and there are no misstatements of fact in any of the responses. The above-identified Bidder acknowledges and agrees that if the District determines that any response herein is false or misleading or contains misstatements of fact so

NON-COLLUSION AFFIDAVIT

_	OF CALIFORNIA) 'Y OF)
	CT: Prop 39 Year 4 LED Lighting and Exterior Lighting Replacement ckage No:; Bid Package Description:
l,	, being first duly sworn, deposes and says that I am the
	(Typed or Printed Name) of, the party submitting the (Bidder Name)
•	ng Bid Proposal ("the Bidder"). In connection with the foregoing Bid Proposal, the gned declares, states and certifies that:
1.	The Bid Proposal is not made in the interest of, or on behalf of, any undisclosed person, partnership, company, association, organization or corporation.
2.	The Bid Proposal is genuine and not collusive or sham.
3.	The bidder has not directly or indirectly induced or solicited any other bidder to put in a false or sham bid, and has not directly or indirectly colluded, conspired, connived, or agreed with any other bidder or anyone else to put in sham bid, or to refrain from bidding.
4.	The bidder has not in any manner, directly or indirectly, sought by agreement, communication, or conference with anyone to fix the bid price, or that of any other bidder, or to fix any overhead, profit or cost element of the bid price or that of any other bidder, or to secure any advantage against the public body awarding the contract or of anyone interested in the proposed contract.
5.	All statements contained in the Bid Proposal and related documents are true.
6.	The bidder has not, directly or indirectly, submitted the bid price or any breakdown thereof, or the contents thereof, or divulged information or data relative thereto, or paid, and will not pay, any fee to any person, corporation, partnership, company, association, organization, bid depository, or to any member or agent thereof to effectuate a collusive or sham bid.
Execu	ed this day of, 20 at (City, County and State)
I decla	e under penalty of perjury under the laws of the State of California that the foregoing is true rect.
Dated	
Ву:	
- , -	(Signature of Bidder's Authorized Officer or Representative)
	(Typed or Printed Name)
Title:	

	\ / II	•	O 11	D:
Antelope	vallev	Community	College	District

CERTIFICATE OF WORKERS' COMPENSATION INSURANCE

I,		the		of
	(Name)		(Title)	
			, declare state and certi	fy that:
	(Contractor Name)		,	,

1. I am aware that California Labor Code §3700(a) and (b) provides:

"Every employer except the state shall secure the payment of compensation in one or more of the following ways:

- (a) By being insured against liability to pay compensation in one or more insurers duly authorized to write compensation insurance in this state.
- (b) By securing from the Director of Industrial Relations a certificate of consent to self-insure either as an individual employer, or one employer in a group of employers, which may be given upon furnishing proof satisfactory to the Director of Industrial Relations of ability to self-insure and to pay any compensation that may become due to his or her employees."
- 2. I am aware that the provisions of California Labor Code §3700 require every employer to be insured against liability for workers' compensation or to undertake self-insurance in accordance with the provisions of that code, and I will comply with such provisions before commencing the performance of this Contract.
- 3. I am authorized to execute this Certificate of Workers Compensation Insurance on behalf of the above-identified Contractor.

Dated:	:	
Ву: _		
	(Name Printed or Typed)	
Title:		

		•	~ "	D
Antelope	Vallev	Community	College	District

DRUG-FREE WORKPLACE CERTIFICATION

l,, am	n the	of	
(Print Name)	(Title)		(Contractor Name)
declare, state and certify to all of the	e following:		

- 1. I am aware of the provisions and requirements of California Government Code §§8350 et seq., the Drug Free Workplace Act of 1990.
- 2. I am authorized to certify, and do certify, on behalf of Contractor that a drug free workplace will be provided by Contractor by doing all of the following:
 - 2.1. Publishing a statement notifying employees that the unlawful manufacture, distribution, dispensation, possession or use of a controlled substance is prohibited in Contractor's workplace and specifying actions which will be taken against employees for violation of the prohibition.
 - 2.2. Establishing a drug-free awareness program to inform employees about all of the following: (i) the dangers of drug abuse in the workplace; (ii) Contractor's policy of maintaining a drug-free workplace; (ii) the availability of drug counseling, rehabilitation and employee-assistance programs; and (iii) the penalties that may be imposed upon employees for drug abuse violations.
 - 2.3. Requiring that each employee engaged in the performance of the Contract be given a copy of the statement required by Paragraph 2.1 above, and that as a condition of employment by Contractor in connection with the Work of the Contract, the employee agrees to abide by the terms of the statement.
- 3. Contractor agrees to fulfill and discharge all of Contractor's obligations under the terms and requirements of California Government Code §8355 by, inter alia, publishing a statement notifying employees concerning: (i) the prohibition of any controlled substance in the workplace, (ii) establishing a drug-free awareness program, and (iii) requiring that each employee engaged in the performance of the Work of the Contract be given a copy of the statement required by California Government Code §8355(a) and requiring that the employee agree to abide by the terms of that statement.
- 4. Contractor and I understand that if the District determines that Contractor has either: (i) made a false certification herein, or (ii) violated this certification by failing to carry out and to implement the requirements of California Government Code §§8355, the Contract awarded herein is subject to termination, suspension of payments, or both. Contractor and I further understand that, should Contractor violate the terms of the Drug-Free Workplace Act of 1990, Contractor may be subject to debarment in accordance with the provisions of California Government Code §§8350, et seq.
- 5. Contractor and I acknowledge that Contractor and I are aware of the provisions of California Government Code §§8350, et seq. and hereby certify that Contractor and I will adhere to, fulfill, satisfy and discharge all provisions of and obligations under the Drug-Free Workplace Act of 1990.

I decl	are under penalty and correct.	of perjury und Executed		laws of			ia that all	oregoin 20	ıg is at
	(City and Sta	 ate)							
By: _									
, –	(Signature of Bidder's	Authorized Officer of	r Repres	entative)					
	(Typed or Printed Nam	e)							
Title:					-				

A . I	\ / II	•	O 11	D:
Antelope	Vallev	Community	College	District

COMMUNITY WORKFORCE AGREEMENT

The CWA is incorporated herein by this reference as if set forth in full. A complete and executed copy of the CWA is posted on-line at:

https://www.boarddocs.com/ca/avc/Board.nsf/files/AK8STV7447E8/\$file/Antelope%20Valley%20Coll ege%202.2.17%20clean%20draft.pdf.

COMMUNITY WORKFORCE AGREEMENT LETTER OF ASSENT

[Contractor's Letterhead]

Community Workforce Coordinator

C/O Antelope Valley College 3041 West Ave K Lancaster, CA 93536
Attn: Community Workforce Coordinator
Re: Community Workforce Agreement - Letter of Assent
Dear Sir:
This is to confirm that [name of company] agrees to be party to and bound by the Antelope Valley College Community Workforce Agreement effective, 2017, as such Agreement may, from time to time, be amended by the negotiating parties or interpreted pursuant to its terms. Such obligation to be a party and bound by this Agreement shall extend to all work covered by the Agreement undertaken by this Company on the project and this Company shall require all of its contractors and subcontractors of whatever tier to be similarly bound for all work within the scope of the Agreement by signing and furnishing to you an identical Letter of Assent prior to their commencement of work.
Sincerely,
[Name of Construction Company]
By:
Name:
Title:
Contractor State License No

Antelone	\/allev	Community	College	District

AGREEMENT

Los DIS	An TRI		, 2017 in the City of Lancaster, County of ANTELOPE VALLEY COMMUNITY COLLEGE pereinafter "District" and
		SSETH, that the District and the Contracted herein agree as follows:	tor in consideration of the mutual covenants
1.	pu lab wo	rsuant to the Contract Documents, the Contoor, materials, tools, equipment, utilities, sorkmanlike manner all of the Work required mmonly referred to as Prop 39 Year 4 LED Letter No:	e Contract Price, subject to adjustments thereto tractor shall perform and provide all necessary ervices and transportation to complete in a in connection with the work of improvement ighting and Exterior Lighting Replacement ; Bid Package Description: The Contractor shall complete all Work
	Sp Pa acc	vered by the Contract Documents, included in the conficultions prepared by the Architect and cragraph 6 of this Agreement, along with all the conficulties are conficulties.	uding without limitation, the Drawings and other Contract Documents enumerated in modifications and addenda thereto issued in the Architect for the Work is Kocher Schirra
2.	Pro (Co of spe Co Wo	coceed. The Contractor shall achieve Substance.) days after the commencement date of the ontract Time shall be the number of days between the Work in the Notice to Proceed issued by decified in the Special Conditions for Project ontractor represents to the District that the Coork and the Contractor will fully complete the	ed on the date stated in the District's Notice to antial Completion of the Work e Work set forth in the Notice to Proceed. The ween the date specified for the commencement or on behalf of the District and the calendar date Completion. By executing this Agreement, the ontract Time is reasonable for completion of the Work within the Contract Time, including any ne Construction Schedule and achieve Interim
3.	Co Co Dis	entractor's full, complete and faithful perform ontract Documents, subject to adjustments ontract Documents, the estrict's payment of the Contract Price shall be Contract Price is based upon the Contract	y the Contractor as full consideration for the ance of the Contractor's obligations under the of the Contract Price in accordance with the Contract Price of Dollars (\$). The in accordance with the Contract Documents or's Base Bid Proposal, authorized Allowances
4.		ove includes an Allowance Amo	t acknowledge that the Contract Price set forth unt in the aggregate amount of (\$), which is allocated as follows:
		Allowance Description	Allowance Amount
			Dollars (\$)

Although included in the Contract Price, Allowances belong solely to the District and shall be expended only upon written direction by the District, to be granted or denied in its sole discretion. Contractor shall submit cost data and other descriptive data to establish basis used by Contractor for determining costs associated with designated work attributable to each Allowance. Any Allowance amount not fully consumed shall belong solely to the District and shall be credited against the Contract Price by a Deductive Change Order. Should the Contractor's actual costs exceed the specified Allowance, the Contractor's Contract Price will be adjusted by change order in accordance with Contract General Conditions, Article 9.5.

- 5. Unit Price Items. If the Bid Proposal for the Work includes a proposal(s) for Unit Price Item(s), during Contractor's performance of the Work, the District may elect to add or delete any such Unit Price Item(s). If the District elects to add or delete any such Unit Price Item(s) pursuant to the foregoing, the debit or credit for such Unit Price Item(s) shall be in accordance with the amount(s) set forth in the Contractor's Unit Price Item(s) Proposal, attached as Attachment A to the Contractor's Bid Proposal.
- 6. Liquidated Damages. The Contractor shall be subject to assessment of Liquidated Damages if the Contractor: (i) fails to achieve Substantial Completion of the Work within the Contract Time, including adjustments thereto authorized by the Contract Documents; (ii) fails to submit Submittals in accordance with the Submittal Schedule; or (iii) fails to complete Punchlist items noted upon Substantial Completion within the time established to complete the Punchlist items. The per diem rate of Liquidated Damages assessed for each of the foregoing events is set forth in the Special Conditions.
- 7. Limitation on Damages. If the District breaches or defaults in its performance of its obligations under the Contract Documents, the damages, if any, recoverable by the Contractor shall be limited to general damages which are directly and proximately caused by said breach or default of the District and shall exclude any and all special or consequential damages. By executing this Agreement, the Contractor expressly acknowledges the foregoing limitation to the recovery only of general damages from the District if the District is in breach or default of its obligations under the Contract Documents. The Contractor expressly waives any right to and foregoes the recovery of any special or consequential damages from the District including, without limitation, damages for: (i) lost or impaired bonding capacity; and/or, (ii) lost profits arising out of or in connection with any past, present, or future work of improvement, except for the Project which is the subject of the Contract Documents.
 - **8. The Contract Documents.** The documents forming a part of the Contract Documents consist of the following, all of which are component parts of the Contract Documents:

```
00 01 00 Table of Contents
00 01 07 Certifications/Seals Page
00 01 12 DSA Form 103 Statement of Structural
             Tests & Inspections
00 11 13 Notice Calling for Bids, including Bid
            Addenda
00 21 13 Instructions for Bidders
00 24 13 Bid Packages Scope Descriptions
00 31 13 Bid Time Project Schedule
00 41 00 Bid Proposal
00 43 22 Composite Unit Price Bid Proposal
00 42 23 Alternate Bid Items Proposal Form
00 43 24 Pre-Bid Inquiry Form
00 43 36 Subcontractors List
00 45 13 Statement of Qualifications
00 45 19 Non-Collusion Affidavit
00 45 26 Certificate of Workers Compensation
            Insurance
```

```
00 45 50 Community Workforce Agreement and CWA Letter
         of Assent
00 52 00 Agreement
00 61 10 Bid Bond
00 61 13 Performance Bond
00 61 14 Labor and Material Payment Bond
00 62 90 Verification of Certified Payroll Records Submittal
             to Labor Commission
00 62 95 Asbestos and Other Hazardous Materials
             Certification
00 65 36 Guarantee Form
00 65 37 Contractor Certification of Subcontractor Claims
00 72 00 General Conditions
00 73 00 Special Conditions
           Conditional and Unconditional Waivers and
               Releases on Progress Payments
           Conditional and Unconditional Waivers and
               Releases on Final Payment
Project Documents including Specifications and Drawings
```

00 45 27 Drug-Free Workplace Certification

with the Contract Documents. The effective date of notice Contract Documents shall be as set forth in the Contract Documents shall be addressed as follows:		
If to the District: Executive Director of Business Services, Chief Business Official Antelope Valley Community College District 3041 West Ave K Lancaster, California 93536-5426	Contractor:	

9. Notices. Notices of the District and Contractor to the other shall be transmitted in accordance

10. Authority to Execute. The individual(s) executing this Agreement on behalf of the Contractor is/are duly and fully authorized to execute this Agreement on behalf of Contractor and to bind the Contractor to each and every term, condition and covenant of the Contract Documents.

CONTRACTORS ARE REQUIRED BY LAW TO BE LICENSED AND REGULATED BY THE CONTRACTORS' STATE LICENSE BOARD. ANY QUESTIONS CONCERNING A CONTRACTOR MAY BE REFERRED TO THE REGISTRAR, CONTRACTORS' STATE LICENSE BOARD, P.O. BOX 2600, SACRAMENTO, CALIFORNIA 95826

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Agreement has been duly executed by the District and the Contractor as of the date set forth above

DISTRICT" Antelope Valley Community College District	"CONTRACTOR" [Contractor Name]
By:	By:
(Name Printed or Typed)	(Name Printed or Typed)
Title:	Title:

A t - I	1/-11	0 : :	0-11	D:-4-:-4
Antelope	vallev	Community	College	DISTRICT

BID BOND

		cutors, administrato MMUNITY COLLE	,	O ,	,
		ney of the United Sta		` ,	. ,
	THE CON	IDITION OF THIS O	BLIGATION	IS SUCH THAT:	
		submitted the accon			
Package	No:	;	Bid	Package	Description:

WHEREAS, subject to the terms of this Bond, the Surety and the Principal are jointly and severally firmly bound unto the Obligee in the penal sum equal to Ten Percent (10%) of the maximum amount of the Bid Proposal submitted by the Principal to the Obligee, inclusive of amounts proposed for Alternate Bid Items, if any.

NOW THEREFORE, if the Principal shall not withdraw said Bid Proposal within the period specified therein after the opening of the same, or, if no period be specified, for sixty (60) days after opening of said Bid Proposal; and if the Principal is awarded the Contract, and shall within the period specified therefore, or if no period be specified, within five (5) days after the prescribed forms are presented to him for signature, enter into a written contract with the Obligee, in accordance with the Bid Proposal as accepted and give such bond(s) with good and sufficient surety or sureties, as may be required, for the faithful performance and proper fulfillment of such Contract and for the payment for labor and materials used for the performance of the Contract, or in the event of the withdrawal of said Bid Proposal within the period specified for the holding open of the Bid Proposal or the failure of the Principal to enter into such Contract and give such bonds within the time specified, if the Principal shall pay the Obligee the difference between the amount specified in said Bid Proposal and the amount for which the Obligee may procure the required Work and/or supplies, if the latter amount be in excess of the former, together with all costs incurred by the Obligee in again calling for Bids, then the above obligation shall be void and of no effect, otherwise to remain in full force and effect.

Surety, for value received, hereby stipulates and agrees that no change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the Contract or the Call for Bids, the Work to be performed there under, the Drawings or the Specifications accompanying the same, or any other portion of the Contract Documents shall in no way affect its obligations under this Bond, and it does hereby waive notice of any such change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of said Contract, the Call for Bids, the Work, the Drawings or the Specifications, or any other portion of the Contract Documents.

In the event suit or other proceeding is brought upon this Bond by the Obligee, the Surety and Principal shall be jointly and severally liable for payment to the Obligee all costs, expenses and

[CONTINUED NEXT PAGE]

	ESS WHEREOF, the Principal and Surety have ex , 20 by their duly authorized agent		da
	, 20 by their daily dufforized agent	o or representatives.	
	(Bidder-Principal Name)		
Ву:			
	(Signature)		
	(Typed or Printed Name)		
Title:			
(Attach	Notary Public Acknowledgement of Principal's Signature)		
	(Surety Name)		
Ву:			
,	(Signature of Attorney-In-Fact for Surety)		
	(Typed or Printed Name of Attorney-In-Fact)		
Acknov Certific	: (i) Attorney-In-Fact Certification; (ii) Notary Public vledgment of Authorizing Signature on Attorney-Fact ation; and (iii) Notary Public Acknowledgement of Attorney-In-Signature)		
	g		
		_	
Coi	ntact name, address, telephone number and		
	email address for notices to the Surety		
(Contac	et Name)		
(Street	Address)		
(City, St	tate & Zip Code)		
(Telepho) () nne		
relebile	nic i ax		
(Email a	address)		

PERFORMANCE BOND

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS that we,, as
Surety and are jointly and severally, along
with their respective heirs, executors, administrators, successors and assigns, held and firmly bound
unto ANTELOPE VALLEY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT ("the Obligee") for payment of the Dollars
(\$) in lawful money of the United States, well and truly to be made, we bind
ourselves, our heirs, executors, administrators, successors and assigns, jointly and severally.
THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION IS SUCH THAT:
WHEREAS, the Obligee, by resolution of its Board of Trustees has awarded to the Principal a
Contract for the Work described as Prop 39 Year 4 LED Lighting and Exterior Lighting
Replacement, Bid Package No:; Bid Package Description:
·
WHEREAS the Principal has entered into an agreement with the Obligee for performance of the

WHEREAS, the Principal, has entered into an agreement with the Obligee for performance of the Work; the Agreement and all other Contract Documents set forth therein are incorporated herein and made a part hereof by this reference.

WHEREAS, by the terms of the Contract Documents, the Principal is required to furnish a bond ensuring the Principal's prompt, full and faithful performance of the Work of the Contract Documents.

NOW THEREFORE, if the Principal shall promptly, fully and faithfully perform each and all of the obligations and things to be done and performed by the Principal in strict accordance with the terms of the Contract Documents as they may be modified or amended from time to time; and if the Principal shall indemnify and save harmless the Obligee and all of its officers, agents and employees from any and all losses, liability and damages, claims, judgments, liens, costs, and fees of every description, which may be incurred by the Obligee by reason of the failure or default on the part of the Principal in the performance of any or all of the terms or the obligations of the Contract Documents, including all modifications, and amendments, thereto, and any warranties or guarantees required thereunder; then this obligation shall be void; otherwise, it shall be, and remain, in full force and effect.

The Surety, for value received, hereby stipulates and agrees that no change, adjustment of the Contract Time, adjustment of the Contract Price, alterations, deletions, additions, or any other modifications to the terms of the Contract Documents, the Work to be performed thereunder, or to the Specifications or the Drawings shall limit, restrict or otherwise impair Surety's obligations or Obligee's rights hereunder; Surety hereby waives notice from the Obligee of any such changes, adjustments of Contract Time, adjustments of Contract Price, alterations, deletions, additions or other modifications to the Contract Documents, the Work to be performed under the Contract Documents, or the Drawings or the Specifications.

In the event of the Obligee's termination of the Contract due to the Principal's breach or default of the Principal's obligations thereunder, within twenty (20) days after written notice from the Obligee to the Surety of the Principal's breach or default of the Contract Documents and Obligee's termination of the Contract, the Surety shall notify Obligee in writing of Surety's assumption of obligations hereunder by its election to either remedy the default or breach of the Principal or to take charge of the Work of the Contract Documents and complete the Work at its own expense ("the Notice of Election"); provided, however, that the procedure by which the Surety undertakes to discharge its obligations under this Bond shall be subject to the advance written approval of the Obligee, which

[CONTINUED NEXT PAGE]

approval shall not be unreasonably withheld, limited or restricted. The insolvency of the Principal or the Principal's denial of a failure of performance or default under the Contract Documents shall not by itself, without the Surety's prompt, diligent inquiry and investigation of such denial, be justification for Surety's failure to give the Notice of Election or for its failure to promptly remedy the failure of performance or default of the Principal or to complete the Work.

In the event the Surety fails to issue its Notice of Election to Obligee within the time provided for hereinabove, the Obligee may thereafter cause the cure or remedy of the Principal's failure of performance or default or to complete the Work. The Principal and the Surety shall be jointly and severally liable to the Obligee for all damages and costs sustained by the Obligee as a result of the Principal's failure of performance under the Contract Documents or default in its performance of obligations thereunder, including without limitation the costs of cure or completion of the Work exceeding the then remaining balance of the Contract Price; provided that the Surety's liability hereunder for the costs of performance, damages and other costs sustained by the Obligee upon the Principal's failure of performance or default under the Contract Documents shall be limited to the penal sum hereof, which shall be deemed to include the costs or value of any Changes to the Work which increases the Contract Price.

In the event suit or other proceeding is brought upon this Bond by the Obligee, the Surety and Principal shall be jointly and severally liable for payment to the Obligee of all costs, expenses and fees incurred by the Obligee therewith, including without limitation, attorneys' fees.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Principal and Surety have executed this instrument this _____day of ______, 20__ by their duly authorized agent or representative.

	(Contractor-Principal Name)
By:	
- y .	(Signature)
	(Typed or Printed Name)
Title:	
(Attach	Notary Public Acknowledgement of Principal's Signature)
(Attach	Hotary I usine Acknowledgement of I interpal 3 digitature

	(Surety Name)
Bv:	
,	(Signature of Attorney-In-Fact for Surety)
	(Typed or Printed Name of Attorney-In-Fact)
Acknowl	(i) Attorney-In-Fact Certification; (ii) Notary Public edgment of Authorizing Signature on Attorney-Fact ion; and (iii) Notary Public Acknowledgement of Attorney-Ingnature)

Contact name, address, telephone number and email address for notices to the Surety
(Contact Name)
(Street Address)
(City, State & Zip Code)
() () Telephone Fax
(Email address)

LABOR AND MATERIAL PAYMENT BOND

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS that	t we,, as
Surety and	, as Principal, are jointly and severally, along
with their respective heirs, executors, administrat	ors, successors and assigns, held and firmly bound
unto ANTELOPE VALLEY COMMUNITY COLLI	EGE DISTRICT ("the Obligee") for payment of the
penal sum the penal sum of	Dollars
(\$) in lawful money of the	e United States, well and truly to be made, we bind
ourselves, our heirs, executors, administrators, se	accessors and assigns, jointly and severally.
THE CONDITION OF THIS	OBLIGATION IS SUCH THAT:
	oard of Trustees has awarded to the Principal a Year 4 LED Lighting and Exterior Lighting
Replacement, Bid Package No:	; Bid Package Description:
	·
	greement with the Obligee for performance of the uments set forth therein are incorporated herein by

this reference and made a part hereof.

WHEREAS, by the terms of the Contract Documents, the Principal is required to furnish a bond for the prompt, full and faithful payment to any Claimant, as hereinafter defined, for all labor materials or services used, or reasonably required for use, in the performance of the Work.

NOW THEREFORE, if the Principal shall promptly, fully and faithfully make payment to any Claimant for all labor, materials or services used or reasonably required for use in the performance of the Work then this obligation shall be void; otherwise, it shall be, and remain, in full force and effect.

The term "Claimant" shall refer to any person, corporation, partnership, proprietorship or other entity including without limitation, all persons and entities described in California Civil Code §9100, providing or furnishing labor, materials or services used or reasonably required for use in the performance of the Work under the Contract Documents, without regard for whether such labor, materials or services were sold, leased or rented. This Bond shall inure to the benefit of all Claimants so as to give them, or their assigns and successors, a right of action upon this Bond.

In the event suit is brought on this Bond by any Claimant for amounts due such Claimant for labor. materials or services provided or furnished by such Claimant, the Surety shall pay for the same and reasonable attorneys' fees pursuant to California Civil Code §9554.

The Surety, for value received, hereby stipulates and agrees that no change, extension of time, alteration, deletion, addition, or any other modification to the terms of the Contract Documents, the Work to be performed thereunder, the Specifications or the Drawings, or any other portion of the Contract Documents, shall in any way limit, restrict or otherwise affect its obligations under this Bond: the Surety hereby waives notice from the Obligee of any such change, extension of time, alteration, deletion, addition or other modification to the Contract Documents, the Work to be performed under the Contract Documents, the Drawings or the Specifications of any other portion of the Contract Documents.

[CONTINUED NEXT PAGE]

	IESS WHEREOF, the Principal and Surety have e, 20 by their duly authorized agent or rep	da _'
	(Contractor-Principal Name)	
Ву:	(Signature)	
Title:	(Typed or Printed Name)	
	Notary Public Acknowledgement of Principal's Signature)	
	(Surety Name)	
Ву:	(Signature of Attorney-In-Fact for Surety)	
Acknow Certific	(Typed or Printed Name of Attorney-In-Fact) : (i) Attorney-In-Fact Certification; (ii) Notary Public viedgment of Authorizing Signature on Attorney-Fact ation; and (iii) Notary Public Acknowledgement of Attorney-In-Signature)	
Cor	ntact name, address, telephone number and email address for notices to the Surety	
(Contac	t Name)	
(Street /	Address)	
(City, St	tate & Zip Code)	
(Telepho) () ne	
(Email a	address)	

ASBESTOS AND OTHER HAZARDOUS MATERIALS CERTIFICATION

This A		d Other Hazard Valley		·	District	t made by and between ("District") and for the work of
	vement con ed to as the	•	to as Prop 39 LEC	Lighting and E		eplacement (hereinafter
equip of, an state	ment or othe y asbestos,	er items furnish polychlorinated ncies as a haz	ed, installed or incord biphenyl (PCB), ar	porated into the ny material listed	Project contains, by the federal or	e Project, no materials, or in itself be composed state EPA or federal or er federal or state laws,
Mater substa	ials Certific antive repre antive repre	ation on behasentations set sentations set	alf of the Contractor orth hereinabove or	or. The unders has made appro re complete, true	signed has perso priate diligent inq	s and Other Hazardous onal knowledge of the uiry to ascertain that the nd do not omit material
I decla	are under pe	enalty of perjury	y under the laws of the	ne State of Califo	ornia that the fore	going is true and correct.
Execu	uted on this	day of	, 20	O at		·
By: _	Signature			_		
-	Print Name			_		
-	Title			_		

Antelope	Valley	Community	/ College	District
/ WILCHOPC	v and y	Community	OUILGE	

GUARANTEE

Project: Prop 39 Year 4 LED Lighting and Exterior Lighting Replacement
Bid Package No:; Bid Package Description:
The Contractor hereby warrants and guarantees to the District that all work, materials, equipment and workmanship provided, furnished or installed by or on behalf of Contractor in connection with the above referenced Project (the "Work") have been provided, furnished and installed in strict conformity with the Contract Documents for the Work, including without limitation, the Drawings and the Specifications. Contractor further warrants and guarantees that all work, materials, equipment and workmanship as provided, furnished and/or installed are fit for use as specified and fulfill all applicable requirements of the Contract Documents including without limitation, the Drawings and the Specifications. Contractor shall, at its sole cost and expense repair, correct and/or replace any or all of the work, materials, equipment and/or workmanship of the Work, together with any other items which may be affected by any such repairs, corrections or replacement, that may be unfit for use as specified or defective within a period of one (1) year from the date of the District's Final Acceptance of the Work, ordinary wear and tear and unusual abuse or neglect excepted.
In the event of the Contractor's failure and/or refusal to comply with the provisions of this Guarantee, within the period of time set forth in the Contract Documents after the District's issuance of the Notice to the Contractor of any defect(s) in the Work, materials, equipment or workmanship, Contractor authorizes the District, without further notice to Contractor, to repair, correct and/or replace any such defective item at the expense of the Contractor. The Contractor shall reimburse the District for all costs, expenses or fees incurred by the District in providing or performing such repairs, corrections or replacements within ten (10) days of the District's presentation of a demand to the Contractor for the same.
The provisions of this Guarantee and the provisions of the Contract Documents for the Work relating to the Contractor's Guarantee(s) and warranty(ies) relating to the Work shall be binding upon the Contractor's Performance Bond Surety and all successors or assigns of Contractor and/or Contractor's Performance Bond Surety.
The provisions of this Guarantee are in addition to, and not in lieu of, any provisions of the Contract Documents for the Work relating to the Contractor's guarantee(s) and warranty(ies) or any guarantee(s) or warranty(ies) provided by any material supplier or manufacturer of any equipment, materials or other items forming a part of, or incorporated into the Work, or any other guarantee or warranty obligation of the Contractor, prescribed, implied or imposed by law.
The undersigned individual executing this Guarantee on behalf of Contractor warrants and represents that he/she is duly authorized to execute this Guarantee on behalf of Contractor and to bind Contractor to each and every provision hereof.
Contractor
(Contractor Name)
(Signature of Contractor's Authorized Employee, Officer Or Representative)
(Printed Name and Title)
(Date)

A t - I	1/-11	0 : :	0-11	D:-4-:-4
Antelope	vallev	Community	College	DISTRICT

CONTRACTOR CERTIFICATION OF SUBCONTRACTOR CLAIM

TO: ANTELOPE VALLEY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

RE: Bid P	ackage No	Inting and Exterior Lighting R	epiacement (Project)
	(Contractor)		_
	(Subcontractor)		
		actor Claim is submitted by the ntified Subcontractor. I am the	above-identified Contractor relating to
of the Contrac	etor.		(Title)
	actor has submitted the ac rsuant to Public Contract C		im to the Contractor for presentation to
	onally reviewed the entire the Subcontractor Claim.	ty of the Subcontractor Claim a	and all substantiating documentation in
2. The Subco	ntractor Claim is made by t	he Subcontractor in good faith.	
	ntractor Claim is supporte and District liability therefo	•	on establishing entitlement to the relief
		corporate any request constituti Act (Government Code §12650	ng a False Claim under applicable law, et. seq.).
	* * *	s Certification on behalf of th Subcontractor Claim to the Dist	ne Contractor; and (ii) to submit this rict.
6. I have pers	onal first-hand knowledge	of all of the foregoing.	
I declare unde	er penalty of perjury under	the laws of the State of Californ	ia that the foregoing is true and correct.
Executed at _		, California, on	, 20
(Signature)			
(Print Name)			
(Title)			

Antelone	\/allev	Community	College	District

GENERAL CONDITIONS

GENERAL CONDITIONS TABLE OF CONTENTS

1. Definitions

- 1.1. The Work.
- 1.2. Suretv.
- 1.3. Contractor and Subcontractors.
- 1.4. Material Supplier.
- 1.5. Drawings and Specifications.
- 1.6. Intent and Correlation of Contract Documents.
- 1.7. Shop Drawings; Samples; Product Data ("Submittals").
- 1.8. Division of State Architect ("DSA").
- 1.9. Project Inspector.
- 1.10. Contract Document Terms.
- 1.11. Record Drawings.
- 1.12. Construction Manager.
- 1.13. Construction Equipment. "
- 1.14. Site.
- 1.15. Field Clarifications.
- 1.16. Defective or Non-Conforming Work.
- 1.17. Notice to Proceed.
- 1.18. Progress Reports; Verified Reports.
- 1.19. Laws.

2. District

- 2.1. Information Required of District.
 - 2.1.1. Surveys; Site Information.
 - 2.1.2. Drawings and Specifications.
- 2.2. District's Right to Stop the Work.
- 2.3. Partial Occupancy or Use.
- 2.4. The Project Inspector.
 - 2.4.1. Authority.
 - 2.4.2. Information for the Project Inspector.
- 2.5. Communications Software.
- 2.6. Multiple Contractors; Construction Manager.

3. Architect

- 3.1. Architect's Administration of the Contract.
- 3.2. Periodic Site Inspections.
- 3.3. Contractor Responsibility for Construction Means, Methods and Sequences.
- 3.4. Submittals.
- 3.5. Changes; Change Orders.
- 3.6. Interpretation of Contract Documents.
- 3.7. Contractor Request for Information.
- 3.8. Communications; Architect's Role.

4. The Contractor

- 4.1. Contractor Review of Contract Documents.
 - 4.1.1. Examination of Contract Documents.
 - 4.1.2. Measurements, Layouts and Field Engineering.
 - 4.1.3. Drawings; Dimensions.
 - 4.1.4. Work in Accordance With Contract Documents.
- 4.2. Site Investigation; Subsurface Conditions.
 - 4.2.1. Subsurface Data.
 - 4.2.2. Subsurface Conditions.
- 4.3. Supervision and Construction Procedures.
 - 4.3.1. Supervision of the Work.
 - 4.3.2. Noise and Dust Control.
 - 4.3.3. Clean-Up.
 - 4.3.4. Cutting and Patching.

- 4.3.5. Construction Utilities.
- 4.3.6. Existing Utilities; Removal, Relocation and Protection.
- 4.4. Conferences and Meetings.
- 4.5. Labor and Materials.
 - 4.5.1. Payment for Labor, Materials and Services.
 - 4.5.2. Employee Discipline and Competency.
 - 4.5.3. Contractor's Superintendent.
 - 4.5.4. Prohibition on Harassment.
 - 4.5.5. Taxes.
- 4.6. Permits, Fees and Notices; Compliance With Laws.
 - 4.6.1. Payment of Permits. Fees.
 - 4.6.2. Compliance With Laws.
 - 4.6.3. Notice of Variation From Laws.
 - 4.6.4. DIR Registration.
- 4.7. Submittals.
 - 4.7.1. Contractor's Submittals.
 - 4.7.1.1. Prompt Submittals.
 - 4.7.1.2. Contractor Approval of Subcontractor Submittals.
 - 4.7.1.3. Contractor Responsibility for Deviations.
 - 4.7.1.4. No Performance of Work Without Architect Review.
 - 4.7.2. Architect Review of Submittals.
 - 4.7.3. Deferred Approval Items.
- 4.8. Materials and Equipment.
 - 4.8.1. Approval of Substitutions or Alternatives.
 - 4.8.2. Rejected Alternative Products.
 - 4.8.3. District Standard Products; "Sole Source" Products.
 - 4.8.4. Placement of Material and Equipment Orders.
 - 4.8.5. District's Right to Place Orders for Materials and/or Equipment.
- 4.9. Safety.
- 4.10. Hazardous Materials; Prohibition on Use of Asbestos Construction Building Materials ("ACBMs").
- 4.11. Maintenance of Record Drawings.
- 4.12. Use of Site.
- 4.13. Access to the Work.
- 4.14. Patents and Royalties. .
- 4.15. Wage Rates; Employment of Labor.
 - 4.15.1. Payment of Prevailing Rates.
 - 4.15.2. Prevailing Rate Penalty.
 - 4.15.3. Certified Payroll Records.
 - 4.15.4. Hours of Work.
- 4.16. Apprentices.
- 4.17. Assignment of Antitrust Claims.
- 4.18. Employment of Independent Contractors.
- 4.19. Progress Reports; DSA Verified Reports.
 - 4.19.1. DSA Verified Reports: Contractor Actions.
 - 4.19.2. District Withholdings From Final Payment.4.19.3. Progress Reports.
- 4.20. Community Workforce Agreement (CWA).
 - 4.20.1. Application of CWA.
 - 4.20.2. Subcontractor Summary.
 - 4.20.3. Subcontractors' Letters of Assent.
 - 4.20.4. Contractor/Subcontractor Employees and

CWA Labor Referral Requirements.

4.20.5. Site Labor Relations.

4.20.6. CWA Coordinator.

5. Subcontractors.

- 5.1. Subcontracts.
- 5.2. Subcontractor DIR Contractor Registration.
 - 5.2.1. No Subcontractor Performance of Work Without DIR Registration.
 - 5.2.2. Contractor Obligation to Verify Subcontractor DIR Registration Status.
 - 5.2.3. Contractor Obligation to Request Substitution of Listed Subcontractor Who Is Not DIR Registered Contractor.
- 5.3. Substitution of Listed Subcontractor.
 - 5.3.1. Substitution Process.
 - 5.3.2. Responsibilities of Contractor Upon Substitution of Subcontractor.
- 5.4. Subcontractors' Work.

6. Insurance, Indemnity and Bonds.

- 6.1. Workers' Compensation Insurance; Employer's Liability Insurance.
- 6.2. Commercial General Liability and Property Insurance.
- 6.3. Automobile Liability
- 6.4. Builder's Risk "All-Risk" Insurance.
- 6.5. Minimum Coverage Limits.
- 6.6. Evidence of Insurance; Subcontractor's Insurance. 6.6.1. Certificates of Insurance.
 - 6.6.2. Subcontractors' Insurance.
 - 6.6.3. Insurer Requirements.
- 6.7. Contractor's Insurance Primary; Contractor Liability for Deductibles.
- 6.8. Indemnity.
- 6.9. Payment Bond; Performance Bond.

7. Contract Time

- 7.1. Substantial Completion of the Work Within Contract Time.
- 7.2. Progress and Completion of the Work.
 - 7.2.1. Time of Essence.
 - 7.2.2. Substantial Completion.
 - 7.2.3. Correction or Completion of the Work After Substantial Completion.
 - 7.2.3.1. Punchlist.
 - 7.2.3.2. Time for Completing Punchlist Items.
 - 7.2.3.3. Final Completion.
 - 7.2.3.4. Contractor Responsibility for Multiple Inspections.
 - 7.2.4. Final Acceptance.
- 7.3. Construction Schedule.
 - 7.3.1. Construction Schedule Terms Defined.
 - 7.3.1.1. Bid Schedule.
 - 7.3.1.2. Preliminary Baseline Construction Schedule.
 - 7.3.1.3. Baseline Construction Schedule.
 - 7.3.1.4. Updated Construction Schedule.
 - 7.3.1.5. Recovery Schedule.
 - 7.3.1.6. Construction Schedule(s).
 - 7.3.1.7. Three (3) Week Look Ahead Schedules.
 - 7.3.2. Bid Schedule.
 - 7.3.3. Preliminary Baseline Schedules.
 - 7.3.4. Baseline Construction Schedules.

- 7.3.5. Updated Construction Schedules.
- 7.3.6. Contractor Preparation of Recovery Schedules.
- 7.3.7. Three (3) Week Look Ahead Schedules.
- 7.3.8. Cost of Scheduling.
- 7.3.9. Scheduling Software & Requirements.
- 7.4. Adjustment of Contract Time.
 - 7.4.1. Excusable Delays.
 - 7.4.2. Compensable Delays.
 - 7.4.3. Inexcusable Delays.
- 7.5. Liquidated Damages.

8. Contract Price

- 8.1. Cost Breakdown of Contract Price.
 - 8.1.1. General.
 - 8.1.2. Allowance Items; Allowance Amounts.
 - 8.1.3. Unit Price Items; Unit Prices.
- 8.2. Progress Payments.
 - 8.2.1. Applications for Progress Payments ("Payment Applications").
 - 8.2.2. District's Review of Payment Applications.
 - 8.2.3. Review of Payment Applications.
 - 8.2.4. Allowance Items.
 - 8.2.5. Unit Price Items.
- 8.3. District's Disbursement of Progress Payments.
 - 8.3.1. Timely Disbursement of Progress Payments.
 - 8.3.2. Untimely Disbursement of Progress Payments.
 - 8.3.3. District's Right to Disburse Progress Payments by Joint Checks.
 - 8.3.4. No Waiver of Defective or Non-Conforming Work.
 - 8.3.5. Progress Payments for Changed Work.
 - 8.3.6. Materials or Equipment Not Incorporated Into the Work.
 - 8.3.7. Title to Work.
- 8.4. Substitute Security for Retention.
- 8.5. Final Payment.
 - 8.5.1. Application for Final Payment.
 - 8.5.2. Conditions Precedent to Disbursement of Final Payment.
 - 8.5.3. Disbursement of Final Payment.
 - 8.5.4. Waiver of Claims.
 - 8.5.5. Claims Asserted After Final Payment.
- 8.6. Withholding of Payments.
- 8.7. Payments to Subcontractors.

9. Changes

- 9.1. Changes to the Work.
- 9.2. Oral Order of Change in the Work.
- 9.3. Contractor Submittal of Data.
- 9.4. Adjustment to Contract Price on Account of Changes to the Work.
 - 9.4.1. Mutual Agreement.
 - 9.4.2. Determination by the District.
 - 9.4.3. Basis for Adjustment of Contract Price.
 - 9.4.3.1. Labor.
 - 9.4.3.2. Materials and Equipment.
 - 9.4.3.3. Construction Equipment.
 - 9.4.4. Mark-up on Costs of Changes to the Work.
 - 9.4.5. Contractor Maintenance of Records.
- 9.5. Adjustment to Contract Time.
- 9.6. Addition or Deletion of Alternate Bid Item(s).
- 9.7. Change Orders.
- 9.8. Unilateral Change Order.

- 9.9. Construction Change Directive.
- 9.10. Contractor Notice of Changes.
- 9.11. Disputed Changes.
- 9.12. Minor Changes in the Work.
- 9.13. Unauthorized Changes.

10. Separate Contractors

- 10.1. District's Right to Award Separate Contracts.
- 10.2. District's Coordination of Separate Contractors.
- 10.3. Mutual Responsibility.
- 10.4. Discrepancies or Defects.

11. Tests; Inspections; Observations

- 11.1. Contractor's Notice.
- 11.2. Cost of Tests and Inspections.
- 11.3. Testing/Inspection Laboratory.
- 11.4. Additional Tests, Inspections and Approvals.
- 11.5. Delivery of Certificates.
- 11.6. Timeliness of Tests, Inspections and Approvals.

12. Uncovering and Correction of Work

- 12.1. Uncovering of Work.
- 12.2. Rejection of Work.
- 12.3. Correction of Work.
- 12.4. Removal of Non-Conforming or Defective Work.
- 12.5. Failure of Contractor to Correct Work.
- 12.6. Acceptance of Defective or Non-Conforming Work.

13. Warranties

- 13.1. Workmanship and Materials.
- 13.2. Warranty Work.
- 13.3. Guarantee.
- 13.4. Survival of Warranties.

14. Suspension of Work

- 14.1. District's Right to Suspend Work.
- 14.2. Adjustments to Contract Price and Contract Time.

15. Termination

- 15.1. Termination for Cause. .
 - 15.1.1. District's Rights Upon Termination.
 - 15.1.2. Completion by the Surety.
 - 15.1.3. Assignment and Assumption of Subcontracts.
 - 15.1.4. Costs of Completion.
 - 15.1.5. Conversion to Termination for Convenience.
 - 15.1.6. District's Rights Cumulative.
- 15.2. Termination for Convenience of the District.

16. Miscellaneous

- 16.1. Governing Law; Interpretation.
- 16.2. Successors and Assigns.

- 16.3. Cumulative Rights and Remedies; No Waiver.
- 16.4. Severability.
- 16.5. No Assignment by Contractor
- 16.6. Time of Essence.
- 16.7. Independent Contractor Status.
- 16.8. Notices.
- 16.9. Disputes: Continuation of Work.
- 16.10. Claims Resolution.
 - 16.10.1. Public Contract Code §9204 Claims Resolution Procedures.
 - 16.10.1.1. Claim Submittal and Documentation.
 - 16.10.1.2. District Claim Review Statement.
 - 16.10.1.3. Meet and Confer.
 - 16.10.1.3.1. Meet and Confer Demand.
 - 16.10.1.3.2. Meet and Confer Statement.
 - 16.10.2. Non-Binding Mediation.
 - 16.10.2.1. Contractor Initiation.
 - 16.10.2.2. Mediator Selection.
 - 16.10.2.3. Mediation Procedures.
 - 16.10.2.4. Mediation Costs.
 - 16.10.2.5. Post-Mediation Disputed Claims.
 - 16.10.2.6. Waiver.
 - 16.10.3. Payments of Undisputed Claims.
 - 16.10.4. Subcontractor Claims.
 - 16.10.4.1. Subcontractor Claim Submittal.
 - 16.10.4.2. Contractor Certification of Subcontractor Claim.
 - 16.10.4.3. District Review of Subcontractor Claim.
 - 16.10.4.4. Disputed Subcontractor Claims.
 - 16.10.5. Government Code Claim Requirements.
 - 16.10.6. Section 20104.4 Dispute Resolution Procedures; Claims Less than \$375,000.
 - 16.10.7. Binding Arbitration of Claims Exceeding \$375,000.
 - 16.10.7.1. JAMS Arbitration.
 - 16.10.7.2. Demand for Arbitration.
 - 16.10.7.3. Discovery.
 - 16.10.7.4. Arbitration Award.
 - 16.10.7.5. Arbitration Fees and Expenses.
 - 16.10.7.6. Limitation on Arbitrator.
 - 16.10.8. Inapplicability to Bid Bond.
- 16.11. Attornevs' Fees.
- 16.12. Provisions Required by the Laws Deemed Inserted.
- 16.13. Days.
- 16.14. Entire Agreement.

GENERAL CONDITIONS

1. Definitions

- 1.1. <u>The Work</u>. The "Work" is the construction and services required by the Contract Documents, and includes all labor, materials, equipment or services to fulfill the Contractor's obligations under the Contract Documents.
- 1.2. <u>Surety</u>. The Surety is the person or entity that executes, as surety, the Contractor's Labor and Material Payment Bond and/or Performance Bond.
- 1.3. <u>Contractor and Subcontractors</u>. Unless otherwise expressly provided in the Contract Documents, references to Contractor in the Contract Documents are references to each Contractor awarded a Contract for a Bid Package. A Subcontractor is a person or entity who has a direct contract with a Contractor for a portion of the Work; Subcontractors include lower tier subcontractors, who are in direct privity of contract with a Subcontractor.
- 1.4. <u>Material Supplier</u>. A Material Supplier only furnishes materials, equipment or supplies for the Work without fabricating, installing or consuming them in the Work.
- 1.5. <u>Drawings and Specifications</u>. The Drawings are the graphic and pictorial portions of the Contract Documents, showing generally, the design, location and dimensions of the Work and may include plans, elevations, sections, details, schedules or diagrams. The Specifications are the written requirements for materials, equipment, construction systems, standards, criteria and workmanship.
- 1.6. Intent and Correlation of Contract Documents. The Contract Documents are complementary and what is required by one portion shall be by all; performance by the Contractor is required to the extent consistent with the Contract Documents and reasonably inferable therefrom as being necessary to produce the intended results. If a portion of the Contract Documents is silent and information appears elsewhere in the Contract Documents, such other portions of the Contract Documents shall control. Words or terms with well-known technical or construction industry meanings are used in the Contract Documents in accordance with such recognized meanings. Conflicts, inconsistencies or ambiguities in the Contract Documents shall be resolved by the Architect based on the following standards: the Drawings are intended to describe matters relating to placement, type, quantity and the like; the Specifications are intended to describe matters relating to quality, materials, compositions, manufacturers and the like. If conflicts exist between parts of the Contract Documents regarding the quality of any product, equipment or materials, the Contractor shall provide the product, equipment or material of the highest or more stringent quality.
- 1.7. <u>Shop Drawings; Samples; Product Data ("Submittals")</u>. Shop Drawings are diagrams, schedules and other data specially prepared for the Work to illustrate the installation, assembly or similar matters for a portion of the Work. Samples are physical examples of materials, equipment or workmanship to be incorporated into the Work. Product Data are illustrations, standard schedules, performance charts, instructions, brochures, diagrams and other information to illustrate materials or equipment for a portion of the Work. Shop Drawings, Samples and Product Data prepared by the Contractor or any Subcontractors/Material Suppliers are collectively referred to as "Submittals."
- 1.8. <u>Division of State Architect ("DSA")</u>. DSA is the California Division of the State Architect; references to "DSA" include its offices, employees and agents. The authority of the DSA over the Work and the performance thereof shall be as set forth in the Contract Documents and the Laws.
- 1.9. <u>Project Inspector</u>. The Project Inspector is employed by the District in accordance with the requirements of Title 24 of the California Code of Regulations. The Project Inspector is authorized to act on behalf of the District as provided for in the Contract Documents and in Title 24 of the California Code of Regulations.
- 1.10. Contract Document Terms. The term "provide" means "provide complete in place" or to "furnish and install" such item. Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, the terms "approved;" "directed;" "satisfactory;" "accepted;" "acceptable;" "proper;" "required;" "necessary" and "equal" means as approved, directed, satisfactory, accepted, acceptable, proper, required, necessary and equal, in the opinion of the Architect. The term "typical" as used in the Drawings shall require the installation or furnishing of such item(s) of the Work designated as "typical" in all other areas similarly marked as "typical"; Work in such other areas shall conform to that shown as "typical" or as reasonably inferable therefrom.
- 1.11. <u>Record Drawings</u>. The Record Drawings are the Drawings marked by the Contractor during the Work to indicate completely and accurately actual as-built conditions of the Work.
- 1.12. <u>Construction Manager</u>. The Construction Manager, if any, is designated in the Special Conditions and is authorized to act on behalf of the District in accordance with the Contract Documents. If a Construction Manager is not designated in the Special Conditions, the District may designate a Construction Manager during performance of the Work without adjustment of the Contract Price or the Contract Time or otherwise affect, limit or restrict Contractor's obligations hereunder.

- 1.13. <u>Construction Equipment</u>. "Construction Equipment" is equipment utilized for the performance of any portion of the Work, but which is not incorporated into the Work.
- 1.14. <u>Site</u>. The Site is the physical area designated in the Contract Documents for Contractor's performance, construction and installation of the Work.
- 1.15. <u>Field Clarifications</u>. A written or graphic document consisting of supplementary details, instructions or information issued on behalf of the District which clarifies or supplements the Contract Documents and which becomes a part of the Contract Documents upon issuance. Field Clarifications do not constitute Changes, unless a Change Order relating to a Field Clarification is authorized and issued.
- 1.16. <u>Defective or Non-Conforming Work.</u> Defective or Non-Conforming Work is any Work which is unsatisfactory, faulty or deficient by: (i) not conforming to the requirements of the Contract Documents; (ii) not conforming to the standards of workmanship of the applicable trade; (iii) not in compliance with the requirements of any inspection, reference, standard, test, or approval required by the Contract Documents; or (iv) damage occurring prior to Final Acceptance.
- 1.17. <u>Notice to Proceed</u>. The Notice to Proceed is the written notice issued by or on behalf of the District to the Contractor authorizing the Contractor to proceed with commencement of the Work and which establishes the date for commencement of the Contract Time.
- 1.18. Progress Reports; Verified Reports. Progress Reports are written reports prepared by the Contractor and its Subcontractors on a daily basis. Progress Reports must include: (i) the number of labor and supervising personnel at the Site; (ii) the labor/work classification of each laborer; (iii) a detailed description of the Work in progress and completed; (iv) weather/environmental conditions; and (v) problems encountered with a potential impact to the Contract Time or the Contract Price. Verified Reports are periodic written reports prepared by the Contractor and submitted to the DSA; Verified Reports shall be in such form and content as required by Title 24 of the California Code of Regulations.
- 1.19. Laws. "Laws" refer to all laws, ordinances, codes, rules and/or regulations promulgated by any governmental or quasi-governmental agency with jurisdiction over any portion of the Work and which apply to any portion of the Work, including those in effect as of the execution of the Agreement, amendments thereto and subsequently enacted Laws that take effect during the performance of the Work. No adjustment of the Contract Time or the Contract Price shall be allowed for the Contractor's compliance with the Laws.

2. District

- 2.1. Information Required of District.
 - 2.1.1. <u>Surveys; Site Information</u>. Information, if any, concerning physical characteristics of the Site, including without limitation, surveys, soils reports, and utility locations is set forth in the Contract Documents. Information not provided by the District but required to complete the Work shall be obtained by Contractor without adjustment to the Contract Price or the Contract Time. The Contractor shall verify all information provided by the District. Variations between conditions or existing improvements depicted in the Contract Documents and those actually encountered in the performance of the Work shall not result in any District liability therefor, nor shall any such variations result in an adjustment of the Contract Time or the Contract Price.
 - 2.1.2. <u>Drawings and Specifications</u>. The District shall furnish the Contractor, without cost to the Contractor, electronic digital files of the Drawings and Specifications. The Contractor is solely responsible for completing the following at the Contractor's cost and expense: (i) distribution of electronic digital files of the Drawings and Specifications to Subcontractors, Material Suppliers and other performing any portion of the Work, as necessary; and (ii) reproduction of any portion of the Drawings or Specifications. All of the Drawings and the Specifications provided by the District to the Contractor remain the property of the District; the Contractor shall not use the Drawings or the Specifications other than the Work of the Project.
- 2.2. <u>District's Right to Stop the Work</u>. The District may, by written order, direct the Contractor to stop any portion of the Work if the Contractor: (i) fails to correct Defective or Non-Conforming Work; or (ii) fails to carry out the Work in conformity to the Contract Documents. The right of the District to stop the Work hereunder shall not: (i) be deemed a duty of the District to exercise such right for the benefit of the Contractor; (ii) waive or limit the exercise of any other right or remedy of the District under the Contract Documents or the Laws; or (iii) result in adjustment of the Contract Time or the Contract Price.
- 2.3. Partial Occupancy or Use. The District may occupy or use any completed or partially completed portion of the Work. Immediately prior to such partial occupancy or use of the Work, the District, Project Inspector, Contractor, Construction Manager and Architect shall jointly inspect the portion of Work to be used or occupied by the District to record the condition of the Work. Corrective action noted in such inspection shall be promptly performed and completed by the Contractor so the Work conforms to requirements of the Contract Documents and the District's occupancy or use thereof is not impaired. The District's use or occupancy of the Work or portions thereof is not "completion" of the Work pursuant to Public Contract Code §7107 nor constitute the District's acceptance

Defective or Non-Conforming Work.

2.4. The Project Inspector.

- 2.4.1. <u>Authority</u>. All Work shall be performed under the observation of the Project Inspector, whose authority is established by the Laws and the Contract Documents. Duties of the Project Inspector shall not relieve or limit the Contractor's performance of its obligations under the Contract Documents. The Project Inspector does not have authority: (i) to interpret the Contract Documents or to modify the Work depicted in the Contract Documents; or (ii) relating to the Contractor's safety plan. Upon the Project Inspector's issuance of a report or other similar statement identifying Defective or Non-Conforming Work, the Contractor shall promptly repair, replace or correct the same so that it conforms to requirements of the Contract Documents. If the Contractor fails or refuses to promptly remedy Defective or Non-Conforming Work, the District may remedy such Defective or Non-Conforming Work at the expense of the Contractor.
- 2.4.2. Information for the Project Inspector. The Contractor shall provide to the Project Inspector all information, data and similar materials as necessary or appropriate for the Project Inspector's purposes of fulfilling the Project Inspector's obligations relating to observations and inspections of the Work.
- 2.5. <u>Communications Software</u>. The District reserves the right to implement electronic data and/or communications software (such as Primavera Expedition®) for data and communications relating to the Work ("Communications Software"). The Contractor's use of Communications Software will be as directed by the District without charge or expense to the Contractor and without adjustment of the Contract Price or the Contract Time.
- 2.6. Multiple Contractors; Construction Manager. The Work of the Contractor is identified and generally described by the Bid Package Number and Bid Package Description set forth in the Agreement ("Bid Package"). The Contractor acknowledges that construction of the Project will be completed by separate contracts between the District and multiple Contractors, each for a specific scope of Work. Each Contractor is responsible for the timely and complete performance of the Work of its Bid Package in accordance with requirements of its contract with the District for the Contractor's Bid Package. Each Contractor's Work will be scheduled, coordinated and generally directed by the Construction Manager, provided that the foregoing is not deemed assumption of the Contractor's responsibility for: (i) means and methods to complete Bid Package Work; (ii) implementing safety measures and programs required by Site conditions and as required by the Laws; and (iii) supervision, coordination and direction of the Bid Package Work.

3. Architect

- 3.1. <u>Architect's Administration of the Contract</u>. The Architect will provide administration of the Contract and will be one of the District's representatives during construction until the time that Final Payment is due the Contractor under the Contract Documents. The Architect is authorized to act on behalf of the District as provided for in the Contract Documents and shall have the responsibilities and authority over the Work as established by the Laws.
- 3.2. <u>Periodic Site Inspections</u>. The Architect will visit the Site at intervals appropriate to the stage of construction to: (i) become generally familiar with the progress and quality of the completed Work; and (ii) determine if the Work is being performed so that when completed will be in accordance with the Contract Documents. On the basis of Site observations as an architect, the Architect will keep the District informed of the progress of the Work, and endeavor to guard the District against defects and deficiencies in the Work. The Architect is authorized to reject Defective or Non-Conforming Work. The Architect may require additional inspections or tests, whether or not the Work is fabricated, installed or completed.
- 3.3. <u>Contractor Responsibility for Construction Means, Methods and Sequences</u>. The Architect will not have control over or charge of and will not be responsible for construction means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures, or for safety precautions and programs in connection with the Work, these being solely the Contractor's responsibility.
- 3.4. <u>Submittals</u>. The Architect will review and accept or take other appropriate action relating to Submittals for the limited purpose of checking for general conformance with information given and the design concept expressed in the Contract Documents. The Architect's review of Submittals shall not: (i) relieve the Contractor of its obligations under the Contract Documents; (ii) constitute approval of safety measures, programs or precautions; or (iii) constitute the direction of construction means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures. The Architect's review and return of reviewed Submittals will conform to the time limits set forth in the Specifications, the Construction Schedule or other provisions of the Contract Documents. If no time limits are established in the foregoing, the Architect shall have fourteen (14) days for review and return of Submittals.
- 3.5. <u>Changes: Change Orders.</u> The Architect will prepare Change Orders, and may authorize minor Changes in the Work which do not result in adjustment of the Contract Time or the Contract Price. The Architect may issue Field Clarifications and Construction Change Directives.
- 3.6. <u>Interpretation of Contract Documents</u>. The Architect will interpret and decide matters concerning the requirements of the Contract Documents on written request of either the District or the Contractor. The Architect's response to such requests will be made promptly and within the time limits agreed upon; if agreement

establishing the time for the Architect's review and response to requests is not reached, the Architect shall have fifteen (15) days after receipt of such request to respond thereto. Interpretations and decisions of the Architect will be consistent with the intent of and reasonably inferable from the Contract Documents and will be in writing or in the form of drawings. The Architect's decisions on matters relating to aesthetic effect are final if consistent with the intent expressed in the Contract Documents.

- 3.7. Contractor Request for Information. If the Contractor encounters any condition which the Contractor believes, in good faith and with reasonable basis, is the result of an ambiguity, conflict, error or omission in the Contract Documents (collectively "the Conditions"), the Contractor must request information from the Architect necessary to address and resolve any such Conditions before proceeding with any portion of the Work affected or which may be affected by such Conditions. If the Architect reasonably determines that any of Contractor's request(s) for information: (i) does not reflect adequate or competent supervision or coordination by the Contractor or any Subcontractor; or (ii) does not reflect the Contractor's adequate or competent knowledge of the requirements of the Work or the Contract Documents; or (iii) is not justified for any other reason, Contractor shall be liable to the District for all costs incurred by the District to process, review, evaluate and respond to such request for information, including without limitation, fees of the Architect.
- 3.8. <u>Communications; Architect's Role.</u> All communications regarding the Work, the performance thereof or the Contract Documents shall be in writing; verbal communications shall be reduced to writing. Communications between the Contractor and the District shall be through the Construction Manager. All written communications between the Contractor and any Subcontractor, Material Supplier or others shall be available to the District or Construction Manager for review, inspection and reproduction as requested from time to time.

4. The Contractor

- 4.1. Contractor Review of Contract Documents.
 - 4.1.1. Examination of Contract Documents. The Contractor shall carefully study Contract Documents and information furnished by the District and shall immediately notify the Architect in writing of errors, inconsistencies or omissions discovered. If the Contractor performs any Work knowing, or with reasonable diligence should have known that, it involves an error, inconsistency or omission in the Contract Documents without prior notice to the Architect, the Contractor shall bear the costs for correction of the same.
 - 4.1.2. <u>Measurements, Layouts and Field Engineering</u>. The Contractor shall take field measurements and verify field conditions at the Site. All field engineering required for laying out the Work and establishing grades for earthwork operations shall be by an engineer registered under the Laws and without adjustment of the Contract Price. The Contractor shall complete all surveys necessary for performance of the Work and for establishment, location, maintenance and preservation of benchmarks, reference points and stakes for the Work
 - 4.1.3. <u>Drawings; Dimensions</u>. Unless otherwise expressly provided, dimensions indicated in the Drawings are: (i) intended for reference only; and (ii) diagrammatic and schematic in nature. The Contractor is solely responsible for dimensioning and coordinating the Work of the Contract Documents. No Contract Price adjustment will be allowed on account of differences between actual dimensions and the dimensions indicated on the Drawings.
 - 4.1.4. Work in Accordance With Contract Documents. The Contractor shall perform all of the Work in strict conformity with the Contract Documents and the Laws.

4.2. Site Investigation; Subsurface Conditions.

- 4.2.1. Subsurface Data. By executing the Agreement, the Contractor acknowledges that it has examined the boring data and other available subsurface data and has satisfied itself as to the character, quality and quantity of surface and subsurface materials, including without limitation, obstacles which may be encountered in performance of the Work. Subsurface data or other soils investigation report provided by the District hereunder are not a part of the Contract Documents. Information contained in such data or report regarding subsurface conditions, elevations of existing grades, or below grade elevations are approximate only and is neither guaranteed or warranted by the District to be complete and accurate. The District assumes no responsibility for any conclusions or interpretations of the Contractor on the basis of available subsurface data or other information furnished by District under the Contract Documents.
- 4.2.2. <u>Subsurface Conditions</u>. If the Work involves digging trenches or other excavations that extend deeper than four (4) feet below the surface, the Contractor shall promptly and before the following conditions are disturbed, notify the Project Inspector, in writing, of any: (i) material that the Contractor believes may be material that is hazardous waste, as defined in California Health and Safety Code §25117, that is required to be removed to a Class I or Class II or Class III disposal site in accordance with provisions of existing law; (ii) subsurface or latent physical conditions at the site differing from those indicated; or (iii) unknown physical conditions at the site of any unusual nature, different materially from those ordinarily encountered and generally recognized as inherent in the Work or the character provided for in the Contract Documents. If the District determines that the conditions so materially differ or involve such hazardous materials

requiring an adjustment to the Contract Price or the Contract Time, the District shall issue a Change Order in accordance with Article 9 hereof. Pursuant to California Public Contract Code §7104, disputes between the Contractor and the District as to any of the conditions listed in (i), (ii) or (iii) above, shall not excuse the Contractor from the completion of the Work within the Contract Time and the Contractor shall proceed with all Work to be performed under the Contract Documents.

4.3. <u>Supervision and Construction Procedures.</u>

- 4.3.1. <u>Supervision of the Work</u>. The Contractor shall supervise and direct performance of the Work, using the Contractor's best skill and attention. The Contractor is responsible to the District for acts and omissions of the employees, agents and representatives of the Contractor and Subcontractors.
- 4.3.2. Noise and Dust Control. The Contractor shall implement all measures necessary for noise and dust control during Work at the Site, including specific care to avoid deposits of airborne dust or airborne elements.
- 4.3.3. <u>Clean-Up</u>. The Contractor shall at all times keep the Site and all adjoining areas free from the accumulation of any waste material or rubbish. The Contractor shall maintain the Site in a "rake-clean" standard on a daily basis. The Project Inspector or Construction Manager may direct the Contractor's clean-up obligations hereunder. If the Contractor fails to clean up as provided for in the Contract Documents, the District may do so at the Contractor's expense.
- 4.3.4. <u>Cutting and Patching</u>. The Contractor is responsible for cutting, fitting or patching required to complete the Work or to make the component parts thereof fit together properly. The Contractor shall not damage or endanger any portion of the Work, or the fully or partially completed construction of the District or separate contractors by cutting, patching, excavation or other alteration.
- 4.3.5. Construction Utilities. The District will furnish and pay the costs of utility services for the Work as set forth in the Special Conditions; all other utilities necessary to complete the Work shall be obtained by the Contractor without adjustment of the Contract Price. Temporary distributions of utilities at the Site as necessary for the Work, including utilities furnished by the District will be by the Contractor assigned such responsibilities in its Bid Package Scope of Work. The costs of utility services obtained by the Contractor and are included in the Contract Price.
- 4.3.6. Existing Utilities; Removal, Relocation and Protection. Pursuant to California Government Code §4215, the District assumes responsibility for timely removal, relocation, or protection of existing main or trunkline utility facilities located on the Site which are not identified in the Contract Documents. The Contractor shall be compensated for the costs of locating, repairing damage not due to the Contractor's failure to exercise reasonable care, and removing or relocating such utility facilities not indicated in the Contract Documents with reasonable accuracy and for Construction Equipment on the Site necessarily idled during such work. The Contractor shall not be assessed Liquidated Damages for delay in completion of the Work when such delay is caused by the failure of the District or the utility owner to provide for removal or relocation of such utility facilities. The District is not required to indicate existing service laterals or appurtenances if presence of such utilities on the Site can be inferred from the presence of other visible facilities, such as buildings, meters and junction boxes, on or adjacent to the Site. If the Contractor encounters utility facilities not identified in the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall immediately notify, in writing, the District, Project Inspector, Architect, Construction Manager and the utility owner. If such utility facilities are owned by a public utility, the public utility shall have the sole discretion to perform repairs or relocation work or permit the Contractor to do such repairs or relocation work at a reasonable price.
- 4.4. Conferences and Meetings. A material obligation of the Contractor is the attendance by the Contractor's supervisory and/or management personnel (who shall be authorized to act on behalf of the Contractor) at meetings relating to the Work, including weekly progress meetings. The Contractor is responsible for arranging for attendance by Subcontractors, Material Suppliers at meetings and conferences relating to the Work as necessary, appropriate or as requested by the District. All costs, expenses, charges or fees incurred by the Contractor in connection with attendance and participation meetings relating to the Work shall be without adjustment of the Contract Time or the Contract Price. The Architect or Construction Manager will prepare and distribute minutes reflecting the items addressed and actions taken at a meeting or conference. The Contractor shall have five (5) days after the date of distribution of minutes to notify the Construction Manager and Architect in writing of objections to such minutes. Failure of the Contractor to interpose objections within said five (5) days will result the minutes as distributed constituting the official record of the meeting or conference. Objections of Subcontractors or Material Suppliers to minutes shall be submitted to the Architect or Construction Manager through the Contractor. If the Contractor timely interposes objections or notes corrections, the resolution of such matters shall be addressed at the next scheduled meeting.

4.5. Labor and Materials.

4.5.1. <u>Payment for Labor, Materials and Services</u>. The Contractor shall provide and pay for labor, materials, equipment, tools, Construction Equipment and machinery, water, heat, utilities, transportation, and other facilities and/or services necessary for proper execution and completion of the Work, whether temporary or permanent and whether or not incorporated in the Work.

- 4.5.2. <u>Employee Discipline and Competency</u>. The Contractor shall enforce strict discipline and good order among employees of the Contractor, Subcontractors and all other persons performing any part of the Work at the Site. The Contractor shall not permit employment of unfit persons or persons not skilled in tasks assigned to them. The Contractor shall dismiss from its employ and direct any Subcontractor to dismiss from their employment any person deemed by the District to be unfit or incompetent to perform Work.
- 4.5.3. Contractor's Superintendent. The Contractor's superintendent shall be present at the Site at all times during the Work. The superintendent shall represent the Contractor and communications given to the superintendent shall be binding as if given to the Contractor. The Contractor shall submit to the District a written statement of the qualifications of the Contractor's proposed Superintendent. Acceptance of the Contractor's proposed Superintendent is subject to establishing the Superintendent's: (i) skills, experience and other capabilities of the proposed Superintendent to supervise, coordinate and manage the Work; (ii) fluent verbal and written English language capabilities; (iii) competency in reading, comprehending and understanding Drawings, Specifications and other technical construction-related materials; and (iv) recent experience in completing construction projects similar to the Work within the budget and time established for such other construction projects. Upon acceptance of the Contractor's Superintendent, the Contractor shall not be change the Superintendent without prior consent of the District, unless the Superintendent: (i) is unsatisfactory to the Contractor; or (ii) is determined by the District to be unfit, incompetent or incapable of performing functions and responsibilities assigned.
- 4.5.4. Prohibition on Harassment. Any person engaging in a prohibited form of harassment is subject to immediate removal and thereafter excluded from the Site. Upon the District's receipt of any notice or complaint that a person performing Work at the Site has engaged in a prohibited form of harassment ("Worker"), the District will promptly undertake an investigation of such notice or complaint. If the District, after such investigation, reasonably determines that a prohibited form of harassment has occurred, the District will notify the Contractor of the same and direct that the Worker be immediately removed from the Site. Unless the District's determination is grossly negligent or without reasonable cause, District shall have no liability for directing the removal of any Worker determined to have engaged in a prohibited form of harassment nor shall the Contract Price or the Contract Time be adjusted on account thereof. The Contractor and the Surety shall defend, indemnify and hold harmless the Indemnified Parties from any and all claims, liabilities, judgments, awards, actions or causes of actions, including without limitation, attorneys' fees, which arise out of, or pertain in any manner to: (i) the assertion by any Worker that the direction of the District pursuant to the foregoing was improper; or (ii) the assertion by any person that a Worker has engaged in a prohibited form of harassment directed to or affecting such person.
- 4.5.5. <u>Taxes</u>. The Contractor shall pay, without adjustment of the Contract Price, all sales, consumer, use and other taxes for the Work or portions thereof provided by the Contractor under the Contract Documents.
- 4.6. Permits, Fees and Notices; Compliance With Laws.
 - 4.6.1. Payment of Permits, Fees. Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, the District shall secure and pay for the building permits, other permits, governmental fees, licenses and inspections necessary or required for the proper execution and completion of the Work. The foregoing notwithstanding: (i) the Contractor shall pay all fees, costs or other expenses associated with or arising in connection with Deferred Approval Items without adjustment of the Contract Price; and (ii) the Contractor shall obtain the following permits/approvals if applicable to the Work without adjustment of the Contract Price: (a) Temporary Fire Department plan check and permits for temporary material handling, storage and/or dispensing facilities for fuel, oil, liquid or gases; (b) industrial waste and AQMD permits relating to temporary facilities used in connection with any portion of the Work; (c) local business license; (d) traffic control, OSHA and offsite improvement permits; and (e) sewer, water, storm drain, gas tie plan check permits.
 - 4.6.2. <u>Compliance With Laws</u>. The Contractor shall comply with and give notices required by the Laws and other orders of public authorities bearing on performance of the Work. All Work completed by the Contractor shall be in compliance with the Laws.
 - 4.6.3. Notice of Variation From Laws. If the Contractor knows, or has reason to believe, that any portion of the Contract Documents are at variance with applicable Laws, the Contractor shall promptly notify the Architect, Construction Manager and the Project Inspector, in writing, of the same. If the Contractor performs Work knowing, or with reasonable diligence should have known, it to be contrary to the Laws without such notice to the Architect, Construction Manager and the Project Inspector, the Contractor shall assume full responsibility for such Work and shall bear the attributable costs arising or associated therefrom, including without limitation, the removal, replacement or correction of the same.
 - 4.6.4. <u>DIR Registration</u>. At all times during the Work, the Contractor shall be a DIR registered contractor. Performance of any Work by the Contractor without the Contractor being a DIR registered contractor at the time Work is performed is the Contractor's default in performance of a material obligation of the Contractor under the Contract Documents.

- 4.7. <u>Submittals</u>. Submittals are not part of the Contract Documents. Submittals shall demonstrate, for those portions of the Work for which Submittals are required, the manner in which the Contractor proposes to furnish, install or incorporate such Work in conformity with the information given and the design concept expressed in the Contract Documents.
 - 4.7.1. Contractor's Submittals.
 - 4.7.1.1. <u>Prompt Submittals</u>. All Submittals required by the Contract Documents shall be prepared, assembled and submitted by the Contractor to the Architect in a timely manner or within the time indicated in the Submittal Schedule incorporated into the Baseline Construction Schedule.
 - 4.7.1.2. Contractor Approval of Subcontractor Submittals. All Submittals prepared by Subcontractors or Material Suppliers shall bear the written approval of the Contractor prior to submission to the Architect for review, with the approval indicating that the Contractor has verified materials, field measurements, field construction criteria, catalog numbers and similar data related thereto and has verified that the information contained within such Submittals conform to the requirements the Contract Documents. Any Submittal submitted without the Contractor's written approval will be returned to the Contractor for re-submittal in conformity herewith, with the same being deemed to not have been submitted. Submittals shall be numbered consecutively and include the following: (i) date of submission; (ii) project name; (iii) name of submitting Subcontractor; and (iv) if applicable, the revision number. The foregoing information is in addition to, and not in lieu of, any other information required for the Architect's review of Submittals.
 - 4.7.1.3. <u>Contractor Responsibility for Deviations</u>. The Contractor is not relieved of responsibility for correcting deviations from the Contract Documents by the Architect's review of Submittals unless the Contractor specifically informs the Architect in writing of such deviation at the time of submission of the Submittal and the Architect accepts the specific deviation.
 - 4.7.1.4. No Performance of Work Without Architect Review. The Contractor shall perform no portion of the Work requiring the Architect's review of Submittals until the Architect has completed its review and accepted the Submittal. The Contractor shall not perform any portion of the Work affected by a related Submittal until the related Submittal is reviewed and accepted by the Architect.
 - 4.7.2. <u>Architect Review of Submittals</u>. If the Architect returns a Submittal as rejected or requiring correction(s) with re-submission, the Contractor shall promptly resubmit a Submittal conforming to the requirements of the Contract Documents; the resubmitted Submittal shall indicate the portions thereof modified in accordance with the Architect's direction. When professional certification of performance criteria of materials, systems or equipment is required by the Contract Documents, the Architect may rely on the accuracy and completeness of such calculations and certifications accompanying Submittals. The following notations or notations of a similar nature noted on a reviewed Submittal will require the Contractor action noted below.

Submittal Notation	Required Contractor Action	
No Exceptions Taken	No formal revision required	
Make Corrections Noted	Make revision noted; re-submission of revised Submittal not required.	
Revise and Re-Submit	Revise Submittal in accordance with notations and re-submit for review.	
Rejected Re-Submit	Prepare new alternative Submittal and re-submit for review.	

- 4.7.3. Deferred Approval Items. If any portion of the Work is designated in the Contract Documents as a "Deferred Approval" item, Contractor is responsible for preparing Submittals for Deferred Approval Items. Where required by the Laws or the nature of a Deferred Approval, the Deferred Approval Design shall be completed and stamped by a California licensed architect or California registered engineer. The Deferred Approval Design shall: (i) incorporate all requirements of the Deferred Approval as set forth in the Contract Documents; (ii) be coordinated with other portions of the Work; (iii) be completed in a timely manner so as not to delay, disrupt or interfere with completion of the Work within the Contract Time; and (iv) be completed in accordance with the applicable professional standard of care. The Contractor shall submit each completed Deferred Approval Design to the Architect for review and acceptance. Upon the Architect's acceptance of a Deferred Approval Design, the Contractor shall be responsible for: (i) submittal of the Deferred Approval Design to DSA for review and approval; (ii) modifications to the Deferred Approval Design as necessary to obtain DSA approval; and (iii) payment of fees or charges imposed by DSA for review and approval of a Deferred Approval Design without adjustment of the Contract Price. Notwithstanding review and acceptance of a Deferred Approval Design by the Architect or DSA issuance of approval to construct pursuant to the Contractor's Deferred Approval Design, the Contractor remains liable to the District for all losses, damages, costs, or other consequences of the failure of any Contractor's Deferred Approval Design to: (i) conform to the applicable design professional standard of care; (ii) conform to design intent and/or aesthetic requirements established in the Contract Documents; or (iii) perform and function in accordance with requirements established in the Contract Documents.
- 4.8. <u>Materials and Equipment</u>.
 - 4.8.1. Approval of Substitutions or Alternatives. The Contractor may propose alternatives or substitutes for items

specified in the Contract Documents ("Alternative Products"), provided that: (i) the Alternative Products comply with the requirements of the specified item; (ii) the Contractor certifies that the quality, performance capability and functionality (including aesthetics) of the Alternative Products meet or exceed the quality, performance capability and functionality of the specified item; and (iii) use of the Alternative Product will not delay completion of the Work or increase the Contract Price. The Contractor shall submit engineering, construction, dimension, visual, aesthetic and performance data ("Substantiating Data") to the Architect to permit evaluation of the Alternative Products. The Contractor shall not furnish or install any Alternative Products without the Architect's acceptance of the Alternative Products. The Architect's decision evaluating the Contractor's proposed Alternative Products shall be final. Neither the Contract Time nor the Contract Price shall be increased on account of any Alternative Products accepted by the Architect. The Contract Price shall be reduced by the actual cost savings realized by the Contractor's furnishing and/or installation of accepted Alternative Products. The Contractor is solely responsible for all costs and fees incurred by the District to review proposed Alternative Products, including without limitation fees of the Architect, design consultants to the Architect and/or governmental agencies to review and/or approve any proposed substitution or alternative. All requests for the Architect's review and approval of any Alternative Products and all Substantiating Data shall be submitted by Contractor not later than fourteen (14) days following the date of the District's award of the Contract to Contractor; any request for approval of Alternative Products submitted thereafter may be rejected summarily. The foregoing process and time limits shall apply to any proposed Alternative Products regardless of whether the Alternative Products are furnished or installed by the Contractor, a Subcontractor or Material Supplier.

- 4.8.2. Rejected Alternative Products. If the Architect does not approve a Contractor proposed Alternative Product, the Contractor shall furnish and install the specified item without adjustment of the Contract Price or Contract Time.
- 4.8.3. <u>District Standard Products; "Sole Source" Products</u>. If any material, equipment, product or other item ("Product") is designated in the Contract Documents as a "District Standard" or by similar words/terms, the District is deemed to have made a finding that such Product is designated and specified to match other Products in use in a completed or to be completed work of improvement and not subject to Alternative Products.
- 4.8.4. <u>Placement of Material and Equipment Orders</u>. The Contractor and Subcontractors shall promptly place all orders for materials and/or equipment for completion of the Work so that delivery of the same shall be made without delay or interruption to the Work. When requested by or on behalf of the District, the Contractor shall furnish written evidence of the placement of orders for materials and/or equipment necessary for completion of the Work, including without limitation, orders for materials and/or equipment to be provided, furnished or installed by any Subcontractor.
- 4.8.5. <u>District's Right to Place Orders for Materials and/or Equipment</u>. If the District determines, in its sole discretion, that orders for materials and/or equipment have not been placed in a manner so Substantial Completion is achieved within the Contract Time, the District shall have the right, but not the obligation, to place such orders on behalf of the Contractor. The Contractor shall reimburse the District for all costs and fees incurred by the District in placing such orders.
- 4.9. Safety. The Contractor is solely responsible for initiating, maintaining and supervising all safety programs required by the Laws or by the type or nature of the Work and for initiating and maintaining reasonable safety precautions to prevent damage, injury or loss to: (i) employees on the Work and other persons who may be affected thereby; (ii) the Work and materials and equipment to be incorporated therein, whether in storage on or off the Site or in transit; and (iii) other property or items at the Site, or adjacent thereto, such as trees, shrubs, lawns, walks, pavements, roadways, structures and utilities not designated for removal, relocation or replacement in the course of construction. The foregoing includes, without limitation, posting danger signs and other warnings against hazards, promulgating safety regulations and notifying owners and users of adjacent sites and utilities. Duties of the Contractor's Superintendent include prevention of accidents and the implementation of safety precautions and programs. In an emergency, the Contractor shall take necessary action to prevent or mitigate threatened damage, injury or loss.
- 4.10. Hazardous Materials; Prohibition on Use of Asbestos Construction Building Materials ("ACBMs"). If the Contractor or any Subcontractor uses, at the Site, or incorporates into the Work, any material or substance deemed to be hazardous or toxic under the Laws (collectively "Hazardous Materials"), the Contractor shall comply with the Laws relating to the use, storage or disposal thereof. It is the intent of the District that ACBMs not be used or incorporated into any portion of the Work. If any product or material forming a part of the Work or incorporated into the Work if found to contain ACBMs, the Contractor shall at its sole cost and expense: (i) remove such product or material in accordance with the Laws; (ii) replace such product or material with non-ACBM products or materials; and (iii) return the affected portion(s) of the Work to the finish condition depicted in the Contract Documents relating to such portion(s) of the Work. The foregoing obligations shall survive the termination of the Contract, the warranty period provided under the Contract Documents, completion of the Work or the District's acceptance of the Work. If the Contractor fails or refuses, for any reason, to commence the

removal and replacement of any material or product containing ACBMs forming a part of, or incorporated into the Work, within ten (10) days of the date of the District's written notice to the Contractor, the District may thereafter proceed to cause the removal and replacement of such materials or products; all costs, expenses and fees, including without limitation fees and costs of consultants and attorneys, shall be the joint and several responsibility of the Contractor and the Surety.

- 4.11. Maintenance of Record Drawings. During the Work, the Contractor shall continuously maintain Record Drawings consisting of a set of the Drawings marked to indicate all field changes to adapt the Work depicted in the Drawings to field conditions, Change Orders and all concealed or buried installations, including without limitation, piping, conduit and utility services. Record Drawings relating to the Structural, Mechanical, Electrical and Plumbing portions of the Work shall indicate without limitation, circuiting, wiring sizes, equipment/member sizing and shall depict the entirety of the as built conditions of such portions of the Work. If the District reasonably determines that the Contractor has not been, or is not, continuously maintaining the Record Drawings pursuant to the foregoing, the District may take appropriate action to cause the continuous maintenance of complete and accurate Record Drawings, at the Contractor's expense. Prior to receipt of the Final Payment, Contractor shall deliver the Record Drawings to the Architect.
- 4.12. <u>Use of Site</u>. The Contractor shall confine operations at the Site to areas permitted the Laws and the Contract Documents and shall not unreasonably encumber the Site or adjoining areas with materials or equipment. The Contractor is solely responsible for providing security at the Site with all such costs included in the Contract Price. Except in an emergency, no construction activities shall be permitted at or about the Site except during the hours and days set forth in the Special Conditions; Work performed at hours or on days not noted in the Special Conditions will not result in adjustment of the Contract Time or the Contract Price.
- 4.13. Access to the Work. The Contractor shall provide DSA, District, Construction Manager, the Project Inspector and Architect with access to the Work, whether in place, preparation and progress and wherever located.
- 4.14. Patents and Royalties. The Contractor and the Surety shall defend, indemnify and hold harmless the District and its agents, employees and officers from any claim, demand or legal proceeding arising out of or pertaining, in any manner, to any actual or claimed infringement of patent rights in connection with performance of the Work under the Contract Documents.
- 4.15. Wage Rates; Employment of Labor.
 - 4.15.1. Payment of Prevailing Rates. There shall be paid each worker of the Contractor and Subcontractors engaged in the Work, not less than the general prevailing wage rate, regardless of any contractual relationship which may be alleged to exist between the Contractor or any Subcontractor and such worker. During the Work and pursuant to the CWA, the CWA Coordinator will monitor and enforce the obligation of the Contractor and Subcontractors to pay laborers at least the Prevailing Wage Rate established for the classification of work/labor performed. The CWA Coordinator is responsible for and authorized to: (i) receive complaints alleging violations of prevailing wage rate obligations; (ii) process, investigate and resolve prevailing wage rate violation complaints; and (iii) if not resolved, refer the prevailing wage rate violation complaints to the Labor Commissioner for further review, hearing and/or enforcement.
 - 4.15.2. <u>Prevailing Rate Penalty</u>. If a worker of the Contractor or a Subcontractor is paid less than the prevailing wage rate for the work or craft provided by the worker, the Contractor and/or Subcontractor shall be subject all penalties and assessments established by the Laws.
 - 4.15.3. Certified Payroll Records. The Contractor and all Subcontractors shall prepare and submit Certified Payroll Records to District with the Contractor's Pay Applications. The form and content of Certified Payroll Records shall be as established by the Labor Commissioner. Pursuant to California Labor Code §1776, the Contractor and each Subcontractor shall keep accurate payroll records, showing the name, address, social security number, work classification, straight time and overtime hours worked each day and week, and the actual per diem wages paid to each person employed for the Work. The payroll records shall be certified and available for inspection at all reasonable hours at the principal office of the Contractor in accordance with the Laws. If the Contractor and/or Subcontractor fail or refuse to produce payroll records as required by the Laws, the Contractor and/or Subcontractor shall be subject to all penalties and assessments under the Laws as a result of such failure or refusal.
 - 4.15.4. Hours of Work. The Contractor and Subcontractors shall limit the hours of work by their respective workers to those permitted by the Laws and the CWA. Hours of work exceeding those permitted by the Laws shall be subject to additional premium wage payments as required by the Laws. Failure of the Contractor or Subcontractors to comply with the foregoing will subject the Contractor and/or Subcontractor to all penalties and assessments under the Laws.
- 4.16. Apprentices. Apprentices for the Work shall be in strict conformity with the Laws, including without limitation, Labor Code §§1777.5 through 1777.7, the provisions of which are incorporated herein by this reference. The responsibility for compliance with apprenticeship requirements is solely and exclusively that of the Contractor. If the Contractor willfully fails to comply with these provisions and California Labor Code §1777.5, pursuant to

- California Labor Code §1777.7, the Contractor shall be subject to all penalties and assessments established by the Laws.
- 4.17. Employment of Independent Contractors. Pursuant to California Labor Code §1021.5, Contractor shall not willingly and knowingly enter into any agreement with any person, as an independent contractor, to provide services for the Work where the services provided or to be provided requires the person to hold a valid California Contractors' license and such person does not meet the burden of proof of his/her independent contractor status pursuant to California Labor Code §2750.5. Employment of any person in violation of the foregoing, will subject the Contractor to the civil penalties under California Labor Code §1021.5 and any other penalty provided by the Laws. All Subcontractors shall comply with the foregoing.
- 4.18. Assignment of Antitrust Claims. The Contractor and all Subcontractors assign to the District all rights, title and interest in and to all causes of action they may have under Section 4 of the Clayton Act, (15 U.S.C. §15) or under the Cartwright Act (California Business and Professions Code §§16700 et seq.) pursuant to California Government Code §4551. This assignment shall be made and become effective at the time the District tenders Final Payment to the Contractor, without further acknowledgment by the parties.
- 4.19. Progress Reports; DSA Verified Reports.
 - 4.19.1. DSA Verified Reports: Contractor Actions. A material obligation of the Contractor is completion of all actions and activities which by the Contract Documents or by the Laws are the responsibility of the Contractor relating to DSA reporting requirements pursuant to Education Code §81141 (including amendments thereto) and issuance of DSA's Certificate of Compliance for the Project pursuant to Education Code §81147 (including amendments thereto) upon completion of the Work. The foregoing shall include without limitation, the timely preparation, completion and filing of Verified Reports during Project construction and the filing of the Final Verified Report with DSA within ten (10) days of the determination of Final Completion. Concurrently with submittal to DSA, the Contractor shall provide the District, Project Inspector and Architect with copies of all Verified Reports completed by the Contractor and submitted to DSA.
 - 4.19.2. <u>District Withholdings From Final Payment</u>. The completion and filing of the DSA Final Verified Report is an express condition precedent to the District's disbursement of the Final Payment. If the Contractor fails to prepare and file the Final Verified Report within ten (10) days of the determination of Final Completion, the District may retain and withhold an amount not to exceed ten percent (10%) of the Final Payment from disbursement to the Contractor as damages for the failure of the Contractor to have timely and completely discharged its obligations hereunder. The Contractor acknowledges and agrees that the foregoing withholdings by the District is a reasonable estimate of the damages and other losses the District will sustain due to the failure of the Contractor to have timely and fully discharged its obligations hereunder.
 - 4.19.3. <u>Progress Reports</u>. Progress Reports shall be submitted to the District or Construction Manager not later than 9:00 A.M. of the ensuing business day.
- 4.20. <u>Community Workforce Agreement ("CWA)</u>. The CWA is an agreement between the District and the Los Angeles-Orange Counties Building and Construction Trades Council, entitled "Antelope Valley College Community Workforce Agreement For New Construction and Modernization" which is applicable to the Work.
 - 4.20.1. <u>Application of CWA</u>. The Contractor and all Subcontractors of any tier are bound by and subject to the terms of the CWA.
 - 4.20.2. <u>Subcontractor Summary</u>. Within five (5) days of the date of the District's issuance of the Notice to Proceed for the Work, the Contractor shall complete and submit the form of Subcontractor Summary incorporated into these Special Conditions. The Contractor acknowledges and agrees that the Contractor is under a continuing obligation during performance of the Work to complete and submit to the District updates of the Subcontractor Summary for additional or different Subcontractors and/or Sub-Subcontractors.
 - 4.20.3. <u>Subcontractors' Letters of Assent</u>. Prior to any Subcontractor of any tier performing any Work, each Subcontractor shall execute and deliver to the District the Letter of Assent incorporated into Section 00 45 50 of the Contract Documents. No Subcontractor will be permitted to perform Work without the Subcontractor's prior completion, execution and submittal of a Letter of Assent. The Contract Time is not subject to adjustment for delayed submittal of a Subcontractor's Letter of Assent.
 - 4.20.4. Contractor/Subcontractor Employees and CWA Labor Referral Requirements. Except for "core employees" as that term is used and defined in the CWA, labor resources necessary for the Contractor and Subcontractors' completion of the Work shall be pursuant to the employment referral process and procedures set forth in the CWA. During the Work, the Contractor, Subcontractors and laborers employed by them are subject to applicable provisions of the applicable collective bargaining agreements of the union signatories to the CWA, in accordance with provisions of the CWA relating to such collective bargaining agreements.

- 4.20.5. <u>Site Labor Relations</u>. The CWA establishes certain standards and requirements relating to labor and labor relations at the Site, including without limitation, hours/days of Work at the Site, wages and benefits, use of apprentices, prohibitions on strikes/lock-outs and procedures for resolution of grievances and disputes. Provisions of the CWA relating to Site labor relations govern and control.
- 4.20.6. <u>CWA Coordinator</u>. Pursuant to the terms of the CWA, the District has retained a CWA Coordinator. The duties, responsibilities and authority of the CWA Coordinator shall be as set forth in the CWA.

5. Subcontractors.

- 5.1. Subcontracts. Work performed by Subcontractors shall be pursuant to a written agreement between the Contractor and each Subcontractor which specifically incorporates by reference the Contract Documents and which specifically binds the Subcontractor to the applicable terms and conditions of the Contract Documents, including without limitation, the policies of insurance required under Article 6 of these General Conditions and obligates the Subcontractor to assume toward the Contractor and Architect all the obligations and responsibilities of the Contractor which the Contractor assumes toward the District and the Architect. No contractual relationship shall exist, or deemed to exist, between any Subcontractor and the District, unless the Contract is terminated and District, in writing, elects to assume the Subcontract. Each Subcontract shall provide that such Subcontract may be assigned to the District if the Contract is terminated by the District pursuant to these General Conditions, subject to the prior rights, if any, of the Surety.
- 5.2. Subcontractor DIR Contractor Registration.
 - 5.2.1. No Subcontractor Performance of Work Without DIR Registration. No portion of the Work is permitted to be performed by a Subcontractor unless the Subcontractor is a DIR Registered contractor. The foregoing DIR contractor registration requirement is applicable for all Subcontractors, including without limitation, lower tier Subcontractors and Subcontractors who are not identified in the Contractor's Subcontractors List.
 - 5.2.2. Contractor Obligation to Verify Subcontractor DIR Registration Status. An affirmative and on-going obligation of the Contractor under the Contract Documents is the Contractor's verification that all Subcontractors are at all times during performance of the Work in full and strict compliance with DIR contractor registration requirements. The Contractor shall not permit or allow any Subcontractor to perform any Work without the Contractor's verification that the Subcontractor is in full and strict compliance with DIR contractor registration requirements.
 - 5.2.3. Contractor Obligation to Request Substitution of Listed Subcontractor Who Is Not DIR Registered Contractor. If any Subcontractor identified in the Contractor's Subcontractors List submitted with the Contractor's proposal for the Work is not a DIR registered contractor at the time of opening of proposals for the Work or if a Subcontractor's DIR contractor registration lapses prior to or during a Subcontractor's performance of Work, the Contractor shall request the District's consent to substitute the Subcontractor who is not a DIR registered contractor pursuant to Labor Code §1771.1(c)(3) and/or Labor Code §1771.1(d).
- 5.3. Substitution of Listed Subcontractor.
 - 5.3.1. <u>Substitution Process</u>. Any request of the Contractor to substitute a listed Subcontractor must be in strict conformity with this Article 5.3 and California Public Contract Code §4107. All costs, fees or expenses incurred by the District, including, those of the Project Inspector, Architect and/or Construction Manager or attorneys in review, evaluation or hearing relating to a request to substitute a listed Subcontractor shall be borne by the Contractor.
 - 5.3.2. <u>Responsibilities of Contractor Upon Substitution of Subcontractor</u>. The District's consent to Contractor's substitution of a listed Subcontractor shall not result in any increase of the Contract Price or the Contract Time.
- 5.4. <u>Subcontractors' Work</u>. Whenever the Work of a Subcontractor is dependent upon the Work of the Contractor or another Subcontractor, the Contractor shall require the Subcontractor to: (i) coordinate its Work with the dependent Work; (ii) provide necessary dependent data and requirements; (iii) supply and/or install items to built into the dependent Work of others; (iv) make appropriate provisions for dependent Work of others; (v) carefully examine and understand the portions of the Contract Documents (including Drawings, Specifications and Field Clarifications) and Submittals relating to the dependent Work; and (vi) examine the existing dependent Work and verify that the dependent Work is in proper condition for the Subcontractor's Work.

6. Insurance, Indemnity and Bonds.

- 6.1. Workers' Compensation Insurance; Employer's Liability Insurance. The Contractor shall purchase and maintain: (i) Workers' Compensation Insurance covering claims under workers' or workmen's compensation, disability benefit and other similar employee benefit acts; and (ii) Employer's Liability Insurance covering bodily injury (including death) by accident or disease to any employee which arises out of the employee's employment by Contractor.
- 6.2. <u>Commercial General Liability and Property Insurance</u>. The Contractor shall purchase and maintain Commercial General Liability and Property Insurance covering the types of claims set forth below which may arise out of or

result from Contractor's operations under the Contract Documents and for which the Contractor may be legally responsible: (i) claims for damages because of bodily injury, sickness or disease or death of any person other than the Contractor's employees; (ii) claims for damages insured by usual personal injury liability coverage which are sustained (a) by a person as a result of an offense directly or indirectly related to employment of such person by the Contractor, or (b) by another person; (iii) claims for damages, other than to the Work itself, because of injury to or destruction of tangible property, including loss of use resulting therefrom; (iv) claims for damages because of bodily injury, death of a person or property damages arising out of ownership, maintenance or use of a motor vehicle; (v) contractor's pollution liability, if required for the Work; (vi) contractual liability insurance applicable to the Contractor's obligations under the Contract Documents; and (vii) Completed Operations. If the Contract Documents require the Contractor to obtain Contractor's Pollution Liability Insurance covering environmental liabilities including, without limitation, those resulting from construction, abatement and remediation operations, whether performed by the Contractor or Subcontractor, the Contractor's Pollution Liability insurance may be by endorsement to the Contractor's General Liability insurance policy or a separate policy of insurance. If the Contractor's General Liability insurance policy does not cover risks of loss arising out of the ownership, maintenance or use of motor vehicles, the Contractor shall obtain a separate Automobile Liability insurance policy with minimum coverage requirements established by the Contract Documents.

- 6.3. <u>Automobile Liability Insurance</u>. The Contractor shall purchase and maintain Automobile Liability insurance covering risks of loss on a combined single limit for personal injury (including death) or property damage arising out of the use or operation of any owned, non-owned or hired motor vehicle.
- 6.4. <u>Builder's Risk "All-Risk" Insurance</u>. The District will, at the District's cost and expense, obtain Builder's Risk "All-Risk" Insurance covering vandalism and malicious mischief, fire, sprinkler leakage, civil authority, sonic boom, collapse and flood upon the entire Work, including completed Work and Work in progress to the full insurable value thereof. The foregoing notwithstanding, if the Contractor or employees, agents, representatives or Subcontractors of the Contractor cause or contribute to a loss covered by the Builders Risk insurance policy, the Contractor is solely responsible for payment of the deductible relating to such loss; the District may deduct the deductible from the Contract Price then or thereafter due the Contractor.
- 6.5. <u>Minimum Coverage Limits</u>. The insurance required of the Contractor hereunder shall be written for not less than any limits of liability specified in the Contract Documents, or required by the Laws, whichever is greater.
- 6.6. Evidence of Insurance; Subcontractor's Insurance.
 - 6.6.1. <u>Certificates of Insurance</u>. Prior to commencing the Work, Contractor shall deliver Certificates of Insurance to the District evidencing the insurance coverages required by the Contract Documents. The Certificates of Insurance shall contain a provision that coverages under such policies will not be canceled or expire until at least thirty (30) days prior written notice has been given to the District. The insurance policies required of Contractor hereunder shall also name the District as an additional insured as its interests may appear.
 - 6.6.2. <u>Subcontractors' Insurance</u>. Each Subcontractor shall obtain and maintain the policies of insurance set forth in Articles 6.1, 6.2 and 6.3 with minimum coverage limits as set forth in the Special Conditions. The policies of insurance to be obtained and maintained by Subcontractors hereunder are in addition to, and not in lieu of, the Contractor's insurance obligations. Each policy of insurance of a Subcontractor shall conform to the requirements of this Article 6. The Contractor shall promptly deliver Certificates of Insurance to the District evidencing that the Subcontractors have obtained and maintained policies of insurance in conformity with the requirements of this Article 6.
 - 6.6.3. <u>Insurer Requirements</u>. Policies of insurance required of the Contractor and Subcontractors hereunder shall be acceptable to the District only if the insurer issuing each such policy of insurance is A.M. Best rated at least A-/VII and authorized by the Laws to issue policies of insurance in California.
- 6.7. Contractor's Insurance Primary; Contractor Liability for Deductibles. All insurance coverages maintained by Contractor hereunder, if overlapping with any policy of insurance maintained by the District, shall be deemed to be primary and non-contributing with any policy maintained by the District and any policy or coverage thereunder maintained by District shall be deemed excess insurance. If the District maintains a policy of insurance covering property damage arising out of the perils of fire or other casualty covered by the Contractor's Builder's Risk Insurance or the Comprehensive General Liability Insurance of the Contractor or any Subcontractor, the District, Contractor and all Subcontractors waive rights of subrogation against the others. The costs for obtaining and maintaining the insurance coverages required of the Contractor and Subcontractors shall be included in the Contract Price. The Contractor is solely and exclusively responsible for payment of deductibles under any policy of insurance obtained and maintained by the Contractor or any Subcontractor.
- 6.8. Indemnity. The Contractor shall indemnify, defend and hold harmless the Indemnified Parties who are: (i) the District, its Board of Trustees and each individual member thereof, and the officers, employees, agents and representatives of the District; (ii) the Architect and its consultants for the Work and their respective agents and employees; (iii) the Project Inspector; and (iv) the Construction Manager and its agents and employees. The Contractor's obligations hereunder includes indemnity, defense and hold harmless of the Indemnified Parties from

and against any and all damages, losses, claims, demands or liabilities whether for damages, losses or other relief, including, without limitation attorneys' fees and costs (collectively "Indemnity Claims") which arise out of the negligent, grossly negligent or willful acts, omissions or other conduct of the Contractor, Subcontractor or any person or entity engaged by them for the Work. The Contractor's obligations under the foregoing include without limitation: (i) injuries to or death of persons; (ii) property damage; (iii) theft, loss or destruction of property; (iv) Stop Payment Notice claims asserted in connection with the Work; and (v) other losses, liabilities, damages or costs sustained by the Indemnified Parties, including without limitation, losses, liabilities, damages or costs asserted by other contractors against the Indemnified Parties due to the Contractor's failure to complete the Bid Package Work in a timely, complete and workmanlike manner. If any action or proceeding is commenced on account of any Indemnity Claims, and any of the Indemnified Parties are a party thereto, the Contractor shall, at its sole cost and expense, defend the Indemnified Parties in such action or proceeding with counsel reasonably satisfactory to the named Indemnified Parties. If there is any judgment, award, ruling, settlement, or other relief arising out of any such action or proceeding to which any of the Indemnified Parties are bound by, the Contractor shall timely and fully pay, satisfy or otherwise discharge any such judgment, award, ruling, settlement or relief. Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless the Indemnified Parties from any and all liability or responsibility arising out of any such judgment, award, ruling, settlement or relief. The Contractor's obligations hereunder are binding upon Contractor's Performance Bond Surety and these obligations shall survive notwithstanding Contractor's completion of the Work or the termination of the Contract, until barred by the applicable Statute of Limitations.

6.9. Payment Bond; Performance Bond. Prior to commencing the Work, the Contractor shall obtain and deliver to the District a Performance Bond and a Labor and Material Payment Bond each in a penal sum equal to one hundred percent (100%) of the Contract Price and in the form and content set forth in the Contract Documents. The Surety issuing bonds shall be an Admitted Surety Insurer as defined in California Code of Civil Procedure §995.120 and A.M. Best rated at least A-/VII. Obligations of the Surety under the Performance Bond include without limitation, the Contractor's post-construction obligations, including timely and complete performance of warranty/guarantee obligations.

7. Contract Time

- 7.1. <u>Substantial Completion of the Work Within Contract Time</u>. The Contract Time is the period of time, including authorized adjustments thereto, for achieving Substantial Completion of the Work. The date for commencement of the Work is the date established in the Notice to Proceed issued by the District pursuant to the Agreement, which shall not be postponed by the failure to act of the Contractor or of persons or entities for which the Contractor is responsible. The date of Substantial Completion is the date certified by the Architect, Construction Manager and Project Inspector.
- 7.2. Progress and Completion of the Work.
 - 7.2.1. <u>Time of Essence</u>. Time limits stated in the Contract Documents are of the essence. The Contractor shall employ and supply a sufficient force of workers, material and equipment, and prosecute the Work with diligence so as to maintain progress, to prevent Work stoppage and to achieve Substantial Completion of the Work within the Contract Time.
 - 7.2.2. <u>Substantial Completion</u>. Substantial Completion is when the Work is complete in accordance with the Contract Documents so the District can occupy or use the Work for its intended purpose. Substantial Completion shall be determined by the Architect, Construction Manager and Project Inspector upon request by the Contractor. The good faith and reasonable determination of Substantial Completion by the Project Inspector, Construction Manager and the Architect shall be controlling and final.
 - 7.2.3. Correction or Completion of the Work After Substantial Completion.
 - 7.2.3.1. <u>Punchlist</u>. Upon achieving Substantial Completion of the Work, the District, The Project Inspector, Construction Manager, Architect and Contractor shall jointly inspect the Work and prepare a comprehensive list of items of the Work to be corrected or completed by the Contractor ("the Punchlist"). The exclusion of an item on the Punchlist shall not limit the Contractor's obligation to complete or correct any portion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
 - 7.2.3.2. <u>Time for Completing Punchlist Items</u>. The Construction Manager, Contractor and Architect shall, establish a reasonable time for Contractor's completion of the Punchlist. If mutual agreement is not reached, the Architect shall determine such time, which is final and binding upon the District and Contractor so long as the Architect's determination is made in good faith. The Contractor shall promptly and diligently complete all Punchlist items within the time established. If the Contractor fails to complete the Punchlist within the time established, the Contractor shall be subject to assessment of Liquidated Damages and the District may in its sole and exclusive discretion, without further notice to Contractor, elect to cause the completion of all remaining Punchlist items provided, however, that such election by the District is in addition to and not in lieu of any other right or remedy of the District under the Contract Documents or the Laws, including assessment of Liquidated Damages. If the District elects to complete Punchlist items of the Work, pursuant to the foregoing, the Contractor shall be responsible for all costs incurred by the District in connection herewith. If these costs exceed the

- remaining Contract Price due to the Contractor, the Contractor and the Performance Bond Surety are jointly and severally liable to District for any such excess costs.
- 7.2.3.3. <u>Final Completion</u>. Final Completion is when all Work has been completed in accordance with the Contract Documents, including without limitation, completion of the Punchlist, the Contractor's close-out responsibilities under the Contract Documents have been fully performed. Final Completion shall be determined by the Architect, Construction Manager and Project Inspector upon request of the Contractor. The good faith and reasonable determination of Final Completion by the Project Inspector, Construction Manager and Architect shall be controlling and final.
- 7.2.3.4. Contractor Responsibility for Multiple Inspections. If the Contractor requests determination of Substantial Completion or Final Completion and the Project Inspector, Construction Manager or Architect determine that the Work does not then justify certification of Substantial Completion or Final Completion and re-inspection is required at a subsequent time to make such determination, the Contractor shall be responsible for all costs of such re-inspection, including without limitation, the fees of the Architect. Construction Manager and Project Inspector.
- 7.2.4. <u>Final Acceptance</u>. Final Acceptance of the Work shall occur upon acceptance of the Work by the District's Board of Trustees; such acceptance shall be submitted for consideration at a regularly scheduled meeting of the District's Board of Trustees after the determination of Final Completion. The commencement of any warranty or guarantee period under the Contract Documents the date of Final Acceptance.

7.3. Construction Schedule.

- 7.3.1. Construction Schedule Terms Defined.
 - 7.3.1.1. <u>Bid Schedule</u>. The term "Bid Schedule" refers to the Construction Schedule issued with the Bid Documents, which shall be used by Bidders and their respective Subcontractors for preparation of Bidders' Bid Proposals.
 - 7.3.1.2. Preliminary Baseline Construction Schedule. The "Preliminary Baseline Construction Schedule" refers the Construction Schedule issued by the Construction Manager, within ten (10) days after a NTP is issued by or on behalf of the District to a Contractor. The Preliminary Baseline Construction Schedule may incorporate modifications to the Bid Schedule, which do not affect critical path activity durations, but may adjust the date(s) for achieving Substantial Completion and Final Completion of the Work if the date of the issuance of the Notice to Proceed has varied from that indicated in the Bid Schedule.
 - 7.3.1.3. <u>Baseline Construction Schedule</u>. The "Baseline Construction Schedule" refers to the Construction Schedule developed and prepared by the Construction Manager based upon the proposed modifications or other comments of each Contractor for a Bid Package to the Preliminary Baseline Construction Schedule. The Baseline Construction Schedule, upon issuance by the Construction Manager, shall be used to manage and coordinate the Work of each Contractor for a Bid Package and to monitor the progress of construction activities until an Updated Construction Schedule is issued.
 - 7.3.1.4. <u>Updated Construction Schedule</u>. An "Updated Construction Schedule" is the Construction Schedule prepared and issued by the Construction Manager after issuance of the Baseline Construction Schedule. Work of each Contractor for a Bid Package shall conform to the then most recent issuance of the Updated Construction Schedule. Actions of the Contractor necessary to conform the progress of the Contractor's Work with the then current Updated Construction Schedule shall be undertaken and completed as directed by the Construction Manager without adjustment of the Contract Price or the Contract Time.
 - 7.3.1.5. Recovery Schedule. The "Recovery Schedule" refers to a Construction Schedule for the Work of a Bid Package prepared by the Contractor for the Bid Package to identify and establish the activities and other actions necessary for such Contractor to recover lost time due to delays to the progress of the Contractor's Work, ability to meet Milestones and/or Project completion dates/requirements. A material obligation of each Contractor for a Bid Package is its preparation of a Recovery Schedule as directed by the Construction Manager, including without limitation, the incorporation of requirements therein as directed by the Construction Manager. If directed by the Construction Manager to prepare a Recovery Schedule, the Contractor's submittal of the Recovery Schedule for review and acceptance by the Construction Manager within the time established by the Construction Manager is a material obligation of the Contractor under the Contract Documents. If a Contractor is directed by the Construction Manager to prepare a Recovery Schedule, the Contractor shall modify the Recovery Schedule as necessary to obtain the Construction Manager's acceptance of the entirety thereof. If a Contractor fails or refuses to prepare a Recovery Schedule as directed by the Construction Manager, the Construction Manager may, at the cost and expense of the Contractor, develop a Recovery Schedule on behalf of such Contractor. In such event, a material obligation of the Contractor shall be its implementation of all measures necessary to conform to the rate of progress to that indicated in

the Recovery Schedule prepared by the Construction Manager; and the Contractor's reimbursement to the District of the costs and expenses incurred to prepare such Recovery Schedule, provided that in lieu of such reimbursement and at the sole election and discretion of the District such costs and expenses may be deducted from any portion of the Contract Price then or thereafter due the Contractor. Neither the preparation of Recovery Schedules nor the actions of the Contractor necessary to comply and conform to the progress indicated in a Recovery Schedule accepted by the Construction Manager (or prepared by the Construction Manager upon failure or refusal of the Contractor to prepare a Recovery Schedule) shall result in adjustment of the Contract Time or the Contract Price.

- 7.3.1.6. <u>Construction Schedule(s)</u>. "Construction Schedule(s)" as used in the Contract Documents refers collectively to the Bid Schedule, Preliminary Baseline Construction Schedule, Baseline Construction Schedule, and Updated Construction Schedule.
- 7.3.1.7. Three (3) Week Look Ahead Schedules. The "Three Week Look Ahead Schedules" refers to the detailed schedule of construction activities prepared by each Contractor for a Bid Package for the ensuing three (3) week period; construction activities indicated in each Contractor's Three Week Look Ahead Schedules shall conform to the then current Updated Construction Schedule.
- 7.3.2. <u>Bid Schedule</u>. The Bid Schedule is for bidding purposes to establish preliminary contract durations of various activities necessary to complete the Work of each Bid Package and the Work of the Project within the Project Time. The Project will be constructed by separate contractors, each under direct contract with the District for a specific scope of Work of the Project, as further defined in the Bid Package descriptions incorporated into the Contract Documents. The scheduling and coordination of the Work of each Bid Package and the overall Work of the Project shall be by the Construction Manager. Without adjustment of the Contract Price or the Contract Time, each Contractor for a Bid Package shall comply with the Construction Manager's directives regarding the scheduling, sequencing and coordination of the Work of each Bid Package. The District expressly reserves the right to modify the Bid Schedule based upon input from each Contractor or other Project requirements. The Contractor acknowledges and agrees that modifications to the Bid Schedule after award of the Contract shall not be a basis for adjustment of the Contract Time or the Contract Price.
- 7.3.3. Preliminary Baseline Schedules. Within fourteen (14) days following issuance of the Notice to Proceed for a majority of the Bid Packages, the Construction Manager shall arrange a Project Schedule meeting with all Contractors to review a Preliminary Baseline Schedule. This Preliminary Baseline Schedule shall include any modifications incorporated since development of the Bid Schedule. Within seven (7) days after the Project Schedule meeting, each Contractor shall prepare and submit to the Construction Manager all revisions and recommendations to the Preliminary Baseline Schedule indicating, in graphic form, the estimated rate of progress, dates for submission of Submittals to the Architect, manpower required (estimated men per day) and sequence of all Work of the Bid Package as required under the Contract Documents. Each Contractor for a Bid Package acknowledges and agrees that its proposed modifications to the Preliminary Baseline Schedule are subject to acceptance by the District and the Construction Manager in the sole and exclusive discretion of the District and the Construction Manager. Contractors may submit proposed revisions to the Preliminary Baseline Schedule depicting completion of the Work of the Contractor's Bid Package in a duration shorter than the Contract Time established for the Bid Package; provided that if such proposed modifications to the Preliminary Baseline Schedule are accepted, such acceptance shall not be a basis for adjustment to the Contract Price in the event that completion of the Work of the Bid Package shall occur after the time depicted therein, nor shall revisions to the Preliminary Baseline Schedule be the basis for any extension of the Contract Time. If a Contractor does not propose modifications or other recommendations relating to the Preliminary Baseline Schedule within seven (7) days after the Project Schedule meeting, the Preliminary Baseline Schedule shall be deemed to be accepted by the Contractor. The Construction Manager shall review, incorporate, or reject the proposed modifications to the Preliminary Baseline Schedules and issue the Baseline Construction Schedule within fourteen (14) days of receipt of Contractor's information stated herein.
- 7.3.4. <u>Baseline Construction Schedule</u>. Based upon the approved input to the Preliminary Baseline Schedule for the entirety of the Project, the Construction Manager will develop and issue the Baseline Construction Schedule. The Baseline Construction Schedule shall control and govern over the sequencing and scheduling noted in the Bid Schedule. The Work of each Bid Package shall conform to the Baseline Construction Schedule, including updates and/or revisions thereto. The Baseline Construction Schedule shall be reviewed and updated at Project meeting(s) held periodically during the progress of the Work. If the Work of any Bid Package appears to be delayed such that the Work of the Bid Package will not comply with required milestone dates, the Bid Package Substantial Completion date and/or the Project completion date set forth in the Baseline Construction Schedule(s), the Contractor whose activity is on the critical path and/or who has caused the delay(s) shall be liable and assessed Liquidated Damages in accordance with the terms and provisions of the Agreement and these General Conditions. The District shall not be liable

nor obligated to any Contractor for the payment of any costs, charges, fees, or expenses arising out of or related in any manner to extended overhead, general conditions, impact costs, home-office costs, out-of-sequence Work money or any other type of compensation, by any name or characterization, for any delay to any activity not designated as a critical path item on the latest approved Construction Schedule(s). If any delay occurs to any critical path item, compensation to the Contractor, if any, impacted by delays to a critical path item shall only be in strict conformity with applicable provisions of the Contract Documents.

- 7.3.5. <u>Updated Construction Schedules</u>. If the progress of the Work of a Bid Package or the sequencing of the activities of the Work of a Bid Package shall materially differ from that indicated in the Baseline Construction Schedule, the Construction Manager may direct the Contractor for a Bid Package to propose revisions to update the approved Baseline Construction Schedule. The Contractor shall prepare and submit, within two (2) days of the Construction Manager's directive, to the Construction Manager revised input, in graphic form, to the Baseline Construction Schedule. The Contractor may request consent of the Construction Manager to revise the approved Baseline Construction Schedule. Any such request shall be considered by the Construction Manager and District only if in writing setting forth the Contractor's proposed revision(s) to the Baseline Construction Schedule and the reason(s) therefore. The Construction Manager and District may consent to, or deny, any such request of the Contractor to revise the Baseline Construction Schedule in its reasonable discretion. Also, the Construction Manager may incorporate elements of the Three (3) Week Look Ahead Schedules, as described below, into the Updated Construction Schedule and issue an Updated Construction Schedule.
- 7.3.6. Contractor Preparation of Recovery Schedules. The Contractors working on critical path items or whose progress of Work is behind the progress indicated in the current Updated Construction Schedule shall monitor and update the most recently approved Updated Construction Schedule on a monthly basis, (or more frequently as required) by the conditions or progress of the Work, or as may be requested by the Construction Manager. The Contractor for such Bid Packages shall provide the Construction Manager with updated Recovery Schedules indicating utilized and projected manpower, progress achieved and activities commenced or completed within the prior Updated Construction Schedule. The Contractor must also provide a written and/or graphic plan to the Construction Manager, within 48 hours of request, that recovers lost time to achieve the milestone dates and sequencing of activities established in the most recent Updated Construction Schedule. The Construction Manager may direct the sequence in which the various portions of Work within a Bid Package or between Bid Packages shall be performed and may adjust the Construction Schedule(s) at any time the Construction Manager considers the completion date to be in jeopardy because of "activities behind schedule". Without adjustment of the Contract Time or the Contract Price, the Contractor for a Bid Package shall comply and perform in accordance with revisions to the Construction Schedule(s) issued by the Construction Manager hereunder. If requested by the Construction Manager, the Contractor shall also submit, with its updates, a narrative statement including a description of current and anticipated problem areas of the Work, delaying factors and their impact, and an explanation of corrective action taken or proposed by the Contractor. The District may, from time to time, and in the District's sole and exclusive discretion, transmit to the Contractor's Performance Bond Surety the Construction Schedule, any updates thereof and the narrative statement described hereinabove. The District's election to transmit, or not to transmit such information, to the Contractor's Performance Bond Surety shall not limit the Contractor's obligations under the Contract Documents.
- 7.3.7. Three (3) Week Look Ahead Schedule. The Contractor shall prepare and submit at each Weekly Construction Meeting, a Three (3) Week Look Ahead Schedule for its portion of the Work. The Three (3) Week Look Ahead Schedule shall provide additional definition of manpower, activities and sequencing to that identified on the then current updated Construction Schedule. The form, content and extent of detail in the Contractor's Three (3) Week Look Ahead Schedules in accordance with the directives and instructions of the Construction Manager. The Construction Manager shall assimilate each of the various Contractors' Three (3) Week Look Ahead Schedules into an overall Project Three (3) Week Look Ahead Schedule and issue it at the following Weekly Construction Meeting to utilize as a comparison of progress against the most recent Updated Construction Schedule. Failure of the Contractor to provide a Three (3) Week Look Ahead Schedule may be deemed by the District as the Contractor's default in the performance of a material obligation of the Contractor under Contract Documents.
- 7.3.8. Cost of Scheduling. Any and all costs or expenses required or incurred to prepare, submit, maintain, and update the Construction, Recovery or Three (3) Week Look Ahead Schedules shall be solely at the expense of the Contractor without adjustment to the Contract Price. The Contract Price shall not be subject to adjustment on account of costs, fees or expenses incurred or associated with the Contractor's preparation, submittal, and maintenance or updating of the Construction Schedules. If the Contractor does not comply with the District's request for an Updated Construction Schedule, the District may have the update completed by others at the Contractor's expense. In such event, the updated Construction Schedule shall be deemed binding upon the Contractor and the District may deduct all costs, fee or expenses in preparing such updated Construction Schedule(s) from any portion of the Contract Price then

or thereafter due the Contractor.

- 7.3.9. <u>Scheduling Software & Requirements.</u> Unless otherwise provided in the Special Conditions, the Construction Schedules required under this Article 7 shall; (i) be prepared with a commercially available computer software program in a critical path format; (ii) indicate the date(s) for commencement and completion of various portions of the Work of the Bid Package including without limitation, procurement, fabrication and delivery of major items, materials or equipment; (iii) indicate manpower (estimated men or manpower per day) and other resources required for completion of each schedule activity; (iv) indicate costs for completion of each schedule activity; and (v) identify each Submittal required by the Contract Documents, the date for the Contractor's submission of each Submittal and the date for the return of the reviewed Submittal to the Contractor.
- 7.4. <u>Adjustment of Contract Time</u>. If Substantial Completion is delayed, adjustment, if any, to the Contract Time on account of such delay shall be in accordance with this Article 7.4.
 - 7.4.1, Excusable Delays. If Substantial Completion of the Work is delayed by Excusable Delays, the Contract Time shall be subject to adjustment for such reasonable period of time as determined by the Architect: Excusable Delays shall not result in any increase in the Contract Price. Excusable Delays are unforeseeable and unavoidable casualties or causes beyond the control, and without fault or neglect, of the Contractor, or other person directly or indirectly engaged by the Contractor for any portion of the Work, including unanticipated and unavoidable labor disputes, unusual and unanticipated delays in transportation of equipment, materials or Construction Equipment reasonably necessary for completion and proper execution of the Work, unanticipated unusually severe weather conditions or DSA directive to stop the Work which is not the result of the failure of the Contractor to comply with the Contract Documents. The financial resources of the Contractor or any person or entity directly or indirectly engaged by the Contractor for the Work are not conditions beyond the control of the Contractor. If an Excusable Delay occurs, the Contract Time shall be subject to adjustment hereunder only if the Contractor establishes: (i) full compliance with all applicable provisions of the Contract Documents for Contractor's notice and request for adjustment of the Contract Time; (ii) that the event(s) justifying adjustment of the Contract Time are outside the reasonable control and without any fault or neglect of the Contractor or any person or entity directly or indirectly engaged by the Contractor or a for any portion of the Work; and (iii) that the event(s) justifying adjustment of the Contract Time directly and adversely impacted the progress of the Work on the critical path of the then current Accepted Construction Schedule relative to the date(s) of the claimed event(s) of Excusable Delay. If the Special Conditions set forth a number of "Rain Days" to be anticipated during performance of the Work, the Contract Time shall not be adjusted for rain-related unusually severe weather conditions until the actual number of Rain Days during performance of the Work exceeds those noted in the Special Conditions and such additional Rain Days shall have directly and adversely impacted the progress of the Work on the critical path of the then current Accepted Construction Schedule relative to the date(s) of such additional Rain Days.
 - 7.4.2. Compensable Delays. If Substantial Completion of the Work is delayed by the acts or omissions of the District, the Construction Manager, the Architect, or separate contractor employed by the District (collectively "Compensable Delays"), upon Contractor's request and notice, in strict conformity with Articles 7 and 9 of these General Conditions, the Contract Time will be adjusted for such reasonable period of time as determined by the Construction Manager and District. Pursuant to California Public Contract Code §7102, if the Contractor's progress is delayed by any of the events described in the preceding sentence, Contractor shall not be precluded from the recovery of damages directly and proximately resulting therefrom, provided that the District is liable for the delay, the delay is unreasonable under the circumstances involved and the delay was not within the reasonable contemplation of the District and the Contractor at the time of execution of the Agreement. In such event, Contractor's damages, if any, shall be limited to direct, actual and unavoidable additional costs of labor, materials, equipment or Construction Equipment directly resulting from such delay, and shall exclude indirect or other consequential damages. Except as expressly provided for herein, Contractor shall not have any other claim, demand or right to adjustment of the Contract Price arising out of delay, interruption, hindrance or disruption to the progress of the Work. Adjustments to the Contract Price and the Contract Time, if any, on account of Changes to the Work or Suspension of the Work shall be governed by the applicable provisions of the Contract Documents.
 - 7.4.3. <u>Inexcusable Delays</u>. Inexcusable Delays refer to any delay to the progress of the Work caused by events or factors other than those specifically identified in Articles 7.4.1 and 7.4.2 above. Neither the Contract Price nor the Contract Time shall be adjusted on account of Inexcusable Delays.
- 7.5. <u>Liquidated Damages</u>. If the Contractor fails to: (i) submit Submittals in accordance with the Baseline Construction Schedule or in a timely manner; (ii) achieve Substantial Completion of the Work within the Contract Time, (subject to adjustments authorized under the Contract Documents); or (iii) complete Punchlist items within the time established, the Contractor shall be liable to the District for per diem Liquidated Damages set forth in the Special Conditions, not as a penalty but as Liquidated Damages which are agreed upon because of the difficulty of fixing

the District's actual damages. The Contractor and the District agree that said amounts are reasonable estimates of the District's damages in such event, and that such amounts do not constitute a penalty. The Contractor and the Surety shall be jointly and severally liable to the District for any Liquidated Damages liability of the Contractor exceeding the Contract Price then held or retained by the District. The Contractor and the District acknowledge and agree that the provisions of this Article 7.5 are reasonable under the circumstances existing at the time of the Contractor's execution of the Agreement.

8. Contract Price

- 8.1. <u>Cost Breakdown of Contract Price</u>.
 - 8.1.1. General. Within fifteen (15) days of the execution of the Agreement by Contractor, Contractor shall furnish, on forms provided by the District, a detailed estimate and complete Cost Breakdown of the Contract Price. The Cost Breakdown shall be subject to the District's review and acceptance of the content thereof. If the District objects to any portion of the Cost Breakdown, within five (5) days of the Contractor's receipt of the District's written objection(s), Contractor shall submit a revised Cost Breakdown to the District for review and acceptance. The foregoing procedure shall continue until the District has accepted of the entirety of the Cost Breakdown. The Cost Breakdown accepted by the District shall not be modified by the Contractor without the prior consent of the District, which may be granted, conditioned or denied in the sole discretion of the District.
 - 8.1.2. Allowance Items; Allowance Amounts. If Allowance Items are incorporated into the Contract Documents, each Allowance Amount designated in the Contract Documents for application to an Allowance Item is incorporated into the Contract Documents. The Cost Breakdown of the Contract Price shall include each Allowance Item identified in the Contract Documents along with the Allowance Amount designated for each Allowance Item. Each Allowance Amount is inclusive of all costs, overhead and profit to furnish and install the Allowance Item; there is no additional mark-up to the Allowance Amount. During performance of the Work, the Contractor shall maintain an Allowance Log, indicating each Allowance Item completed and the debit from each Allowance Amount for the completed Allowance Item. If the Allowance Amount designated for an Allowance Item has not been fully expended upon completion of the Allowance Item, the District will issue a credit Change Order for the unused balance of the Allowance Amount and such unused balance of the Allowance Amount will be deducted from the Contract Price. If the Allowance Amount designated for an Allowance Item is insufficient to complete the Allowance Item, the Contract Price will be adjusted by Change Order for the additional costs, determined in accordance with applicable provisions of the Contract Documents, to complete an Allowance Item.
 - 8.1.3. <u>Unit Price Items; Unit Prices</u>. If the Contract Documents identify Unit Price Items and the Bid Proposal for the Work required Unit Price proposals for Unit Price Items, the Contract Price is inclusive of the quantity of each Unit Price Item identified in the Contract Documents as being included in the scope of Work ("Unit Price Item Base Scope") at the Unit Price proposed by the Contractor. The Contractor's cost breakdown of the Contract Price shall include Unit Price Item Base Scopes and Unit Price extensions thereof. If upon completion of a Unit Price Item, the actual Unit Price Item Base Scope completed is less than the Unit Price Item Base Scope established in the Contract Documents, the Contract Price will be reduced by the Unit Price cost for the Unit Price Item Base Scope not completed. If completion of a Unit Price Item exceeds the Unit Price Item Base Scope, the Contract Price is subject to adjustment for the additional Unit Price Item Base Scope actually completed multiplied by the Unit Price established in the Contract Documents for the Unit Price Item.

8.2. <u>Progress Payments</u>.

- 8.2.1. <u>Applications for Progress Payments ("Payment Applications")</u>. During performance of the Work, the Contractor shall submit monthly Payment Applications, on the first (1st) working day of each month, or such other time established by the District, to the Construction Manager, Project Inspector and Architect, on forms approved by the District, setting forth an itemized estimate of Work completed in the preceding month for the purpose of the District's making of Progress Payments thereon. Values utilized in Payment Applications shall be based upon the District accepted Cost Breakdown.
- 8.2.2. <u>District's Review of Payment Applications</u>. In accordance with Public Contract Code §20104.50, upon receipt of a Payment Application, the District shall cause the same to be reviewed by the Project Inspector, Construction Manager and Architect, as soon as is practicable, for the purpose of determining that the Payment Application is a proper Payment Application. A Payment Application is "proper" only if it is submitted on the form approved by the District, with all of the information completely and accurately provided and such completed Payment Application is accompanied by: (i) Certified Payroll Records Submittal to Labor Commissioner for the Contractor and all Subcontractors for the period of time covered by the Payment Application; (ii) a breakdown identifying each Subcontractor/Material Supplier to be disbursed a portion of the requested Progress Payment and the amount of the Progress Payment to be disbursed to each Subcontractor/Material Supplier so identified; (iii) duly completed and executed forms of Conditional Waiver and Release of Rights Upon Progress Payment in accordance with California Civil Code §8132 of the Contractor, all Subcontractors and Material Suppliers covering the Progress Payment

requested; (iv) duly completed and executed forms of Unconditional Waiver and Release of Rights upon Progress Payment in accordance with California Civil Code §8134 of the Contractor, Subcontractors and Material Suppliers covering the Progress Payment received by the Contractor under the prior Payment Application; and (v) a certification by the Contractor that it has continuously maintained the Record Drawings. Submittal of all of the foregoing is an express condition precedent to the District's obligation to disburse any Progress Payment. If a Payment Application is determined by the District not to be a "proper" Payment Application, the Payment Application will be returned by the District to the Contractor (along with a written document setting forth the reason(s) why the Payment Application is not proper) as soon as is practicable after receipt of the same from the Contractor, but in no event not more than seven (7) days after the District's receipt thereof.

- 8.2.3. <u>Review of Payment Applications</u>. Upon receipt of Payment Application, the Architect, Construction Manager and Project Inspector shall inspect and verify the Work to determine whether it has been performed in accordance with the terms of the Contract Documents and to determine the portion of the Payment Application which is properly due to the Contractor under the terms of the Contract Documents.
- 8.2.4. <u>Allowance Items</u>. Payment Applications may include request for payment of the portion of an Allowance Amount due for the portion of an Allowance Item completed in the prior month. If a Payment Application incorporates any Allowance Amount, the Contractor shall submit its Allowance Log as part of the substantiating data supporting a Payment Application which establishes the portion of the Allowance Amount requested by the Payment Application.
- 8.2.5. <u>Unit Price Items</u>. Unit Price Items included in a Payment Application shall be based on the quantity of the Unit Price Item completed in the prior month multiplied by the Unit Price established in the Contract Documents for the Unit Price Item.

8.3. District's Disbursement of Progress Payments.

- 8.3.1. <u>Timely Disbursement of Progress Payments</u>. In accordance with Public Contract Code §20104.50, within thirty (30) days after the District's receipt of a proper Payment Application, the District will pay the Contractor ninety five percent (95%) of the value of the Work indicated in the Payment Application which is actually in place as of the date of the Payment Application and as verified and approved by the Project Inspector, Construction Manager and Architect, along with the pro rata portion of the Contractor's overhead, supervision and general conditions costs and profit for that month; provided, however, that the District's obligation to disburse any Progress Payment shall be subject to the Contractor's submission of a "proper" Payment Application as defined hereinabove. If a Payment Application is not "proper" due to the failure or refusal of the Contractor to comply with conditions precedent to the District's obligation to disburse a Progress Payment, or incompleteness or inaccuracies in any such documents submitted, the thirty (30) day period for the District's timely disbursement of a Progress Payment shall commence on the date that the District is actually in receipt of documents not submitted with the Payment Application, or corrections to documents with the Payment Application so as to render them complete and accurate.
- 8.3.2. <u>Untimely Disbursement of Progress Payments</u>. Pursuant to Public Contract Code §20104.50, if the District fails to make any Progress Payment within thirty (30) days after receipt of an undisputed and proper Payment Application, the District shall pay the Contractor interest on the undisputed amount of such Payment Application equal to the legal rate of interest set forth in California Code of Civil Procedure §685.010(a).
- 8.3.3. <u>District's Right to Disburse Progress Payments by Joint Checks</u>. The District may in its sole discretion issue joint checks to the Contractor and Subcontractors or Material Suppliers in satisfaction of its obligation to make Progress Payments or the Final Payment due hereunder. The Contractor shall cooperate with the District and subcontractors/Material Suppliers in the issuance or processing of joint checks.
- 8.3.4. No Waiver of Defective or Non-Conforming Work. The approval of any Payment Application or the disbursement of any Progress Payment to the Contractor shall not be deemed nor constitute acceptance of Defective or Non-Conforming Work.
- 8.3.5. Progress Payments for Changed Work. The Contractor's Payment Applications may include requests for payment for Changes which have been authorized and approved by the District, Construction Manager, Project Inspector, Architect and all other governmental agencies with jurisdiction over such Change. Except as provided for herein, no other payment shall be made by the District for Changes.
- 8.3.6. <u>Materials or Equipment Not Incorporated Into the Work</u>. No Progress Payments will be made for materials or equipment not incorporated into the Work at the time a Payment Application is submitted.
- 8.3.7. <u>Title to Work</u>. The Contractor warrants that title to all Work covered by a Payment Application will pass to the District no later than the time of payment.
- 8.4. <u>Substitute Security for Retention</u>. Eligible and equivalent securities may be substituted for Retention at the request and expense of the Contractor pursuant to California Public Contract Code §22300. The foregoing and

the provisions of California Public Contract Code §22300 notwithstanding, failure of the Contractor to request substitution of eligible and equivalent securities for Retention prior to the Contractor's submission of the first Payment Application is the Contractor's waiver of rights under Public Contract Code §22300.

8.5. Final Payment.

- 8.5.1. Application for Final Payment. When the Contractor has achieved Final Completion of the Work and has otherwise fully performed its obligations under the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall submit an Application for Final Payment on such form as approved by the District. Thereupon, the Architect, Construction Manager and Project Inspector will promptly make a final inspection of the Work and when the Architect, Construction Manager and Project Inspector find the Work acceptable under the Contract Documents and that the Contractor has completed all other obligations of the Contractor, the Architect, Construction Manager and Project Inspector will approve the Application for Final Payment, stating that to the best their knowledge, information and belief, the Work has been completed in accordance with the Contract Documents and that the Contractor is entitled to receipt of Final Payment. The Final Payment shall include the remaining balance of the Contract Price and Retention previously withheld by the District, less offsets and deductions thereto.
- 8.5.2. Conditions Precedent to Disbursement of Final Payment. Submittal of the following are express conditions precedent to the District's obligation to disburse the Final Payment: (i) duly completed and executed forms of Conditional or Unconditional Waivers and Releases of rights upon Final Payment of the Contractor, Subcontractors of any tier and Material Suppliers in accordance with California Civil Code §§8136 or 8138, with each of the same stating that there are, or will be, no claims for additional compensation after disbursement of the Final Payment; (ii) Operations and Maintenance manuals and separate warranties provided by any manufacturer or distributor of any materials or equipment incorporated into the Work; (iii) the Record Drawings; (iv) the form of Guarantee included in the Contract Documents duly executed by an authorized representative of the Contractor; (v) all other items or documents required by the Contract Documents to be delivered to the District upon completion of the Work; and (vi) written evidence of the Contractor's filing of the DSA Final Verified Report.
- 8.5.3. <u>Disbursement of Final Payment</u>. Provided that the District is then in receipt of all materials set forth in Article 8.5.2 above as conditions precedent to the District's obligation to disburse Final Payment, not later than sixty (60) days following Final Acceptance, the District shall disburse the Final Payment to the Contractor. Pursuant to California Public Contract Code §7107, if there is any dispute between the District and the Contractor at the time that disbursement of the Final Payment is due, the District may withhold from disbursement of the Final Payment an amount not to exceed one hundred fifty percent (150%) of the amount in dispute. If the Contractor complies with all of the conditions precedent to the District's disbursement of the Final Payment, except for written evidence of the Contractor's filing of the DSA Final Verified Report, the District may withhold and retain ten percent (10%) of the Final Payment in accordance with Article 4.22.2 of these General Conditions. In such event, provided that the Contractor has fully complied with and satisfied all other conditions precedent set forth in Article 8.5.2, the District will disburse the remaining balance of the Final Payment to the Contractor; such disbursement shall constitute the District's full and complete performance of payment obligations to the Contractor hereunder.
- 8.5.4. Waiver of Claims. The Contractor's acceptance of the Final Payment is a waiver and release by the Contractor of any and all claims against the District for compensation or otherwise in connection with the Contractor's performance of the Contract.
- 8.5.5. Claims Asserted After Final Payment. Any stop payment notice or other claim filed or asserted after the Contractor's acceptance of the Final Payment by any Subcontractor, Material Supplier or others in connection with or for Work is the sole and exclusive responsibility of the Contractor who shall indemnify, defend and hold harmless the Indemnified Parties from and against any claims, demands or judgments arising or associated therewith, including without limitation attorneys' fees.
- 8.6. Withholding of Payments. The District may withhold and retain the Contract Price, in whole or in part, on account of: (i) uncorrected Defective or Non-Conforming Work; (ii) failure of the Contractor to make payments when due laborers, Subcontractors or Material Suppliers; (iii) claims filed or reasonable evidence of the probable filing of claims by Subcontractors, laborers, Material Suppliers, or others performing any portion of the Work under the Contract Documents for which the District may be liable or responsible including, without limitation, Stop Payment Notice Claims and Claims of other contractors for a Bid Package arising out of the Contractor's actions, failures to act, or hindrance to progress of such other contractor; (iv) reasonable doubt that the Contract can be completed for the then unpaid balance of the Contract Price; (v) tax demands filed in accordance with California Government Code §12419.4; (vi) other claims, penalties and/or forfeitures for which the District is required or authorized to retain funds otherwise due the Contractor, including any amounts due from the Contractor to the District under the Contract Documents; or (vii) the Contractor's failure to perform any of its obligations under the Contract Documents, its default under the Contract Documents or its failure to maintain adequate progress of the Work. In addition to the foregoing, the District shall not be obligated to process any Application for Progress Payment or Final Payment, nor shall Contractor be entitled to any Progress Payment or Final Payment so long as any lawful

or proper direction concerning the Work or the performance thereof or any portion thereof, given by the District, the Construction Manager, Project Inspector, Architect or any public authority having jurisdiction over the Work, or any portion thereof, shall not be fully and completely complied with by the Contractor. When the District is reasonably satisfied that the Contractor has remedied any such deficiency, payment shall be made of the amount withheld. The foregoing notwithstanding, if the District withholds: (i) ten percent (10%) of the Final Payment pursuant to Articles 4.22.2 and 8.5.3 of these General Conditions; or (ii) any amount incurred to complete an obligation of the Contractor hereunder, the Contractor shall not be entitled to receipt or payment of any portion of such withholdings.

8.7. <u>Payments to Subcontractors</u>. The Contractor shall pay all Subcontractors on account of Work performed by Subcontractors in accordance with the terms of their respective subcontracts and pursuant to Business & Professions Code §7108.5 and Public Contract Code §7201.

9. Changes

- 9.1. Changes to the Work. The District, at any time, by written order, may make Changes within the general scope of the Work or issue additional instructions, require additional Work or direct deletion of Work. The Contractor shall not proceed with any Change without prior written authorization from the District. The Contractor shall promptly commence and diligently complete any District authorized Change; the Contractor shall not be relieved or excused from its prompt commencement and diligent completion of any Change authorized by the District due to the inability of the Contractor and the District to agree upon the adjustment to the Contract Time or the Contract Price on account of such Change. The issuance of a Change Order in connection with any Change authorized by the District is not a condition precedent to Contractor's obligation to promptly commence and diligently complete any Change authorized by the District hereunder. The District's right to make Changes shall not invalidate the Contract nor relieve the Contractor of its obligations under the Contract Documents. Any requirement of notice of Changes to the Surety shall be the responsibility of the Contractor. Changes shall be subject to DSA approval.
- 9.2. Oral Order of Change in the Work. Any oral order, direction, instruction, interpretation, or determination (collectively "Instruction Order") from the District, Construction Manager, Project Inspector or Architect which Contractor believes is a change to the Work, or requires an adjustment to the Contract Price or the Contract Time, shall be treated as a Change only if the Contractor gives the Architect, Construction Manager and Project Inspector written notice within ten (10) days of the Instruction Order and prior to acting in accordance therewith. Time is of the essence in Contractor's written notice pursuant to the preceding sentence and the Contractor acknowledges that its failure to give written notice within ten (10) days of the date of an Instruction Order is deemed Contractor's waiver of any right to adjustment of the Contract Time or the Contract Price on account of such Instruction Order. The written notice shall state the date, circumstances, extent of adjustment to the Contract Price or the Contract Time, if any, requested, and the source of the Instruction Order that the Contractor regards as a Change. Unless the Contractor acts in strict accordance with this procedure, no Instruction Order shall not be treated as a Change and the Contractor waives any adjustment to the Contract Price or the Contract Time on account thereof.
- 9.3. Contractor Submittal of Data. Within thirty (30) days after receipt of a written order directing a Change or furnishing the written notice regarding any Instruction Order, the Contractor shall submit to the Architect, Project Inspector, Construction Manager and District a detailed written statement setting forth the general nature of the Change, the amount of any adjustment to the Contract Price on account thereof, properly itemized and supported by sufficient substantiating data to permit evaluation of the same, and the extent of adjustment of the Contract Time, if any, required by such Change. No claim or adjustment to the Contract Price or the Contract Time shall be allowed if not asserted by the Contractor in strict conformity herewith or if asserted after Final Payment is made.
- 9.4. Adjustment to Contract Price on Account of Changes to the Work. Adjustments to the Contract Price due to Changes in the Work shall be determined by application of one of the following methods, in the following order of priority:
 - 9.4.1. <u>Mutual Agreement</u>. By negotiation and mutual agreement, on a lump sum basis, between the District and the Contractor on the basis of the estimate of the actual and direct increase or decrease in costs on account of the Change. Upon request of the District or the Architect, the Contractor shall provide a detailed estimate of increase or decrease in costs directly associated with performance of the Change along with cost breakdowns of the components of the Change and supporting data and documentation.
 - 9.4.2. <u>Determination by the District</u>. By the District, whether or not negotiations are initiated pursuant to Article 9.4.1 above, based upon actual and necessary costs incurred by the Contractor as determined by the District. If the procedure set forth in this Article 9.4.2 is utilized to determine the extent of adjustment to the Contract Price on account of Changes to the Work, promptly upon determining the extent of adjustment to the Contract Price, the District shall notify the Contractor in writing of the same; the Contractor shall be deemed to have accepted the District's determination of the amount of adjustment to the Contract Price on account of a Change to the Work unless Contractor shall notify the District, Architect and Construction Manager, in writing, not more than fifteen (15) days from the date of the District's written notice, of any objection to the District's determination. Failure of the Contractor to timely notify the District, Architect and

Construction Manager of Contractor's objections to the District's determination of the Contract Price adjustment is deemed Contractor's acceptance of the District's determination and a waiver of any right of the Contractor to thereafter protest or otherwise object to the District's determination. Notwithstanding any objection of the Contractor to the District's determination of the adjustment to the Contract Price pursuant to this Article 9.4.2, Contractor shall promptly commence and diligently complete any such Change.

- 9.4.3. <u>Basis for Adjustment of Contract Price</u>. If Changes in the Work require an adjustment of the Contract Price pursuant to Articles 9.4.1 or 9.4.2 above, the basis for adjustment of the Contract Price shall be as follows:
 - 9.4.3.1. <u>Labor</u>. The Contractor shall be compensated for the costs of field labor actually and directly utilized in the performance of the Change. Labor costs shall be limited to field labor for labor classification(s) necessary to perform the Change. Use of a labor classification which increases labor costs associated with any Change shall not be permitted. Labor costs shall exclude costs incurred by the Contractor in preparing estimate(s) of the costs of the Change, in the maintenance of records relating to the costs of the Change, coordination and assembly of materials and information relating to the Change or performance thereof, or the supervision and other overhead and general conditions costs associated with the Change or performance thereof.
 - 9.4.3.2. <u>Materials and Equipment</u>. Contractor shall be compensated for the costs of materials and equipment necessarily and actually used or consumed in connection with the performance of Changes. Costs shall be the then lowest wholesale price at which identical or similar materials/equipment are available in the quantities required to perform the Change. The District may furnish materials and/or equipment for Changes, in which event the Contractor shall not be compensated for any mark-up thereon.
 - 9.4.3.3. Construction Equipment. The Contractor shall be compensated for the actual cost of the necessary and direct use of Construction Equipment in the performance of Changes in increments of fifteen (15) minutes. No costs or compensation shall be allowed for time while Construction Equipment is inoperative, idle or on standby, for any reason. The Contractor shall not be entitled to compensation for Construction Equipment or tools used for Changes with a replacement value of \$500.00 or less. Construction Equipment costs shall not exceed rental rates established by construction equipment rental agencies in the locality of the Site. The allowable rate for Construction Equipment includes compensation for rental costs, fuel, power, oil, lubrication, supplies, necessary attachments, repairs or maintenance of any kind, depreciation, storage, insurance, labor (exclusive of labor costs of the Construction Equipment operator), and any all other costs incidental to the use of such Construction Equipment.
- 9.4.4. Mark-up on Costs of Changes to the Work. The allowance for mark-ups on the costs of the Change for all overhead (including home office, supervision and field overhead costs, including personnel costs; labor burdens on personnel costs; insurance premiums), general conditions costs and profit associated with the Change shall not exceed the percentage set forth in the Special Conditions, regardless of the number of Subcontractors performing any portion of any Change. If a Change reduces the Contract Price, no profit, general conditions or overhead costs shall be paid by the District to the Contractor for the reduced or deleted Work; the Contract Price shall be reduced by the actual cost for the reduced or deleted Work multiplied by the percentage set forth in the Special Conditions for mark-ups on the cost of a Change adding to the scope of the Work.
- 9.4.5. Contractor Maintenance of Records. If the Contractor is directed to perform any Change pursuant to Article 9.1 or 9.2, the Contractor shall maintain detailed separate records on a daily basis for each separate Change. Such records shall include without limitation hourly records for labor and Construction Equipment and itemized records of materials and equipment used that day in connection with any Change to the Work. Subcontractors shall maintain records in accordance with this Article. Each daily record maintained hereunder shall be signed by Contractor's Superintendent/Subcontractor's Superintendent and shall incorporate a statement that all information contained therein is true, accurate, complete and relates only to the Change referenced therein. All records maintained hereunder shall be subject to inspection, review and/or reproduction by the District, Architect, Construction Manager or Project Inspector upon request. If the Contractor fails or refuses, for any reason, to maintain or make available for inspection, review and/or reproduction such records and the adjustment to the Contract Price on account of any Change to the Work is determined by the District, the District's reasonable good faith determination of the adjustment to the Contract Price on account of such Change shall be final, conclusive and binding upon the Contractor. The Contractor's obligation to maintain records hereunder is in addition to, and not in lieu of, other Contractor obligations relating to Changes to the Work.
- 9.5. Adjustment to Contract Time. If any Change(s) are authorized by the District, the Contract Time shall be extended or reduced by Change Order for a period of time commensurate with the time reasonably necessary to perform such Change
- 9.6. Addition or Deletion of Alternate Bid Item(s). If the Bid for the Work includes proposal(s) for Alternate Bid Item(s),

during performance of the Work, the District may elect, to add any such Alternate Bid Item(s) if the same did not form a basis for award of the Contract or delete any such Alternate Bid Item(s) if they formed a basis for award of the Contract. If the District elects to add or delete any such Alternate Bid Item(s) pursuant to the foregoing, the cost or credit for such Alternate Bid Item(s) shall be as set forth in the Contractor's Bid. If any Alternate Bid Item is added or deleted pursuant to the foregoing, the Contract Time shall be adjusted by the number of days allocated for the added or deleted Alternate Bid Item in the Contract Documents; if days are not allocated for any Alternate Bid Item added or deleted pursuant to the foregoing, the Contract Time shall be equitably adjusted.

- 9.7. Change Orders. If the District approves of a Change, a written Change Order prepared by the Architect on behalf of the District shall be forwarded to the Contractor describing the Change and setting forth the adjustment to the Contract Time and the Contract Price, if any, on account of such Change. All Change Orders shall: (i) be deemed full payment and final settlement of all claims for direct, indirect and consequential costs, including without limitation, costs of delays or impacts related to, or arising out of, items covered and affected by the Change Order; (ii) incorporate adjustments to the Contract Time; and (iii) constitute the Contractor's waiver of rights of rights under Civil Code §1542. Any claim or item relating to any Change incorporated into a Change Order not presented by the Contractor for inclusion in the Change Order shall be deemed waived. The Contractor shall execute the Change Order prepared pursuant to the foregoing; once the Change Order has been prepared and forwarded to the Contractor for execution. The Contractor shall not modify or amend the form or content of such Change Order, or any portion thereof; attempted or purported modifications or amendments are not binding upon the District and are null, void and unenforceable. Change Orders shall be binding upon the District only upon action of the District's Board of Trustees approving and ratifying such Change Order.
- 9.8. Unilateral Change Order. A Unilateral Change Order is a written Change Order issued by or on behalf of the District before the Contractor and District have agreed on the extent of adjustment of the Contract Time or the Contract Price relating to the Change reflected in a Unilateral Change Order. A Unilateral Change Order shall describe the scope and nature of the Change and set forth the adjustment to the Contract Time and Contract Price, if any. The District shall forward to the Contractor a copy of the Unilateral Change Order (for information only) at least five (5) days prior to the Board of Trustees' review and consideration of the Unilateral Change Order. Any Unilateral Change Order issued hereunder shall be binding upon the District and Contractor upon action of the District's Board of Trustees to ratify or approve such Unilateral Change Order. The objections, if any, of the Contractor to the extent of adjustment of the Contract Time or the Contract Price on account of the Change(s) incorporated into a Unilateral Change Order shall be submitted in writing by the Contractor to the District, Construction Manager and Architect not more than fifteen (15) days after the date of the District's Board of Trustees action to approve or ratify a Unilateral Change Order. The absence of the Contractor's written objections to a Unilateral Change Order within the time set forth above shall be deemed the Contractor's acceptance of the Contract Time and/or Contract Price adjustment set forth in a Unilateral Change Order for the Changes described therein and the Contractor shall be deemed to have knowingly waived any right to seek additional adjustments of the Contract Time or the Contract Price on account of Change(s) incorporated into such a Unilateral Change Order.
- 9.9. Construction Change Directive. A Construction Change Directive is a written instrument issued by or on behalf of the District directing a Change to the Work prior to the Contractor and District reaching full agreement on an adjustment of the Contract Time and/or Contract Price on account of such Change. The Contractor shall promptly commence and diligently complete any Change to the Work subject to a Construction Change Directive issued hereunder. The issuance of a Change Order in connection with any Construction Change Directive is not a condition precedent to Contractor's obligation to promptly commence and diligently complete a Construction Change Directive. Upon completion of a Construction Change Directive, if the Contractor and District have not agreed on the adjustment of Contract Time and/or Contract Price, the District shall issue a Unilateral Change Order for such Construction Change Directive.
- 9.10. Contractor Notice of Changes. If the Contractor claims that any instruction, request, the Drawings, the Specifications, action, condition, omission, default, or other situation obligates the District to increase the Contract Price or to extend the Contract Time ("Potential Changes"), the Contractor shall notify the Project Inspector, Construction Manager and Architect, in writing, of such claim within ten (10) days from the date of its actual or constructive notice of the factual basis supporting the Potential Changes. The District shall consider any such claim of the Contractor only if sufficient supporting documentation is submitted with the Contractor's notice to the Construction Manager, Project Inspector and Architect. Time is of the essence in Contractor's written notice pursuant to the preceding so that the District can promptly investigate and consider alternative measures to the address such Potential Changes. Accordingly, Contractor acknowledges that its failure, for any reason, to give written notice (with sufficient supporting documentation to permit the District's review and evaluation) within ten (10) days of its actual or constructive knowledge of any Potential Changes shall be deemed Contractor's waiver, release, discharge and relinquishment of any right to assert or claim any entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Time or the Contract Price on account of any such Potential Changes.
- 9.11. <u>Disputed Changes</u>. If any dispute or disagreement between the Contractor and the District or the Architect regarding the characterization of any item as a Change or as to the appropriate adjustment of the Contract Price

- or the Contract Time on account thereof, the Contractor shall promptly proceed with the performance, subject to a subsequent resolution of such dispute or disagreement in accordance with the terms of the Contract Documents.
- 9.12. <u>Minor Changes in the Work</u>. The Architect may order minor Changes in the Work not involving an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Time and not inconsistent with the intent of the Contract Documents. Such Changes shall be effected by written order and shall be binding on the District and the Contractor.
- 9.13. <u>Unauthorized Changes</u>. Any Work beyond the lines and grades shown on the Contract Documents, or any extra Work performed or provided by the Contractor without notice in strict conformity with the Contract Documents shall be considered unauthorized and at the sole expense of the Contractor. Work so done will not be measured or paid for, no extension to the Contract Time will be granted on account thereof and any such Work may be ordered removed at the Contractor's sole cost and expense.

10. Separate Contractors

- 10.1. <u>District's Right to Award Separate Contracts</u>. The District reserves the right to perform construction or operations related to the Work with the District's own forces or to award separate contracts in connection with other portions of the Project or other construction or operations at or about the Site. If the Contractor claims that delay or additional cost is involved because of such action by the District, the Contractor shall seek an adjustment to the Contract Price or the Contract Time as provided for in the Contract Documents. Failure of the Contractor to request such an adjustment in strict conformity with the Contract Documents shall be deemed a waiver of the same.
- 10.2. <u>District's Coordination of Separate Contractors</u>. The District shall coordinate the activities of the District's own forces and separate contractor(s) with the Work of the Contractor, who shall cooperate with them. The Contractor shall participate with other separate contractors and the District in reviewing their respective Construction Schedules when directed to do so. The Contractor shall make any revisions to the Accepted Construction Schedule deemed necessary after a joint review and mutual agreement. The Construction Schedules shall then constitute the Construction Schedules to be used by the Contractor, separate contractors and the District until subsequently revised.
- 10.3. <u>Mutual Responsibility</u>. The Contractor shall afford the District and separate contractors of the District with a reasonable opportunity for storage of their materials and equipment and performance of their activities at the Site.
- 10.4. <u>Discrepancies or Defects</u>. If any part of the Work depends for proper execution or results upon construction or operations by the District or a separate contractor to the District, the Contractor shall, prior to proceeding with that portion of the Work, promptly report to the Architect, Construction Manager and Project Inspector any discrepancies or defects in such other construction that renders it unsuitable for such proper execution and results.

11. Tests; Inspections; Observations

- 11.1. Contractor's Notice. If the Contract Documents, Laws or any public authority with jurisdiction over the Work require the Work, or any portion thereof, to be specially tested, inspected or approved, the Contractor shall give the Architect, Construction Manager and Project Inspector written notice of the readiness of such Work for observation, testing or inspection at least two (2) working days prior to the time for the conducting of such test, inspection or observation. If any portion of the Work subject to tests, inspection or approval is covered up by Contractor prior to completion and satisfaction of the requirements of such tests, inspection or approval, Contractor shall be responsible for the uncovering of such portion of the Work as is necessary for performing such tests, inspection or approval without adjustment of the Contract Price or the Contract Time.
- 11.2. <u>Cost of Tests and Inspections</u>. The District will pay for fees, costs and expenses for the initial tests/inspections of materials/equipment which are conducted at the Site or locations within a one hundred (100) mile radius of the Site. All fees, costs or expenses for subsequent tests/inspections or for tests/inspections conducted at a location more than a one hundred (100) mile radius from the Site (including without limitation, travel and travel-related expenses) shall be borne solely and exclusively by the Contractor.
- 11.3. Testing/Inspection Laboratory. The District shall select duly qualified person(s) or testing laboratory(ies) to conduct the tests and inspections to be paid for by the District and required by the Contract Documents or the Laws. Tests and inspections required of the Work shall be as set forth in the Contract Documents and as required by the Laws, including without limitation, Title 24 of the California Code of Regulations. Test/inspection standards shall be as set forth in the Contract Documents or established by the Laws. Where inspection or testing is to be conducted by an independent laboratory or testing agency, materials or samples thereof shall be selected by the laboratory, testing agency, the Project Inspector, Construction Manager or Architect and not by the Contractor.
- 11.4. Additional Tests, Inspections and Approvals. If the Architect, Construction Manager, Project Inspector or public authorities having jurisdiction over any portion of the Work require additional testing, inspection or approval, the Architect, Project Inspector or Construction Manager will instruct the Contractor to make arrangements for such additional testing, inspection or approval by an entity acceptable to the District, and the Contractor shall give

timely notice to the Architect, Construction Manager and Project Inspector of when and where tests and inspections are to be made so the Construction Manager, Project Inspector and Architect may observe such procedures. The District shall bear the costs of such additional tests, inspections or approvals, except to the extent that such additional tests, inspections or approvals reveal any failure of the Work to comply with the requirements of the Contract Documents, in which case the Contractor shall bear all costs made necessary by such failures, including without limitation, the costs of corrections, repeat tests, inspections or approvals and the costs of the services, the Architect or its consultants, the Construction Manager and Project Inspector in connection therewith.

- 11.5. <u>Delivery of Certificates</u>. Required certificates of testing, inspection or approval shall, unless otherwise required by the Contract Documents, be secured by the Contractor and promptly delivered to the Architect, Project Inspector and Construction Manager.
- 11.6. <u>Timeliness of Tests, Inspections and Approvals</u>. Tests or inspections required and conducted pursuant to the Contract Documents shall be made or arranged by Contractor to avoid delay in the progress of the Work. The Contractor shall be liable for delays to completion of the Work if the Contractor fails coordinate and timely schedule required tests, inspections or observations of the Work.

12. Uncovering and Correction of Work

- 12.1. <u>Uncovering of Work</u>. If any portion of the Work is covered contrary to the request of the Architect, Construction Manager, Project Inspector or the requirements of the Contract Documents, it must, if required by the Architect, Construction Manager or Project Inspector, be uncovered for observation by the Architect, Project Inspector and/or the Construction Manager and be replaced at the Contractor's expense without adjustment of the Contract Time or the Contract Price.
- 12.2. Rejection of Work. Defective or Non-Conforming Work may be rejected by the District, Construction Manager, Architect or Project Inspector. The Contractor shall correct such rejected Work without adjustment to the Contract Price or the Contract Time, even if the Work, materials or equipment have been previously inspected by the Architect or the Project Inspector or even if they failed to observe the Defective or Non-conforming Work.
- 12.3. Correction of Work. The Contractor shall promptly correct any portion of the Work rejected by the District, Construction Manager, Architect or Project Inspector as Defective or Non-Conforming Work, whether observed before or after Substantial Completion and whether or not fabricated, installed or completed. The Contractor shall bear all costs of correcting such rejected Work, including additional testing and inspections and compensation for the Architect's services and expenses made necessary thereby. The Contractor shall bear all costs of correcting destroyed or damaged Work, whether completed or partially completed.
- 12.4. Removal of Non-Conforming or Defective Work. The Contractor shall, at its sole cost and expense, remove from the Site all portions of the Work which are defective or are not in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents which are neither corrected by the Contractor nor accepted by the District.
- 12.5. Failure of Contractor to Correct Work. If the Contractor fails to commence to correct Defective or Non-Conforming Work within three (3) days of notice of such condition and promptly thereafter complete the same within a reasonable time, the District may correct it in accordance with the Contract Documents and at the expense of the Contractor.
- 12.6. Acceptance of Defective or Non-Conforming Work. The District may, in its sole and exclusive discretion, elect to accept Defective or Non-Conforming Work instead of requiring its removal and correction, in which case the Contract Price shall be equitably reduced.

13. Warranties

- 13.1. Workmanship and Materials. The Contractor warrants to the District that: (i) all materials and equipment furnished under the Contract Documents are new, of good quality and of the most suitable grade and quality for the purpose intended, unless otherwise specified in the Contract Documents; and (ii) all Work and workmanship is of good quality, free from faults and defects and in conformity with the requirements of the Contract Documents. If required by the Architect or the District, the Contractor shall furnish satisfactory evidence as to the kind and quality of materials and equipment incorporated into the Work. Any Work, or portion thereof not conforming to these requirements, including substitutions or alternatives not properly approved in accordance with the Contract Documents may be deemed Defective or Non-Conforming Work and subject to repair, replacement or other remedial action by the Contractor to render such work in accordance the Contract Documents. The Contractor expressly warrants the merchantability, the fitness for use, and quality of all Work; such warranty of the Contractor in addition, and not in lieu of, any warranty given by the manufacturer or supplier of such item.
- 13.2. Warranty Work. If, within one (1) year after the date of Final Acceptance, or such other time frame set forth elsewhere in the Contract Documents, any Work is Defective, Non-Conforming, not in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents, or otherwise contrary to the warranties contained in the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall commence all necessary corrective action within seven (7) days after receipt of a written notice from the District to do so, and to thereafter diligently complete the same. If the Contractor fails or

refuses to commence correction of any such item within said seven (7) day period or to diligently prosecute such corrective actions to completion, the District may, without further notice to Contractor, the District may, in the sole discretion of the District: (i) cause such corrective Work to be performed and completed; or (ii) upon notice and demand to the Performance Bond Surety, require the Surety to complete corrective work. If the District elects to complete corrective work under (i) above, the Contractor and the Performance Bond Surety shall be responsible for all costs in connection with such corrective Work, including without limitation, general administrative overhead costs of the District in securing and overseeing such corrective Work. The obligations of the Contractor hereunder are in addition to, and not in lieu of, any other obligations imposed by any special guarantee or warranty required by the Contract Documents, guarantees or warranties provided by any manufacturer of any item incorporated into the Work, or otherwise recognized, prescribed or imposed by the Laws. Neither the District's Final Acceptance, the making of Final Payment, nor the use or occupancy of the Work, in whole or in part, by District shall nor relieve the Contractor or the Contractor's Performance Bond Surety from liability with respect to any warranties or responsibility for faulty or defective Work or materials, equipment and workmanship incorporated therein.

- 13.3. <u>Guarantee</u>. Upon completion of the Work, Contractor shall execute and deliver to the District the form of Guarantee included within the Contract Documents. The Contractor's execution and delivery of the form of Guarantee is an express condition precedent to any obligation of the District to disburse the Final Payment to the Contractor.
- 13.4. <u>Survival of Warranties</u>. The Contractor' warranty and guaranty obligations hereunder shall survive the Contractor's completion of Work under the Contract Documents, the District's Final Acceptance or the termination of the Contract.

14. Suspension of Work

- 14.1. <u>District's Right to Suspend Work</u>. The District may, without cause, and without invalidating or terminating the Contract, order the Contractor, in writing, to suspend, delay or interrupt the Work in whole or in part for such period of time as the District may determine. The Contractor shall resume and complete the Work suspended by the District in accordance with the District's directive, whether issued at the time of the directive suspending the Work or subsequent thereto.
- 14.2. Adjustments to Contract Price and Contract Time. If the District directs suspension of the Work, an adjustment shall be made to the Contract Price for increases in the direct cost of performance of the Work of the Contract Documents, actually caused by suspension, delay or interruption ordered by the District; provided however that no adjustment of the Contract Price shall be made to the extent: (i) that performance is, was or would have been so suspended, delayed or interrupted by another cause for which the Contractor is responsible; or (ii) that an equitable adjustment is made or denied under another provision of the Contract Documents. The foregoing notwithstanding, any such adjustment of the Contract Price shall not include any adjustment to increase the Contractor's overhead, general administrative costs or profit, all of which will remain as reflected in the Cost Breakdown submitted by the Contractor pursuant to the Contract Documents. If the District directs suspension of the Work, the Contract Time shall be equitably adjusted to reflect the duration of the District's suspension of the Work.

15. Termination

15.1. <u>Termination for Cause</u>.

- 15.1.1. District's Right to Terminate. The District may terminate the Contract upon the occurrence of any one or more of the following events of the Contractor's default: (i) the Contractor refuses or fails to prosecute the Work with diligence to achieve Substantial Completion of the Work within the Contract Time; (ii) the Contractor fails to achieve Substantial Completion of the Work within the Contract Time; (iii) the Contractor becomes bankrupt or insolvent, or makes a general assignment for the benefit of creditors, or if the Contractor or a third party files a petition to reorganize or for protection under any bankruptcy or similar laws; (iv) the Contractor repeatedly fails to supply sufficient skilled workmen or sufficient quantities of suitable materials or equipment; (v) the Contractor repeatedly fails to make payments to any Subcontractor, Material Suppliers or others for labor, materials or equipment furnished in connection with the Work: (vi) the Contractor disregards the Laws or other requirements of any public entity having jurisdiction over the Work; (vii) the Contractor disregards proper directives of the Architect, Construction Manager, Project Inspector or District; (viii) the Contractor performs Work which deviates from requirements of the Contract Documents and fails or refuses to correct such Work; or (ix) the Contractor otherwise violates in any material way any provisions or requirements of the Contract Documents. Once the District determines that sufficient cause exists to justify the action, the District may terminate the Contract without prejudice to any other right or remedy the District may have, after giving the Contractor and the Surety at least seven (7) days advance written notice of the effective date of termination. The District shall have the sole discretion to permit the Contractor to remedy the cause for the termination without waiving the District's right to terminate the Contract, or otherwise waiving, restricting or limiting any other right or remedy of the District under the Contract Documents or the Laws.
- 15.1.2. District's Rights Upon Termination. If the Contract is terminated pursuant to this Article 15.1, the District

may take over the Work and prosecute it to completion, by contract or otherwise, and may exclude the Contractor from the Site. The District may take possession of the Work and of all of the Contractor's tools, appliances, Construction Equipment, machinery, materials, and other items at or about the Site, and use the same to the full extent they could be used by the Contractor without liability to the Contractor. The District shall have the sole discretion as to the manner, methods, and reasonableness of the costs of completing the Work; the District shall not be required to obtain the lowest price for completion of the Work. If the District takes bids for completion of the Work, the Contractor is not eligible for award of such contract(s).

- 15.1.3. Completion by the Surety. If the Contract is terminated pursuant to this Article 15.1, the District may demand that the Surety take over and complete the Work, in which case the rights and obligations of the District and the Surety shall be as set forth in the Performance Bond. Upon the failure or refusal of the Surety to take over and begin completion of the Work within twenty (20) days after demand therefor, the District may take over the Work and prosecute it to completion as provided for above, provided that such action of the District shall not operate to modify, diminish or otherwise affect the liability of the Surety or Contractor to the District under the Contract Documents, Performance Bond or the Laws.
- 15.1.4. <u>Assignment and Assumption of Subcontracts</u>. Upon termination pursuant to the foregoing, the District shall, in its sole and exclusive discretion, have the option of requiring any Subcontractor or Material Supplier to perform in accordance with its Subcontract or Purchase Order with the Contractor and/or assign the Subcontract or Purchase Order to the District or such other person or entity designated by the District.
- 15.1.5. Costs of Completion. In the event of termination under this Article 15.1, the Contractor shall not receive any further payment of the Contract Price until the Work is completed. If the unpaid balance of the Contract Price as of the date of termination exceeds the District's direct and indirect costs and expenses for completing the Work, including without limitation, attorneys' fees and compensation for additional professional and consultant services, such excess shall be used to pay the Contractor for the cost of the Work performed prior to the effective date of termination with a reasonable allowance for overhead and profit. If the District's costs and expenses to complete the Work exceed the unpaid Contract Price, the Contractor and the Surety shall be jointly and severally liable for payment of the difference to the District.
- 15.1.6. Conversion to Termination for Convenience. If the Contract is terminated under this Article 15.1, and it is determined, for any reason, that the Contractor was not in default under the provisions hereof, the termination shall be deemed a Termination for Convenience of the District and thereupon, the rights and obligations of the District and the Contractor shall be determined in accordance with Article 15.2 hereof.
- 15.1.7. <u>District's Rights Cumulative</u>. If the Contract is terminated pursuant to this Article 15.1, the termination shall not affect or limit any rights or remedies of the District against the Contractor or the Surety. The rights and remedies of the District under this Article 15.1 are in addition to, and not in lieu of, any other rights and remedies provided by the Laws or under the Contract Documents.
- 15.2. Termination for Convenience of the District. The District may at any time, in its sole and exclusive discretion, by written notice to the Contractor, terminate the Contract in whole or in part when it is in the interest of, or for the convenience of, the District. In such case, the Contractor shall be entitled to payment for: (i) Work actually performed and in place as of the effective date of such termination for convenience of the District, with a reasonable allowance for profit and overhead on such Work, and (ii) reasonable termination expenses for reasonable protection of Work in place and suitable storage and protection of materials and equipment delivered to the Site but not yet incorporated into the Work, provided that such payments exclusive of termination expenses shall not exceed the total Contract Price as reduced by payments previously made to the Contractor and as further reduced by the value of the Work as not yet completed. The Contractor shall not be entitled to profit and overhead on Work which was not performed as of the effective date of the termination for convenience of the District. The District may, in its sole discretion, elect to have subcontracts assigned pursuant to Article 15.1.4 above after exercising the right hereunder to terminate for the District's convenience.

16. Miscellaneous

- 16.1. Governing Law; Interpretation. This Contract shall be governed by and interpreted pursuant to the laws of the State of California. The titles used in the Contract Documents are for convenience of reference only shall have no effect upon the interpretation of the Contract Documents. The Contract Documents shall be construed as a whole in accordance with their fair meaning and not strictly for or against the District or the Contractor. The neuter gender shall include the feminine and masculine, the masculine gender shall include the feminine and neuter, the singular number shall include the plural and the plural number shall include the singular. Except as otherwise expressly provided, capitalized terms used in the Contract Documents shall have the meaning and definition for such term as set forth in the Contract Documents.
- 16.2. <u>Successors and Assigns</u>. Unless otherwise expressly provided in the Contract Documents, all terms, conditions and covenants of the Contract Documents shall be binding upon, and shall inure to the benefit of the District and the Contractor and their respective heirs, representatives, successors-in-interest and assigns.

- 16.3. <u>Cumulative Rights and Remedies; No Waiver.</u> Duties and obligations imposed by the Contract Documents and rights or remedies available thereunder shall be in addition to and not in lieu of or otherwise a limitation or restriction of duties, obligations, rights and remedies otherwise imposed or available by the Laws. No action or failure to act by the District shall constitute a waiver of a right or remedy afforded it under the Contract Documents or the Laws nor shall such an action or failure to act constitute approval of or acquiescence in a breach hereunder.
- 16.4. <u>Severability</u>. If any provision of the Contract Documents is deemed illegal, invalid, unenforceable and/or void, by a court or any other governmental agency of competent jurisdiction, such provision shall be deemed to be severed and deleted from the Contract Documents, but all remaining provisions hereof, shall in all other respects, continue in full force and effect.
- 16.5. <u>No Assignment by Contractor</u>. The Contractor shall not assign the Contract or any obligation of the Contractor thereunder, in whole or in part, without the express prior written consent and approval of the District, which may be granted, conditioned or withheld in the sole and exclusive discretion of the District.
- 16.6. <u>Time of Essence</u>. Time is of the essence in the Contractor's performance of its obligations under the Contract Documents.
- 16.7. <u>Independent Contractor Status</u>. The Contractor is an independent contractor to the District and not an agent or employee of the District.
- 16.8. Notices. Except as otherwise expressly provided for in the Contract Documents, all notices which the District or the Contractor may be required, or may desire, to serve on the other, shall be effective only if delivered by: (i) personal delivery; or by (ii) postage prepaid, First Class Certified Return Receipt Requested United States Mail, addressed to the District or the Contractor at their respective address set forth in the Contract Documents, or such other address(es) as either the District or the Contractor may designate from time to time by written notice to the other in conformity with the provisions hereof. For personal delivery, such notices shall be deemed effective upon delivery, provided that such personal delivery requires a signed receipt by the recipient acknowledging delivery of the same. For mailed notices, such notice shall be deemed effective on the third (3rd) working day after deposit in the mail.
- 16.9. <u>Disputes; Continuation of Work.</u> Notwithstanding any claim, dispute or other disagreement between the District and the Contractor regarding performance under the Contract Documents, the scope of Work thereunder, or any other matter arising out of or related to, in any manner, the Contract Documents or the Work, the Contractor shall proceed diligently with performance of the Work in accordance with the District's written direction, pending any final determination or decision regarding any such claim, dispute or disagreement.

16.10. Claims Resolution.

- 16.10.1. <u>Public Contract Code §9204 Claims Resolution Procedures</u>. Claims of the Contractor are subject to the non-binding dispute resolution procedures set forth in Public Contract Code §9204 ("Section 9204") provided, however, that the Section 9204 procedures are expressly subject to the Contractor's prior full and timely compliance with requirements and procedures of the Contract Documents relating to procedures for resolution of claims, change orders, disputes and other matters in controversy under the Contract Documents.
 - 16.10.1.1. Claim Submittal and Documentation. Claims shall be submitted in strict compliance with Section 9204 submittal requirements and supported by documentation of: (i) contractual and legal basis establishing Claim entitlement or merit; (ii) factual basis for District liability for the Claim; (iii) detailed breakdown of labor, materials, equipment and other costs included in the Claim; and (iv) detailed basis, including Construction Schedule analysis and fragnets supporting any Contract Time adjustment or Liquidated Damages relief included in the scope of a Claim.
 - 16.10.1.2. <u>District Claim Review Statement</u>. Within the time permitted by Section 9204 or such other time mutually agreed to by the District and the Contractor the District will review the Claim and provide the Contractor with a written statement ("Claim Review Statement") identifying the disputed and undisputed portions of the Claim ("Undisputed Claims" or "Disputed Claims"). If the District fails to provide the Claim Review Statement within the time permitted under Section 9204 or other time mutually agreed to by the District and the Contractor, the Claim is deemed rejected in its entirety and thereupon, the Contractor may initiate the Meet and Confer process described below.

16.10.1.3. Meet and Confer.

16.10.1.3.1. Meet and Confer Demand. Within the time permitted under Section 9204, the Contractor may demand an informal conference to meet and confer with the District for settlement of Disputed Claims identified in the Claim Review Statement ("Meet and Confer"). The Contractor's Meet and Confer request must be submitted to the District: (i) in writing; (ii) by registered mail or certified mail, return receipt requested; and (iii) within ten (10) days after the Claim Review Statement is submitted to the Contractor or within ten (10) days after the date the Claim is deemed rejected, as applicable. Failure of the Contractor to strictly comply with

the foregoing is a waiver of the Contractor's right to request the Meet and Confer and the Non-Binding Mediation procedures under Section 9204. If the Contractor strictly complies with the foregoing, the District will schedule the Meet and Confer conference within thirty (30) days of the Contractor's Meet and Confer request.

16.10.1.3.2. Meet and Confer Statement. Within ten (10) business days after conclusion of the Meet and Confer conference, if any Disputed Claim remains, the District shall provide the Contractor a written statement identifying the Undisputed Claims and the Disputed Claims ("Meet and Confer Statement").

16.10.2. Non-Binding Mediation.

- 16.10.2.1. <u>Contractor Initiation</u>. The Contractor may request non-binding mediation ("Mediation") of Disputed Claims identified in the Meet and Confer Statement. The Contractor's Mediation demand must be submitted to the District: (i) in writing; (ii) by registered mail or certified mail, return receipt requested; (iii) within ten (10) days after the Meet and Confer Statement is submitted to the Contractor; and (iv) with specific identification of the Disputed Claims subject to Mediation. Failure of the Contractor to strictly comply with the foregoing is deemed a waiver of the Contractor's right to demand Mediation procedures under Section 9204.
- 16.10.2.2. <u>Mediator Selection</u>. The District and Contractor shall mutually agree to a mediator within ten (10) business days after the date of the Contractor's demand for Mediation. If the District and Contractor do not mutually agree to a mediator, the District and Contractor shall each select a mediator and the District/Contractor selected mediators shall select a qualified neutral third party to mediate the disputed portion of the Claim.
- 16.10.2.3. <u>Mediation Procedures</u>. Mediation includes any non-binding process, including, but not limited to, neutral evaluation or a dispute review board, in which an independent third party or board assists the District and Contractor in dispute resolution through negotiation or by issuance of an evaluation.
- 16.10.2.4. <u>Mediation Costs</u>. All costs, fees and expenses of the mediator(s) and mediation administration shall be shared equally by the District and Contractor. The foregoing notwithstanding, the Contractor and District shall each bear the costs, fees and expenses of their own attorneys, experts and consultants.
- 16.10.2.5. <u>Post-Mediation Disputed Claims</u>. Any Disputed Claims remaining after Mediation shall be resolved in accordance with the applicable provisions of the Contract Documents.
- 16.10.2.6. Waiver. The District and Contractor may mutually agree to waive, in writing, Mediation under Section 9204 and subject to the Contractor's compliance with Government Code Claim requirements, proceed directly to commencement of a civil action or binding arbitration.
- 16.10.3. Payments of Undisputed Claims. If a payment due from the District for Undisputed Claims is not made within the time established under Section 9204, the overdue portion of such payment shall bear interest at the rate of seven percent (7%) per annum from the date due. The District's credit application of any amount due for an Undisputed Claim against amounts due to the District from the Contractor under the Contract Documents is deemed payment of the Undisputed Claim.

16.10.4. Subcontractor Claims.

- 16.10.4.1. <u>Subcontractor Claim Submittal</u>. If a Subcontractor lacks legal standing to assert a Claim against the District because privity of contract does not exist, the Contractor may present the District a Claim on behalf of the Subcontractor ("Subcontractor Claim"). Each Subcontractor requesting submittal of a Subcontractor Claim to the District shall furnish reasonable documentation to support the Subcontractor Claim. Procedures, requirements and time limits for submittal of Subcontractor Claims and processing of Subcontractor Claims shall be as set forth above for Contractor Claims, as augmented herein. Within forty-five (45) days of receipt of a Subcontractor's written request to submit a Subcontractor Claim, the Contractor shall notify the Subcontractor in writing as to whether the Contractor presented the Subcontractor Claim to the District. If the Contractor did not present the Subcontractor Claim, the Contractor shall provide the Subcontractor with a statement of the reasons for not having done so.
- 16.10.4.2. Contractor Certification of Subcontractor Claim. The District's review of Subcontractor Claims is expressly subject to the Contractor's submittal of a duly completed and executed form of Contractor Certification of Subcontractor Claim establishing that the Contractor has thoroughly reviewed the Subcontractor Claim and based on the Contractor's review, certify that: (i) the Subcontractor Claim is made by the Subcontractor in good faith; (ii) the Subcontractor Claim is supported by reasonable documentation establishing entitlement to the relief requested and District liability therefor; and (iii) the Subcontractor Claim does not incorporate any request constituting a False Claim under applicable law, including the California False Claim Act (Government Code §12650 et seq). The form

- of Contractor Certification of Subcontractor Claim is included in the Contract Documents. The District may summarily reject any Subcontractor Claim submitted without an accompanying duly completed and executed form of Contractor Certification of Subcontractor Claim.
- 16.10.4.3. <u>District Review of Subcontractor Claim</u>. Requests for District conduct of the Meet and Confer and/or non-binding mediation procedures must be submitted jointly by the Contractor and the Subcontractor submitting the Subcontractor Claim. If Mediation proceedings are initiated in connection with a Subcontractor Claim, mediator and mediation administration fees and costs shall be borne equally by the District, Contractor and Subcontractor.
- 16.10.4.4. <u>Disputed Subcontractor Claims</u>. Subcontractor Claims which are not fully resolved by the Section 9204 non-binding dispute resolution procedures shall be resolved by Section 20104.4 Dispute Resolution Procedures or binding arbitration, as applicable. Commencement of Section 20104.4 Dispute Resolution Procedures or binding arbitration proceedings in connection with any Subcontractor Claim is subject to compliance with Government Code Claims requirements.
- 16.10.5. Government Code Claim Requirements. Pursuant to Government Code §930.6, any claim, demand, dispute, disagreement or other matter in controversy asserted by the Contractor, whether on behalf of itself or a Subcontractor, against the District for money or damages, including without limitation Disputed Claims remaining after completion of the Section 9204 non-binding dispute resolution procedures described above are deemed a "suit for money or damages" and shall be subject to the provisions of Government Code §§945.4, 945.6 and 946 ("Government Code Claims Process"). An express condition precedent to the Contractor's initiation of Section 20104.4 Dispute Resolution Procedures or binding arbitration proceedings is the Contractor's compliance with and exhaustion of the Government Code Clams Process, including without limitation, presentation of the claim, demand, dispute, disagreement or other matter in controversy between the Contractor and the District seeking money or damages to the District and acted upon or deemed rejected by the District in accordance with Government Code §900, et seq.
- 16.10.6. <u>Section 20104.4 Dispute Resolution Procedures; Claims Less Than \$375,000</u>. Disputed Claims remaining after completion of the Section 9204 non-binding dispute resolution procedures and the Government Code Claims Process which are equal to or less \$375,000 shall be resolved in accordance with the civil action procedures established in Public Contract Code §20104.4. Unless otherwise agreed to by the District and the Contractor in writing, the Mediation conducted pursuant to Section 9204 procedures shall excuse any further obligation under Section 20104.4 to mediate after litigation has been commenced.
- 16.10.7. Binding Arbitration of Claims Exceeding \$375,000.
 - 16.10.7.1. <u>JAMS Arbitration</u>. Any Disputed Claims after completion of the Section 9204 procedures and the Government Code Claims Process which exceed \$375,000 and any other claims, disputes, disagreements or other matters in controversy between the District and the Contractor arising out of, or related, in any manner, to the Contract Documents, or the interpretation, clarification or enforcement thereof shall be resolved by binding arbitration conducted before a retired judge in accordance with the Construction Arbitration Rules and Procedures of Judicial Arbitration Mediation Services ("JAMS") in effect as of the date that a Demand for Arbitration is filed, except as expressly modified herein. The locale for any arbitration commenced hereunder shall be the regional office of the JAMS closest to the Site.
 - 16.10.7.2. <u>Demand for Arbitration</u>. A Demand for Arbitration shall be filed and served within a reasonable time after the occurrence of the claim, dispute or other disagreement giving rise to the Demand for Arbitration, but in no event shall a Demand for Arbitration be filed or served after the date when the institution of legal or equitable proceedings based upon such claim, dispute or other disagreement would be barred by the applicable statute of limitations. If more than one Demand for Arbitration is filed by either the District or the Contractor relating to the Work or the Contract Documents, all Demands for Arbitration shall be consolidated into a single arbitration proceeding, unless otherwise agreed to by the District and the Contractor. The Contractor's Surety, a Subcontractor or Material Supplier to the Contractor and other third parties may be permitted to join in and be bound by an arbitration commenced hereunder if required by the terms of their respective agreements with the Contractor, except to the extent that such joinder would unduly delay or complicate the expeditious resolution of the claim, dispute or other disagreement between the District and the Contractor, in which case an appropriate severance order shall be issued by the Arbitrator(s).
 - 16.10.7.3. <u>Discovery</u>. In connection with any arbitration proceeding commenced hereunder, the discovery rights and procedures provided for in California Code of Civil Procedure §1283.05 shall be applicable, and the same shall be deemed incorporated herein by this reference.
 - 16.10.7.4. <u>Arbitration Award</u>. The award rendered by the Arbitrator(s) ("Arbitration Award") shall be final and binding upon the District and the Contractor only if the Arbitration Award is: (i) supported by substantial evidence; (ii) based on applicable legal standards in effect that the time the Arbitration Award is issued; and (iii) supported by written findings of fact and conclusions of law in conformity

with California Code of Civil Procedure §1296. Any Arbitration Award that does not conform to the foregoing is invalid and unenforceable. The District and Contractor hereby expressly agree that the Court shall, subject to California Code of Civil Procedure §§1286.4 and 1296, vacate the Arbitration Award if, after review, the Court determines either that the Arbitration Award does not fully conform to the foregoing. The confirmation, enforcement, vacation or correction of an arbitration award rendered hereunder shall be made by the Superior Court of the State of California for the county in which the Site is situated. The substantive and procedural rules for such post-award proceedings shall be as set forth in California Code of Civil Procedure §1285 et seq.

- 16.10.7.5. <u>Arbitration Fees and Expenses</u>. The expenses and fees of the Arbitrator(s) shall be divided equally among all of the parties to the arbitration. Each party to any arbitration commenced hereunder shall be responsible for and shall bear its own attorneys' fees, witness fees and other costs or expenses incurred in connection with such arbitration. The foregoing notwithstanding, the Arbitrator(s) may award arbitration costs, including Arbitrators' fees but excluding attorneys' fees, to the prevailing party.
- 16.10.7.6. <u>Limitation on Arbitrator</u>. The Superior Court for the State of California for the County in which the Project Site is situated has the sole and exclusive jurisdiction, and an arbitrator has no authority, to hear and/or determine a challenge to the commencement or maintenance of an arbitration proceeding on the grounds that: (i) the subject matter of the arbitration proceeding is barred by the applicable statute of limitations; (ii) the subject matter of the arbitration proceeding is barred by a provision of the California Government Claims Act; (iii) the subject matter of the arbitration proceeding is outside the scope of the arbitration clause; (iv) the Contractor has failed to satisfy all conditions precedent to commencement or maintenance of ab arbitration proceeding; (v) waiver of the right to compel arbitration; (vi) grounds exist for the revocation of the arbitration agreement; and/or, (vii) there is the prospect that a ruling in arbitration would conflict or potentially with a ruling in a pending proceeding regarding the Project on a common issue of law or fact.
- 16.10.8. <u>Inapplicability to Bid Bond</u>. The arbitration proceedings described above are not be applicable to disputes, disagreements or enforcement of rights or obligations under the Bid Bond. All claims, disputes and actions to enforce rights or obligations under the Bid Bond shall be adjudicated only by judicial proceedings commenced in a court of competent jurisdiction.
- 16.11. Attorneys' Fees. Except as expressly provided for in the Contract Documents, or authorized by the Laws, neither the District nor the Contractor shall recover from the other any attorneys' fees or other costs associated with or arising out of any legal, administrative or other proceedings filed or instituted in connection with or arising out of the Contract Documents or the performance of either the District or the Contractor thereunder.
- 16.12. <u>Provisions Required by the Laws Deemed Inserted</u>. Each and every provision of the Laws and clause required by the Laws to be inserted in the Contract Documents is deemed to be inserted herein and the Contract Documents shall be read and enforced as though such provision or clause are included herein, and if through mistake, or otherwise, any such provision or clause is not inserted or if not correctly inserted, then upon application of either party, the Contract Documents shall forthwith be physically amended to make such insertion or correction.
- 16.13. <u>Days</u>. Unless otherwise expressly stated, references to "days" in the Contract Documents are calendar days.
- 16.14. Entire Agreement. The Contract Documents contain the entire agreement and understanding between the District and the Contractor concerning the subject matter hereof, and supersedes and replaces all prior negotiations, proposed agreements or amendments, whether written or oral. No amendment or modification to any provision of the Contract Documents shall be effective or enforceable except by an agreement in writing executed by the District and the Contractor.

[END OF SECTION]

SPECIAL CONDITIONS

- Application of Special Conditions. These Special Conditions form a part of the Contract Documents for the Work generally described as: Prop 39 Year 4 LED Lighting and Exterior Lighting Replacement. Unless otherwise expressly provided otherwise, all of the Special Conditions apply to all Bid Packages.
- 2. Contract Time for Completion of Interim Milestones and Substantial Completion of Bid Packages. The District intends to construct the Project using a "Multiple Prime Contractor" approach; with each Contractor awarded a Contract for a Bid Package being obligated to complete the Work of the Bid Package in accordance with the requirements of the Bid Package, as scheduled and coordinated by the Construction Manager. The Work of each Bid Package is described elsewhere in the Contract Documents. The Contractor awarded a Bid Package must complete work of the Bid Package necessary to achieve completion of the Interim Milestones indicated below and to achieve Project Substantial Completion within the Contract Time.

Notice to Proceed Issue Date	Monday, September 18, 2017
Project Contract Time Commencement	Monday, September 18, 2017
Project Completion	March 22, 2018 (125) calendar days after commencement of Project Contract Time

3. <u>Project Interim Milestones</u>. The Project Interim Milestones are described below. Completion of each Project Interim Milestone is shown in the Bid Schedule, and may be revised upon issuance of the Baseline Construction Schedule issued by the Construction Manager. During construction of the Project, the District may revise the Project Interim Milestones and/or completion date of any of Project Interim Milestone without adjustment of the Contract Price or Contract Time.

Milestone	Milestone Description
No.	
1	
2	
<mark>3</mark>	
<mark>4</mark>	
<mark>5</mark>	
<mark>6</mark>	
<mark>7</mark>	
8	
9	
<mark>10</mark>	
<mark>11</mark>	
<mark>12</mark>	
<mark>13</mark>	
<mark>14</mark>	

- 4. <u>Liquidated Damages</u>. Each Contractor for a Bid Package is subject to assessment of Liquidated Damages as follows:
 - 4.1. <u>Liquidated Damages for Delayed Project Interim Milestones</u>. If any Project Milestone identified above is within the scope of the Contractor's Bid Package and the Contractor fails or refuses, for any reason, to complete the Project Interim Milestone within the time established in the Baseline Construction Schedule or adjustments thereto in accordance with the Contract Documents, the Contractor will be assessed Liquidated Damages in the amount of N/A Dollars (\$N/A) per day until the Project Milestone is completed.
 - 4.2. <u>Liquidated Damages for Delayed Project Substantial Completion</u>. If a Contractor fails or refuses, for any reason, to prosecute the Work of its Bid Package in accordance with the Baseline Construction Schedule, as adjusted in accordance with the Contract Documents, and such failure or refusal causes or contributes to delayed Project Substantial Completion, the Contractor will be assessed Liquidated Damages in the amount of <u>Five Hundred Dollars (\$500.00</u>) per day for each day of delayed Project Substantial Completion caused by or contributed to by the Contractor.
 - 4.3. <u>Liquidated Damages for Delayed Completion of Punchlist Items</u>. If the Contractor does not complete Punchlist Items noted upon Substantial Completion within the time established pursuant to the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall be assessed Liquidated Damages in the amount of <u>Five Hundred Dollars (\$500.00)</u> per day from the date established for completion of all Punchlist Items until all Punchlist Items are actually completed.
 - 4.4. <u>District Withhold of Liquidated Damages; Performance Bond Surety.</u> If a Contractor is subject to assessment of Liquidated Damages pursuant to the foregoing, the District may withhold such assessments from the Contractor

Price then or thereafter due the Contractor. If the assessment of Liquidated Damages exceeds the then remaining balance of the Contract Price due the Contractor, the Contractor and the Surety issuing the Performance Bond shall be jointly and severally liable to the District for Liquidated Damages liability of the Contractor which exceeds the remaining Contract Price balance.

- 5. Construction Manager. The Construction Manager is Ledesma & Meyer Construction Co. Inc.
- 6. Hours and Days of Work at the Site.
 - 6.1. Work Hours/Days. Subject to limitations set forth elsewhere in the Contract Documents and the CWA, the hours/days of Work at the Site are: 7am 5pm Mondays through Fridays, except for holiday days.
 - 6.2. <u>Limitations on Work Hours/Days</u>. Work activities at the Site will be limited or prohibited on days: (i) devoted to student testing or when testing of students may be adversely affected by Work activities at the Site; or (ii) when other special events or functions are scheduled. The Contractor shall familiarize itself with District activities at the Site to avoid Work activity interferences or disturbances to such District activities. The Contractor's Construction Schedule shall take into account the District activities which limit or preclude Work activities at the Site
- 7. Contractor Personnel Parking. Personnel of the Contractor, Subcontractors and others performing Work at the Site will be allowed to park, with a valid District parking permit, in the parking spaces at a location designated by the District. Parking permit charges, if any, shall be borne and paid by the Contractor without adjustment of the Contract Price. The foregoing notwithstanding, the extent or location of parking for such personnel may be limited, restricted, eliminated or modified by the District as reasonably necessary to facilitate and accommodate necessary parking for the District's students, staff and visitors engaged in activities and functions in and about the Site. Neither the Contract Price nor the Contract Time shall be adjusted as a result of any such District modifications to the extent or location of parking.
- 8. District Provided Temporary Utilities. Pursuant to Article 4.3.4 of the General Conditions, during the Contractor's performance of the Work, the District will provide utility services and a point of connection for no utility services.. If the District provides any utility services: (i) the District may discontinue, limit or condition use of such services by a Contractor if the District reasonably determines that the Contractor has wasted such utilities, and (ii) the District shall not be liable to the Contractor, nor shall the Contract Time or the Contract Price be increased if any District provided temporary utility service is discontinued or disrupted for any reason other than the District's non-payment of undisputed utility charges. Notwithstanding any provision of the Contract Documents to the contrary, the Contractor shall not use District provided water supply in connection with any earthwork or grading operations; water supply for earthwork or grading operations shall be obtained by the Contractor, without adjustment of the Contract Time or the Contract Price, from an offsite source or mobile water delivery service. Further, notwithstanding the District providing a point of connection for the Contractor's telephone/data service at the Site, the Contractor is solely responsible for the payment of utility service charges therefor. Temporary distributions of District provided utility services at the Site will be by the Contractor designated with such responsibilities in the scope of its Bid Package. Except for the District provided utility services and extent of temporary distributions thereof, each Contractor is responsible, without adjustment of the Contract Price or Contract Time for securing all utilities and utility services necessary for completion of its Bid Package Work.
- 9. <u>Mark-Ups on Changes to the Work.</u> In the event of Changes to the Work, pursuant to Article 9 of the General Conditions, the mark-up for all overhead (including home and field office overhead), general conditions costs and profit, shall not exceed the percentage of allowable direct actual costs for performance of the Change as set forth below.
 - 9.1. <u>Subcontractor Performed Changes</u>. For the portion of any Change performed by Subcontractors of any tier, the percentage mark-up on allowable actual direct labor and materials costs incurred by all Subcontractors of any tier shall be Ten Percent (10%). In addition, for the portion of any Change performed by a Subcontractor of any tier, the Contractor may add an amount equal to Five Percent (5%) of the allowable actual direct labor and materials costs of Subcontractors performing the Change; the foregoing mark-up shall not be applied to the Subcontractor mark-up.
 - 9.2. Contractor Performed Changes. For the portion of any Change performed by the Contractor's own forces, the mark-up on the allowable actual direct labor and materials costs of such portion of a Change shall be Ten Percent (10%).
 - 9.3. <u>Bond Premium Costs</u>. In addition to the foregoing mark-ups on the direct costs of labor and materials, a bond premium expense in an amount equal to the lesser of the Contractor's actual bond premium rate of One and One Half Percent (1.5%) of the total actual direct costs of labor and materials (before Subcontractor and Contractor mark-ups) will be allowed.
 - 9.4. Exclusions From Mark-Up of Actual Costs. Mark-ups on the actual cost of materials/equipment incorporated into a Change or for purchase/rental of Construction Equipment shall not be applied to any portion of such costs which are for sales, use or other taxes arising out of the purchase of materials/equipment and/or for purchase/rental of Construction Equipment.

- 10. <u>Deferred Approval Items</u>. The following Deferred Approval Items are incorporated into and made a part of the Work: N/A. Each Contractor with a Deferred Approval Item in its Bid Package Work is responsible for timely preparing all materials necessary for DSA review and approval of Deferred Approval Items without adjustment of the Contract Time or the Contract Price.
- 11. Minimum Insurance Coverage Limits
 - 11.1. <u>Contractor Insurance</u>. Pursuant to Article 6 of the General Conditions, the Contractor shall obtain and maintain the following insurance coverages with minimum coverage limits as set forth below:

Policy of Insurance	Minimum Coverage Limits
Commercial General Liability Insurance	Per Occurrence: One Million Dollars
	(\$1,000,000)
	Aggregate: Two Million Dollars (\$2,000,000)
Workers Compensation	In accordance with the Laws
Employers Liability	One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000)
Automobile Liability	One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000) combined single limit
Contractor's Pollution Liability – Applicable	Per Occurrence: One Million Dollars
to Abatement Contractors	(\$1,000,000)
	Aggregate: Two Million Dollars (\$2,000,000)

11.2. <u>Subcontractor Insurance</u>. Pursuant to Article 6 of the General Conditions, each Subcontractor shall obtain and maintain the following insurance coverages with minimum coverage limits as set forth below:

Policy of Insurance	Minimum Coverage Limits
Commercial General Liability Insurance	Per Occurrence: One Million Dollars
	(\$1,000,000)
	Aggregate: Two Million Dollars (\$2,000,000)
Workers Compensation	In accordance with the Laws
Employers Liability	One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000)
Automobile Liability	One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000) combined single limit
Contractor's Pollution Liability – Applicable to	Per Occurrence: One Million Dollars
Abatement Contractors	(\$1,000,000)
	Aggregate: Two Million Dollars (\$2,000,000)

[END OF SECTION]

[THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY BLANK]

SUMMARY LIST OF SUBCONTRACTORS AND SUB-SUBCONTRACTORS Completion Instructions

The Contractor shall complete and submit the form of Summary List of Subcontractors and Subcontractors ("Subcontractor Summary") to the District within five (5) days of the District's issuance of the Notice to Proceed for the Work. The Contractor must identify: (i) all Subcontractors who are in direct privity of contract with the Contractor, including those not identified in the Contractor's Subcontractors List submitted with the Bid Proposal; and (ii) all sub-subcontractors in direct privity of contract with a Subcontractor. Subcontractors and Sub-Subcontractors identified herein must execute and deliver to the District the form of CWA Letter of Assent incorporated into the Contract Documents as a condition for performance of any Work by such Subcontractor or Sub-Subcontractor. The Contractor shall from time-to-time submit this Subcontractor Summary form as necessary to identify different or additional Subcontractors or Sub-Subcontractors.

Subcontractor	Sub-Subcontractors
(Duplicate this Cubsontractor of	nd Sub-Subcontractor Summary Form as Necessary

(Duplicate this Subcontractor and Sub-Subcontractor Summary Form as Necessary To All Identify Subcontractor and Sub-Subcontractors)

By	Contractor Name
- , _	(Signature of Contractor's Authorized Employee)
Title	
Date	

[THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY BLANK]

CONDITIONAL WAIVER AND RELEASE ON PROGRESS PAYMENT

NOTICE: THIS DOCUMENT WAIVES THE CLAIMANT'S LIEN, STOP PAYMENT NOTICE, AND PAYMENT BOND RIGHTS EFFECTIVE ON RECEIPT OF PAYMENT. A PERSON SHOULD NOT RELY ON THIS DOCUMENT UNLESS SATISFIED THAT THE CLAIMANT HAS RECEIVED PAYMENT.

Identifying Information

Name of Claimant:
Name of Customer:
Job Location:
Owner:
Through Date:
Conditional Waiver and Release
This document waives and releases lien, stop payment notice, and payment bond rights the claimant has for labor and service provided, and equipment and material delivered, to the customer on this job through the Through Date of this document. Rights based upon labor or service provided, or equipment or material delivered, pursuant to a written change order that has been fully executed by the parties prior to the date that this document is signed by the claimant, are waived and released by this document, unless listed as an Exception below. This document is effective only on the claimant's receipt of payment from the financial institution on which the following check is drawn:
Maker of Check: Amount of Check: \$ Check Payable to: Exceptions
This document does not affect any of the following:
(1) Retentions.
(2) Extras for which the claimant has not received payment.(3) The following progress payments for which the claimant has previously given a conditional waiver and release but has not received payment:
Date(s) of waiver and release:
Amount(s) of unpaid progress payment(s): \$
Signature
Claimant's Signature:
Claimant's Title:
Date of Signature:

UNCONDITIONAL WAIVER AND RELEASE ON PROGRESS PAYMENT

NOTICE TO CLAIMANT: THIS DOCUMENT WAIVES AND RELEASES LIEN, STOP PAYMENT NOTICE, AND PAYMENT BOND RIGHTS UNCONDITIONALLY AND STATES THAT YOU HAVE BEEN PAID FOR GIVING UP THOSE RIGHTS. THIS DOCUMENT IS ENFORCEABLE AGAINST YOU IF YOU SIGN IT, EVEN IF YOU HAVE NOT BEEN PAID. IF YOU HAVE NOT BEEN PAID, USE A CONDITIONAL WAIVER AND RELEASE FORM.

Identifying Information

Name of Claimant:
Name of Customer:
Job Location:
Owner:
Through Date:
Unconditional Waiver and Release
This document waives and releases lien, stop payment notice, and payment bond rights the claimant has for labor and service provided, and equipment and material delivered, to the customer on this job through the Through Date of this document. Rights based upon labor or service provided, or equipment or material delivered, pursuant to a written change order that has been fully executed by the parties prior to the date that this document is signed by the claimant, are waived and released by this document, unless listed as an Exception below. The claimant has received the following progress payment:
Exceptions
This document does not affect any of the following: (1) Retentions. (2) Extras for which the claimant has not received payment. (3) Contract rights, including (A) a right based on rescission, abandonment, or breach of contract, and (B) the right to recover compensation for work not compensated by the payment.
Signature
Claimant's Signature:

CONDITIONAL WAIVER AND RELEASE ON FINAL PAYMENT

NOTICE: THIS DOCUMENT WAIVES THE CLAIMANT'S LIEN, STOP PAYMENT NOTICE, AND PAYMENT BOND RIGHTS EFFECTIVE ON RECEIPT OF PAYMENT. A PERSON SHOULD NOT RELY ON THIS DOCUMENT UNLESS SATISFIED THAT THE CLAIMANT HAS RECEIVED PAYMENT.

Identifying Information
Name of Claimant:
Conditional Waiver and Release
This document waives and releases lien, stop payment notice, and payment bond rights the claimant has for labor and service provided, and equipment and material delivered, to the customer on this job. Rights based upon labor or service provided, or equipment or material delivered, pursuant to a written change order that has been fully executed by the parties prior to the date that this document is signed by the claimant, are waived and released by this document, unless listed as an Exception below. This document is effective only on the claimant's receipt of payment from the financial institution on which the following check is drawn:
Maker of Check: Amount of Check: \$ Check Payable to:
Exceptions
This document does not affect any of the following: Disputed claims for extras in the amount of: \$
Signature
Claimant's Signature: Claimant's Title: Date of Signature:

UNCONDITIONAL WAIVER AND RELEASE ON FINAL PAYMENT

NOTICE TO CLAIMANT: THIS DOCUMENT WAIVES AND RELEASES LIEN, STOP PAYMENT NOTICE, AND PAYMENT BOND RIGHTS UNCONDITIONALLY AND STATES THAT YOU HAVE BEEN PAID FOR GIVING UP THOSE RIGHTS. THIS DOCUMENT IS ENFORCEABLE AGAINST YOU IF YOU SIGN IT, EVEN IF YOU HAVE NOT BEEN PAID. IF YOU HAVE NOT BEEN PAID, USE A CONDITIONAL WAIVER AND RELEASE FORM.

Identifying Information
Name of Claimant:
Name of Customer:
Job Location:
Owner:
Unconditional Waiver and Release
This document waives and releases lien, stop payment notice, and payment bond rights the claimant has for all labor and service provided, and equipment and material delivered, to the customer on this job. Rights based upon labor or service provided, or equipment or material delivered, pursuant to a written change order that has been fully executed by the parties prior to the date that this document is signed by the claimant, are waived and released by this document, unless listed as an Exception below. The claimant has been paid in full.
Exceptions
This document does not affect the following: Disputed claims for extras in the amount of: \$
Signature
Claimant's Signature:
Claimant's
Title:
Date of Signature:

COMMUNITY WORKFORCE AGREEMENT

BY AND BETWEEN

ANTELOPE VALLEY COLLEGE

AND

LOS ANGELES AND ORANGE COUNTIES BUILDING AND CONSTRUCTION TRADES COUNCIL

AND

THE SIGNATORY CRAFT COUNCILS AND UNIONS

FOR

CONSTRUCTION PROJECTS AND MAJOR REHABILITATION

	TABLE OF CONTENTS	Page
ARTICLE 1	INTENT AND PURPOSE	4
ARTICLE 2	SCOPE OF AGREEMENT	6
ARTICLE 3	UNION RECOGNITION AND EMPLOYMENT	10
ARTICLE 4	UNION ACCESS AND STEWARDS	15
ARTICLE 5	WAGES AND BENEFITS	16
ARTICLE 6	HOURS OF WORK, OVERTIME, SHIFTS AND HOLIDAYS	17
ARTICLE 7	WORK STOPPAGES AND LOCKOUTS	19
ARTICLE 8	WORK ASSIGNMENTS AND JURISDICTIONAL DISPUTES	23
ARTICLE 9	MANAGEMENT RIGHTS	23
ARTICLE 10	SETTLEMENT OF GRIEVANCES AND DISPUTES	25
ARTICLE 11	REGULATORY COMPLIANCE	27
ARTICLE 12	SAFETY AND PROTECTION OF PERSON AND PROPERTY	28
ARTICLE 13	TRAVEL AND SUBSISTENCE	29
ARTICLE 14	APPRENTICES	29
ARTICLE 15	WORK OPPORTUNITIES PROGRAM	30
ARTICLE 16	WORKING CONDITIONS	31
ARTICLE 17	PRE-JOB CONFERENCES	32
ARTICLE 18	LABOR/MANAGEMENT COOPERATION	32
ARTICLE 19	SAVINGS AND SEPARABILITY	33
ARTICLE 20	WAIVER	33
ARTICLE 21	AMENDMENTS	33
ARTICLE 22	DURATION OF THE AGREEMENT	33
ATTACHME	NT A – LETTER OF ASSENT	36
ATTACHME	NT B – LOCAL RESIDENT ZIP CODES	37
ATTACHME	NT C – CRAFT EMPLOYEE REQUEST FORM	40
ATTACHMEI	NT D – DRUG AND ALCOHOL TESTING POLICY	42.

ANTELOPE VALLEY COLLEGE COMMUNITY WORKFORCE AGREEMENT FOR NEW CONSTRUCTION AND MODERNIZATION

This Community Workforce Agreement (hereinafter, "Agreement") is entered into by and among the Board of Trustees of the Antelope Valley College (the "College"), the Los Angeles/Orange Counties Building and Construction Trades Council (the "Council"), and the signatory Craft Councils and Unions signing this Agreement (hereinafter together with the Council, collectively, the "Union" or "Unions"). This Agreement establishes the labor relations guidelines and procedures for the College and for the Contractors and craft employees represented by the Unions and engaged in Project Work. The College, Council and Unions are hereinafter referred to herein, as the context may require, as "Party" or "Parties."

The Parties to this Agreement understand that if this Agreement is acceptable to the College, the policy of the College will be for the Project Work to be contracted exclusively to Contractors who agree to execute and be bound by the terms of this Agreement, directly or through the Letter of Assent (a form of which is attached as "Attachment A"), and to require each of its subcontractors, of whatever tier, to become bound. The College shall include, directly or by incorporation by reference, the requirements of this Agreement in the advertisement of and/or specifications for each and every contract for Project Work to be awarded by the College.

The College shall actively administer and enforce the obligations of this Agreement to ensure that the benefits envisioned from it flow to all signatory Parties, the Contractors and crafts persons working under it, and the residents and students of the College. The College shall therefore designate a "Community Workforce Coordinator," either from its own staff or an independent contractor acting on behalf of the College, to monitor compliance with this Agreement; assist, as the authorized representative of the College, in developing and implementing the programs referenced herein, all of which are critical to fulfilling the intent and purposes of the Parties and this Agreement; and to otherwise implement and administer this Agreement. For such purposes, each Contractor recognizes the Community Workforce Coordinator, its successors or assigns, as its agent; and together with College and the Unions, the Community Workforce Coordinator shall be considered a "negotiating party" of this Agreement.

The term "Apprentice" as used in this Agreement shall mean those employees registered and participating in Joint Labor/Management Apprenticeship Programs approved by the Division of Apprenticeship Standards, Department of Industrial Relations of the State of California.

The term "Contractor" as used in this Agreement includes any individual, firm, partnership, or corporation, or combination thereof, including joint ventures, which as an Independent Contractor has entered into a contract with the College with respect to the Project Work, or with another Contractor as a subcontractor of whatever tier utilized by such Contractors for Project Work.

The term "Joint Labor/Management Apprenticeship Program" as used in this Agreement means a joint Union and Contractor administered apprenticeship program certified by the Division of Apprenticeship Standards, Department of Industrial Relations of the State of California.

The term "Letter of Assent" as used in this Agreement means the document that each Contractor (of any tier) must sign and submit to the Community Workforce Coordinator and the Council, before beginning any Project Work, which formally binds them to adhere to all the forms, requirements and conditions of this Agreement, in the letter attached hereto as Attachment A.

The term "Project" or "Project Work" as used in this Agreement means the College's repair, renovation, rehabilitation, upgrade and improvement work and new construction projects which exceed the thresholds set forth in Section 2.2 of this Agreement and are contracted out by the College.

The term "Schedule A Agreements," as used in this Agreement, means the local collective bargaining agreements of the signatory Unions having jurisdiction over the Project Work and which have signed this Agreement.

The term "Subscription Agreement" means the contract between a Contractor and a Union's Labor/Management Trust Fund(s) that allows the Contractor to make the appropriate fringe benefit contributions in accordance with the terms of Schedule A.

The Union and all Contractors agree to abide by the terms and conditions of this Agreement and agree that this Agreement represents the complete understanding of the Parties. No Contractor is or will be required to sign or otherwise become a party to any other collective bargaining agreement with a signatory Union as a condition of performing work within the scope of this Agreement.

The Parties agree that this Agreement will be made available to, and will fully apply to, any successful bidder for Project Work, without regard to whether that successful bidder performs work at other sites on either a union or non-union basis. This Agreement shall not apply to any work of any Contractor other than that on Project Work specifically covered by this Agreement.

The use of masculine or feminine gender or titles in this Agreement should be construed as including both genders and not as gender limitations unless the Agreement clearly requires a different construction. Further, the use of Article titles and/or Section headings are for information only, and carry no legal significance.

ARTICLE 1 INTENT AND PURPOSE

Section 1.1 <u>Background:</u> The College's new construction and major rehabilitation projects will affect the school buildings and offices that are owned, leased or controlled by the College. The goal of this Project is to provide new construction and major rehabilitation of the College's facilities so as to provide sufficient facilities and technologies to educate properly the children within the College's boundaries. The College, therefore, wishing to utilize the most modern, efficient and effective procedures for construction, including assurances of a sufficient supply of skilled craftsperson's, and the elimination of disruptions or interference with Project Work,

adopts this Agreement in the best interests of the students, parents, College staff, and the taxpayers of the College to meet the College's goal that Project Work be completed on time and within budget.

Section 1.2 Identification and Retention of Skilled Labor and Employment of College Residents: The vast amount of new school construction, substantial rehabilitation, and capital improvement work scheduled to be performed by the College will require large numbers of craft personnel and other supporting workers. The parties understand and intend to use the opportunities provided by the extensive amount of work to be covered by this Agreement to identify and promote, through cooperative efforts, programs and procedures (which may include, for example, programs to prepare persons for entrance into formal apprenticeship programs, or outreach programs to the community describing opportunities available as a result of the Project), the interest and involvement of College residents in the construction industry; assist them in entering the construction trades, and through utilization of the joint labor/management sponsored apprenticeship programs, provide training opportunities for those College residents and other individuals wishing to pursue a career in construction. Further, with assistance of the Community Workforce Coordinator, the College, the contractors, the Unions and their affiliated regional and national organizations, will work jointly to develop and implement procedures promptly for the identification of craft needs, the scheduling of work to facilitate the utilization of available craft workers, and to secure the services of craft workers in sufficient numbers to meet the high demands of the Project Work to be undertaken.

Encouragement of Local and Small Business: The Project will provide many opportunities for local and small business enterprises to participate as contractors or suppliers, and the parties therefore agree that they will cooperate with all efforts of the College, the Community Workforce Coordinator, and other organizations retained by the College for the purpose of encouraging and assisting the participation of local and small businesses in Project Work. Specifically, all parties understand that the College has established and quantified goals which place a strong emphasis on the utilization of local and small businesses on the Project. Each party agrees that it shall employ demonstrable efforts to encourage utilization in an effort to achieve such goals. This may include, for example, participation in outreach programs, education and assistance to businesses not familiar with working on a project of this scope, and the encouragement of local residents to participate in Project Work through programs and procedures jointly developed to prepare and encourage such local residents for apprenticeship programs and formal employment on the Project through the referral programs sponsored and/or supported by the parties to this Agreement. Further, the parties shall ensure that the provisions of this Agreement do not inadvertently establish impediments to the participation of local and small businesses, and residents of the College.

Section 1.4 <u>Project Cooperation:</u> The parties recognize that the construction to take place under this Agreement involves unique and special circumstances which dictate the need for the parties to develop specific procedures to promote high quality, rapid and uninterrupted construction methods and practices. The smooth operation and successful and timely completion of the work is vitally important to the parents and the students of the College. The parties therefore agree that maximum cooperation among all parties involved is required; and that with construction work of this magnitude, with multiple contractors and crafts performing work on

multiple sites of over an extended period of time, all parties agree to work in a spirit of harmony and cooperation, and with an overriding commitment to maintain the continuity of Project Work. Further, the parties recognize that an Act of God or on Act of War could require the College to partially or fully suspend Project Work. The parties shall fully cooperate with any request by the College to redirect their equipment, skills and expertise to support the College's efforts necessitated by such events.

- Section 1.5 <u>Workers' Compensation Carve-out:</u> Further, the parties recognize the potential which the Project may provide for the implementation of a cost effective workers' compensation system as permitted by California Labor Code, Section 3201.5, as revised. Should the College request, the Union parties agree to meet and negotiate in good faith with representatives of the College for the development, and subsequent implementation, of an effective program involving improved and revised dispute resolution and medical care procedures for the delivery of workers' compensation benefits and medical coverage as permitted by the Code.
- Section 1.6 <u>Peaceful Resolution of All Disputes:</u> In recognition of the special needs of the Project and to maintain a spirit of harmony, labor-management peace and stability during the term of this Community Workforce Agreement, the parties agree to establish effective and binding methods for the settlement of all misunderstandings, disputes and grievances; and in recognition of such methods and procedures, the unions agree not to engage in any strike, slowdowns or interruptions or disruption of Project Work, and the contractors agree not to engage in any lockout, or any other action impairing or impeding the Project Work.
- Section 1.7 <u>Binding Agreement on Parties and Inclusion of College Residents and Businesses:</u> By executing this Agreement, the College, Council, Unions and Contractors agree to be bound by each and all of the provisions of this Agreement, and pledge that they will work together to adopt, develop and implement processes and procedures which are inclusive of the residents and businesses of the College.

ARTICLE 2 SCOPE OF AGREEMENT

- Section 2.1 <u>General:</u> This Agreement shall only apply to work which is contracted out by the College. This Agreement shall apply and is limited to all of the College's Project Work, as specified in Section 2.2 of this Article, performed by those Contractor(s) of whatever tier that have contracts awarded for such work, for the development of the College's facilities which, jointly, constitute the Project, and have been designated by the College for construction or rehabilitation.
- Section 2.2 <u>Specific:</u> The Project is defined and limited to:
- (a) All construction and major rehabilitation work pursuant to prime multi-trade construction contracts that exceed one hundred seventy-five thousand dollars (\$175,000.00) and all subcontracts flowing from these prime multi-trade contracts; and

- (b) All prime specialty contracts that exceed twenty-five thousand (\$25,000), and all subcontracts flowing from these specialty contracts; and
- (c) The Parties understand that the College may at any time, and at its sole discretion, determine to build segments of the Project under this Agreement which were not currently proposed, or to modify or not to build any one or more particular segments proposed to be covered. It is understood by the Parties that the College may at any time, and at its sole discretion, add additional projects under this Agreement not otherwise covered by this Agreement.
- Section 2.3 <u>Bundling of Contracts:</u> The Parties understand that, to the maximum extent feasible, and consistent with goals of the College to (i) utilize this Agreement as the Labor Relations Policy for its construction and rehabilitation program, and (ii) fully utilize the services of small and local business enterprises for such construction and rehabilitation work:
- (a) The College, in its sole discretion, with the advice of the Community Workforce Coordinator, will seek to group (or "bundle") for bidding, contracts not meeting the thresholds of Section 2.2 (a) or (b) above. (Small contracts for like types of work, scheduled to be undertaken at the same school, in the same College or on the same project site, and within the same timeframe, will be considered for such bundling, consistent with economies of scale, and the purposes of this Agreement); and
- (b) Project Work will not be split, divided or otherwise separated for contract award purposes to avoid application of this Agreement.
- Section 2.4 <u>Exclusions:</u> Items specifically excluded from the Scope of this Agreement include the following:
- (a) Work of non-manual employees, including but not limited to: superintendents; administrators; teachers; supervisors; time keepers, mail carriers, clerks, office workers, messengers; guards, safety personnel, emergency medical and first aid technicians; and other professional, engineering, administrative, supervisory and management employees;
 - (b) Equipment and machinery owned or controlled and operated by the College;
- (c) All off-site manufacture and handling of materials, equipment or machinery; provided, however, that lay down or storage areas for equipment or material and manufacturing (prefabrication) sites, dedicated solely to the Project or Project Work, and the movement of materials or goods between locations on a Project site are within the scope of this Agreement;
- (d) All employees of the College, Community Workforce Coordinator, design teams (including, but not limited to architects engineers and master planners), or any other consultants for the College (including, but not limited to, project managers and construction managers and their employees not engaged in Project Work) and their sub-consultants, and other employees of professional service organizations, not performing manual labor within the scope of this Agreement; provided, however, that it is understood and agreed that Building/Construction

Inspector and Field Soils and Materials Testers (Inspectors) are a covered craft under the CWA. This inclusion applies to the scope of work defined in the State of California Wage Determination for said Craft. This shall also specifically include such work where it is referred to by utilization of such terms as "quality control" or "quality assurance." Every Inspector performing under the Wage classification of Building/Construction Inspector and Field Soils and Material Testers under a professional services agreement of a construction contract shall be bound to all applicable requirements of the CWA. Project Work as defined by this Agreement shall be performed pursuant to the terms and conditions of this Agreement regardless of the manner in which the work was awarded;

- (e) Any work performed on or near or leading to or into a site of work covered by this Agreement and undertaken by state, county, city or other governmental bodies, or their Contractors; or by public utilities, or their Contractors; and/or by the College or its Contractors (for work for which is not within the scope of this Agreement);
 - (f) Off-site maintenance of leased equipment and on-site supervision of such work;
- (g) It is recognized that certain materials, equipment and systems of a highly technical and specialized nature will have to be installed at the Project. The nature of the materials, equipment and systems, together with requirements of manufacturer's or vendor's warranty, may dictate that it be prefabricated, pre-piped, and/or pre-wired and that it be installed under the supervision and direction of Owner's and/or manufacturer's personnel. The Unions agree to install such material, equipment and systems without incident;
- (h) Non-construction support services contracted by the College, Community Workforce Coordinator, or Contractor in connection with this Project;
 - (i) Laboratory work for testing.

Section 2.5 Awarding of Contracts:

- (a) The College and/or the Contractors, as appropriate, have the absolute right to award contracts or subcontracts on this Project to any Contractor notwithstanding the existence or non-existence of any agreements between such Contractor and any Union parties, provided only that such Contractor is ready, willing and able to execute and comply with this Community Workforce Agreement should such Contractor be awarded work covered by this Agreement.
- (b) It is agreed that all Contractors and subcontractors of whatever tier, who have been awarded contracts for work covered by this Agreement, shall be required to accept and be bound to the terms and conditions of this Community Workforce Agreement, and shall evidence their acceptance by the execution of the Letter of Assent set forth in **Attachment** "A" hereto, prior to the commencement of work. At the time that any Contractor enters into a subcontract with any subcontractor of any tier providing for the performance on the construction contract, the Contractor shall provide a copy of this Agreement to said subcontractor and shall require the subcontractor, as a part of accepting the award of a construction subcontract, to agree in writing in the form of a Letter of Assent to be bound by each and every provision of this Agreement

prior to the commencement of work on the Project. No Contractor or subcontractor shall commence Project Work without having first provided a copy of the Letter of Assent as executed by it to the Community Workforce Coordinator and to the Council forty-eight (48) hours before the commencement of Project Work, or within forty-eight (48) hours after the award of Project Work to that Contractor (or subcontractor), whichever occurs later.

Section 2.6 <u>Coverage Exception</u>: This Agreement shall not apply if the College receives funding or assistance from any Federal, State, local or other public entity for the Construction Contract if a requirement, condition or other term of receiving that funding or assistance, at the time of the awarding of the contract, is that the College not require, bidders, contractors, subcontractors or other persons or entities to enter into an agreement with one or more labor organizations or enter into an agreement that contains any of the terms set forth herein. The College agrees that it will make every effort to establish the enforcement of this Agreement with any governmental agency or granting authority.

Section 2.7 Schedule A's:

- The provisions of this Agreement, including the Schedule A's (which are the local collective bargaining agreements of the signatory Unions having jurisdiction over the work on the Project, as such may be changed from time-to-time and which are incorporated herein by reference) shall apply to the work covered by this Agreement, notwithstanding the provisions of any other local, area and/or national agreement which may conflict with or differ from the terms of this Agreement. However, such does not apply to work performed under the National Cooling Tower Agreement, the National Stack Agreement, the National Transit Division Agreement (NTD), or within the jurisdiction of the International Union of Elevator Constructors and all instrument calibration and loop checking work performed under the terms of the UA/IBEW Joint National Agreement for Instrument and Control Systems Technicians except that Articles dealing with Work Stoppages and Lock-Outs, Work Assignments and Jurisdictional Disputes, and Settlement of Grievances and Disputes shall apply to such work. It is specifically agreed that no later agreement shall be deemed to have precedence over this Agreement unless signed by all Parties signatory hereto who are then currently employed or represented at the Project. Where a subject covered by the provisions of this Agreement is also covered by a Schedule A, the provisions of this Agreement shall apply. Where a subject is covered by a provision of a Schedule A and not covered by this Agreement, the provisions of the Schedule A shall prevail. Any dispute as to the applicable source between this Agreement and any Schedule A for determining the wages, hours of working conditions of employees on this Project shall be resolved under the procedures established in Article 10.
- (b) It is understood that this Agreement, together with the referenced Schedule A's, constitutes a self-contained, stand-alone agreement and by virtue of having become bound to this Community Workforce Agreement, the Contractor will not be obligated to sign any other local, area or national collective bargaining agreement as a condition of performing work within the scope of this Agreement (provided, however, that the Contractor may be required to sign an uniformly applied, non-discriminatory "Subscription Agreement" or "Participation Agreement" at the request of the trustees or administrator of a trust fund established pursuant to Section 302 of the Labor Management Relations Act, and to which such Contractor is bound to make

contributions under this Agreement, provided that such Participation Agreement does not purport to bind the Contractor beyond the terms and conditions of this Agreement and/or expand its obligation to make contributions pursuant thereto). It shall be the responsibility of the prime Contractor to have each of its subcontractors sign such Agreement with the appropriate Craft Union prior to the subcontractor beginning Project Work.

- Section 2.8 <u>Binding Signatories Only:</u> This Agreement shall only be binding on the signatory Parties hereto, and shall not apply to the parents, affiliates, subsidiaries, or other ventures of any such Party.
- Section 2.9 Other College Work: This Agreement shall be limited to the construction work within the Scope of this Agreement including, specifically, site preparation and related demolition work, and new construction and major rehabilitation work for new or existing facilities referenced in Section 2.2 above. Nothing contained herein shall be interpreted to prohibit, restrict, or interfere with the performance of any other operation, work or function not covered by this Agreement, which may be performed by College employees or contracted for by the College for its own account, on its property or in and around a Project site.
- Section 2.10 <u>Separate Liability</u>: It is understood that the liability of the Contractor(s) and the liability of the separate Unions under this Agreement shall be several and not joint. The Unions agree that this Agreement does not have the effect of creating any joint employment status between or among the College or Community Workforce Coordinator and/or any Contractor.
- Section 2.11 <u>Completed Project Work:</u> As areas of Project Work are accepted by the College, this Agreement shall have no further force or effect on such items or areas except where the Contractor is directed by the College or its representatives to engage in repairs, modification, check-out and/or warranties functions required by its contract(s) with the College.

ARTICLE 3 UNION RECOGNITION AND EMPLOYMENT

- Section 3.1 <u>Recognition:</u> The Contractor recognizes the Council and the Unions as the exclusive bargaining representative for the employees engaged in Project Work.
- Section 3.2 <u>Contractor Selection of Employees:</u> The Contractor shall have the right to determine the competency of all employees, the number of employees required, the duties of such employees within their craft jurisdiction, and shall have the sole responsibility for selecting employees to be laid off, consistent with Section 3.3 and Section 4.3, below. The Contractor shall also have the right to reject any applicant referred by a Union for any reason, subject to any reporting pay required by Section 6.6; provided, however, that such right is exercised in good faith and not for the purpose of avoiding the Contractor's commitment to employ qualified workers through the procedures endorsed in this Agreement.

Section 3.3 Referral Procedures:

(a) For signatory Unions now having a job referral system contained in a Schedule A, the Contractor agrees to comply with such system and it shall be used exclusively by such Contractor, except as modified by this Agreement. Such job referral system will be operated in a nondiscriminatory manner and in full compliance with federal, state, and local laws and regulations which require equal employment opportunities and non-discrimination. All of the foregoing hiring procedures, including related practices affecting apprenticeship, shall be operated so as to consider the goals of the College to encourage employment of College residents and utilization of small local businesses on the Project, and to facilitate the ability of all Contractors to meet their employment needs.

The Unions will exert their best efforts to recruit and refer sufficient numbers of skilled craft workers to fulfill the labor requirements of the Contractor, including specific employment obligations to which the Contractor may be legally and/or contractually obligated; and to refer apprentices as requested to develop a larger, skilled workforce. The Unions will work with their affiliated regional and national unions, and jointly with the Community Workforce Coordinator and others designated by the College, to identify and refer competent craft persons as needed for Project Work, and to identify and hire individuals, particularly residents of the College, for entrance into joint labor/management apprenticeship programs, or to participation in other identified programs and procedures to assist individuals in qualifying and becoming eligible for such apprenticeship programs, all maintained to increase the available supply of skilled craft personnel for Project Work and future construction of maintenance work to be undertaken by the College.

- (b) The Union shall not knowingly refer an employee currently employed by a Contractor on Project Work to any other Contractor.
- (c) The Parties are aware of the College's policy that Contractors and other employers shall not employ, on Project Work when minors may be present on or around the site of such Project Work during working hours, a person who would not be eligible for employment by the College under California Educational Code, Section 45123. The Parties shall endeavor to employ persons under this Article in compliance with this policy, and the Contractors agree to remove such an individual in their employ from the particular Project site at the request of the College or the Community Workforce Coordinator.
- Section 3.4 Non-Discrimination in Referral, Employment, and Contracting: The Unions and Contractors agree that they will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment in hiring and dispatching on the basis of race, color, religion, sex, gender, national origin, age, membership in a labor organization, sexual orientation, political affiliation, marital status or disability. Further, it is recognized that the College has certain policies, programs, and goals for the utilization of local small business enterprises. The Parties shall jointly endeavor to assure that these commitments are fully met, and that any provisions of this Agreement which may appear to interfere within a local and small business enterprises successfully bidding for work within the scope of this Agreement shall be carefully reviewed, and adjustments made as may be appropriate and agreed upon among the Parties, to ensure full compliance with the spirit

and letter of the College's policies and commitment to its goals for the significant utilization of local and small businesses as direct Contractors or suppliers for Project Work.

Section 3.5 <u>Employment of College Area Residents:</u>

- (a) The Unions and Employers agree that, to the maximum extent allowed by law, and as long as they possess the requisite skills and qualifications, the Unions will exert their best efforts to refer and/or recruit sufficient numbers of skilled craft "Local Residents" as defined herein, to fulfill the requirements of the Employers. In recognition of the fact that the College and the communities surrounding Project Work will be impacted by the construction of the Project, the parties agree to support the hiring of workers from the residents of these surrounding areas ("Area Residents"), as well as Veterans and students of the College which have received an AA/AS degree or who have completed and received a completion certificate from an apprenticeship preparation program utilizing the multi-craft core curriculum from the College or the Antelope Valley YouthBuild ("Student Graduates"). Towards that end, the Unions agree that they will exert their best efforts to encourage and provide referrals and utilization of qualified workers:
- (i) First, Area Residents residing in those first tier zip codes which cover the College service area, as reflected on the attached list of zip codes, as well as Veterans and Student Graduates, regardless of where they reside;
- (ii) If the Unions cannot provide the Employers in the attainment of a sufficient number of qualified workers from paragraph (i), above, the Unions will exert their best efforts to then recruit and identify for referral qualified workers residing within the greater Antelope Valley area, as reflected on the attached list of zip codes.
- (iii) If the Unions still have not provided the Employers in the attainment of a sufficient number of qualified workers from paragraphs (i) and (ii), above, the Unions will then exert their best efforts to recruit and identify for referral qualified workers residing within the County of Los Angeles.

Qualified workers residing within any of these three (3) areas described above, as well as Veterans and Student Graduates, regardless of where they reside, shall be referred to as Local Residents.

- (b) A goal of 40% of all of the labor and craft positions shall be from Local Residents described in (a) above. To facilitate the dispatch of Local Residents, all Contractors will be required to utilize the Craft Employee Request Form whenever they are requesting the referral of any employee from a Union referral list for any Project Work, a sample of which is attached as **Attachment "C**."
- (c) The Community Workforce Coordinator shall work with the Unions and Contractors in the administration of this Local Resident preference; and the Contractors and Unions shall cooperate by maintaining adequate records to demonstrate to the Community Workforce Coordinator that such preferences have been pursued. As part of this process, and in

order to facilitate the contract administration procedures, as well as appropriate benefit fund coverage, all Contractors shall require their "core work force" and any other persons employed other than through the referral process, to register with the appropriate hiring hall, if any.

Section 3.6 Helmets to Hardhats: The Employers and the Unions recognize a desire to facilitate the entry into the building and construction trades of veterans who are interested in careers in the building and construction industry. The employers and Unions agree to utilize the services of the Center for Military Recruitment, Assessment and Veterans Employment (hereinafter "Center") and the Center's "Helmets to Hardhats" program to serve as a resource for preliminary orientation, assessment of construction aptitude, referral to apprenticeship programs or hiring halls, counseling and mentoring, support network, employment opportunities and other needs as identified by the Parties. For purposes of this Agreement, the term "Eligible Veteran" shall have the same meaning as the term "veteran" as defined under Title 5, Section 2108(1) of the United States Code as the same may be amended or re-codified from time to time. It shall be the responsibility of each qualified College resident to provide the Unions with proof of his/her status as an Eligible Veteran.

The Unions and Employers agree to coordinate with the Center to create and maintain an integrated database of veterans interested in working on this Project and of apprenticeship and employment opportunities for this Project. To the extent permitted by law, the Unions will give credit to such veterans for bona fide, provable past experience.

Section 3.7 <u>Core Employees:</u>

- Except as otherwise provided in separate collective bargaining agreement(s) to which the Contractor is signatory, Contractors may employ, as needed, first, a member of his core workforce, then an employee through a referral from the appropriate Union hiring hall, then a second core employee, then a second employee through the referral system, and so on until a maximum of five (5) core employees are employed, thereafter, all additional employees in the affected trade or craft shall be requisitioned from the craft hiring hall in accordance with Section 3.3. In the laying off of employees, the number of core employees shall not exceed onehalf plus one of the workforce for an employer with ten (10) or fewer employees, assuming the remaining employees are qualified to undertake the work available. This provision applies only to Contractors who are not directly signatory to a current Schedule A Agreement for the craft worker in its employ and is not intended to limit the transfer provisions of the Schedule A Agreement of any trade. As part of this process, and in order to facilitate the contract administration procedures, as well as appropriate fringe benefit fund coverage, all Contractors shall require their core employees and any other persons employed other than through the referral process, to register with the appropriate Union hiring hall, if any, prior to their first day of employment at a project site.
- (b) The core work force is comprised of those employees whose names appeared on the Contractor's active payroll for sixty (60) of the one hundred (100) working days immediately before award of Project Work to the Contractor; who possess any license required by state or federal law for the Project Work to be performed; who have the ability to safely perform the basic functions of the applicable trade; and who have been residing within the zip codes within

the geographic area serviced by the College for the one hundred (100) working days immediately prior to the award of Project Work to the Contractor.

- (c) Prior to each Contractor performing any work on the Project, each Contractor shall provide a list of his core employees to the Community Workforce Coordinator and the Council. Failure to do so will prohibit the Contractor from using any core employees. Upon request by any Party to this Agreement, the Contractor hiring any core employee shall provide satisfactory proof (i.e., payroll records, quarterly tax records, driver's license, voter registration, postal address and such other documentation) evidencing the core employee's qualification as a core employee to the Community Workforce Coordinator and the Council.
- Section 3.8 <u>Time for Referral:</u> If any Union's registration and referral system does not fulfill the requirements for specific classifications requested by any Contractor within forty-eight (48) hours (excluding Saturdays, Sundays and holidays), that Contractor may use employment sources other than the Union registration and referral services, and may employ applicants meeting such standards from any other available source. The Contractors shall inform the Union of any applicants hired from other sources within forty-eight (48) hours of such applicant being hired, and such applicants shall register with the appropriate hiring hall, if any.
- Section 3.9 <u>Lack of Referral Procedure:</u> If a signatory Union does not have a job referral system as set forth in Section 3.3 above, the Contractors shall give the Union equal opportunity to refer applicants. The Contractors shall notify the Union of employees so hired, as set forth in Section 3.5.
- Section 3.10 <u>Union Membership:</u> No employee covered by this Agreement shall be required to join any Union as a condition of being employed, or remaining employed, for the completion of Project Work; provided, however, that any employee who is a member of the referring Union at the time of referral shall maintain that membership in good standing while employed under this Agreement. All employees shall, however, he required to comply with the union security provisions of the applicable Schedule A for the period during which they are performing on-site Project Work to the extent, as permitted by law, of rendering payment of an amount equal to the applicable monthly window and working dues uniformly required for membership in the Union.
- Section 3.11 <u>Individual Seniority</u>: Except as provided in Section 4.3, individual seniority shall not be recognized or applied to employees working on the Project; provided, however, that group and/or classification seniority in a Union's Schedule A as of the effective date of this Agreement shall he recognized for purposes of layoffs.
- Section 3.12 <u>Foremen</u>: The selection and number of craft foreman and/or general foreman shall be the responsibility of the Contractor. All foremen shall take orders exclusively from the designated Contractor representatives. Craft foreman shall be designated as working foreman at the request of the Contractors.
- Section 3.13 <u>College Security Requirements:</u> The Parties are aware of the College's policy that Contractors and other employers shall not employ a person who would not be eligible for employment by the College under California Education Code, Section 45123. All persons

working on Project Work, including all employees hired by a Contractor (or referred by a Signatory Union) to work on Project Work, shall be required to comply with all criminal background check certification requirements and policies of College for those persons who may come in contact with, or work in close proximity to, minors in the course of performing work on a Project. Contractors may refuse to employ any person who declines to comply with College's background check requirements or who is otherwise determined to be disqualified from participating in Project Work because of a disqualifying conviction. Similarly, College may ban or order the immediate removal of any person disqualified from working in the presence of, or in close proximity to, minors.

ARTICLE 4 UNION ACCESS AND STEWARDS

Section 4.1 <u>Access to Project Sites:</u> Authorized representatives of the Union shall have access to Project Work, provided that they do not interfere with the work of employees and further provided that such representatives fully comply with posted visitor, security and safety rules.

Section 4.2 Stewards:

- (a) Each signatory Union shall have the right to dispatch a working journeyperson as a steward for each shift, and shall notify the Contractor in writing of the identity of the designated steward or stewards prior to the assumption of such person's duties as steward. Such designated steward or stewards shall not exercise any supervisory functions. There will be no non-working stewards. Stewards will receive the regular rate of pay for their respective crafts.
- (b) In addition to his/her work as an employee, the steward should have the right to receive, but not to solicit, complaints or grievances and to discuss and assist in the adjustment of the same with the employee's appropriate supervisor. Each steward should he concerned only with the employees of the steward's Contractor and, if applicable, subcontractor(s), and not with the employees of any other Contractor. A Contractor will not discriminate against the steward in the proper performance of his/her Union duties.
- (c) When a Contractor has multiple, non-contiguous work locations at one site, the Contractor may request and the Union shall appoint such additional working stewards as the Contractor requests to provide independent coverage of one or more such locations. In such cases, a steward may not service more than one work location without the approval of the Contractor.
- (d) The stewards shall not have the right to determine when overtime shall be worked or who shall work overtime.
- Section 4.3 <u>Steward Layoff/Discharge:</u> The relevant Contractor agrees to notify the appropriate Union twenty-four (24) hours before the layoff of a steward, except in the case of disciplinary discharge for just cause. If the steward is protected against such layoff by the provisions of the applicable Schedule A, such provisions shall be recognized when the steward

possesses the necessary qualifications to perform the remaining work. In any case in which the steward is discharged or disciplined for just cause, the appropriate Union will be notified immediately by the Contractor, and such discharge or discipline shall not become final (subject to any later filed grievance) until twenty-four (24) hours after such notice has been given.

Section 4.4 <u>Employees on Non-Project Work</u>: On work where the personnel of the College may be working in close proximity to the construction activities covered by this Agreement, the Union agrees that the Union representatives, stewards, and individual workers will not interfere with the College personnel, or with personnel employed by the any other employer not a Party to this Agreement.

ARTICLE 5 WAGES AND BENEFITS

Section 5.1 <u>Wages:</u> All employees covered by this Agreement shall be classified in accordance with work performed and paid by the Contractors the hourly wage rates for those classifications in compliance with the applicable prevailing wage rate determination established pursuant to applicable law. If a prevailing rate increases under law, the Contractor shall pay that rate as of its effective date under the law. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, this Agreement does not relieve Contractors directly signatory to one or more of the Schedule A Agreements from paying all wages set forth in such Agreements.

Section 5.2 Benefits:

- (a) Contractors shall pay contributions to the established employee benefit funds in the amounts designated in the appropriate Schedule A and make all employee authorized deductions in the amounts designated in the appropriate Schedule A; provided, however, that such contributions shall not exceed the contribution amounts set forth in the applicable prevailing wage determination. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, Contractors directly signatory to one or more of the Schedule A Agreements are required to make all contributions set forth in those Schedule A Agreements without reference to the forgoing. Bona fide benefit plans with joint trustees or authorized employee deduction programs established or negotiated under the applicable Schedule A or by the Parties to this Agreement during the life of this Agreement may be added.
- (b) The Contractor adopts and agrees to be bound by the written terms of the applicable, legally established, trust agreement(s) specifying the detailed basis on which payments are to be made into, and benefits paid out of, such trust funds for its employees. The Contractor authorizes the Parties to such trust funds to appoint trustees and successor trustees to administer the trust funds and hereby ratifies and accepts the trustees so appointed as if made by the Contractor.
- (c) Each Contractor and subcontractor is required to certify to the Community Workforce Coordinator that it has paid all benefit contributions due and owing to the appropriate Trust(s) prior to the receipt of its final payment and/or retention. Further, upon timely notification by a Union to the Community Workforce Coordinator, the Community Workforce

Coordinator shall work with any prime Contractor or subcontractor who is delinquent in payments to assure that proper benefit contributions are made, to the extent of requesting the College or the prime Contractor to withhold payments otherwise due such Contractor, until such contributions have been made or otherwise guaranteed.

- Section 5.3 <u>Wage Premiums</u>: Wage premiums, including but not limited to pay based on height of work, hazard pay, scaffold pay and special skills shall not be applicable to work under this Agreement, except to the extent provided for in any applicable prevailing wage determination.
- Section 5.4 <u>Compliance with Prevailing Wage Laws</u>: The Parties agree that the Community Workforce Coordinator shall monitor the compliance by all Contractors and subcontractors with all applicable federal and state prevailing wage laws and regulations, and that such monitoring shall include Contractors engaged in what would otherwise be Project Work but for the exceptions to Agreement coverage in Section 2.2. All complaints regarding possible prevailing wage violations shall be referred to the Community Workforce Coordinator for processing, investigation and resolution, and if not resolved within thirty (30) calendar days, may be referred by any party to the state labor commissioner.

ARTICLE 6 HOURS OF WORK, OVERTIME, SHIFTS AND HOLIDAYS

- Section 6.1 Hours of Work: Eight (8) hours per day between the hours of 6:00 a.m. and 5:30 p.m., plus one-half (½) hour unpaid lunch approximately mid-way through the shift, shall constitute the standard work day. Forty (40) hours per week shall constitute a regular week's work. The work week will start on Sunday and conclude on Saturday. The foregoing provisions of this Article are applicable unless otherwise provided in the applicable prevailing wage determination, or unless changes are permitted by law and such are agreed upon by the Parties. Nothing herein shall be construed as guaranteeing any employee eight (8) hours per day or forty (40) hours per week, or a Monday through Friday work standard work schedule.
- Section 6.2 <u>Place of Work:</u> Employees shall be at their place of work (as designated by the Contractor) at the starting time and shall remain at their place of work, performing their assigned functions, until quitting time. The place of work is defined as the gang or tool box or equipment at the employee's assigned work location or the place where the foreman gives instructions. The Parties reaffirm their policy of a fair day's work for a fair day's wage. There shall be no pay for time not worked unless the employee is otherwise engaged at the direction of the Contractor.
- Section 6.3 Overtime: Overtime shall be paid in accordance with the requirements of the applicable prevailing wage determination. There shall be no restriction on the Contractor's scheduling of overtime or the nondiscriminatory designation of employees who will work overtime. There shall be no pyramiding of overtime (payment of more than one form of overtime compensation for the same hour) under any circumstances.

Section 6.4 Shifts and Alternate Work Schedules:

- (a) Alternate starting and quitting time and/or shift work may be performed at the option of the Contractor upon three (3) days' prior notice to the affected Union(s), unless a shorter notice period is provided for in the applicable Schedule A, and shall continue for a period of not less than five (5) working days. Saturdays and Sundays, if worked, may be used for establishing the five (5) day minimum work shift. If two shifts are worked, each shall consist of eight (8) hours of continuous work exclusive of a one-half (½) hour non-paid lunch period, for eight (8) hours pay. The last shift shall start on or before 6:00 p.m. The first shift starting at or after 6:00 a.m. is designated as the first shift, with the second shift following.
- (b) Contractors, the Council and the Union recognize the economic impact upon the College and College residents of the massive Project being undertaken by the College and agree that all Parties to this Agreement desire and intend Project Work to be undertaken in a cost efficient and effective manner to the highest standard of quality and craftsmanship. Recognizing the economic conditions, the Parties agree that, except to the extent permitted by law, employees performing Project Work shall not be entitled to any differentials or additional pay based upon the shift or work schedule of the employees. Instead, all employees working on Project Work shall be paid at the same base rate regardless of shift or work schedule worked.
- (c) Because of operational necessities, the second shift may, at the College's direction, be scheduled without the preceding shift having been worked. It is recognized that the College's operations and/or mitigation obligations may require restructuring of normal work schedules. Except in an emergency or when specified in the College's bid specification, the Contractor shall give affected Union(s) at least three (3) days' notice of such schedule changes.
- Section 6.5 <u>Holidays:</u> Recognized holidays on this Project shall be those set forth and governed by the prevailing wage determination(s) applicable to this Project, unless or until such may be, and are, revised by mutual agreement of the Parties to this Agreement.

Section 6.6 Show-up Pay:

- (a) Except as otherwise required by State law, Employees reporting for work and for whom no work is provided, except when given prior notification not to report to work, shall receive two (2) hours pay at the regular straight time hourly rate. Employees who are directed to start work shall receive four (4) hours of pay at the regular straight time hourly rate. Employees who work beyond four (4) hours shall be paid for actual hours worked. Whenever reporting pay is provided for employees, they will be required to remain at the Project Site and available for work for such time as they receive pay, unless released earlier by the principal supervisor of the Contractor(s) or his/her designated representative. Each employee shall furnish his/her Contractor with his/her current address and telephone number, and shall promptly report any changes to the Contractor.
- (b) An employee called out to work outside of his/her shift shall receive a minimum of two (2) hours pay at the appropriate rate. This does not apply to time worked as an extension of (before or after) the employee's normal shift.

- (c) When an employee leaves the job or work location of his/her own volition, or is discharged for cause or is not working as a result of the Contractor's invocation of Article XII, Section 12.3, the employee shall only be paid for actual time worked.
- Section 6.7 <u>Meal Periods:</u> The Contractor will schedule a meal period of no more than one-half hour duration at the work location at approximately mid-point of the schedule shift; provided, however, that the Contractor may, for efficiency of the operation, establish a schedule which coordinates the meal periods of two or more crafts. An employee may be required to work through his meal period because of an emergency or a threat to life or property, or for such other reasons as are in the applicable Schedule A, and if he is so required, he shall be compensated in the manner established in the applicable Schedule A.
- Section 6.8 <u>Make-up Days:</u> To the extent permitted by the applicable general wage determination, when an employee has been prevented from working for reasons beyond the control of the employer, including, but not limited to inclement weather or other natural causes, during the regularly scheduled work week, a make-up day may be worked on a non-regularly scheduled work day for which an employee shall receive eight (8) hours pay at the straight time rate of pay or any premium rate required for such hours under the prevailing wage law.

ARTICLE 7 WORK STOPPAGES AND LOCK-OUTS

- Section 7.1 No Work Stoppages or Disruptive Activity: The Council and the Unions agree that neither they, and each of them, nor their respective officers or agents or representatives, shall incite or encourage, condone or participate in any strike, walk-out, slow-down, picketing, observing picket lines or other activity of any nature or kind whatsoever, for any cause or dispute whatsoever with respect to or in any way related to Project Work, or which interferes with or otherwise disrupts Project Work, or with respect to or related to the College or Contractors or subcontractors, including, but not limited to economic strikes, unfair labor practice strikes, safety strikes, sympathy strikes and jurisdictional strikes whether or not the underlying dispute is subject to arbitration. Any such actions by the Council, or Unions, or their members, agents, representatives or the employees they represent shall constitute a violation of this Agreement. The Council and the Union shall take all steps necessary to obtain compliance with this Article and neither should be held liable for conduct for which it is not responsible.
- Section 7.2 <u>Employee Violations:</u> The Contractor may discharge any employee violating Section 7.1 above and any such employee will not be eligible for rehire under this Agreement.
- Section 7.3 <u>Standing to Enforce:</u> The College, the Community Workforce Coordinator, or any Contractor affected by an alleged violation of Section 7.1 shall have standing and the right to enforce the obligations established therein.
- Section 7.4 <u>Expiration of Schedule A's:</u> If the Schedule A Agreement, or any local, regional, and other applicable collective bargaining agreements expire during the term of the Project, the Union(s) agree that there shall be no work disruption of any kind as described in Section 7.1 above as a result of the expiration of any such agreement(s) having application on this Project

and/or failure of the involved Parties to that agreement to reach a new contract. Terms and conditions of employment established and set at the time of bid shall remain established and set. Otherwise to the extent that such agreement does expire and the Parties to that agreement have failed to reach concurrence on a new contract, work will continue on the Project on one of the following two (2) options, both of which will be offered by the Unions involved to the Contractors affected:

- (a) Each of the Unions with a contract expiring must offer to continue working on the Project under interim agreements that retain all the terms of the expiring contract, except that the Unions involved in such expiring contract may each propose wage rates and employer contribution rates to employee benefit funds under the prior contract different from what those wage rates and employer contributions rates were under the expiring contracts. The terms of the Union's interim agreement offered to Contractors will be no less favorable than the terms offered by the Union to any other employer or group of employers covering the same type of construction work in Los Angeles County.
- (b) Each of the Unions with a contract expiring must offer to continue working on the Project under all the terms of the expiring contract, including the wage rates and employer contribution rates to the employee benefit funds, if the Contractor affected by that expiring contract agrees to the following retroactive provisions: if a new Schedule A Agreement, local, regional or other applicable labor agreement for the industry having application at the Project is ratified and signed during the term of this Agreement and if such new labor agreement provides for retroactive wage increases, then each affected Contractor shall pay to its employees who performed work covered by this Agreement at the Project during the hiatus between the effective dates of such expired and new labor agreements, an amount equal to any such retroactive wage increase established by such new labor agreement, retroactive to whatever date is provided by the new labor agreement for such increase to go into effect, for each employee's hours worked on the Project during the retroactive period. All Parties agree that such affected Contractors shall be solely responsible for any retroactive payment to its employees.
- (c) Some Contractors may elect to continue to work on the Project under the terms of the interim agreement option offered under paragraph (a) above and other Contractors may elect to continue to work on the Project under the retroactivity option offered under paragraph (b) above. To decide between the two options, Contractors will be given one week after the particular labor agreement has expired or one week after the Union has personally delivered to the Contractors in writing its specific offer of terms of the interim agreement pursuant to paragraph (a) above, whichever is the later date. If the Contractor fails to timely select one of the two options, the Contractor shall be deemed to have selected option (b).
- Section 7.5 No Lockouts: Contractors shall not cause, incite, encourage, condone or participate in any lock-out of employees with respect to Project Work during the term of this Agreement. The term "lock-out" refers only to a Contractor's exclusion of employees in order to secure collective bargaining advantage, and does not refer to the discharge, termination or layoff of employees by the Contractor for any reason in the exercise of rights pursuant to any provision of this Agreement, or any other agreement, nor does "lock-out" include the College's decision to stop, suspend or discontinue any Project Work or any portion thereof for any reason.

Section 7.6 Best Efforts to End Violations:

- (a) If a Contractor contends that there is any violation of this Article or Section 8.3, it shall notify, in writing, the Executive Secretary of the Council, the Senior Executive of the involved Union(s) and the Community Workforce Coordinator. The Executive Secretary and the leadership of the involved Union(s) will immediately instruct, order and use their best efforts to cause the cessation of any violation of the relevant Article.
- (b) If the Union contends that any Contractor has violated this Article, it will notify the Contractor and the Community Workforce Coordinator, setting forth the facts which the Union contends violate the Agreement, at least twenty-four (24) hours prior to invoking the procedures of Section 7.8. The Community Workforce Coordinator shall promptly order the involved Contractor(s) to cease any violation of the Article.
- Section 7.7 <u>Withholding of services for failure to pay wages and fringe benefits:</u>
 Notwithstanding any provision of this Agreement to the contrary, it shall not be a violation of this Agreement for any Union to withhold the services of its members (but not the right to picket) from a particular Contractor who:
 - (a) fails to timely pay its weekly payroll; or
- (b) fails to make timely payments to the Union's Joint Labor/Management Trust Funds in accordance with the provisions of the applicable Schedule A Agreements. Prior to withholding its members' services for the Contractor's failure to make timely payments to the Union's Joint Labor/Management Trust Funds, the Union shall give at least ten (10) days (unless a lesser period of time is provided in the Union's Schedule A Agreement, but in no event less than forty-eight (48) hours) written notice of such failure to pay by registered or certified mail, return receipt requested, and by facsimile transmission to the involved Contractor and the College. Union will meet within the ten (10) day period to attempt to resolve the dispute.
- (c) Upon the payment of the delinquent Contractor of all monies due and then owing for wages and/or fringe benefit contributions, the Union shall direct its members to return to work and the Contractor shall return all such members back to work.
- Section 7.8 <u>Expedited Enforcement Procedure:</u> Any party, including the College, which is an intended beneficiary of this Article, or the Community Workforce Coordinator, may institute the following procedures, in lieu of or in addition to any other action at law or equity, when a breach of Section 7.1, 7.5 or Section 8.3 is alleged.
- (a) The party invoking this procedure shall notify Lou Zigman, who has been selected by the negotiating Parties, and whom the Parties agree shall be the permanent arbitrator under this procedure. If the permanent arbitrator is unavailable at any time, the party invoking this procedure shall notify one of the alternates selected by the Parties, in that order on an alternating basis. Notice to the arbitrator shall be by the most expeditious means available, with notices to the Parties alleged to be in violation, and to the Council if it is a Union alleged to be in

violation. For purposes of this Article, written notice may be given by telegram, facsimile, hand-delivery or overnight mail and will be deemed effective upon receipt.

- (b) Upon receipt of said notice, the arbitrator named above or his/her alternate shall sit and hold a hearing within twenty-four (24) hours if it is contended that the violation still exists, but not sooner than twenty-four (24) hours after notice has been dispatched to the Council of the involved Union(s) and/or Contractor as required by Section 8.6, above.
- (c) The arbitrator shall notify the Parties of the place and time chosen for this hearing. Said hearing shall be completed in one session, which, with appropriate recesses at the arbitrator's discretion, shall not exceed twenty-four (24) hours unless otherwise agreed upon by all Parties. A failure of any Party or Parties to attend said hearings shall not delay the hearing of evidence or the issuance of any award by the arbitrator.
- (d) The sole issue at the hearing shall be whether or not a violation of Sections 7.1, 7.5 or Section 8.3 has in fact occurred. The arbitrator shall have no authority to consider any matter in justification, explanation or mitigation of such violation or to award damages. The Award shall be issued in writing within three (3) hours after the close of the hearing, and may be issued without an opinion. If any party desires a written opinion, one shall be issued within fifteen (15) days, but its issuance shall not delay compliance with, or enforcement of, the Award. The arbitrator may order cessation of the violation of the Article and other appropriate relief, and such Award, upon issuance, shall be served on all Parties by hand or registered mail.
- (e) Such Award shall be final and binding on all Parties and may be enforced by any court of competent jurisdiction upon the filing of this Agreement and all other relevant documents referred to herein above in the following manner. Written notice of the filing of such enforcement proceedings shall be given to the other party. In any judicial proceeding to obtain a temporary order enforcing the arbitrator's Award as issued under Section 7.8(d) of this Article, all Parties waive the right to a hearing and agree that such proceedings may be ex parte. Such agreement does not waive any Party's right to participate in a hearing for a final order of enforcement. The court's order or orders enforcing the arbitrator's award shall be served on all Parties by hand or by delivery to their address as shown on this Agreement (for a Union), as shown in their business contract for work under this Agreement (for a Contractor) and to the representing Union (for an employee), by certified mail by the Party or Parties first alleging the violation.
- (f) Any rights created by statute or law governing arbitration proceedings inconsistent with the above procedure or which interfere with compliance hereto are hereby waived by the Parties to whom they accrue.
- (g) The fees and expenses of the arbitrator shall be equally divided between the party or Parties initiating this procedure and the respondent Party or Parties.

ARTICLE 8 WORK ASSIGNMENTS AND JURISDICTIONAL DISPUTES

- Section 8.1 <u>Assignment of Work:</u> The assignment of Project Work will be solely the responsibility of the Employer performing the work involved; and such work assignments will be in accordance with the Plan for the Settlement of Jurisdictional Disputes in the Construction Industry (the "Plan") or any successor Plan.
- Section 8.2 The Plan: All jurisdictional disputes on this Project between or among the building and construction trades Unions and the Employers parties to this Agreement, shall be settled and adjusted according to the present Plan established by the Building and Construction Trades Department or any other plan or method of procedure that may be adopted in the future by the Building and Construction Trades Department. Decisions rendered shall be final, binding and conclusive on the Employers and Unions parties to this Agreement.
- (a) If a dispute arising under this Article involves the Southwest Regional Council of Carpenters or any of its subordinate bodies, an Arbitrator shall be chosen by the procedures specified in Article V, Section 5, of the Plan from a list composed of John Kagel, Thomas Angelo, Robert Hirsch, and Thomas Pagan, and the Arbitrator's hearing on the dispute shall be held at the offices of the applicable Building and Construction Trades Council within fourteen (14) days of the selection of the Arbitrator. All other procedures shall be as specified in the Plan.
- Section 8.3 <u>No Work Disruption Over Jurisdiction:</u> All jurisdictional disputes shall be resolved without the occurrence of any strike, work stoppage, or slow-down of any nature, and the Employer's assignment shall be adhered to until the dispute is resolved. Individuals violating this section shall be subject to immediate discharge.
- Section 8.4 <u>Pre-Job Conferences:</u> As provided in Article 16, each Employer will conduct a pre-job conference with the Council prior to commencing work. The Primary Employer and the Owner will be advised in advance of all such conferences and may participate if they wish. Pre-job conferences for different Employers may be held together.
- Section 8.5 Resolution of Jurisdictional Disputes: If any actual or threatened strike, sympathy strike, work stoppage, slow down, picketing, hand-billing or otherwise advising the public that a labor dispute exists, or interference with the progress of Project Work by reason of a jurisdictional dispute or disputes occurs, the Parties shall exhaust the expedited procedures set forth in the Plan, if such procedures are in the plan then currently in effect, or otherwise as in Article 7 above.

ARTICLE 9 MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

Section 9.1 <u>Contractor and College Rights:</u> The Contractors and the College have the sole and exclusive right and authority to oversee and manage construction operations on Project Work without any limitations unless expressly limited by a specific provision of this Agreement. In addition to the following and other rights of the Contractors enumerated in this Agreement,

the Contractors expressly reserve their management rights and all the rights conferred upon them by law. The Contractor's rights include, but are not limited to, the right to:

- (a) Plan, direct and control operations of all work;
- (b) Hire, promote, transfer and layoff their own employees, respectively, as deemed appropriate to satisfy work and/or skill requirements;
- (c) Promulgate and require all employees to observe reasonable job rules and security and safety regulations;
 - (d) Discharge, suspend or discipline their own employees for just cause;
- (e) Utilize, in accordance with College approval, any work methods, procedures or techniques, and select, use and install any types or kinds of materials, apparatus or equipment, regardless of source of manufacture or construction; assign and schedule work at their discretion; and
- (f) Assign overtime, determine when it will be worked and the number and identity of employees engaged in such work, subject to such provisions in the applicable Schedule A(s) requiring such assignments be equalized or otherwise made in a nondiscriminatory manner.
- Section 9.2 <u>Specific College Rights:</u> In addition to the following and other rights of the College enumerated in this Agreement, the College expressly reserves its management rights and all the rights conferred on it by law. The College's rights (and those of the Contractor Administrator on its behalf) include but are not limited to the right to:
- (a) Inspect any construction site or facility to ensure that the Contractor follows the applicable safety and other work requirements;
- (b) Require Contractors to establish a different work week or shift schedule for particular employees as required to meet the operational needs of the Project Work at particular locations;
- (c) At its sole option, terminate, delay and/or suspend any and all portions of the Project Work at any time; prohibit some or all work on certain days or during certain hours of the day to accommodate the ongoing operations of the College's educational facilities and/or to mitigate the effect of ongoing Project Work on businesses and residents in the neighborhood of the Project site; and/or require such other operational or schedule changes it deems necessary, in its sole judgment, to effectively maintain its primary mission and remain a good neighbor to those in the area of its facilities. (In order to permit the Contractors and Unions to make appropriate scheduling plans, the College will provide the Community Workforce Coordinator, and the affected Contractor(s) and Union(s) with reasonable notice of any changes it requires pursuant to this section; provided, however, that if notice is not provided in time to advise employees not to report for work, show-up pay shall be due pursuant to the provision of Article 6, Section 6.6);

- (d) Approve any work methods, procedures and techniques used by Contractors whether or not these methods, procedures or techniques are part of industry practices or customs; and
- (e) Investigate and process complaints, through its Community Workforce Coordinator, in the matter set forth in Articles 7 and 10.
- Section 9.3 <u>Use of Materials:</u> There should be no limitations or restriction by Union upon a Contractor's choice of materials or design, nor, regardless of source or location, upon the full use and utilization, of equipment, machinery, packaging, precast, prefabricated, prefinished, or preassembled materials, tools or other labor saving devices, subject to the application of the State Public Contracts and Labor Codes as required by law in reference to offsite construction. Generally, the onsite installation or application of such items shall be performed by the craft having jurisdiction over such work. The College and its Community Workforce Coordinator shall advise all Contractors of, and enforce as appropriate, the off-site application of the prevailing wage law as it affects Project Work.

Section 9.4 Special Equipment, Warranties and Guaranties:

- (a) It is recognized that certain equipment of a highly technical and specialized nature may be installed at Project Work sites. The nature of the equipment, together with the requirements for manufacturer's warranties, may dictate that it be prefabricated, pre-piped and/or pre-wired and that it be installed under the supervision and direction of the College's and/or manufacturer's personnel. The Unions agree to install such equipment without incident.
- (b) The Parties recognize that the Contractor will initiate from time to time the use of new technology, equipment, machinery, tools, and other labor-savings devices and methods of performing Project Work. The Union agrees that they will not restrict the implementation of such devices or work methods. The Unions will accept and will not refuse to handle, install or work with any standardized and/or catalogue: parts, assemblies, accessories, prefabricated items, preassembled items, partially assembled items, or materials whatever their source of manufacture or construction.
- (c) If any disagreement between the Contractor and the Unions concerning the methods of implementation or installation of any equipment, or device or item, or method of work, arises, or whether a particular part or pre-assembled item is a standardized or catalog part or item, the work will precede as directed by the Contractor and the Parties shall immediately consult over the matter. If the disagreement is not resolved, the affected Union(s) shall have the right to proceed through the procedures set forth in Article 10.

ARTICLE 10 SETTLEMENT OF GRIEVANCES AND DISPUTES

Section 10.1 <u>Cooperation and Harmony on Site:</u>

- (a) This Agreement is intended to establish and foster continued close cooperation between management and labor. The Council shall assign a representative to this Project for the purpose of assisting the Unions, and working with the Community Workforce Coordinator, together with the Contractors, to complete the construction of the Project economically, efficiency, continuously and without any interruption, delays or work stoppages.
- (b) The Community Workforce Coordinator, the Contractors, Unions, and employees collectively and individually, realize the importance to all Parties of maintaining continuous and uninterrupted performance Project Work, and agree to resolve disputes in accordance with the grievance provisions set forth in this Article or, as appropriate, those of Article 7 or 8.
- (c) The Community Workforce Coordinator shall oversee the processing of grievances under this Article and Articles 7 and 8, including the scheduling and arrangements of facilities for meetings, selection of the arbitrator from the agreed-upon panel to hear the case, and any other administrative matters necessary to facilitate the timely resolution of any dispute; provided, however, it is the responsibility of the principal parties to any pending grievance to insure the time limits and deadlines are met.
- Section 10.2 <u>Processing Grievances</u>: Any questions arising out of and during the term of this Agreement involving its interpretation and application, which includes applicable provisions of the Schedule A's, but not jurisdictional disputes or alleged violations of Section 7.1 and 7.5 and similar provisions, shall be considered a grievance and subject to resolution under the following procedures.
- Step 1. Employee Grievances: When any employee subject to the provisions of this Agreement feels aggrieved by an alleged violation of this Agreement, the employee shall, through his Union business representative or, job steward, within ten (10) working days after the occurrence of the violation, give notice to the work site representative of the involved Contractor stating the provision(s) alleged to have been violated. A business representative of the Union or the job steward and the work site representative of the involved Contractor shall meet and endeavor to adjust the matter within ten (10) working days after timely notice has been given. If they fail to resolve the matter within the prescribed period, the grieving party may, within ten (10) working days thereafter, pursue Step 2 of this grievance procedure provided the grievance is reduced to writing, setting forth the relevant information, including a short description thereof, the date on which the alleged violation occurred, and the provision(s) of the Agreement alleged to have been violated. Grievances and disputes settled at Step 1 shall be non-precedential except as to the parties directly involved.

<u>Union or Contractor Grievances:</u> Should the Union(s) or any Contractor have a dispute with the other Party(ies) and, if after conferring within ten (10) working days after the disputing Party knew or should have known of the facts or occurrence giving rise to the dispute, a settlement is not reached within five (5) working days, the dispute shall be reduced to writing and processed to Step 2 in the same manner as outlined in 1(a) above for the adjustment of an employee complaint.

- Step 2. The business manager of the involved Union or his designee, together with the site representative of the involved Contractor, and the labor relations representative of the Community Workforce Coordinator, shall meet within seven (7) working days of the referral of the dispute to this second step to arrive at a satisfactory settlement thereof. If the Parties fail to reach an agreement, the dispute may be appealed in writing in accordance with the provisions of Step 3 within seven (7) calendar days after the initial meeting at Step 2.
- Step 3. (a) If the grievance shall have been submitted but not resolved under Step 2, either the Union or Contractor Party may request in writing to the Community Workforce Coordinator (with copy (ies) to the other Party (ies)) within seven (7) calendar days after the initial Step 2 meeting, that the grievance be submitted to an arbitrator selected from the agreed upon list below, on a rotational basis in the order listed. Those arbitrators are: (1) Louis Zigman; (2) Sara Adler; (3) Fredric Horowitz; (4) Edna Francis; (5) William Rule; (6) Walt Daugherty; and (7) Michael Rappaport. The decision of the arbitrator shall be final and binding on all Parties and the fee and expenses of such arbitrations shall be borne equally by the involved Contractor(s) and the involved Union(s).
- (b) Failure of the grieving Party to adhere to the time limits established herein shall render the grievance null and void. The time limits established herein may be extended only by written consent of the Parties involved at the particular step where the extension is agreed upon. The arbitrator shall have the authority to make decisions only on issues presented and shall not have the authority to change, amend, add to or detract from any of the provisions of this Agreement.
- (c) The fees and expenses incurred by the arbitrator, as well as those jointly utilized by the Parties (i.e., conference room, court reporter, etc.) in arbitration, shall be divided equally by the Parties to the arbitration, including Union(s) and Contractor(s) involved.
- Section 10.3 <u>Limit on Use of Procedures</u>: Procedures contained in this Article shall not be applicable to any alleged violation of Articles 7 or 8, with a single exception that any employee discharged for violation of Section 7.2, or Section 8.3, may resort to the procedures of this Article to determine only if he/she was, in fact, engaged in that violation.
- Section 10.4 <u>Notice:</u> The Community Workforce Coordinator (and the College, in the case of any grievance regarding the Scope of this Agreement) shall be notified by the involved Contractor of all actions at Steps 2 and 3, and further, the Community Workforce Coordinator shall, upon its own request, be permitted to participate fully as a party in all proceedings at such steps.

ARTICLE 11 REGULATORY COMPLIANCE

Section 11.1 <u>Compliance with All Laws:</u> The Council and all Unions, Contractors, subcontractors and their employed shall comply with all applicable federal and state laws, ordinances and regulations including, but not limited to, those relating to safety and health, employment and applications for employment. All employees shall comply with the safety

regulations established by the College, the Community Workforce Coordinator or the Contractor. Employees must promptly report any injuries or accidents to a supervisor.

- Section 11.2 <u>Monitoring Compliance</u>: The Parties agree that the College shall require, and that the Community Workforce Coordinator and Council shall monitor, compliance by all Contractors and subcontractors with all federal and state laws regulation that, from time to time may apply to Project Work. It shall be the responsibility of both the Council and the Community Workforce Coordinator (on behalf of the College) to investigate or monitor compliance with these various laws and regulations. The Council may recommend to the Community Workforce Coordinator and/or the College procedures to encourage and enforce compliance with these laws and regulations.
- Section 11.3 Prevailing Wage Compliance: The Council or Union shall refer all complaints regarding any potential prevailing wage violation to the Community Workforce Coordinator, who on its own, or with the assistance of the College's labor compliance program, shall process, investigate and resolve such complaints, consistent with Article 5, Section 5.4. The Council or Union, as appropriate, shall be advised in a timely manner with regard to the facts and resolution, if any, of any complaint. It is understood that this Section does not restrict any individual rights as established under the State Labor Code, including the rights of an individual to file a complaint with the State Labor Commissioner or to file a grievance for such violation under the grievance procedure set forth in this Agreement.
- Section 11.4 <u>Violations of Law:</u> Based upon a finding of violation by the College of a federal and state law, and upon notice to the Contractor that it or its subcontractors are in such violation, the College, in the absence of the Contractor or subcontractor remedying such violation, shall take such action as it is permitted by law or contract to encourage that Contractor to come into compliance, including, but not limited to, assessing fines and penalties, and/or removing the offending Contractor from Project Work. Additionally, in accordance with the Agreement between the College and the Contractor, the College may cause the Contractor to remove from Project Work any subcontractor who is in violation of state or federal law.

ARTICLE 12 SAFETY AND PROTECTION OF PERSON AND PROPERTY

Section 12.1 Safety:

- (a) It shall be the responsibility of each Contractor to ensure safe working conditions and employee compliance with any safety rules contained herein or established by the College, the Community Workforce Coordinator or the Contractor. It is understood that employees have an individual obligation to use diligent care to perform their work in a safe manner and to protect themselves and the property of the Contractor and the College.
- (b) Employees shall be bound by the safety, security and visitor rules established by the Contractor, the Community Workforce Coordinator and/or the College. These rules will be published and posted. An employee's failure to satisfy his/her obligations under this section will subject him/her to discipline, up to and including discharge.

- (c) The Parties to this Agreement adopt the Los Angeles/Orange Counties Building and Construction Trades Council Approved Drug and Alcohol Testing Policy, a copy of which is attached hereto as **Attachment "D,"** and which shall be the policy and procedure utilized under this Agreement.
- Section 12.2 <u>Suspension of Work for Safety:</u> A Contractor may suspend all or a portion of the job to protect the life and safety of employees. In such cases, employees will be compensated only for the actual time worked; provided, however, that where the Contractor requests employees to remain at the site and be available for work, the employees will be compensated for stand-by time at their basic hourly rate of pay.
- Section 12.3 <u>Water and Sanitary Facilities:</u> The Contractor shall provide adequate supplies of drinking water and sanitary facilities for all employees as required by state law or regulation.

ARTICLE 13 TRAVEL AND SUBSISTENCE

Travel expenses, travel time, subsistence allowances, zone rates and parking reimbursements shall be paid in accordance with the applicable Schedule A Agreement unless superseded by the applicable prevailing wage determination.

ARTICLE 14 APPRENTICES

Section 14.1 Importance of Training: The Parties recognize the need to maintain continuing support of the programs designed to develop adequate numbers of competent workers in the construction industry, the obligation to capitalize on the availability of the local work force in the area served by the College, and the opportunities to provide continuing work under the construction program. To these ends, the Parties will facilitate, encourage, and assist local residents to commence and progress in Labor/Management Apprenticeship and/or training Programs in the construction industry leading to participation in such apprenticeship programs. The College, the Community Workforce Coordinator, other College consultants, and the Council, will work cooperatively to identify, or establish and maintain, effective programs and procedures for persons interested in entering the construction industry and which will help prepare them for the formal joint labor/management apprenticeship programs maintained by the signatory Unions.

Section 14.2 <u>Use of Apprentices:</u>

(a) Apprentices used on Projects under this Agreement shall be registered in Joint Labor Management Apprenticeship Programs approved by the State of California. Apprentices may comprise up to thirty percent (30%) of each craft's work force at any time, unless the standards of the applicable joint apprenticeship committee confirmed by the Division of Apprenticeship Standards ("DAS"), establish a lower or higher maximum percentage, and where such is the case, the applicable Union should use its best efforts with the Joint Labor

Management apprenticeship committee and, if necessary, the DAS to permit up to thirty percent (30%) apprentices on the Project.

- (b) The Unions agree to cooperate with the Contractor in furnishing apprentices as requested up to the maximum percentage. The apprentice ratio for each craft shall be in compliance, at a minimum, with the applicable provisions of the Labor Code relating to utilization of apprentices. The College shall encourage such utilization, and, both as to apprentices and the overall supply of experienced workers, the Community Workforce Coordinator will work with the Council to assure appropriate and maximum utilization of apprentices and the continuing availability of both apprentices and journey persons.
- (c) The Parties agree that apprentices will not be dispatched to Contractors working under this Agreement unless there is a journeymen working on the project where the apprentice is to be employed who is qualified to assist and oversee the apprentice's progress through the program in which he is participating.
- (d) All apprentices shall work under the direct supervision of a journeyman from the trade in which the apprentice is indentured. A journeyman shall be defined as set forth in the California Code of Regulations, Title 8 [apprenticeship], Section 205, which defines a journeyman as a person who has either completed an accredited apprenticeship in his or her craft, or has completed the equivalent of an apprenticeship in length and content of work experience and all other requirements in the craft which has workers classified as journeyman in the apprenticeship occupation. Should a question arise as to a journeyman's qualification under this subsection, the Contractor shall provide adequate proof evidencing the worker's qualification as a journeyman to the Construction Manager and the Council.

ARTICLE 15 WORK OPPORTUNITIES PROGRAM

- Section 15.1 The Parties to this Agreement support the development of increased numbers of skilled construction workers from among Area Residents to meet the labor needs of the Project, specifically, and the requirements of the local construction industry generally. Towards that end the Parties agree to cooperate respecting the establishment of a work opportunities program for Area Residents, the primary goals of which shall be to maximize construction work opportunities for traditionally underrepresented members of the community. In furtherance of the foregoing, the Unions specifically agree to:
- a) Encourage the referral and utilization, to the extent permitted by law and hiring hall practices, of qualified Area Residents as journeymen, and apprentices on the Project and entrance into such qualified apprenticeship and training programs as may be operated by signatory Unions; and
- b) Work cooperatively with the College and other College consultants to identify, or establish and maintain, effective programs, events and procedures for persons interested in entering the construction industry; and

- c) Participate in College based job fairs, career days and outreach events; and
- d) Provide speakers to speak at College programs and Academies as requested; and
- e) Assist Area Residents in contacting pre-apprenticeship programs that utilize the Building Trades multi-craft core curriculum (MC3) and the Apprenticeship Training Committees for the crafts and trades they are interested in. The Unions shall assist Area Residents who are seeking Union jobs on the Project and Union membership in assessing their work experience and giving them credit for provable past experience in their relevant craft or trade, including experience gained working for non-union Contractors. The Unions shall put on their rolls qualified bona fide Area Residents for work on this Project; and
 - f) Allow tours of their JACs as requested; and
- g) Provide a contact information list for all Union representatives and Joint Apprenticeship Committee representatives; and
- h) Support local events and programs designed to recruit and develop adequate numbers of competent workers in the construction industry.

ARTICLE 16 WORKING CONDITIONS

- Section 16.1 <u>Meal and Rest Periods</u>: There will be no non-working times established during working hours except as may be required by applicable state law or regulations. Meal periods and Rest periods shall be as provided for in Wage Order 16. Individual coffee containers will be permitted at the employees' work location; however, there will be no organized coffee breaks.
- Section 16.2 <u>Work Rules</u>: The College, the Community Workforce Coordinator, and/or relevant Contractor shall establish such reasonable work rules as they deem appropriate and not inconsistent with this Agreement. These rules will be posted at the work sites by the Contractor and may be amended thereafter as necessary. Failure to observe these rules and regulations by employees may be grounds for discipline up to an including discharge.
- Section 16.3 <u>Emergency Use of Tools and Equipment:</u> There should be no restrictions on the emergency use of any tools by any qualified employee or supervisor, or on the use of any tools or equipment for the performance of work within the jurisdiction, provided the employee can safely use the tools and/or equipment involved and is compliance with applicable governmental rules and regulations.
- Section 16.4 <u>Access Restrictions for Cars:</u> Recognizing the nature of the work being conducted on the site, employee access by a private automobile may be limited to certain roads and/or parking areas.

ARTICLE 17 PRE-JOB CONFERENCES

Each Contractor will conduct a pre-job conference with the appropriate affected Union(s) prior to commencing work. The Council and the Construction Manager shall be advised in advance of all such conferences and may participate if they wish. All work assignments shall be disclosed by the Contractor at a pre-job conference held in accordance with industry practice. Should there be any formal jurisdictional dispute raised under Article VIII, the Construction Manager shall be promptly notified.

ARTICLE 18 LABOR/MANAGEMENT COOPERATION

Section 18.1 <u>Joint Committee</u>: The Parties to this Agreement shall establish a six (6) person Joint Administrative Committee (JAC). This JAC shall be comprised of three (3) representatives selected by the College and three (3) representatives selected by the Council to monitor compliance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement. Each representative shall designate an alternate who shall serve in his or her absence for any purpose contemplated by this Agreement.

Section 18.2 Functions of Joint Committee: The Committee shall meet on a schedule to be determined by the Committee or at the call of the joint chairs, to discuss the administration of the Agreement, the progress of the Project, general labor management problems that may arise, and any other matters consistent with this Agreement. Substantive grievances or disputes arising under Articles 7, 8 or 10 shall not be reviewed or discussed by this Committee, but shall be processed pursuant to the provisions of the appropriate Article. The Community Workforce Coordinator shall be responsible for the scheduling of the meetings, the preparation of the agenda topics for the meetings, with input from the Unions the Contractors and the College. Notice of the date, time and place of meetings, shall be given to the Committee members at least three (3) days prior to the meeting. The College should be notified of the meetings and invited to send a representative(s) to participate. The Community Workforce Coordinator shall prepare quarterly reports on apprentice utilization and the training and employment of College residents, and a schedule of Project Work and estimated number of craft workers needed. The Committee or an appropriate subcommittee, may review such reports and make any recommendations for improvement, if necessary, including increasing the availability of skilled trades, and the employment of local residents or other individuals who should be assisted with appropriate training to qualify for apprenticeship programs.

Section 18.3 <u>Subcommittees:</u> The Committee may form subcommittees to consider and advise the full Committee with regard to safety and health issues affecting the Project and other similar issues affecting the overall Project, including any workers' compensation program initiated under this Agreement.

ARTICLE 19 SAVINGS AND SEPARABILITY

Savings Clause: It is not the intention of the College, the Community Workforce Coordinator, Contractor or the Union parties to violate any laws governing the subject matter of this Agreement. The Parties hereto agree that in the event any provision of this Agreement is finally held or determined to be illegal or void as being in contravention of any applicable law or regulation, the remainder of the Agreement shall remain in full force and effect unless the part or parts so found to be void are wholly inseparable from the remaining portions of this Agreement. Further, the Parties agree that if and when any provision(s) of this Agreement is finally held or determined to be illegal or void by a court of competent jurisdiction, the Parties will promptly enter into negotiations concerning the substantive effect of such decision for the purposes of achieving conformity with the requirements of any applicable laws and the intent of the Parties hereto. If the legality of this Agreement is challenged and any form of injunctive relief is granted by any court, suspending temporarily or permanently the implementation of this Agreement, then the Parties agree that all Project Work that would otherwise be covered by this Agreement should be continued to be bid and constructed without application of this Agreement so that there is no delay or interference with the ongoing planning, bidding and construction of any Project Work.

Section 19.2 <u>Effect of Injunctions or Other Court Orders:</u> The Parties recognize the right of the College to withdraw, at its absolute discretion, the utilization of the Agreement as part of any bid specification should a Court of competent jurisdiction issue any order, or any applicable statute which could result, temporarily or permanently in delay of the bidding, awarding and/or construction on the Project. Notwithstanding such an action by the College, or such court order or statutory provision, the Parties agree that the Agreement shall remain in full force and the fact on covered Project Work to the maximum extent legally possible.

ARTICLE 20 WAIVER

A waiver of or a failure to assert any provisions of this Agreement by any or all of the Parties hereto shall not constitute a waiver of such provision for the future. Any such waiver shall not constitute a modification of the Agreement or change in the terms and conditions of the Agreement and shall not relieve, excuse or release any of the Parties from any of their rights, duties or obligations hereunder.

ARTICLE 21 AMENDMENTS

The provisions of this Agreement can be renegotiated, supplemented, rescinded or otherwise altered only by mutual agreement in writing, hereafter signed by the negotiating Parties hereto.

ARTICLE 22 DURATION OF THE AGREEMENT

Section 22.1 Duration:

- (a) This Agreement shall be effective from the date signed by all Parties and shall remain in effect for a period of five (5) years and shall continue in effect from year to year thereafter unless either Party provides written notice of its intent to terminate, sent no earlier than ninety (90) days or later than sixty (60) days prior to the termination date or successor termination date. Any covered Project awarded during the term of this Agreement shall continue to be covered hereunder, until completion of the Project, notwithstanding the expiration date of this Agreement.
- (b) This Agreement may be extended by mutual consent of the College and the Unions for such further periods as the Parties shall agree to.

Section 22.2 <u>Turnover and Final Acceptance of Completed Work:</u>

- (a) Construction of any phase, portion, section, or segment of Project Work shall be deemed complete when such phase, portion, section or segment has been turned over to the College by the Contractor and the College has accepted such phase, portion, section, or segment. As areas and systems of the Project are inspected and construction-tested and/or approved and accepted by the College or third parties with the approval of the College, the Agreement shall have no further force or effect on such items or areas, except when the Contractor is directed by the College to engage and repairs or modifications required by its contract(s) with the College.
- (b) Notice of each final acceptance received by the Contractor will be provided to the Council with the description of what portion, segment, etc. has been accepted. Final acceptance may be subject to a "punch" list, and in such case, the Agreement will continue to apply to each such item on the list until it is completed to the satisfaction of the College and Notice of Acceptance is given by the College or its representative to the Contractor. At the request of the Union, complete information describing any "punch" list work, as well as any additional work required of a Contractor at the direction of the College pursuant to (a) above, involving otherwise turned-over and completed facilities which have been accepted by the College, will be available from the Community Workforce Coordinator.

IN WITNESS whereof the Parties have caused this Continuity of Work Agreement to be executed as of the date and year above stated.

ANTELOPE VALLEY COLLEGE	LOS ANGELES/ORANGE COUNTIES BUILDING & CONSTRUCTION TRADES COUNCIL
By:	By:Ron Miller, Executive Secretary
Dated:	Dated:

LOS ANGELES/ORANGE COUNTIES BUILDING AND CONSTRUCTION TRADES COUNCIL CRAFT UNIONS AND DISTRICT COUNCILS

Asbestos Heat & Frost Insulators (Local 5)	
Boilermakers (Local 92)	
Bricklayers & Allied Craftworkers (Local 4)	
Cement Masons (Local 600)	
Electricians (Local 11)	
Elevator Constructors (Local 18)	
Gunite Workers (Local 345)	
Iron Workers (Reinforced – Local 416)	
Iron Workers (Structural – Local 433)	
District Council of Laborers	
Laborers (Local 300)	
Operating Engineers (Local 12)	
Operating Engineers (Local 12)	
Operating Engineers (Local 12)	
Painters & Allied Trades DC 36	
Pipe Trades (Local 250)	
Pipe Trades (Local 345)	
Pipe Trades (Plumbers Local 761)	
Pipe Trades (Sprinkler Fitters Local 709)	
Plasterers (Local 200)	
Plaster Tenders (Local 1414)	
Roofers & Waterproofers (Local 36)	
Sheet Metal Workers (Local 105)	
Teamsters (Local 986)	
Southwest Regional Council of Carpenters	

ATTACHMENT ALETTER OF ASSENT

To be signed by all contractors awarded work covered by the Community Workforce Agreement prior to commencing work.

[Contractor's Letterhead]
Community Workforce Coordinator
C/O Antelope Valley College
3041 West Ave K
Lancaster, CA 93536
Attn:
Re: Community Workforce Agreement - Letter of Assent
Dear Sir:
This is to confirm that [name of company] agrees to be party to and bound by the Antelope Valley College Community Workforce Agreement effective, 2017, as such Agreement may, from time to time, be amended by the negotiating parties or interpreted pursuant to its terms. Such obligation to be a party and bound by this Agreement shall extend to all work covered by the Agreement undertaken by this Company on the project and this Company shall require all of its contractors and subcontractors of whatever tier to be similarly bound for all work within the scope of the Agreement by signing and furnishing to you an identical Letter of Assent prior to their commencement of work.
Sincerely,
[Name of Construction Company]
By:
Name:
Title:
Contractor State License No

[Copies of this letter must be submitted to the Community Workforce Coordinator and to the Council per Section 2.5(b).]

ATTACHMENT B

Local Resident Zip Codes

COLLEGE SERVICE AREA ZIP CODES

(Tier 1)

[to be inserted]

GREATER ANTELOPE VALLEY AREA ZIP CODES

(Tier 2)

91390	93534	93554
93501	93535	93560
93510	93536	93591
93523	93543	
93532	93553	

THE REMAINING AREA ZIP CODES IN LOS ANGELES COUNTY

(**Tier 3**)

ATTACHMENT C

ANTELOPE VALLEY COLLEGE CRAFT REQUEST FORM

TO THE CONTRACTOR: Please complete and fax this form to the applicable union to request craft workers that fulfill the hiring requirements for this project. After faxing your request, please call the Union to verify receipt and substantiate their capacity to furnish workers as specified below. Please print your Fax Transmission Verification Reports and keep copies for your records.

The Antelope Valley College Community Workforce Agreement establishes a goal that 40% of all of the labor and craft positions shall be from qualified workers residing, as well as "Veterans" and "Student Graduates," regardless of where they reside: first, "Area Residents" which reside in those first tier zip codes which cover the College service area, as attached hereto, second, within the Greater Antelope Valley area, as reflected on the attached list of zip codes, third, in the remainder of the County of Los Angeles. For Dispatch purposes, employees residing within any of these three (3) areas, as well as Veterans and Student Graduates, regardless of where they reside, shall be referred to as Local Residents.

TO THE UNION: Please complete the "Union Use Only" section on the next page and fax this form back to the requesting Contractor. Be sure to retain a copy of this form for your records.

To: Union Local # _____ Fax# (___) Date: ______ Cc: Community Workforce Coordinator From: Company: ______ Issued By: ______ Contact Phone: (______ Contact Fax: (_______)

CONTRACTOR USE ONLY

PLEASE PROVIDE ME WITH THE FOLLOWING UNION CRAFT WORKERS.					
Craft Classification (i.e., plumber, painter, etc.)	Journeyman or Apprentice	Local Resident or General Dispatch	Number of workers needed	Report Date	Report Time
TOTAL WORKERS R	EQUESTED =				
Please have worker(s) rep	ort to the following	g work address indica	ated below:		
Project Name:		Site:		Address:	
Report to:	On-	site Tel:		On-site Fax:	
Comment or Special Instr	uctions:				

UNION USE ONLY

Date dispatch request received:
Dispatch received by:
Classification of worker requested:
Classification of worker dispatched:

WORKER REFERRED

Name:		
Date worker was dispatched:		
Is the worker referred a:	(check all the	nat apply)
JOURNEYMAN	Yes	No
APPRENTICE	Yes	No
AREA RESIDENT	Yes	No
VETERAN	Yes	No
STUDENT GRADUATE	Yes	No
GENERAL DISPATCH FROM OUT OF WORK LIST	Yes	No

[This form is not intended to replace a Union's Dispatch or Referral Form normally given to the employee when being dispatched to the jobsite.]

ATTACHMENT D

LOS ANGELES/ORANGE COUNTIES BUILDING AND CONSTRUCTION TRADES COUNCIL APPROVED DRUG AND ALCOHOL TESTING POLICY

The Parties recognize the problems which drug and alcohol abuse have created in the construction industry and the need to develop drug and alcohol abuse prevention programs. Accordingly, the Parties agree that in order to enhance the safety of the work place and to maintain a drug and alcohol free work environment, individual Employers may require applicants or employees to undergo drug and alcohol testing.

- 1. It is understood that the use, possession, transfer or sale of illegal drugs, narcotics, or other unlawful substances, as well as being under the influence of alcohol and the possession or consuming alcohol is absolutely prohibited while employees are on the Employer's job premises or while working on any jobsite in connection with work performed under the Community Workforce Agreement ("CWA").
- 2. No Employer may implement a drug testing program which does not conform in all respects to the provisions of this Policy.
- 3. No Employer may implement drug testing at any jobsite unless written notice is given to the Union setting forth the location of the jobsite, a description of the project under construction, and the name and telephone number of the Project Supervisor. Said notice shall be addressed to the office of each Union signing the CWA. Said notice shall be delivered in person or by registered mail before the implementation of drug testing. Failure to give such notice shall make any drug testing engaged in by the Employer a violation of the CWA, and the Employer may not implement any form of drug testing at such jobsite for the following six months.
- 4. An employer who elects to implement drug testing pursuant to this Agreement shall require all employees on the Project to be tested. With respect to individuals who become employed on the Project subsequent to the proper implementation of this drug testing program, such test shall be administered upon the commencement of employment on the project, whether by referral from a Union Dispatch Office, transfer from another project, or another method. Individuals who were employed on the project prior to the proper implementation of this drug testing program may only be subjected to testing for the reasons set forth in Paragraph 5(f) (1) through 5(f) (3) of this Policy. Refusal to undergo such testing shall be considered sufficient grounds to deny employment on the project.
 - 5. The following procedure shall apply to all drug testing:
- a. The Employer may request urine samples only. The applicant or employee shall not be observed when the urine specimen is given. An applicant or employee, at his or her sole option, shall, upon request, receive a blood test in lieu of a urine test. No employee of the Employer shall draw blood from a bargaining unit employee, touch or handle urine specimens, or

in any way become involved in the chain of custody of urine or blood specimens. A Union Representative, subject to the approval of the individual applicant or employee, shall be permitted to accompany the applicant or employee to the collection facility to observe the collection, bottling, and sealing of the specimen.

- b. The testing shall be done by a laboratory approved by the National Institute on Drug Abuse (NIDA), which is chosen by the Employer and the Union.
- c. An initial test shall be performed using the Enzyme Multiplied Immunoassay Technique (EMZT). In the event a question or positive result arises from the initial test, a confirmation test must be utilized before action can be taken against the applicant or employee. The confirmation test will be by Gas Chromatography Mass Spectrometry (GC/MS). Cutoff levels for both the initial test and confirmation test will be those established by the National Institute on Drug Abuse. Confirmed positive samples will be retained by the testing laboratory in secured long-term frozen storage for a minimum of one year. Handling and transportation of each sample must be documented through strict chain of custody procedures.
- d. In the event of a confirmed positive test result the applicant or employee may request, within forty-eight (48) hours, a sample of his/her specimen from the testing laboratory for purposes of a second test to be performed at a second laboratory, designated by the Union and approved by NDA. The retest must be performed within ten (10) days of the request. Chain of custody for this sample shall be maintained by the Employer between the original testing laboratory and the Union's designated laboratory. Retesting shall be performed at the applicant's or employee's expense. In the event of conflicting test results the Employer may require a third test.
- e. If, as a result of the above testing procedure, it is determined that an applicant or employee has tested positive, this shall be considered sufficient grounds to deny the applicant or employee his/her employment on the Project.
- f. No individual who tests negative for drugs or alcohol pursuant to the above procedure and becomes employed on the Project shall again be subjected to drug testing with the following exceptions:
- 1. Employees who are involved in industrial accidents resulting in damage to plant, property or equipment or injury to him/herself or others may be tested pursuant to the procedures stated hereinabove.
- 2. The Employer may test employees following thirty (30) days advance written notice to the employee(s) to be tested and to the applicable Union. Notice to the applicable Union shall be as set forth in Paragraph 3 above and such testing shall be pursuant to the procedures stated hereinabove.
- 3. The Employer may test an employee where the Employer has reasonable cause to believe that the employee is impaired from performing his/her job. Reasonable cause shall be defined as exhibiting aberrant or unusual behavior, the type of which

is a recognized and accepted symptom of impairment (i.e., slurred speech, unusual lack of muscular coordination, etc.). Such behavior must be actually observed by at least two persons, one of whom shall be a Supervisor who has been trained to recognize the symptoms of drug abuse or impairment and the other of whom shall be the job steward. If the job steward is unavailable or there is no job steward on the project the other person shall be a member of the applicable Union's bargaining unit. Testing shall be pursuant to the procedures stated hereinabove. Employees who are tested pursuant to the exceptions set forth in this paragraph and who test positive will be removed from the Employer's payroll.

- g. Applicants or employees who do not test positive shall be paid for all time lost while undergoing drug testing. Payment shall be at the applicable wage and benefit rates set forth in the applicable Union's Master Labor Agreement. Applicants who have been dispatched from the Union and who are not put to work pending the results of a test will be paid waiting time until such time as they are put to work. It is understood that an applicant must pass the test as a condition of employment. Applicants who are put to work pending the results of a test will be considered probationary employees.
- 6. The employers will be allowed to conduct periodic job site drug testing on the Project under the following conditions:
- a. The entire jobsite must be tested, including any employee or subcontractor's employee who worked on that project three (3) working days before or after the date of the test;
- b. Jobsite testing cannot commence sooner than thirty (30) days after start of the work on the Project;
- c. Prior to start of periodic testing, a business representative will be allowed to conduct an educational period on company time to explain periodic jobsite testing program to affected employees;
- d. Testing shall be conducted by a N.I.D.A. certified laboratory, pursuant to the provisions set forth in Paragraph 5 hereinabove.
 - e. Only two periodic tests may be performed in a twelve month period.
- 7. It is understood that the unsafe use of prescribed medication, or where the use of prescribed medication impairs the employee's ability to perform work, is a basis for the Employer to remove the employee from the jobsite.
- 8. Any grievance or dispute which may arise out of the application of this Agreement shall be subject to the grievance and arbitration procedures set forth in the CWA.
- 9. The establishment or operation of this Policy shall not curtail any right of any employee found in any law, rule or regulation. Should any part of this Agreement be found unlawful by a court of competent jurisdiction or a public agency having jurisdiction over the

parties, the remaining portions of the Agreement shall be unaffected and the parties shall enter negotiations to replace the affected provision.

- 10. Present employees, if tested positive, shall have the prerogative for rehabilitation program at the employee's expense. When such program has been successfully completed the Employer shall not discriminate in any way against the employee. If work for which the employee is qualified exists he/she shall be reinstated.
- 11. The Employer agrees that results of urine and blood tests performed hereunder will be considered medical records held confidential to the extent permitted or required by law. Such records shall not be released to any persons or entities other than designated Employer representatives and the applicable Union. Such release to the applicable Union shall only be allowed upon the signing of a written release and the information contained therein shall not be used to discourage the employment of the individual applicant or employee on any subsequent occasion.
- 12. The Employer shall indemnify and hold the Union harmless against any and all claims, demands, suits, or liabilities that may arise out of the application of this Agreement and/or any program permitted hereunder.
- 13. Employees who seek voluntary assistance for substance abuse may not be disciplined for seeking such assistance. Requests from employees for such assistance shall remain confidential and shall not be revealed to other employees or management personnel without the employee's consent. Employees enrolled in substance abuse programs shall be subject to all Employer rules, regulations and job performance standards with the understanding that an employee enrolled in such a program is receiving treatment for an illness.
- 14. This Memorandum, of Understanding shall constitute the only Agreement in effect between the parties concerning drug and alcohol abuse, prevention and testing. Any modifications thereto must be accomplished pursuant to collective bargaining negotiations between the parties.

SIDE LETTER OF AGREEMENT TESTING POLICY FOR DRUG ABUSE

It is hereby agreed between the parties hereto that an Employer who has otherwise properly implemented drug testing, as set forth in the Testing Policy for Drug Abuse, shall have the right to offer an applicant or employee a "quick" drug screening test. This "quick" screen test shall consist either of the "ICUP" urine screen or similar test or an oral screen test. The applicant or employee shall have the absolute right to select either of the two "quick" screen tests, or to reject both and request a full drug test.

An applicant or employee who selects one of the quick screen tests, and who passes the test, shall be put to work immediately. An applicant or employee who fails the "quick" screen test, or who rejects the quick screen tests, shall be tested pursuant to the procedures set forth in the Testing Policy for Drug Abuse. The sample used for the "quick" screen test shall be discarded immediately upon conclusion of the test. An applicant or employee shall not be deprived of any rights granted to them by the Testing Policy for Drug Abuse as a result of any occurrence related to the "quick" screen test.

SUMMARY OF WORK

1. PART 1 GENERAL

- A. SECTION INCLUDES
 - 1 Work included.
 - 2 Contractor use of site.
 - 3 Work Sequence

B. WORK INCLUDED

- Work of this contract is comprised of: Year 4 LED upgrades which includes the
 installation of LED fixtures along with programming and identification and the
 Exterior Lighting upgrades which includes the demolition of existing poles,
 fixtures and concrete stands and providing new pull boxes, poles, fixtures, retro-fit
 kits, labeling and programming.
- 2. Construct the work of each contract under a single lump sum contract. Multiple contracts will be awarded by the District as outlined in the Notice Calling for Bids (Section 00 11 13) and in accordance with the Construction Manager's 'Work Scope Special Conditions" (Section 01011) for each work scope category. Each Category Contract will include ALL work in all of the specification sections noted under said Category in the Notice Inviting Bids. Division "0" and "1" of the Project Manual will be a part of ALL bids and contracts in ALL Categories.
 - a. "Work Scope Special Conditions" (Section 01011) is a matrix which contains the special conditions of each Category Contract. Columns containing a "yes" indicate that the work under the "Description" is to be a part of the Category Contract noted at the top of the list. Columns containing a "no" indicate that the work under the "Description" is to be excluded by the Category Contractor noted at the top of the list.
 - b. The work included in each specification section includes, but is not limited to, the furnishing of all labor, materials, appliances, tools, equipment, facilities, transportation, applicable taxes and services necessary for, and incidental to, performing all operations in connection with the specification section complete as shown on the drawings and / or specified therein.
 - c. ALL of the work in each specification section MUST be included in the work scope "Category" for which it has been assigned unless it has been SPECIFICALLY noted within the "Work Scope Special Conditions" (Section 01011) to be excluded. CONTRACTOR MUST EXAMINE ALL SPECIFICATION SECTIONS AND DRAWINGS for related work that may be specified or shown on the drawings and required to be included under their specific Category or referenced specification section.
 - d. In the unlikely event that the same work called out in this Contractor's category is also called out in the category of another contractor or contractors, BOTH this Contractor and the other contractor/s will be expected to have included the work in their bids. It is not the District's intention for this double coverage to happen, however if it does, the District will seek a credit quotation from all affected contractors and the contractor offering the smallest credit or least favorable terms to the District shall be the contractor directed to perform the work. The other affected contractor/s shall have their contract work scope/s and price/s reduced by their proposed credit amounts.

C. WORK BY OWNER

1. Items noted "NIC" (Not In Contract) will be furnished and installed by the Owner.

D. OWNER FURNISHED PRODUCTS

- 1. Items noted "OFCI" (Owner Furnished -Contractor Installed) will be furnished by the Owner and installed by the Contractor
- 2. Items noted "OFOI" (Owner Furnished -Owner Installed) will be furnished by the Owner and installed by the Owner
- 3. Owner's responsibilities
 - Arrange for and deliver Owner reviewed shop drawings, product data, and samples to the Contractor
 - b. Arrange and pay for product delivery to site
 - c. On delivery, inspect products jointly with Contractor
 - Submit claims for transportation damage and replace damaged, defective, or deficient items
 - e. Arrange for manufacturer's warranties, inspections, and service
- 4. Contractor's responsibilities
 - a. Review Owner reviewed shop drawings, product data, and samples
 - b. Receive and unload products at site; inspect for completeness or damage jointly with Owner
 - c. Handle, store, install, assemble, and finish products
 - d. Repair or replace items damaged after receipt
- 5. Products
 - a. See equipment schedules
- 6. Items furnished by Owner for installation by Contractor (OFCI):
 - a. See equipment schedules

E. CONTRACTOR USE OF THE SITE

- Contractor shall have use of the site throughout the construction period as regulated by the Construction Manager
- 2. Construction operations: Limited to area indicated on drawings

F. WORK SEQUENCE

- 1. Construct work in accordance with the Project Construction Schedule, Section 01310.
- 2. PART 2 PRODUCTS Not Used
- PART 3 EXECUTION Not Used

END OF SECTION

ANTELOPE VALLEY COMMUNITY COLLEGE - Prop 39 Year 4 LED Lighting and Exterior Lighting Replacement WORK SCOPE SPECIAL CONDITIONS

ITEM:	DESCRIPTION:	Bid Package #22
1	Contractor shall not interfere with the normal, regular, or existing business operations or activities of the College at the project site. If required schedule work for after hours or weekends, all costs for working after hours or weekends shall be included within your base bid.	yes
2	Properly protect existing improvements scheduled to remain when performing work within this category.	yes
3	Properly & completely coordinate all work through the Construction Manager to ensure that all work is properly and efficiently installed per the project manual.	yes
4	All daily reports shall be turned into the Construction Manager on a daily basis.	yes
5	All deliveries and material or equipment moving between construction areas shall be coordinated and approved by the Construction Manager prior to commencement.	yes
6	Utilize suitable equipment for traversing the site, hauling or relocating of materials, and/or erection of items within this trade regardless of soils conditions, grades and existing finishes at no additional cost or delay to the schedule.	yes
7	Contractors within this category shall pay and maintain cell phone numbers for their project foreman throughout the duration of this project.	yes
8	Provide all job verification and field measuring as may be needed and/or required to ensure that the work is coordinated and fits properly.	yes
9	Repair any and all finishes damaged as a result of the execution of the work in this category.	yes
10	Provide cleanup on a daily basis to insure a clean and safe & accessible work environment.	yes
11	Contractor to provide trash containers and/or properly dispose of waste, trash, lunch trash and debris. This includes procurement of all hauling permits and/or dump fees which may be required. This applies equally to any/all subcontractors employed by the Prime Contractor.	yes
12	Be advised - the project site is located in an area of potential high winds. The protection against and prevention of wind damage to incomplete work or on-site stored materials is the responsibility of the contractor.	yes
13	Be advised - the project site is located in an area of potential high heat. The protection against and prevention of heat damage to incomplete work or on-site stored materials is the responsibility of the contractor	yes
14	The Construction Manager will set the construction working hours on site.	yes
15	Completely furnish all cutting and patching as required in all existing construction including finishes due to the installation of work of this category contractor.	yes
16	At no time will any contractor or sub contractor's drive or park on any concrete flatwork without the consent of the Construction Manager. It will be the contractor's responsibility to keep his employees, subcontractors, suppliers and company vehicles off said concrete. Any damage, tire marks or cracking found at anytime after the violation of this rule, the contractor will be held responsible for the repairs.	yes
17	Parking areas shall be designated by the Construction Manager.	yes
18	Provide all barricades, warning lights and signs & safety measures etc. required for the execution of the work within this category. A mobile/ portable plan will need to be established and agreed upon with the Construction Manager and Antelope Valley College.	yes

ANTELOPE VALLEY COMMUNITY COLLEGE - Prop 39 Year 4 LED Lighting and Exterior Lighting Replacement WORK SCOPE SPECIAL CONDITIONS

ITEM:	DESCRIPTION:	Bid Package #22
19	Provide adequate and proper fugitive dust control (PM10) during all operations within this contract as required be applicable codes and/or ordinances. Comply with the South Coast Air Quality Management District (SCAQMD) for the Antelope Valley area. This includes but is not limited to Machinery, vehicular or foot traffic.	yes
20	All Contractors shall be familiar and comply with the South Coast Air Quality Management District (SCAQMD) standards for the Antelope Valley area throughout the duration of the project.	yes
21	Provide all demo of the existing assemblies indicated to be demolished as per the documents and properly dispose of same offsite at a legal landfill facility.	yes
22	Provide and maintain all temporary chemical toilets and temporary had wash stations for the duration of the project. A minimum of 2 toilets and 1 hand wash station shall be provided and may be adjusted based upon the quantity of manpower present on the jobsite. Provide twice a week cleaning. Temp toilets and handwash station shall be located within the temp fence staging area within parking lot 16.	yes
23	Contractor shall verify and keep all existing systems fully operational as they execute the scope of work within this contract.	yes
25	Any shut downs of power needs to be conducted after hours so as not to disrupt regular scheduled school activities. Provide 48 hours notice through the Construction Manager.	yes
26	Provide all Best Management Practices (BMP's) as required to meet all requirements for the Regional Storm Water Pollution Prevention and local governing jurisdiction, included but not limited to concrete wash out containers, drain inlet protection, erosion control, etc.	yes
27	Contractor is responsible for all required coordination for installation, manufacturer, supplier, controls system, programming, and related items in order to ensure full operation finished product within the allotted time line.	yes
28	This Category Contractor is the project Prime Contractor and shall be solely responsible for ALL work as required for the complete project as specified in the Project Manual, Drawings and Addenda.	yes
29	Contractor is responsible to utilize equipment that will not damage and/or mar existing conditions.	
30	Provide all demo of conduit, lights, poles, luminaires, pole foundations, conductors, wiring, switches, transformers and equipment etc. as indicated per the Contract Documents.	yes
31	Provide and install all conduit, lights, poles, luminaires, conductors, wiring, equipment, time clocks, breaker identification plates, warning signs etc. as indicated per the Contract Documents.	yes
35	Contractor is responsible to provide all necessary protective measures so as to protect the existing conditions while executing work of this contract. Any existing conditions that are damaged as a direct result of completing work of this contract will be the sole responsibility of the contractor to repair back to the existing conditions.	yes
36	Provide and install all specialty items and brackets not specifically noted to be installed but may be required in order to complete the installation and provide a complete and operable system.	yes
37	Where new poles are being provided at existing foundations, Contractor shall remove all existing grout under the existing base plates. Contractor shall install new poles and base plates on existing foundations so as a minimum of 1" non shrink grout can be installed under new base plates to the existing foundations. Contractor shall form and pour non shrink grout as aforementioned above.	yes

ANTELOPE VALLEY COMMUNITY COLLEGE - Prop 39 Year 4 LED Lighting and Exterior Lighting Replacement WORK SCOPE SPECIAL CONDITIONS

ITEM:	DESCRIPTION:	Bid Package #22
38	Contractor shall verify all existing anchor bolt diameters where new poles are to be mounted at existing foundations so as the new base plate mounting holes match the existing anchor bolt diameters.	yes
39	Contractor shall verify all base plate configurations where new poles are to be mounted at existing foundations so as the new base plates match existing anchor bolt configurations, patterns and sizes.	yes
40	Provide all lighting pole labeling as indicated per Detail 8 on Sheet E-400. Only poles scheduled to receive the Lumewave TOP900-TL twist lock wireless control module shall be required to be identified with the aforementioned pole labeling.	yes
41	Contractor to provide all verification of existing electrical circuits feeding said lights to be 277V and provide for any re circuiting as may be required.	yes
42	Contractor and Contractor provided Factory Authorized Technician shall provide all installation, testing, commissioning, software/firmware, manufacturer services and software/firmware support and updates as required per the contract documents for the Colleges existing Lumewave TOP900 wireless lighting control network.	yes
43	This Category Contractor is the project Prime Contractor and shall be solely responsible for ALL work as required for the compete project as specified in the Project Manual, Drawings and Addenda.	yes
44	This Category Contractor shall provide as a direct turnover item to the Antelope Valley College Facilities Services Department, 100 lineal feet of Bird Repellent Spikes. Product shall be from Grainger, Item # 5PTU4, Manufacturer Model # STS-100, Catalog Page # 1061, UNSPSC # 10191701.	yes
45	Be advised that there are ALTERNATES as part of this project, please refer to Section 01230 Alternates.	yes
46	Be advised that there are ALLOWANCES as part of this project, please refer to Section 01210 Allowance.	yes
47	This Category Contractor shall be responsible to backfill and compact all holes resulting from the demolition of the existing light pole foundations.	yes
48	Be advised that all Prime and Sub Contractors shall be bound to the "Community Work Force Agreement" that has been adopted by the Antelope Valley College Board of Trustees. Said Agreement establishes the labor relations guidelines and procedures for the Antelope Valley College and for the Contractors.	yes
49	This Category Contractor shall utilize the existing 38'x200' temp fenced staging area within parking lot 16 for all material, tools and equipment staging area. Temporary sanitation facilitates shall be located within this staging area also. Currently this temporary fenced staging area is under rental with Antelope Valley College until November 10, 2017. This category contractor shall takeover the rental for a period from November 2017 until the contract completes. This Category Contractor shall be responsible to have temporary fence removed at the end of the contract and fill all holes in the asphalt as a result of the fence post being driven in the asphalt. Contact information for the temporary fence vendor is So Cal Industries 626-422-2538 Attention Jose Muniz. Please note that this Category Contractor will be jointly sharing this staging area with contractors of another Antelope Valley College construction contract, however all costs of the fence rental shall be paid for by this category contractor.	yes

CHANGE ORDER PROCEDURE

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.01 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. Submittals.
- B. Delivery, Storage, and Handling.
- C. Documentation of change in Contract Sum and Contract Time.
- D. Change procedures.
- E. Construction Change Authorization.
- F. Stipulated Sum change order.
- G. Unit Price Change Order.
- H. Time and Material Change Order.
- I. Execution of Change Orders.
- J. Correlation of Contractor submittals.

1.02 RELATED DOCUMENTS

Drawings and general provisions of Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and Division 0 and Division 1 Specification Sections, apply to work of this Section.

1.03 SUBMITTALS

A. Submit name of the individual authorized to receive change documents, and be responsible for informing others in Contractor semploy or Subcontractors of changes to the Work.

1.04 DELIVERY, STORAGE, AND HANDLING

- A. Maintain a Register of proposal requests, supplemental instructions, and Change Orders at the job site, accurately reflecting current status of all pertinent data.
- B. Make the Register available to the Architect for review at his request.

1.05 DOCUMENTATION OF CHANGE IN CONTRACT SUM AND CONTRACT TIME

- A. Maintain detailed records of work done on a time, and material basis. Provide full information required for evaluation of proposed changes, and to substantiate costs of changes in the Work.
- B. Document each quotation for a change in cost or time with sufficient data to allow evaluation of the quotation.

- C. On request, provide additional data to support computations:
 - 1. Equipment.
 - 2. Taxes, insurance and bonds.
 - 3. Overhead and profit.
 - 4. Justification for any change in Contract Time.
 - 5. Credit for deletions from Contract, similarly documented.
- D. Support each claim for additional costs, and for work done on a time and material basis, with additional information:
 - Origin and date of claim.
 - 2. Dates and times work was performed, and by whom.
 - 3. Time records and wage rates paid.
 - 4. Invoices and receipts for products, equipment, and subcontracts, similarly documented.

1.06 CHANGE PROCEDURES

- A If any bidder is in doubt as to the true meaning of any part of the Contract Documents, or finds discrepancies in or omissions from the drawings and specifications, a written request for information (RFI) or correction shall be submitted to the Architect. The Prime Contractor submitting the written request shall be responsible for its prompt delivery. Any interpretation or correction of the Contract Documents will be made only by addendum issued by the Architect, and a copy of any addendum will be hand-delivered, mailed, or faxed to each bidder known to have received a set of the Contract Documents. No person is authorized to make any oral interpretation of any provision in the Contract Documents, nor shall any oral interpretation be binding on the Owner.
 - If there are discrepancies on drawings, plans, or specifications, or conflicts between drawings, plans, specifications, terms, or conditions, the interpretation of the Architect shall prevail. Prime Contractor shall become familiar with the plans, specifications, and drawings.
- B. The Architect will advise of minor changes in the Work not involving an adjustment to Contract Sum or Contract Time as authorized by the General Conditions Article 9: Changes and Ancillary Supplemental General Conditions by issuing an Instruction Bulletin (IB). A period of 3 working days will be provided to the Contractor to register his complaint in writing for the IB item. Failure to register a complaint within the 3 day period will result in acknowledgment by the Contractor that the minor change in the Work has no cost or time adjustment and that no claim will be submitted to the Owner.
- C. The Architect may issue a Proposed Change Order (PCO), as authorized by General Conditions Article 9: Changes and Ancillary Supplemental General Conditions which includes a detailed description of a proposed change with supplementary or revised Drawings and Specifications, a change in Contract Time for executing the change with a stipulation of any overtime work required and the period of time during which the requested price will be considered valid and an estimated amount of the change in construction cost. Contractor will prepare and submit an estimate within 7 days. Failure by the Prime Contractor to submit an estimate within the stipulated 7 day time will result in the Architect's estimated amount of the change to the Contract sum or time allowed to complete construction becoming the approved amounts, and acknowledgment by the Contractor that no claim will be submitted to the Owner.
- D. The Prime Contractor may propose a change for items other than previously addressed supplemental instructions by submitting a Request for Information to the Construction

Manager which will be returned to the Contractor within 15 days. If the Construction Manager's reply necessitates a change in the contract sum or time, the Contractor shall submit within 15 days a PCO to the Construction Manager. Failure by the Prime Contractor to submit a PCO within the stipulated 14 day period will void the item from being considered at any time during construction and acknowledgment by the Prime Contractor that no claim will be submitted to the Owner. The change request shall describe the proposed change and its full effect on the Work, with a statement describing the reason for the change, and the effect on the Contract Sum and Contract Time with full documentation and a statement describing the effect on Work by separate or other contractors. No additional compensation or time will be considered for the submitted claims at any future date. Document any requested substitutions in accordance with Section 01631, "Products and Substitutions".

1.07 CONSTRUCTION CHANGE DIRECTIVE

- A Construction Manager may issue a document in the field, signed by the Owner, instructing the Contractor to proceed with a change in the Work, to expedite work and avoid or minimize delays in the work.
- B. The document will describe changes in the Work, and will designate method of determining any change in Contract Sum or Contract Time.
- C. Promptly execute the change in Work. Submit final costs for Work involved and/or change in Contract Time for inclusion in a subsequent Change Order.

1.08 STIPULATED SUM CHANGE ORDER

Based on PCO and Prime Contractor's fixed price quotation for a Change Order, and in accordance with Article 9.4.1.1, as approved by Architect, Construction Manager and Owner.

1.09 UNIT PRICE CHANGE ORDER

- A For predetermined unit prices and quantities, the Change Order will be executed on a fixed unit price basis.
- B. For unit costs or quantities of units of work which are not predetermined, execute Work under a Construction Change Authorization.
- C. Changes in Contract Sum or Contract Time will be computed as specified for Time and Material Change Order.

1.10 TIME AND MATERIAL CHANGE ORDER

- A. Submit itemized account and supporting data after completion of change, within time limits indicated in the Conditions of the Contract, with appropriate Contractor costs as determined according to Changes and Extra Work of the General Conditions.
- B. Architect will determine the change allowable in Contract Sum and Contract Time as provided in the Contract Documents.
- C. Maintain detailed records of work done on Time and Material basis.
- D. Provide full information required for evaluation of proposed changes, and to substantiate costs for changes in the Work.

<u>Allowable Costs</u>: The term Allowable Costs" means, and is limited to, the costs listed in this Paragraph 1.11 and that are not prohibited under Paragraph 1.12, below:

<u>Labor:</u> Straight-time wages and salaries, and overtime wages and salaries specifically authorized by District or College Project Manager in writing, for employees employed at the Site, or at fabrication sites off the Site, in the direct performance of the Extra Work or that would have been incurred in the direct performance of the Deleted Work, based on the actual cost for wages prevailing locally for each craft or type of the workers at the time the Extra Work is done or the Deleted Work is ordered eliminated. Labor costs for equipment operators and helpers involved in the performance of Extra Work shall be allowed only when such costs are not included in the invoice for equipment rental. The use of labor classification which would increase the Allowable Costs for Extra Work will not be permitted unless Contractor establishes the necessity for such additional costs. Overtime wages and salaries shall only constitute an Allowable Cost to the extent permitted by the Contract Documents and only as specifically authorized by College Project Manager in writing setting forth the amount of overtime anticipated, which amount shall be deemed the maximum amount of overtime reimbursable as an Allowable Cost.

Benefits: Net actual employer costs of payroll taxes (FICA, Medicare, SUTA, FUTA), insurance (as adjusted for experience modifiers, premium discounts, dividends, rebates, expense constants, assigned risk pool costs, net cost reductions due to policies with deductibles for selfinsured losses, assigned risk rebates, or the like), health and welfare, pension, vacation, apprenticeship funds and benefits requited by the Project Labor Agreement (if applicable), Labor Compliance Program (if applicable) or lawful collective bargaining agreements for employees on straight-time wages or salaries, and on overtime wages and salaries specifically authorized by College Project Manager in writing, for employees employed at the Site, or at fabrication sites off the Site. Contractor shall reduce its standard payroll tax percentages to properly reflect the effective cost reduction due to the estimated impact of the annual maximum wages subject to payroll taxes. An estimated percentage for labor burden may be used for the pricing of Compensable Changes; however, the percentage will be subject to verification by audit at Final Completion and the amount of any Change Order or Unilateral Change Order shall be subject to adjustment if its determined that the actual labor burden percentage is less than the estimated percentage used. Contractor shall provide if requested by District as a condition of its right to payment, a breakdown of the calculation by Contractor and the Subcontractors of amounts charged for labor benefits and burden, which information may be used to establish billing rates for Compensable Changes.

<u>Materials</u>, <u>Consumables</u>: Costs of materials and consumable items furnished or incorporated into the Work. Except for costs that have been previously agreed to between District and a District Materials Vendor in a District Materials Contract that has been assigned to Contractor such costs for Extra Work shall be at the lowest price available to Contractor but in no event shall such costs exceed competitive costs obtainable from other subcontractors, suppliers, manufacturers and distributors in the general vicinity of the Site.

<u>Taxes</u>: Sales taxes on the costs of the materials and consumable items described in Subparagraph 1.11-C, above.

Tool, Equipment Rental: Rental charges for necessary machinery and equipment, whether owned or hired, as authorized in writing by District or College Project Manager, exclusive of hand tools. Regardless of ownership, such rental charges for Extra Work shall not exceed the lower of: (1) listed rates prevailing locally at equipment rental agencies or distributors at the time the Extra Work is performed; or (2) current U.S. Army Corp of Engineers scheduled charges for the area of the Project. Contractor shall attach a copy of the rate schedule to the daily reports and other documentation requited by Paragraph 1.10, above. No charge shall be allowed or credit requited for use of tools which have a replacement value of One Hundred Dollars (\$100) or less. The allowable rental rates shall include the cost of fuel, oil, lubrication, supplies, small tools, necessary attachments, loading, transportation, repairs and maintenance of any kind,

depreciation, storage, insurance and all incidentals. If equipment used for Extra Work is used intermittently and, when not in use, could be returned to its rental source at less expense to District than holding it at the Site, it shall be returned, unless Contractor elects to keep it at the Site at no expense to District. All equipment shall be acceptable to College Project Manager, in good working condition, and suitable for the purpose for which it is to be used. Manufacturers ratings and manufacturers approved modifications shall be used to classify equipment and it shall be powered by a unit of at least the minimum rating recommended by the manufacturer.

Royalties, Permits: Additional or saved costs of royalties and permits.

Costs Not Allowed: Allowable Costs shall not include any of the following:

- A. Superintendent(s);
- B. Assistant superintendent(s);
- C. Project engineer(s);
- D. Project manager(s);
- E. Scheduler(s);
- F. Estimator(s);
- G. Drafting or detailing;
- H. Vehicles not dedicated solely to the performance of the Work;
- I. Small tools with a replacement value not exceeding One Hundred Dollars (\$100);
- J. Office expenses, including staff, materials and supplies;
- K. On-site and off-site trailer and storage rental and expenses;
- L. Site fencing not added solely due to the performance of Extra Work;
- M. Utilities, including gas, electric, sewer, water, telephone, fax and copier equipment;
- N. Computer and data-processing personnel, equipment and software;
- 0. Federal, state or local business income and franchise taxes;
- P. Costs (other than the liquidated damages for Compensable Delay permitted by the Construction Contract) arising from or related to Delay or acceleration to overcome delay, whether incurred by Contractor or the Subcontractors, of any Tier;

<u>Allowable Markups</u>: Allowable Markups consist of the percentages set forth in this paragraph that, except as otherwise stated in the Contract Documents, are to be applied to the Allowable Costs for purposes of computing permitted adjustments to the Contract Sum Payable. Allowable Markups are deemed to cover, without limitation, the following:

(1) direct and indirect overhead, consumables, small tools, cleanup and profit of Contractor, Change Order preparation, vehicle costs, general clean-up costs, negotiations/research costs, additional guarantees/warranty costs; (2) direct and indirect overhead, consumables, small tools, cleanup and profit of the Subcontractors, of every Tier; and (3) all costs that are not reimbursable to Contractor under Paragraph 1.12, above. Allowable Markups shall be computed and applied as follows:

<u>Review of Markups</u>: It is Contractor's responsibility to review information submitted by Subcontractors to ensure that all markups by Subcontractors, of every Tier, comply with the requirements of the Contract Documents. Payment by District of markups that exceed Allowable Markups shall not be considered as a waiver by District of the right to repayment by Contractor of any markup charged that is in excess of Allowable Markups.

No Markup Allowed: Notwithstanding and without limitation to anything else stated in the Contract Documents, Contractor shall not be entitled to an Allowable Markup or any other amount or allowance as markup for overhead or profit on the following: (1) sums due to Contractor for Compensable Change that are based on agreed unit prices; (2) liquidated damages payable; to Contractor pursuant to Section 3.4 of the Construction Contract for Compensable Delay; or (3) other amounts with respect to which the Contract Documents provide that no additional Allowable Markup shall be paid. Markup for overhead or profit on Compensable Changes that are performed by a District Materials Vendor pursuant to a District

Materials Contract that has been assigned to Contractor pursuant to Section 2.5, above, shall be only permitted to be charged by the District Materials Vendor if, and if so only to the extent that, such markup is permitted under the terms of the District Materials Contract.

<u>Net Allowable Costs</u>: If any one Change or collection of Changes in the same or related portions of the Work or for Work covered by a single bulletin or instruction by District, College Project Manager or Design Consultant involves both additive adjustments and deductive adjustments, then the computation of amounts added or credited for Allowable Markups shall be based on the net difference between the additive items for which additional Allowable Markups is permitted and deductive items for which credits for Allowable Markups is required.

<u>Unit Prices</u>: Unless otherwise stated in the Contract Documents, unit prices stated in the contract Documents or subsequently agreed upon by District and Contractor shall be deemed to include and encompass all costs of performance, overhead and profit, including, without limitation, all Allowable Costs and Allowable Markups. If the unit price stated in the Contract Documents is based on an estimated quantity established by District in the Construction Contract and the actual quantity of such unit-priced item varies by more than 25% above or below the estimated quantity, an equitable adjustment in the Contract Sum Payable shall be made upon demand of either District or Contractor. Such equitable adjustment shall be based solely upon any increase or decrease in Allowable Costs (without any Allowable Markups), due solely to the variation above 125% or below 75% of the estimated quantity.

<u>Discounts</u>: For purposes of determining Allowable Costs of a Compensable Change, all trade discounts, rebates, refunds, and all returns from the sale of surplus materials and equipment shall accrue and be credited to District, and Contractor shall make provisions so that such discounts, rebates, refunds, and returns are secured.

Prompt Pricing: It is fundamental to the District's objective of controlling costs that performance of Compensable Changes on a time and materials basis of compensation and without a not-toexceed price be limited to circumstances where it is impractical, without causing Delay to the Work, for Contractor to obtain competitive fixed or not-to-exceed prices pursuant to the regular pricing processes provided for by the Contract Documents. Contractor recognizes that prompt pricing by Contractor is critical to this objective. Accordingly, without limitation to any of District's other rights or remedies, it is agreed that if Contractor fails to timely submit a complete Change Order Request in accordance with Paragraph 1.06, above, with respect to any circumstance, event or occurrence constituting a Compensable Change that: (1) any resulting Delay to the performance of the Work (including, without limitation, the Compensable Change) shall be conclusively deemed to be an Unexcused Delay; (2) District shall have the option, exercised in its sole discretion, in lieu of exercising its rights under Paragraph 1.06, above, to unilaterally fix the amount of the adjustment to the Contract Sum Payable for such Compensable Change based on the "estimating guide" method set forth in Subparagraph 9.4.1.2 of the General Conditions, and (3) such unilateral adjustment by District shall be final and binding upon Contractor for purpose of determining the amount of the adjustment to the Contract Sum Payable on account of such Compensable Change, without any further right or recourse on the part of Contractor for any additional compensation or adjustment to the Contract Sum Payable.

<u>Final Payment</u>: No Claim by Contractor for adjustment to the Contract Sum Payable shall be allowed if asserted after Final Payment.

<u>Full Resolution</u>: Except as otherwise stated in Paragraph 1.20, below, the signing of a Change Order by Contractor and District shall be conclusively deemed to be a full resolution, settlement and accord and satisfaction with respect to any and all Loss and Delay related to the subject matter of the Change Order including, without limitation, all rights to recovery of costs, expenses or damages for delay, disruption, hindrance, interference, extended or extraordinary (direct and indirect) overhead, unabsorbed home office overhead, multiplicity of changes, loss of

productivity, labor, wage or material cost escalations, inefficiency, legal expenses, consultant costs, interest, lost profits or revenue, bond and insurance costs, changes in taxes and other similar and related Losses.

Reserved Rights: Change Orders shall be executed by Contractor without any express or implied reservation of rights by Contractor to reserve for the future the assertion of any right of recovery from District for Loss or Delay arising out of or relating to the subject matter of the Change Order. Unless specifically stated otherwise in the Change Order, execution by District of a Change Order shall not be interpreted as a waiver, release or settlement of any rights or claims that District may have for either: (1) Defective Work; (2) liquidated damages for Delay; or (3) recoupment by District (by way of withholding of funds, set off or recovery from Contractor) of amounts paid by District for costs or markups on costs that District determines, following payment of such amounts to Contractor, do not constitute reimbursable Allowable Costs or Allowable Markups under the terms of the Contract Documents.

No "Total Cost" Calculations. Contractor represents and warrants that it has the ability to generate and maintain complete and accurate cost accounting records that, if required, will reflect the actual Allowable Costs incurred or saved for multiple items of Compensable Change and, on an event-by-event basis, the effect of multiple Compensable Delays on the progress of the Work. Accordingly, Contractor agrees that all Change Order Requests and Claims shall be itemized in a manner that, with reasonable mathematical certainty and without reliance upon probabilities or inferences, segregates on a discrete, event-by-event basis the direct, actual Allowable Costs for which reimbursement is permitted and that are associated with each individual Compensable Change or Compensable Delay. Change Order Requests and Claims shall not be based, in whole or in part, upon any methodology (such as "total cost" or "modified total cost" methodologies) that purports to establish Contractor's entitlement to additional compensation inferentially based, solely or principally, on the difference between Contractor's total costs for the Work or a portion of the Work and its original Bid.

<u>Multiple Changes</u>: District reserves the absolute right to make whatever Changes, including, without limitation, Compensable Changes or Deleted Work, that it determines, in its sole discretion, are necessary and in its best interests. Under no circumstances shall the individual or cumulative number, value or scope of such Changes, or their individual and cumulative impact on the Work, become a basis for Contractor to assert any claim for breach of contract, rescission, termination, cardinal change or reformation of the Construction Contract, nor shall such circumstances be the basis for Contractor or any Subcontractors, of any Tier, to assert a right of recovery of any Loss if such right is not permitted by, or is in excess of that allowed under, the Contract Documents.

<u>Continuous Performance</u>: No dispute or disagreement with respect to any Changes or Delay, including, without limitation, disputes over Contractor's right to or the amount of any adjustment to the Contract Sum Payable or Contract Time, shall relieve or excuse Contractor from the obligation to proceed with and maintain continuous, expeditious and uninterrupted performance of the Work, including performance of any disputed Changes.

1.11 EXECUTION OF CHANGE ORDERS

- A. Execution of Change Orders: Architect will issue Change Orders for signatures of parties as provided in this section.
- B. Change orders require approval by the Office of the State Architect per California Code of Regulations, Title 21, Section 38 prior to execution of change orders. District may provide a procedure for execution of change orders prior to OSA approval, to facilitate construction scheduling allowing Contractor to proceed.

ADDENDA AND CHANGE ORDERS

<u>General:</u> Work shall be executed in accordance with the approved plans addenda and change orders. Changes in the plans and specifications shall be made by addenda or change orders approved by the Office. [See Section 4-318(b)]

Addenda: Changes or alterations of the approved plans or specifications prior to letting a construction contract for the work involved shall be made by means of addenda which shall be submitted to and approved by the Office prior to distribution to contractors. Original copies of addenda shall be manually signed by the Architect or engineer in general responsible charge of preparation of the plans and specifications and by the Architect or registered engineer delegated responsibility for the portion affected by the addenda. [See Section 4-317(h)] One copy is required for the files of the Office.

<u>Change Orders</u>: Changes or alterations of the approved plans or specifications after a contract for the work has been let shall be made only by means of change orders submitted to and approved by the Office prior to commencement of the work shown thereon. Change orders shall state the reason for the change and the scope of work to be accomplished, and, where necessary, shall be accompanied by supplementary drawings referenced in the text of the change order. All change orders and supplementary drawings shall be manually signed by the Architect shall bear the approval of the school board and shall indicate the associated change in the project cost, if any. One copy of each change order is required for the files of the DSA Office.

<u>Preliminary Change Orders</u>: In order to expedite construction, preliminary change orders may be submitted to the Office. Preliminary change orders shall meet all the requirements necessary for a change order, with the exception of the approval of the school board and the associated change, if any, in costs. The preliminary change order does not require the stamp or seal, but does require the signature of the Architect or engineers. Work may proceed in accordance with the approved preliminary change order. An official change order shall be submitted to follow up on the preliminary change order as soon as possible.

1.12 CORRELATION OF CONTRACTOR SUBMITTALS

- A Promptly revise schedule of values and Application for Payment forms to record each authorized Change Order as a separate line item and adjust the Contract Sum.
- B. Promptly revise progress schedules to reflect any change in Contract Time, revise subschedules to adjust time for other items of work affected by the change, and resubmit.
- C. Promptly enter changes in Project Record Documents.

PROJECT COORDINATION

PART 1-GENERAL

RELATED DOCUMENTS:

Drawings and general provisions of Contract, including General Conditions and other Division1 Specification sections, apply to work of this section.

SUMMARY:

Multiple Prime Contracts: Provisions of this Section apply to the construction activities of each Prime Contractor.

Minimum administrative and supervisory requirements necessary for coordination of work on the project to be fulfilled collectively by the Prime Contractors include but are not necessarily limited to the following:

Coordination and meetings
Administrative and supervisory personnel
Changes in the work
Limitations for use of site
Tradesmen and workmanship standards
Special reports
Inspection, Tests and Reports
General installation provisions
Cutting and patching
Cleaning and protection

These coordination requirements must be participated in by each Prime Contractor, where applicable, even though certain items for overall coordination purposes may be assigned to the Project Manager.

Refer to another Division 1 section for surveys and records reports.

Construction organization and start up:

Each Prime Contractor shall conform to the following:

Project Communications:

- a) Submittals
- b) Reports and Records
- c) Recommendations
- d) Coordination Drawing
- e) Schedules
- f) Resolutions of conflict

COORDINATION AND MEETINGS:

General: The Project Manager will prepare a written memorandum on required coordination activities, including such items as required notices, reports and attendance at meetings and distribute this memorandum to each entity performing work at the project site.

Each entity involved in the performance of work for entire project shall cooperate in the overall coordination of the work. Each entity, when requested, shall promptly furnish information for its portion of the work and shall respond promptly to the decisions and requests of personnel designated for coordination, supervisory, administrative, or similar functions.

Each trade installing concealed work, to which access must be available to the Owner after completion, shall furnish appropriate access doors and frames for installation by the Prime Contractor.

Similarly, the Prime Contractor shall furnish and install doors and frames giving access to elements of his work requiring the same. Locations must be suitable for access required, and acceptable to Architect. Access panels shall be compatible with construction in which they are installed, and installation shall be complete with required hardware, grounds, screeds, attachment devices and trim.

The Prime Contractor is responsible for coordination of structural, mechanical, and electrical elements prior to installation. Structural elements take precedence. All penetrations of structural elements must have approval of the Architect or Structural Engineer. Rerouting of ductwork, piping, or conduit around structural, mechanical or electrical elements is the responsibility of the mechanical or electrical subcontractors respectively and are not changes in the work and no claims for additional cost therefore will be valid.

Coordination Drawings: Prepare coordination drawings where work by separate entities requires fabrication off-site of products and materials, which must accurately interface. Coordination drawings shall indicate how work shown by separate shop drawings will interface and shall indicate installation sequence. Comply with all requirements of the "Submittals" section.

Where coordination drawings cover primarily the work of one prime contract, with only minor amounts of work by other Prime Contractors included, the Prime Contractor with the major amount of work shall prepare coordination drawings, as designated by the Project Manager.

Weekly Coordination Meetings: In addition to specific coordination meetings for each major element of work, and regular project meetings for other purposes (as indicated elsewhere in the contract documents), Project Manager will schedule and hold weekly general project coordination meetings at regularly scheduled times which are convenient for attendance by Prime Contractors and other entities then involved. Required attendance includes each Prime Contractor and every other entity identified by any Prime Contractor as being currently involved in coordination or planning for the work (of the entire project). Project Manager shall preside at each meeting, and shall record results of meetings and distribute copies to everyone in attendance and to others affected by decisions or 'actions resulting from each meeting. At the option of the Project Manager, progress Applications for Payment may be withheld due to the non-attendance and participation in Weekly Progress Meetings until such time as the Prime Contractor is in compliance with the paragraph labeled "Weekly Coordination Meetings".

At the option of the Project Manager, monthly coordination meetings may be held integrally with monthly progress meetings as specified in section "Schedules/Payments, Separate Prime Contracts".

ADMINISTRATIVE/SUPERVISORY PERSONNEL:

General: Each Prime Contractor shall provide specific coordinating personnel as reasonably required for interfacing work with other work of total project.

Submittal of Staff Names, Duties: Within 15 days of contract date, each Prime Contractor shall submit a listing of Prime Contractor's principal staff assignments and consultants, naming persons and listing their addresses and telephone numbers.

LIMITATIONS ON USE OF THE SITE:

General: Limitations on site usage as well as specific requirements that impact utilization are indicated on the drawings and by other contract documents. In addition to these limitations and requirements, the Project Manager shall administer allocation of available space equitably among the separate Prime Contractors and other entities needing access and space, so as to produce the best overall efficiency in performance of the total work of the project. Each Prime Contractor shall schedule deliveries so as to minimize space and time requirements for storage of materials and equipment on site.

TRADESMEN AND WORKMANSHIP STANDARDS:

General: Each Prime Contractor shall instigate and maintain procedures to ensure that tradesmen performing work at site are skilled and knowledgeable in methods and craftsmanship needed to produce required quality levels for workmanship in completed work. Remove and replace work which does not comply with workmanship standards as specified and as recognized in the construction industry for applications indicated. Remove and replace other work damaged or deteriorated by faulty workmanship or its replacement.

Availability of Tradesmen: At each progress or coordination meeting, each Prime Contractor shall review the availability of tradesmen and projected needs to accomplish work as scheduled. Require each entity employing tradesmen to report on current and pending trade union actions and jurisdictional matters, which might affect progress of work. Where possible, dispute or delay as identified, consider alternatives and take actions to avoid disputes and delays.

SPECIAL REPORTS:

Reporting Accidents: Each Prime Contractor shall prepare and submit reports of significant accidents at site and anywhere else work is in progress. Record and document data and actions. For this purpose, a significant accident is defined to include events where personal injury is sustained, or property loss of substance is sustained, or where the event posed a significant threat of loss or personal injury.

INSPECTIONS, TESTS AND REPORTS:

General: Required inspection and testing services are intended to assist in determination of probable compliance's of the work with requirements, but do not relieve any Prime Contractor of responsibility for those compliance's, or for general fulfillment of requirements of contract documents. Specified

inspections and tests are not intended to limit any Prime Contractor's quality control program. Afford reasonable access to agencies performing tests and inspections.

Comply with all requirements of the "Quality Control" section.

Owner's Tests: Where tests or inspections are indicated as Owners responsibility, Owner will engage independent testing agency to perform required services. Notice of Readiness: In accordance with the General Conditions, each Prime Contractor will give timely notice to the Owner, the Architect, the Engineers, and the Project Manager of the readiness of any part of the work for required tests and inspections.

PART 2 -PRODUCTS (Not Applicable).

PART 3 - EXECUTION

GENERAL INSTALLATION PROVISIONS:

Pre-Installation Conferences: Well in advance of installation of every major unit of work which requires coordination and interfacing with other work, each Prime Contractor involved shall meet at project site with installers and representatives of manufacturers and fabricators who are involved in or affected by unit of work, and in its coordination or integration with other work which has preceded or will follow. The Project Manager will set the dates and times for such conferences in consultation with the involved parties. At each meeting, review progress of other work and preparations for particular work under consideration, including requirements of contract documents, options, related change orders, purchases, deliveries, shop drawings, product data, quality control samples, possible conflicts, compatibility problems, time schedules, weather limitations, temporary facilities, space and access limitations, structural limitations, governing regulations, safety, inspection and testing requirements, required performance results, recording requirements, and protection. Project Manager shall record significant discussions of each conference, and agreements and disagreements, along with final plan of action; and shall distribute record of meeting promptly to everyone concerned.

Installer's Inspection of Conditions: The Prime Contractor involved shall require the Installer of each major unit of work to inspect the substrate to receive the work and the conditions under which the work is to be performed. The Installer shall report all unsatisfactory conditions in writing to the Prime Contractor. Do not proceed with the work until unsatisfactory conditions have been corrected in a manner acceptable to the Installer.

Manufacturer's Instructions: Where installations include manufactured products, comply with the manufacturer s applicable instructions and recommendations for installation, to the extent that these instructions and recommendations are more explicit or more stringent than requirements indicated in the contract documents

Inspect each item of materials or equipment immediately prior to installation. Reject damaged and defective items.

Provide attachment and connection devices and methods for securing work properly. Secure work true to line and level, and within recognized tolerances. Allow expansion and building movement. Provide uniform joint width in exposed work. Arrange joints in exposed work to obtain the best visual effect. Refer questionable visual-effect choices to the Architect for final decision.

Recheck measurements and dimensions of the work, as an integral step of starting each installation.

Install each unit of work during weather conditions and project status which will ensure the best possible results in coordination with the entire work. Isolate each unit of work from incompatible work as necessary to prevent deterioration.

Coordinate enclosure of the work with required inspections and tests, so as to minimize the necessity of uncovering work for that purpose.

Mounting Heights: Where mounting heights are not indicated, mount individual units of work as directed by the Architect. Refer questionable mounting height choices to the Architect for final decision.

Access Provisions: Each trade installing concealed work, to which access must be available to the Owner after completion, shall furnish and install appropriate access doors and frames for installation by the Prime Contractor for Finish Carpentry. Locations must be suitable for the access required, and accepted by Project Manager and Architect. Access panels shall be compatible with the construction in which they are installed, and installation shall be complete with required hardware, grounds, screeds, attachment devices and trim.

Coordination Guidelines: Structural elements take precedence. All penetrations of structural members must have approval of the Structural Engineer. Routing of ductwork, piping, or conduit around structural, mechanical or electrical elements is the responsibility of the respective Prime Contractors or their subcontractors. This responsibility is a part of the work and no claims arising from failure to coordinate the work will be accepted.

CUITING AND PATCHING:

General: Do not cut-and-patch structural work in a manner resulting in reduction of load carrying capacity or load/deflection ratio; submit proposed cutting and patching to Architect or Structural Engineer for structural approval before proceeding. Do not cut-and-patch operational elements and safety-related components in a manner resulting in reduction of capacities to perform in a manner intended or resulting in decreased operational life, increased maintenance, or decreased safety. Do not cut-and-patch work which is exposed on exterior or exposed in occupied spaces of building, in a manner resulting in reduction of visual qualities or resulting in substantial evidence of cut-and-patch work, both as judged solely by Architect. Remove and replace work judged by Architect to be cut-and-patched in a visually unsatisfactory manner.

Engage original Fabricator/Installer to perform cutting-and-patching of structural work, operational/safety-related components, and visually-exposed work; or, if not available, engage only recognized experts; employ only proven methods.

Materials: Except as otherwise indicated or accepted by Architect or Engineer, provide materials for cutting-and-patching which will result in equal-or-better work than work being cut-and-patched, in terms of performance characteristics and including visual effect where applicable. Use materials identical with original materials where feasible and where recognized that satisfactory results can be produced thereby.

Temporary Support and Protection: Provide adequate temporary support for work to be cut, to prevent failure. Do not endanger other work. Provide adequate protection of other work during cutting-and-patching, to prevent damage; and provide protection of the work from adverse weather exposure.

Cut work by methods least likely to damage work to be retained and work adjoining.

Where physical cutting action is required, cut work with sawing and grinding tools, not with hammering and chopping tools. Core drill openings completely through concrete work. Comply with the requirements of applicable sections of Division 2 where cutting-and patching requires excavating and backfilling.

Patch with seams which are durable and as invisible as possible. Comply with specified tolerances for the work

Where feasible, inspect and test patched areas to demonstrate integrity of work.

Restore exposed finishes of patched areas; and, where necessary extend finish restoration onto retained work adjoining, in a manner which will eliminate evidence of patching.

Where patch occurs in a smooth unpainted surface, extend final paint coat over entire unbroken surface containing patch, after patched area has received prime and base coats.

CLEANING AND PROTECTION:

General: During handling and installation of work at the project site, each Prime Contractor shall clean and protect work in progress and adjoining work in the basis of continuous maintenance. Apply protective covering on installed work where it is required to ensure freedom from damage or deterioration at the time of substantial completion.

Clean and perform maintenance on installed work as frequently as necessary through the remainder of the construction period. Adjust and lubricate operable components to ensure operability without damaging effects.

Limiting Exposure of Work: To the extent possible through reasonable control and protection methods, each Prime Contractor shall supervise performance of the work in such a manner and by such means which will ensure that none of the work, whether completed or in progress, will be subjected to harmful, dangerous, damaging or otherwise deleterious exposure during the construction period. Such exposure includes, where applicable, but not by way of limitation the following:

Excessive static or dynamic loading; Excessive internal or external pressures; Excessively high or *low* temperatures; Thermal shock; Excessively high or low humidity; Air contamination or pollution; Water or ice; Solvents; Chemicals; Light; Radiation; Puncture; Abrasion; Heavy traffic; Soiling; Bacteria; Insect infestation; Combustion; Electrical current; High speed operation; improper lubrication; unusual wear or other misuse; Incompatible interface; Destructive testing; Misalignment; Excessive weathering; Unprotected storage; improper shipping or handling; Theft; and Vandalism.

END of SECTION

CUTTING AND PATCHING

PART 1 - GENERAL

RELATED DOCUMENTS:

Drawings and general provisions of Contract, including General Conditions and other Division1 Specification sections, apply to work of this section.

SUMMARY:

This Section specifies administrative and procedural requirements for cutting and patching.

Multiple Prime Contracts: Provisions of this Section apply to the construction activities of each prime Contractor.

Refer to other Sections for specific requirements and limitations applicable to cutting and patching individual parts of the Work.

Requirements of this Section apply to mechanical and electrical installations. Refer to Division-15 and Division-16 Sections for other requirements and limitations applicable to cutting and patching mechanical and electrical installations.

SUBMITTALS:

Cutting and Patching Proposal: Where approval of procedures for cutting and patching is required before proceeding, submit a proposal describing procedures well in advance of the time cutting and patching will be performed and request approval to proceed. Include the following information, as applicable, in the proposal:

Describe the extent of cutting and patching required and how it is to be performed; indicate why it cannot be avoided.

Describe anticipated results in terms of changes to existing construction; include changes to structural elements and operating components as well as changes in the building's appearance and other significant visual elements.

List products to be used and firms or entities that will perform Work.

Indicate dates when cutting and patching is to be performed.

List utilities that will be disturbed or affected, including those that will be relocated and those that will be temporarily out-of-service. Indicate how long service will be disrupted.

Where cutting and patching involves addition of reinforcement to structural elements, submit details and engineering calculations to show how reinforcement is integrated with the original structure.

Approval by the Architect to proceed with cutting and patching does not waive the Architect's right to later require complete removal and replacement of a part of the Work found to be unsatisfactory.

QUALITY ASSURANCE:

Requirements for Structural Work: Do not cut and patch structural work in a manner that would result in a reduction of load-carrying capacity or of load-deflection ratio.

Obtain approval of the cutting and patching proposal before cutting and patching the following structural elements:

Foundation construction.

Structural concrete.

Miscellaneous structural metals.

Exterior curtain wall construction.

Equipment supports.

Piping, ductwork, vessels and equipment.

Structural systems of special construction in Division-13.

Operational and Safety Limitations: Do not cut and patch operational elements or safety related components in a manner that would result in a reduction of their capacity to perform in the manner intended, or increased maintenance, or decreased operational life or safety.

Visual Requirements: Do not cut and patch construction exposed on the exterior or in its occupied spaces, in a manner that would, in the Architects' opinion, reduce the building's aesthetic qualities, or result in visual evidence of cutting and patching. Remove and replace Work cut and patched in a visually unsatisfactory manner. If possible retain the original installer or fabricator to cut and patch the exposed Work, or if it is not possible to engage the original installer or fabricator, engage another recognized experienced and specialized firm.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS

MATERIALS:

Use materials that are identical to existing materials. If identical materials are not available or cannot be used where exposed surfaces are involved, use materials that match existing adjacent surfaces to the fullest extent possible with regard to visual effect. Use materials whose installed performance will equal or surpass that of existing materials.

PART 3 - EXECUTION

INSPECTION:

Before cutting existing surfaces, examine surfaces to be cut and patched and conditions under which cutting and patching is to be performed. Take corrective action before proceeding, if unsafe or unsatisfactory conditions are encountered.

Before proceeding, meet at the site with parties involved in cutting and patching, including mechanical and electrical contractors. Review areas of potential interference and conflict. Coordinate procedures and resolve potential conflicts before proceeding.

PREPARATION:

Temporary Support: Provide temporary support of Work to be cut.

Protection: Protect existing construction during cutting and patching to prevent damage. Pro-vide

protection from adverse weather conditions for portions of the Project that might be exposed during cutting and patching operations.

Avoid interference with use of adjoining areas or interruption of free passage to adjoining areas.

Take precautions necessary to avoid cutting existing pipe, conduit or ductwork serving the building, but schedule to be removed or relocated until provisions have been made to bypass **them**.

PERFORMANCE:

General: Employ skilled workmen to perform cutting and patching work. Proceed with cutting and patching at the earliest feasible time and complete without delay.

Cut existing construction to provide for installation of other components or performance of other construction activities and the subsequent fitting and patching required to restore surfaces to their original condition.

Cutting: Cut existing construction using methods least likely to damage elements to be retained or adjoining construction. Where possible review proposed procedures with the original installer; comply with original installer's recommendations.

In general, where cutting is required use hand or small power tools designed for sawing or grinding, not hammering and chopping. Cut holes and slots neatly to size required with minimum disturbance of adjacent surfaces. Temporarily cover openings when not in use.

To avoid marring existing finished surfaces, cut or drill from the exposed or finished side into concealed surfaces.

Cut through concrete using a cutting machine such as a carborundum saw or diamond core chill.

Comply with requirements of applicable Sections of Division-2 where cutting and patching requires excavating and backfilling.

By-pass utility services such as pipe and conduit, before cutting, where services are shown or required to be removed, relocated or abandoned. Cap, valve or plug and seal the remaining portion of pipe or conduit to prevent entrance of moisture or other foreign matter after by-passing and cutting.

Patching: Patch with durable seams that are as invisible as possible. Comply with specified tolerances.

Where feasible, inspect and test patched areas to demonstrate integrity of the installation.

Restore exposed finishes of patched areas and extend finish restoration into retained adjoining construction in a manner that will eliminate evidence of patching and refinishing.

Where removal of walls or partitions extends one finished area into another patch and repair floor and wall surfaces in the new space to provide an even surface of uniform color and appearance. Remove existing floor and wall coverings and replace with new materials, if necessary, to achieve uniform color and appearance. Where patching occurs in a smooth painted surface, extend final paint coat over entire unbroken surface containing the patch, after the patched area has received primer and second coat.

CLEANING:

Thoroughly clean areas where cutting and patching is performed or used as access. Remove completely point, mortar, oils, putty and items of similar nature. Thoroughly clean piping, conduit and similar features before painting or other finishing is applied. Restore damaged pipe covering to its original condition.

SECTION 01050 FIELD ENGINEERING

1. PART 1- GENERAL

1.01 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. Drawings and General Provisions of Contract, including General Conditions and other Division-1 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

1.02 GENERAL

- A. Contractor shall provide and pay for field engineering services required for the project.
 - 1. Survey work required in execution of the project
 - 2. Civil, structural or other professional engineering services specified, or required to execute contractor's construction methods.
 - B. Identify existing control points and property line corner stakes indicated on the drawings, as required

1.03 QUALIFICATIONS OF SURVEYOR ENGINEER

A. Qualified professional engineer or registered land surveyor...'

1.04 SURVEY REFERENCE POINT

- A. The Project Manager will establish two (2) base lines and two (2) reference benchmarks, which shall be protected and maintained by each Prime Contractor. Prime Contractor shall furnish line and grade from these established control points.
 - 1. It shall be the responsibility of each Prime Contractor using this control to verify that the base lines and benchmarks are undisturbed and true prior to establishing its control.
 - 2. Should the Prime Contractor, during the course of work, disturb, damage and/ or destroy the controls provided above, the Prime Contractor shall be responsible for replacing the controls at no additional cost to the Owner.
 - Should damage to the base control points occur, it shall be the responsibility of the Prime Contractor to notify the Project Manager immediately that damage has occurred.
- B. Survey Procedures: Before proceeding with the layout of actual work, each Prime Contractor shall verify the layout information shown on the drawings, -in relation to the property survey and existing bench marks. Each Prime Contractor shall record deviations, which are accepted, not corrected, on record drawings.
 - 1. Locate and protect existing control points designated on drawings, prior to starting work; preserve all permanent reference points during construction.
 - a. Do not change or relocate without prior written notice to the Architect or Construction Manager.
 - b. Report to Construction Manager when any reference point is lost or destroyed, or requires relocation.
 - c. Require surveyor to replace project control points which may be lost or

destroyed.

1.05 PROJECT SURVEY REQUIREMENTS

- A. Establish lines and levels locate and layout, by instrumentation and similar appropriate means:
 - 1. Stakes by grading and topsoil placement.
 - 2. Utility slopes and invert elevations.
 - 3. Batter boards lot structures
 - 4. Building foundation, column locations and floor levels.
 - 5. Controlling lines and levels required for the mechanical and electrical trades.

1.06 RECORDS

- A. Submit name and address of surveyor and professional engineer to the Architect and Construction Manager.
- B. On request of the Architect, submit documentation to verify accuracy of field engineering work.
- C. Submit certificate signed by registered engineer or surveyor certifying that elevations and locations of improvements are in conformance, or nonconformance with the contract documents.

DOCUMENT 01210

ALLOWANCES

PART 1 - GENERAL

- .1 SUMMARY:
- .1 Section Includes: Allowances which the Contractor shall provide for designated construction activities in the Work and in his bid.
- 2 Related Documents: The Conditions of the Contract and other sections of Division apply to this section as fully as if repeated herein.
- .2 DESCRIPTION OF REQUIREMENTS:
- .1 Definitions and Explanations: Certain requirements of the construction related to each allowance are indicated and specified. The allowance has been established instead of additional requirements for that construction, and further requirements thereof will be issued by Change Order.
- .2 Type of allowance scheduled herein for the Work include the following:
- .1 Lump sum allowances
- .3 Selection and Purchase: At earliest feasible date after award of Contract, advise the Architect of scheduled date when final selection and purchase of each product or system described by each allowance must be accomplished in order to avoid delays in performance of the Work.
- .1 As requested by the Architect, obtain and submit proposals for construction activities involved in each allowance for use in making final selections; include recommendations for selections which are relevant to the proper performance of the work.
- .2 Purchase products and systems as specifically selected by the Architect
- .3 Submit proposals and recommendations, for purchase of products or systems of allowances, in form specified for Change Orders.
- .4 Change Order Data: Where applicable, include in each change order proposal both the quantities of products being purchased and unit cost, along with total amount of purchases to be made. When requested, furnish data to substantiate quantities. Indicate applicable taxes and delivery charges.
- .5 Unit Cost Allowances: Each change order amount for unit cost type allowance shall be based solely on the difference between the actual unit purchase amount and the unit allowance, multiplied by the final measure or count of construction in place with reasonable allowances for cutting losses, tolerances, mixing wastes, normal product imperfections and similar margins.
- .1 Include installation costs in the purchase amount as part of the allowance.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS (Not Applicable)

PART 3 - EXECUTION

- 3.1 CASH ALLOWANCES
- 3.1.1 The following Category Contractors shall include the following noted cash allowances in their base bid to be used solely by the Construction Manager;
- 3.1.1.1 Category#
- 3.1.2 Cash allowances shall be "net" amounts. Category contractors shall include all costs associated with the processing of items that may be charged against the designated allowance amount including estimating, project management, supervision, withholding of retention, overhead, profit, and bond costs in their base bid. The only allowable markup shall be a 10% overhead and profit fee by any subcontractor that may perform work (labor) submitted under the prime contractor. The Category Contractor shall receive no additional markups whatsoever. If any allowance amount (in whole or in part) is deleted by change order at any given point during the project, the Category Contractor shall credit back the full or unused portion of the allowance amount stipulated. The Category Contractor shall not be entitled to withhold any monies for overhead or profit or be obligated to return any overhead or profit included within their base bid. The use of any allowances is at the sole discretion of the Construction Manager.

SECTION 01230 ALTERNATES

PART 1 -GENERAL

1.1 SECTION INCLUDES

A. Requirements and descriptions of alternate products and scopes of Work.

1.2 RELATED SECTIONS

A. Refer to Sections indicated in Alternate descriptions and as may be determined to be related to Work affected by alternate products and scope descriptions.

1.3 ALTERNATES DEFINED

A. Alternates are defined as alternate products, materials, equipment, systems, methods or major elements of construction, which may, at District's option and under terms established in the Agreement, be selected for the Work instead of the corresponding requirements of the Contract Documents.

1.4 GENERAL REQUIREMENTS FOR ALTERNATES

- A. To enable District to compare total costs where alternate materials and methods might be used. Alternates described in this Section have been established.
- B. Contract Sum included in Base Bid and as stated in executed Agreement shall include all costs for Work described in Contract Documents.
- C. Contract Sum shall include all necessary provisions for Work described in Alternates, whether or not Alternates are accepted.
- D. Bid Form or other means prescribed for submission of proposed cost of Work shall include line items for each Alternate described in this Section. No Alternates other than as described in this Section shall be submitted, except as otherwise provided in Section 01600 -Product Requirements for product options and substitutions.
- E. Each Alternate is identified herein by number. This identification shall be used whenever referring to Work described in Alternate and when submitting cost proposals and payment requests.
- F. Changes described in Alternates shall be incorporated into Work only when such Alternate is made a part of the Work by specific provision in the Owner-Contractor Agreement, if selected by District prior to execution of the Agreement, or by Change Order if selected subsequent to execution of Agreement.
- G. Costs for Alternates shall be valid for no less than sixty (60) days from date of Agreement and District may select to any or all Alternates during that time. Once an Alternate is selected and the Contract modified to Work as described in the

Alternate, changes to return to original scope of Work will be made only by Change Order in accordance with provisions of the General Conditions for changes.

1.5 PRODUCTS AND EXECUTION

- A. If District elects to proceed on the basis of one or more of the described Alternates, Contractor shall make all modifications to Work as required to provide products complete, in place and fully functional, including all labor, equipment, services and incidental consumables necessary to apply, install and finish Work described in Alternate in accordance with requirements specified in related Sections of these Specifications.
- B. Installation of Alternates shall not be started until details, plans or structural calculations have been accepted and signed by the Architect, Structural Engineer when applicable, and approved by DSA.
- C. Cost for Alternates shall be complete and include all net increases and decreases in Contract Sum for Work described in Alternate and for all changes in related Work. No claims for additional costs to District will be honored other than as stated in cost proposal for each Alternate.

1.6 ALTERNATES

Base bid shall include work described on the construction documents for Parking Lot 9.

- A. DEDUCTIVE ALTERNATE 1 Category #22 shall submit a deductive bid alternate to delete all work indicated on sheets E-101 and E-201 and Labeled as Alternate #1.
- B. DEDUCTIVE ALTERNATE 2 Category #22 shall submit a deductive bid alternate to delete all work indicated on sheets E-101 and E-201 and Labeled as Alternate #2.
- C. DEDUCTIVE ALTERNATE 3 Student Services & Information Area Category #22 shall submit a deductive bid alternate to delete all work indicated on sheets E-101 and E-201 and Labeled as Alternate #3.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS - (Not Applicable to this Section.)

PART 3 - EXECUTION - (Not Applicable to this Section.)

SECTION 01300 SUBMITTALS

PART 1- GENERAL

RELATED DOCUMENTS:

Drawings and general provisions of Contract, including General Conditions and other Division-1 Specification sections, apply to this section.

SUMMARY:

This Section specifies administrative and procedural requirements for submittals required for performance of the Work, including:

Shop Drawings Product Data Samples

Multiple Prime Contracts: Provisions of this Section apply to the construction activities of each Prime Contractor.

SUBMITTAL PROCEDURES:

Coordination: Coordinate preparation and processing of submittals with performance of construction activities. Transmit each submittal sufficiently in advance of performance of related construction activities to avoid delay.

Coordinate each submittal with purchasing, testing, delivery, other submittals and related activities that require sequential activity.

Coordinate transmittal of different types of submittals for related elements of the Work so processing will not be delayed by the need to review submittals concurrently for coordination.

The Architect reserves the right to withhold action on a submittal requiring coordination with other submittals until related submittals are received.

Listing: Refer to the General Conditions, Article 4 for specified time listing requirements for all shop drawings, product data and samples and to materials and equipment elsewhere in Division for product list schedule.

Processing: Allow sufficient review time so that installation will not be delayed as a result of the time required to process submittals, including time for resubmittals.

Allow two weeks for initial review. Allow additional time if processing must be delayed to permit coordination with subsequent submittals. The Project Manager will promptly advise the Prime Contractor when a submittal being processed must be delayed for coordination.

If an intermediate submittal is necessary, process the same as the initial submittal.

Allow two weeks for reprocessing each submittal.

No extension of Contract Time will be authorized because of failure to transmit submittals to the Project Manager sufficiently in advance of the Work to permit processing.

Submittal Preparation: Place a permanent label or title block on each submittal for identification. Indicate the name of the entity that prepared each submittal on the label or title block.

Include the following information on the label for processing and recording action taken.

Project Name

Date

Name and address of Architect

Name and address of Prime Contractor

Name and address of subcontractor

Name and address of supplier

Name of manufacturer

Number and title of appropriate Specification Section

Drawing number and detail references, as appropriate

Provide 4" square spaces · for Architect's/Engineer's review stamp. Package each submittal appropriately for transmittal and handling. Submittals which are received from sources other than through Prime Contractor's office will be returned without being reviewed.

Prime Contractor's Review and Approval of Submittal: Each submittal upon which proper execution of the Work is dependent shall bear the Prime Contractor's review and approval stamp, dated and signed by the Prime Contractor in every case, certifying the Prime Contractor has (a) reviewed, checked, and approved the submittal and coordinated submittal contents with all requirements of the Work and the Contract Documents including related Work, (b) determined and verified measurements, quantities, field construction criteria, materials and equipment including catalog numbers and identifications, and similar data, or will do so, and (c) states that Work illustrated or described in the submittal is recommended by Prime Contractor and that the Prime Contractor's guarantee and warranty will fully apply thereto.

Submittal Transmittal: Package each submittal appropriately for transmittal and handling. Transmit each submittal from the Prime Contractor to the Project Manager and to other destinations as indicated, by use of a transmittal form. Submittals received from sources other than the Prime Contractor will be returned to the sender "without action".

Transmittal Form: Prepare. a draft of a transmittal form and submit it to the Architect/Engineer for acceptance. Provide on the form places for the following information:

Project name

Date

To

From

Names of subcontractor, manufacturer and supplier

References

Category and type of submittal

Submittal purpose and description

Submittal and transmittal distribution record

Signature of transmitter

Prime Contractor's certification stating that the information submitted complies with the requirements of the Contract Documents, with a place for the Prime Contractor's signature.

Record relevant information and requests for data on the transmittal form. On the transmittal form, or on a separate sheet attached to the form, record deviations from the requirements of the Contract Documents, if any, including minor variations and limitations.

SHOP DRAWINGS:

Submit newly prepared information, drawn to accurate scale. Highlight, encircle, or otherwise indicate deviations from the Contract Documents. Do not reproduce Contract Documents or copy standard information as the basis of Shop Drawings. Standard information prepared without specific reference to the Project is not considered Shop Drawings.

Shop Drawings include fabrication and installation drawings, setting diagrams, shop work manufacturing instructions, coordination drawings, contractors' engineering calculations, schedules, patterns, templates and similar drawings. Include the following information:

Dimensions

Identification of products and materials included

Compliance with specified standards

Notation of coordination requirements

Notation of dimensions established by field measurement

Sheet Size: Except for templates, patterns and similar full-size Drawings, submit Shop Drawings on sheets at least 8-1/2" x 11" but not larger than 36" x 48".

Submittals: Submit 1 Electronic copy via email for the Project Manager's and Architect's (or Engineer's) review

Resubmittals: If required by the Architect's review, resubmit revised drawings in the same form and quantity as indicated at Paragraph above.

PRODUCT DATA:

Collect Product Data into a single submittal for each element of construction or system. Product Data includes printed information such as manufacturer's installation instructions, catalog cuts, standard color charts, roughing-in diagrams and templates, standard wiring diagrams and performance curves. Where Product Data must be specially prepared because standard printed data is not suitable for use, submit as "Shop Drawings."

Mark the electronic copy to show applicable choices and options. Where printed Product Data includes information on several products, some of which are not required, mark copies to indicate the applicable information. Include the following information:

Manufacturer's printed recommendations

Compliance with recognized trade association standards

Compliance with recognized testing agency standards

Application of testing agency labels and seals

Notation of dimensions verified by field measurement

Notation of coordination requirements

Do not submit Product Data until compliance with requirements of the Contract Documents has been confirmed.

Submittals: Submit one (1) electronic copy of each required submittal. The Project Manager, Architect and Engineer will review and return marked with action taken and corrections, and modifications required. Resubmit when so indicated by Architect's review.

SAMPLES:

Submit full-size, fully fabricated Samples cured and finished as specified and physically identical with the material or product proposed. Samples include partial sections of manufactured or fabricated components, cuts or containers of materials, color range sets, and swatches showing color, texture and pattern.

Mount, display, or package Samples in the manner specified to facilitate review of

qualities indicated. Prepare Samples to match the Architect's Sample. Include the following:

Generic description of the Sample

Sample source

Product name or name of manufacturer

Compliance with recognized standards

Availability and delivery time

Submit Samples for review of kind, color, pattern, and texture, for a final check of these characteristics with other elements, and for a comparison of these characteristics between the final submittal and the actual component as delivered and installed:

Where variation in color, pattern, texture or other characteristics are inherent in the material or product represented, submit multiple units (not less than 3), that show approximate limits of the variations.

Preliminary Submittals: Where Samples are for selection of color, pattern, texture or similar characteristics from a range of standard choices, submit a full set of choices for the material or product.

Preliminary submittals will be reviewed and returned with the Architect's mark indicating selection and other action.

Submittals: Except for Samples illustrating assembly details, workmanship, fabrication techniques, connections, operation and similar characteristics, submit 3 sets; one will be returned marked with the action taken.

Maintain sets of Samples, as returned, at the Project site, for quality comparisons throughout the course of construction.

Unless noncompliance with Contract Document provisions is observed, the submittal may serve as the final submittal.

Sample sets may be used to obtain final acceptance of the construction associated with each set.

Distribution of Samples: Prepare and distribute additional sets to subcontractors, manufacturers, fabricators, suppliers, installers, and others as required for performance of the Work. Show distribution on transmittal forms.

Field Samples specified in individual Sections are special types of Samples. Field Samples are full-size examples erected on site to illustrate finishes, coatings, or finish materials and to establish the standard by which the Work will be judged.

Comply with submittal requirements to the fullest extent possible.

Process transmittal forms to provide a record of activity.

ARCHITECT'S ACTION:

Except for submittals for record, information or similar purposes, where action and return is required or requested, the Architect will review each submittal, mark to indicate action taken, and return promptly.

Compliance with specified characteristics is the Prime Contractor's responsibility.

Conditions of Review:

Architect's review is for general conformance with the design concept and contract documents. Markings or comments shall not be construed as relieving the Prime Contractor from compliance with the project plans and specifications, nor departures there from. The Prime Contractor remains responsible for details and accuracy, for conforming and correlating all quantities and dimensions, for selecting fabrication processes for techniques of assembly, and

for performing his work in a safe manner.

The Prime Contractor is responsible for coordinating his work with and between that of all Prime Contractors/Subcontractors and trades.

Absolutely no deviation from the Contract Documents will be permitted without written acknowledgment from the Prime Contractor to the Architect accompanying this submittal of all deviations contained in this submittal.

The Architect's review is not the final stage of acceptance for any part of the project, nor does it relieve the Prime Contractor of his Contract responsibilities.

Action Stamp: The Architect and Engineer will stamp each submittal to be returned with a review stamp with indications of the following conditions:

No Exceptions Taken: If this box is marked, the work covered by the submittal may proceed provided it complies with the requirements of the contract documents; acceptance of the work will depend upon that compliance.

Mark Corrections Noted: If this box is marked, the work covered by the submittal may proceed provided it complies 'with both the Architect's or Engineer's notations or corrections to the submittal and with the requirements of the contract documents; acceptance of the work will depend on that compliance.

Revise and Resubmit: If this box is marked, do not proceed with the work covered by the submittal, including purchasing, fabrication, delivery, or other activity. Revise the submittal in accordance with the Architect's/Engineer's notations and resubmit without delay. Repeat if necessary.

Rejected and Resubmit: If this box is marked, do not proceed with the work covered by the submittal, including purchasing, fabrication, delivery, or other activity. Revise the submittal or prepare a new submittal in accordance with the Architect's/Engineer's notations and resubmit without delay.

Remarks Attached: If this box is marked, the review has occasioned comments that have been attached to the submittal. Process these comments as if they had been written on the submittal itself.

Closeout Submittals: Refer to "Project Closeout" sections for specific general requirements on submittal of closeout information, materials, tools, and similar items.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS (Not Applicable)

PART 3 - EXECUTION (Not Applicable)

SECTION 01310

PROJECT CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULE

1. PART 1 GENERAL

A. SUMMARY

1.The work includes the preparation and submission of the sub-schedules and reports specified herein, including the up-to-date maintenance thereof as required by the CONSTRUCTION MANAGER. The Conditions of the Contract and the other sections of Division 1 apply to this section as fully as if repeated herein.

B. CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULE

- 1. The enclosed "PROJECT CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULE" is composed of tentative starting dates and fixed durations for each major activity of work on the project.
 - Within 1 week of Contractor's receipt of District's Notice Of Award Letter, each Prime Contractor will be required to provide the following details to the CONSTRUCTION MANAGER:
 - Proposed manpower loading of each scheduled field activity in order to properly complete same within the PROJECT CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULE'S fixed durations.
 - c. Establish submittal lead times which will allow for the proper review time by the Architect without delaying the timely scheduled procurement of products, materials, and/or assemblies.
 - d. Establish fabrication and/or procurement lead times which will maintain that no operation will be delayed from its scheduled starting date
- 2.The Superintendent for each contractor shall submit, to the CONSTRUCTION MANAGER'S Project Superintendent, a brief written report by 12:00 noon on EACH AND EVERY WORKING DAY in which contractor is performing work on the project site which identifies each of the following:
 - Schedule activity or activities currently under construction that day and the number of mechanics assigned to work the full or majority of the day on same.
 - b. Total number of mechanics on the project that day which will work the full day.
 - c. Estimated 100% completion date of each activity or activities currently under construction that day.
 - d. Specific problems, if any, with the actions and/or inactions of other contractors, the DISTRICT, CONSTRUCTION MANAGER, ARCHITECT, consulting engineers, or the contract documents which are preventing CONTRACTOR'S work from being properly completed per the schedule.
- 3.CONTRACTOR must coordinate all work with all other contractors on the project through the CONSTRUCTION MANAGER'S Project Superintendent in order to complete each activity of their work within the fixed durations assigned to same as shown on the "PROJECT CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULE".
- 4.Schedule start dates as shown on the PROJECT CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULE are referred to as "tentative" only to the affect that said dates will be continually adjusted either forward or backward by the CONSTRUCTION MANAGER as the project progresses. Upon receipt of 48 hours advanced notice by the CONSTRUCTION MANAGER to begin work on an activity, CONTRACTOR must properly man and perform the work of said activity and

- complete same within the noted number of consecutive working days or less assigned to said activity in the PROJECT CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULE.
- 5.CONTRACTOR is expected to continually monitor all phases of the project field construction progress in order to insure that CONTRACTOR'S work is properly implemented into the overall project improvements.
- 6.CONTRACTOR is expected to provide properly trained and skilled mechanics in adequate numbers and equipment needed and/or required in order to properly and efficiently complete all work activities per the schedule. Should CONSTRUCTION MANAGER have reason to believe at any time that CONTRACTOR is not providing an adequate workforce armed with the proper materials and/or equipment, CONSTRUCTION MANAGER shall give CONTRACTOR written notice of same. Activity Manpower loading submitted in item 1.B.1.b above shall in no way limit the responsibility of the CONTRACTOR to perform to the fixed duration requirements of the PROJECT CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULE.

ivity ID	Activity Name	Original Early Sta	art Early										2018			
Drop 20 \	Cor A Lighting and Exterior Lighting Penlacement	Duration	Finish	ul	Aug	Sep	Oct	Nov	Dec	Jan	Feb	Mar	Apr	May	Jun	Jul
	/ear 4 Lighting and Exterior Lighting Replacement							[1		1		1 1 1 1	1 1 1 1		
	_ INFORMATION notice of intent to award	1 24 Aug 1	7 24 Aug 47	,		notice of	intent to aw	ard					1 1 1 1	1		
			7 31-Aug-17	_			oard meetir	1								
	avc board meeting	· ·	7 11-Sep-17			1			issued for	dianeture				; ! !		
	notice of award / contracts issued for signature	· ·	7 12-Sep-17			1		i	i				 		ļ	
GI-00-03	contractural start / notice to proceed issued	· ·	7 18-Sep-17			1		1	to procee	1			1 1 1 1	1		
GI-22-06	prepare & submit submittals and shop drawings		7 26-Sep-17	_		1		i	i	shop drawi	ngs					
GI-00-05	pre-construction meeting	1 21-Sep-1	7 21-Sep-17			1 1	e-construct	i	Ĭ							
GI-00-07	review & approve submittals and shop drawings	7 27-Sep-1	7 05-Oct-17				= review 8	approve	submittals	and shop dr	awings			: : :		
GI-22-08	material procurement	22 06-Oct-1	7 06-Nov-17	·				materi	al procurem	nent	1		1 1 1 1	1		
J8 DRIVE								1						 		
J8-22-00	contractor mobilization / construction start	1 07-Nov-1	7 07-Nov-17					i	i	zation / cons	į	i	1 1 1 1			
J8-22-01	investigate existing voltage at new fixture locations, safe off electrical	2 08-Nov-1	7 09-Nov-17					n inves	tigate exist	ing voltage	at new fixtu	re locations	, safe off	electrical		
J8-22-02	remove existing pole & pole mounted luminaire, safe off existing electrical	2 10-Nov-1	7 13-Nov-17	-				□ rem	ove existing	g pole & pol	mounted	luminaire, s	afe off exis	sting electri	¢al	
J8-22-03	install pole & luminaire connect to existing wiring	3 14-Nov-1	7 16-Nov-17	-				□ ins	tall pole &	luminaire co	nnect to e	xisting wiring	ģ	: : :		
J8-22-04	install pole identification	1 17-Nov-1	7 17-Nov-17	· -				ı ins	tall pole id	entification	 	}	 	¦	}	
CENTRAL	PLANT / SUB STATION							[1		1		1 1 1 1	1 1 1 1		
CP-22-00	contractor mobilization / construction start	1 14-Nov-1	7 14-Nov-17					ı con	tractor mob	oilization / co	nstruction	start	1 1 1 1	1 1 1 1		
CP-22-01	investigate electical to be removed, safe off electrical	2 15-Nov-1	7 16-Nov-17	-				o inv	estigate ele	ectical to be	removed,	safe off ele	ctrical	1		
CP-22-02	disconnect & remove power rebel, transformer, switches, conduit and wiring etc.	2 17-Nov-1	7 20-Nov-17	-				□ d	isconnect &	remove po	wer rebel,	transformer	switches,	conduit and	wiring etc.	
CP-22-03	rough in & rework exisitng, install new equipment	2 21-Nov-1	7 22-Nov-17	, 				0 1	ough in & r	ework exisit	ng, install	new equipm	ent		}	
CP-22-04	install signage	1 27-Nov-1	7 27-Nov-17						install sig	nage						
ACILITIE	S & HEALTH SCIENCE							i 								
	contractor mobilization / construction start	1 21-Nov-1	7 21-Nov-17					1 0	ontractor m	obilization /	construct	on start				
FH-22-01	investigate existing voltage at new fixture locations, safe off electrical	2 22-Nov-1	7 27-Nov-17	-				_	investigat	e existing v	ltage at n	ew fixture lo	cations, sa	fe off electi	rical	
FH-22-02	remove existing luminaire, safe off electrical	3 28-Nov-1	7 30-Nov-17	, 					remove e	existing lumi	naire, safe	off electric	i al	 		
FH-22-04	Demolish pole, luminaire and pole foundation	2 01-Dec-1	7 04-Dec-17					1 1 1 1	□ Demoli	sh pole, lum	naire and	pole founda	tion	1		
FH-22-03	install new luminaires on existing poles connect to exisitng wiring	5 05-Dec-1	7 11-Dec-17					1 1 1 1	insta	al new lumin	aires on e	xisting poles	connect t	o exisitng w	iring	
APPLIED	ARTS & ALLIED HEALTH							1 1 1 1								
	contractor mobilization / construction start	1 12-Dec-1	7 12-Dec-17					1	ı cont	ractor mobil	; ization / co	nstruction s	start			
AA-22-01	investigate existing voltage at new fixture locations, safe off electrical		7 14-Dec-17						n inve	estigate exis	ting voltag	e at new fix	ture locatio	ns, safe off	electrical	
AA-22-02	remove existing poles & pole mounted luminaires, safe off exisiting electrical		7 19-Dec-17	_				! ! ! !	□ re	move existi	ng poles &	pole mount	ed luminaii	: res, safe off	exisitng ele	ectrical
AA-22-03	demolish exisiting pole foundations		7 26-Dec-17					1 1 1 1	1	demolish e	1 .	ľ	1			
	demonstrational existing pole roundations	7 20 500 1	1 20 000 11							!	Date	Revisi	! !	Checked		proved
	Remaining Work Actual Work Critical Remaining Work Milestone % Complete			•	39 Year	Repla	cement									

Page 1 of 3

tivity ID	Activity Name	Original Early Start											2018			
		Duration	Finish	ul	Aug	Sep	Oct	Nov	Dec	Jan	Feb	Mar	Apr	May	Jun	Jul
AA-22-04	excavate, intercept existing conduits & install new pull box and splice existing wiring	3 27-Dec-17					1			i	į	existing cor	i	i i	i i	plice existir
AA-22-05	install poles & luminaires connect to exisiting wiring	8 02-Jan-18	11-Jan-18				<u> </u>			ins	stall poles &	luminaires o	connect to e	exisiting wir	ng	
FINE ART	S (Alternate #2)															
FA-22-00	contractor mobilization / construction start (Alt #2)	1 20-Dec-17	20-Dec-17						İ	i	į	constructi	;	i		
FA-22-01	investigate existing voltage at new fixture locations, safe off electrical (Alt #2)	2 21-Dec-17	22-Dec-17				1		İ			oltage at nev	i	i	İ	i '
FA-22-02	remove existing poles & pole mounted luminaires, safe off existing electrical (Alt #2)	3 26-Dec-17	28-Dec-17							remove	existing pol	es & pole m	ounted lum	inaires, saf	off existin	g electrical
FA-22-03	install poles & luminaires connect to existing wiring (Alt #2)	5 29-Dec-17	05-Jan-18							insta	Il poles & lu	minaires co	nnect to exi	sting wiring	(Alt #2)	
LIBRARY	STUDENT SERVICES, CAFETERIA								-							1
SS-22-00	contractor mobilization / construction start	1 29-Dec-17	29-Dec-17							contrac	tor mobiliza	tion / constr	uction start			
SS-22-01	investigate existing voltage at new fixture locations, safe off electrical	2 02-Jan-18	03-Jan-18							n inves	tigate existii	ng voltage a	t new fixture	locations,	safe off ele	ctrical
SS-22-02	remove existing poles & pole mounted luminaires, safe off existing electrical	3 04-Jan-18	08-Jan-18							□ rem	ovė existing	poles & po	le mounted	luminaires,	safe off ex	isting electi
SS-22-03	install poles & luminaires connect to existing wiring	5 09-Jan-18	15-Jan-18							— ii	nstall poles	& luminaires	connect to	existing wi	ring	
STUDENT	SERVICES, INFORMATION (Alternate #3)						<u>.</u>									
SI-22-00	contractor mobilization / construction start (Alt #3)	1 09-Jan-18	09-Jan-18							ı cor	tractor mob	ilization / co	nstruction s	tart (Alt #3))	
SI-22-01	investigate existing voltage at new fixture locations, safe off electrical (Alt #3)	1 10-Jan-18	10-Jan-18							ı inv	estigate exi	sting voltage	at new fixt	ure location	s, safe off	electrical (A
SI-22-02	remove existing poles & pole mounted luminares, safe off existing electrical (Alt #3)	1 11-Jan-18	11-Jan-18							ı rer	nove existir	g poles & p	ole mounted	luminares	safe off ex	sting elect
SI-22-03	install poles & luminaires connect to existing wiring (Alt #3)	2 12-Jan-18	15-Jan-18							- ii	nstall poles	& luminaires	connect to	existing wi	ring (Alt #3)
ADMINIS'	TRATION (Alternate #1)						!									
AD-22-00	contractor mobilization / construction start (Alt #1)	1 12-Jan-18	12-Jan-18							ı cc	ntractor mo	bilization / c	onstruction	start (Alt #	1)	
AD-22-01	investigate existing voltage at new fixture locations, safe off electrical (Alt #1)	2 15-Jan-18	16-Jan-18							o i	nvestigate e	existing volta	age at new f	ixture locati	ons, safe c	ff electrical
AD-22-02	remove existing poles & pole mounted luminaires, safe off existing electrical (Alt #1)	3 17-Jan-18	19-Jan-18							-	remove exis	sting poles &	Spole mour	ted luminai	res, safe of	f existing e
AD-22-03	install poles & luminaires connect to existing wiring (Alt #1)	5 22-Jan-18	26-Jan-18								nstall po	les & lumina	aires conne	ct to existin	g wiring (Al	t #1)
AD-22-04	install retrofit kit at existing luminaires (Alt #1)	5 29-Jan-18	02-Feb-18	1			!				install	retrofit kit a	t existing lu	minaires (A	lt #1)	
FOOTBA	LL															
FB-22-00	contractor mobilization / construction start	1 22-Jan-18	22-Jan-18								contractor	mobilization	construct	ion start		
FB-22-01	investigate existing voltage at fixture locations, safe off electrical	3 23-Jan-18	25-Jan-18								□ investiga	te existing v	oltage at fix	ture locatio	ns, safe off	electrical
FB-22-02	remove existing luminaires from existing poles, safe off existing electrical	2 26-Jan-18	29-Jan-18								remove	existing lum	ninaires fron	existing p	oles, safe c	ff existing e
FB-22-03	install luminaires on existing poles connect to exisitng wiring	3 30-Jan-18	01-Feb-18	- -					}		install	luminaires o	n existing p	oles conne	ot to exisitn	g wiring
FB-22-04	install retrofit kit at existing luminaires	10 02-Feb-18	15-Feb-18								ir	stall retrofit	kit at existing	ng luminaire	ė	
FB-22-05	install pole identification	1 16-Feb-18	16-Feb-18								ı ir	nstall pole id	lentification			
GYM																
GM-22-00	contractor mobilization / construction start	1 30-Jan-18	30-Jan-18								contrac	tor mobilizat	tion / constr	uction start	}	



	Remaining Work
	Actual Work
	Critical Remaining Work
* *	Milestone
	% Complete

Prop 39 Year 4 Lighting and Exterior Lighting Replacement Ledesma & Meyer Construction Co. Inc. Page 2 of 3

Date	Revision	Checked	Approved

Activity ID	Activity Name	Original	Early Start	Early										2018				
		Duration		Finish	ul	Aug	Sep	Oct	Nov	Dec	Jan	Feb	Mar	Apr	May	Jun	Jul	V
GM-22-01	investigate existing voltage at fixture locations, safe off electrical	1	31-Jan-18	31-Jan-18								investiga	ate existing	voltage at	fixture location	ons, safe o	off electr	cal
GM-22-02	remove existing luminaires from existing poles, safe off existing electrical	1	01-Feb-18	01-Feb-18							 	remove	existing lun	inaires fro	m existing po	les, safe	off existi	ng e
GM-22-03	install luminaires on existing poles, connect to existing wiring	1	02-Feb-18	02-Feb-18							! ! !	install l	uminaires o	n existing	poles, connec	t to existi	ng wiring	
CLOSEO	UT INFORMATION																	
CI-22-00	final clean up	1	19-Feb-18	19-Feb-18								i	inal clean u	Ti and the second				
CI-22-02	provide final testing / programming / commissioning	3	19-Feb-18	21-Feb-18	1				· 		; :	- 1	provide fina	testing / p	programming	commiss	ioning	
CI-22-03	compose incomplete work list	1	19-Feb-18	19-Feb-18								ı C	ompose inc	omplete w	ork list			
CI-22-01	remove temp fence / temp toilets	1	20-Feb-18	20-Feb-18		1		1			 	ı r	emove tem	p fence / te	emp toilets			
CI-22-04	complete incomplete work list	3	20-Feb-18	22-Feb-18		1		1			! ! !		complete in	complete	work list			
CI-22-06	project closeout	7	20-Feb-18	28-Feb-18		1		1			 	_	project cl	oseout				-
CI-22-05	construction complete	1	23-Feb-18	23-Feb-18	1				· 	}	¦	•	constructio	n complete	·			
CI-22-07	contractural completion	1	22-Mar-18	22-Mar-18				1 1 1			! !	1	ı c	φntractural	completion			



	Remaining work
	Actual Work
	Critical Remaining Work
* *	Milestone
	% Complete

Prop 39 Year 4 Lighting and Exterior Lighting
Replacement
Ledesma & Meyer Construction Co. Inc.
Page 3 of 3

Date	Revision	Checked	Approved
	•	•	

SECTION 01310

PROJECT CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULE

1. PART 1 GENERAL

A. SUMMARY

1.The work includes the preparation and submission of the sub-schedules and reports specified herein, including the up-to-date maintenance thereof as required by the CONSTRUCTION MANAGER. The Conditions of the Contract and the other sections of Division 1 apply to this section as fully as if repeated herein.

B. CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULE

- 1. The enclosed "PROJECT CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULE" is composed of tentative starting dates and fixed durations for each major activity of work on the project.
 - a. Within 1 week of Contractor's receipt of District's Notice Of Award Letter, each Prime Contractor will be required to provide the following details to the CONSTRUCTION MANAGER:
 - Proposed manpower loading of each scheduled field activity in order to properly complete same within the PROJECT CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULE'S fixed durations.
 - c. Establish submittal lead times which will allow for the proper review time by the Architect without delaying the timely scheduled procurement of products, materials, and/or assemblies.
 - d. Establish fabrication and/or procurement lead times which will maintain that no operation will be delayed from its scheduled starting date.
- 2. The Superintendent for each contractor shall submit, to the CONSTRUCTION MANAGER'S Project Superintendent, a brief written report by 12:00 noon on EACH AND EVERY WORKING DAY in which contractor is performing work on the project site which identifies each of the following:
 - Schedule activity or activities currently under construction that day and the number of mechanics assigned to work the full or majority of the day on same.
 - b. Total number of mechanics on the project that day which will work the full day.
 - c. Estimated 100% completion date of each activity or activities currently under construction that day.
 - d. Specific problems, if any, with the actions and/or inactions of other contractors, the DISTRICT, CONSTRUCTION MANAGER, ARCHITECT, consulting engineers, or the contract documents which are preventing CONTRACTOR'S work from being properly completed per the schedule.
- 3.CONTRACTOR must coordinate all work with all other contractors on the project through the CONSTRUCTION MANAGER'S Project Superintendent in order to complete each activity of their work within the fixed durations assigned to same as shown on the "PROJECT CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULE".
- 4.Schedule start dates as shown on the PROJECT CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULE are referred to as "tentative" only to the affect that said dates will be continually adjusted either forward or backward by the CONSTRUCTION MANAGER as the project progresses. Upon receipt of 48 hours advanced notice by the CONSTRUCTION MANAGER to begin work on an activity, CONTRACTOR must properly man and perform the work of said activity and

- complete same within the noted number of consecutive working days or less assigned to said activity in the PROJECT CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULE.
- 5.CONTRACTOR is expected to continually monitor all phases of the project field construction progress in order to insure that CONTRACTOR'S work is properly implemented into the overall project improvements.
- 6.CONTRACTOR is expected to provide properly trained and skilled mechanics in adequate numbers and equipment needed and/or required in order to properly and efficiently complete all work activities per the schedule. Should CONSTRUCTION MANAGER have reason to believe at any time that CONTRACTOR is not providing an adequate workforce armed with the proper materials and/or equipment, CONSTRUCTION MANAGER shall give CONTRACTOR written notice of same. Activity Manpower loading submitted in item 1.B.1.b above shall in no way limit the responsibility of the CONTRACTOR to perform to the fixed duration requirements of the PROJECT CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULE.

SCHEDULES/PAYMENTS

PART 1-GENERAL

RELATED DOCUMENTS:

Drawings and general provisions of each prime Contract, including General Conditions and other Division-1 Specification sections, apply to work of this section.

SUMMARY:

Multiple Prime Contracts: Provisions of this Section apply to the construction activities of each Prime Contractor.

This section specifies schedules and payments integral for the Project, including but not necessarily limited to the following:

Progress Schedules
Color Schedules
Submittal Schedules
Progress Meetings Reporting
Schedule of Values
Payment Requests

COORDINATION, GENERAL:

Each Prime Contractor shall provide close administrative and procedural coordination of scheduling with other Prime Contractors. Each Prime Contractor shall also be responsive to the overall coordination responsibilities assigned to the Project Manager. Each Prime Contractor shall coordinate both the provisions of this and other sections, so as to provide consistency and logical coordination between the reports. Maintain coordination and correlation between separate reports by updating at monthly or shorter time intervals. Each Prime Contractor shall make appropriate distribution of each report and updated report to all other Prime Contractors involved in the work, Project Manager and Owner. In particular, provide close coordination of progress schedule, schedule of submittals & progress reports.

PRELIMINARY CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULES:

Incorporated into the Construction Documents, the Project Manager has provided a baseline construction schedule. Within five (5) days following execution of the Agreement, the Prime Contractors shall prepare and submit to Project Manager, individual preliminary construction schedules (General Conditions 7.3.1). Matching the Baseline Construction Schedule in bar-chart form showing its work, properly sequenced and coordinated with work of the Prime Contractors. Each schedule shall show completion of its work sufficiently in advance of date established for substantial completion of the entire work of the prime contracts. If schedule adjustments are necessary for proper sequencing and coordinating of the work, the Project Manager shall schedule a meeting with all Prime Contractors at the earliest possible date; at this meeting, each Prime Contractor shall negotiate reasonable adjustments to the schedule.

Based on preliminary construction schedules, any updating and feedback occurring during the project start-up, the Project Manager shall create the approved Construction Schedule for the entire work of the prime contracts. Within ten (10) days of receipt of multiple prime preliminary construction schedules, submit a multi-sheet, comprehensive, integrated, bar-chart type progress schedule indicating, by phase, a

time bar for each major category or unit of work to be performed at site; include minor elements of the work which are, nevertheless, involved in overall sequencing of the work. Show the work of each prime contract on a separate sheet, and prepare a simplified summary sheet of the combined work of the prime contracts. Arrange the schedules to show graphically the major sequences of work necessary for the completion of related elements of work. Arrange the schedules to show how substantial completion is scheduled to allow for the Architects procedures for certification of substantial completion. Prepare and maintain the schedule on either a sheet of sufficient width (or else a series of sheets) to show the required data clearly for the entire Construction Time. Prepare schedule on sheets of stable transparency (or other reproducible material) to permit reproduction for the required distribution.

Arrange schedule with notations to show how the sequence of work is affected by requirements for phased completion, work by separate non-Prime Contractors, work by the Owner, repurchased materials, coordination with existing work, limitations of continued occupancies, non-interruptible services, partial occupancy prior to substantial completion, site restrictions, provisions for future work, seasonal variations, environmental control, and similar provisions of total project. refer to other sections of Division 1 and other contract documents for requirements.

Following the initial submittal to and response by the Architect, the Project Manager shall print and distribute progress schedules to the Owner, separate Prime Contractors, the principal subcontractors and suppliers and others with a need-to-know schedule compliance requirement. Post copies in the temporary field office. When revisions are made, distribute updated issues to the same entities and post updated issues in the same locations. Delete entities from distribution when they have completed assigned work and are no longer involved in performance of scheduled work.

SUBMITIAL SCHEDULE:

Within five (5) days of the Agreement, the Prime Contractors shall prepare & submit to Project Manager complete schedule of work-related submittals. Correlate submittal schedule as required by the General Conditions, and with the listing of products or the procurement schedule as specified in the Products and Substitutions sections and elsewhere in the contract documents.

PROGRESS MEETINGS, REPORTING:

General: In addition to specific coordination and pre-installation meetings for each element of work, and other regular project meetings held for other purposes, Project Manager shall schedule and hold a general progress meeting each month, with time coordinated with preparation of payment requests. Require each Prime Contractor and each entities involved in planning, coordination or performance of work to be properly represented at each meeting. Review each entities present and future needs including interface requirements, time, sequences, deliveries, access, site utilization, temporary facilities and services, hours of work, hazards and risks, housekeeping, change orders, and documentation of information for payment requests.

Discuss whether each element of current work is ahead of schedule, on time, or behind schedule in relation with integrated and updated approved construction schedule. Determine how behind-schedule work will be expedited, and secure commitments from each Prime Contractor and other major entities involved in doing so. Discuss whether schedule revisions are required to ensure that current work and subsequent work will be completed within Contract Time of each prime contract. Review everything of significance that could affect progress of the work.

Initial Progress Meeting: Schedule the initial progress meeting, recognized as the "Preconstruction Meeting", for a date not more than 15 days after commencement of the work. Conduct this meeting as an organizational meeting, and review responsibilities and personnel assignments.

Reporting: Within 3 days after each progress meeting date, Project Manager shall distribute copies of minutes-of-the-meeting to each entity present and to others who should have been present. Include a brief summary (in narrative form) of progress of the work since previous meeting and report.

Daily Reports: The Project Manager and Inspector (as owner's representative) shall each prepare a daily report, recording the following information concerning events at the site. Duplicate copies of the Inspectors Daily Reports shall be available for the Architect's (or engineer) review when requested.

List of Prime Contractors at the site.

List of subcontractors at the site.

Approximate total count of personnel at the site.

High/low temperatures, general weather conditions.

Accidents (refer to accident reports).

Meetings and significant decisions.

Unusual events (refer to special reports).

Stoppages, delays, shortages, losses.

Emergency procedures, field orders.

Orders/requests by governing authorities.

Change orders received, implemented.

Services connected, disconnected.

Equipment or system tests and start-ups.

Partial completions.

Substantial completions authorized.

Notice of Labor Disputes: Whenever an actual or potential labor-dispute is delaying or threatens to delay the performance of the work, the Prime Contractor shall immediately notify the Architect, orally, and confirm in writing. Such notice shall include all relevant information concerning the dispute and its background.

SCHEDULE OF VALUES:

General: Each Prime Contractor shall prepare a schedule of values/cost breakdown, as required by the General Conditions. Provide breakdown of the Contract Sum in sufficient detail to facilitate continued evaluation of payment requests and progress reports. Breakdown principal subcontract amounts into several line items. Round off to the nearest whole dollar, but with the total equal to the Contract Sum.

Sub-Schedules: Where work is separated into phases which require separately phased payments to Prime Contractor, provide sub-schedules showing values correlated with each phase of payment.

Material/Fabrication Values: For each unit of work where payment requests will be made on account of materials or equipment purchased, fabricated OR delivered but not yet installed, show "initial value" for payment request and "value added" for subsequent stage or stages of completion on that unit of work.

Time Coordination: In coordination of initial submittals and other administrative "startup" activities, submit the schedule of values to the Project Manager at the earliest feasible date, but in no case later than 7 days before the initial payment period for the project.

Listing: Arrange the schedule with columns to indicate the generic name of item, related specification sections, the subcontractor, the supplier/manufacturer/fabricator, change orders (numbers) which have affected the value, the dollar value of the item, and the percentage of the Contract Sum to nearest one-hundredth percent and adjusted to total 100 percent.

Margins of Cost: Show line items of indirect costs, and margins on actual costs, only to the extent such items will be individually listed in payment requests. In general, each item in the schedule of values and in payment requests shall be established to be complete with its total expenses and proportionate share of general overhead and profit margin. Except as otherwise indicated, those major cost items that are not directly the cost of actual work-in-place, such as distinct temporary facilities, may be either shown as line items in schedule of values or may be distributed as general overhead expense, at each Prime Contractor's option.

Schedule Updating: Update and resubmit the schedule of values when change orders affect listing and when the actual performance of the work involves necessary changes of substance to values previously listed.

PAYMENT REQUESTS:

General: Except as otherwise indicated, the progress payment cycle for each Prime Contractor is to be regular. Each application must be consistent with previous applications and payments. Certain applications for payment, such as the initial application, the application at substantial completion, and the final payment application involve additional requirements.

Waivers of Lien: For each payment application, each Prime Contractor shall submit waivers of lien for every entity (including Prime Contractor) who could lawfully and possibly file a lien in excess of \$100 arising out of the Contract and related to work covered by the payment. Submit partial waivers for the amount requested, prior to deduction of retainage, on each item. When application shows completion of an item, submit final or full waivers. The Owner reserves the right to designate which entities involved in the work must submit waivers.

Waiver Delays: Each progress payment must be submitted with Prime Contractor's waiver from the period of construction covered by the application. At the Prime Contractor's option, each progress payment may be submitted from waivers from the subcontractors or subcontractors and suppliers for the previous period of construction covered by the previous application. The final payment application must be submitted together with or preceded by final or complete waivers from every entity involved with performance of the work covered by the payment request.

Waiver Forms: Submit waivers on forms, and executed in a manner, acceptable to Project Manager.

Payment Application Times: The "date for each progress payment" for each Prime Contractor is as indicated in Owner-Prime Contractor Agreement and in the Supplementary Conditions to the General Conditions, Article 9.

Payment Application Forms: Certificate for Payment form available from Architect's office.

Application Preparation: Except as otherwise indicated, complete every entry provided for on the form, including notarization and execution by authorized persons. Incomplete applications will be returned by Project Manager without action. Entries must match current data of schedule of values, progress schedule and reports. Listing must include amounts of change orders issued prior to last day of the "period of construction" covered by application.

Initial Payment Application: The principal administrative actions and submittals which must precede or coincide with submittal of each Prime Contractor's first payment application can be summarized as follows, but not necessarily by way of limitation:

Listing of subcontractors and principal suppliers and fabricators.

Schedule of values.

Progress schedule (preliminary if not final).

Schedule of principal products.

Schedule of submittals (preliminary if not final).

Listing of Prime Contractor's staff assignments and principal consultants.

Performance and/or payment bonds.

Evidence satisfactory to Owner that Prime Contractor's insurance coverage's have been secured.

Data needed by Owner to secure related insurance coverage's.

Application at Time of Substantial Completion: Following issuance of Architect's final "certificate of substantial completion" on each Prime Contractor's work, and also in part as applicable to prior certificates on portions of completed work as designated, a "special" payment application may be prepared and submitted by Prime Contractor. The principal administrative actions and submittals which must proceed or coincide with such special applications can be summarized. as follows, but not necessarily by way of limitation:

Approvals or Certifications by governing authorities assuring Owner's full access and use of completed work.

Warranties (guarantees), maintenance agreements and similar provisions of contract documents.

Final cleaning of the work.

Listing of Prime Contractor's incomplete work, recognized as exceptions to Architect's (or Engineers) certificate of substantial completion.

Test/adjust/balance records, maintenance instructions, meter readings, start-up performance reports, and similar changeover information germane to Owner's occupancy, use, operation, and maintenance of completed work.

Application for reduction (if any) of retainage, and consent of surety

Advice to Owner on coordination of shifting insurance coverage's, including proof of extended coverage as required.

Architects Certificate of Substantial Completion.

Final Payment Application: The administrative actions and submittals which must precede or coincide with submittal of each Prime Contractor's final payment application can be summarized as follows, but not necessarily by way of limitation:

Completion of project close-out requirements.

Completion of items specified for completion beyond time of substantial completion (regardless of whether special payment application was previously made).

Assurance, satisfactory to Owner, that unsettled claims will be settled and that work not actually completed and accepted will be completed without undue delay.

Transmittal of required project construction records to Owner.

Proof, satisfactory to Owner, that taxes, fees and similar obligations of Prime Contractor have been paid.

Removal of temporary facilities, services, surplus materials, rubbish and similar elements.

Changeover of door locks and other provisions for Prime Contractor's access to Owner's

property.

Consent of surety for final payment.

After the completion of the work contemplated by this Contract, the Prime Contractor shall file with the Owner *his* affidavit, sworn to before a Notary Public, stating that all workmen and persons employed, all firms supplying the materials and all subcontractors upon the project have been paid in full and that there are not bills outstanding against the project for either labor or materials, except certain items in connection with the Notices to Withhold have been filed under the provisions of the Statutes of the State of California. The filing of such affidavit by the Prime Contractor shall be a prerequisite to making, by the Owner, of the final payment on the contract.

Application Transmittal: Each Prime Contractor shall submit 4 executed copies of each payment application, one copy of which shall be complete with waivers of lien and similar attachments. Transmit each copy with a transmittal form listing those attachments, and recording appropriate information related to application in a manner acceptable to Project Manager. Transmit to Project Manager by means ensuring receipt within 24 hours.

PART 2-PRODUCTS (Not Applicable)

PART 3-EXECUTION (Not Applicable)

SECTION 01323 CONSTRUCTION PHOTOGRAPHS

PART 1-GENERAL

1.1 SUMMARY

A. Section includes requirements for photographs to be taken before and during the construction of the Project.

1.2 SUBMITTALS

A. E-mail photos to the District and Construction Manager within 3 days after capturing photographs.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 - EXAMINATION

3.1 GENERAL

- A. Provide time-dated construction photographs taken on first day of each month and at following stages of construction, when they do not coincide with the first day of the month.
 - 1. Prior to beginning any work at the site.
 - 2. Promptly after damage that may result in loss or liability occurs.
 - 3. At completion of all construction work and when at project completion.
- B. At each specified time during construction, take photographs from different views. Take 12 exterior views and 24 interior views. Views will be determined, or must be approved in advance by the Architect.
- C. Take color photographs with a digital camera at a resolution of not less than 4 mega pixels.
- D. E-mail photographs as specified above.

SECTION 01400 QUALITY CONTROL SERVICES

PART 1- GENERAL

RELATED DOCUMENTS:

Drawings and general provisions of Contract, including General Conditions and other Division-1 Specification sections, apply to this section.

SUMMARY:

Multiple Prime Contracts: Provisions of this Section apply to the construction activities of each Prime Contractor.

This Section specifies administrative and procedural requirements for quality control services.

Quality control services include inspections and tests and related actions including reports performed by independent agencies, governing authorities, and the Prime Contractors. They do not include Contract enforcement activities performed by the Project Manager.

Inspection and testing services are required to verify compliance with requirements specified or indicated. These services do not relieve the Prime Contractors of responsibility for compliance with Contract Document requirements.

Requirements of this Section relate to customized fabrication and installation procedures, not production of standard products.

Specific quality control requirements for individual construction activities are specified in the Sections that specify those activities. Those requirements, including inspections and tests, cover production of standard products as well as customized fabrication and installation procedures.

Inspections, test and related actions specified are not intended to limit the Prime Contractor's quality control procedures that facilitate compliance with Contract Document requirements.

Requirements for each Prime Contractor to provide quality control services required by the Project Manager, Owner, or authorities having jurisdiction are not limited by provisions of this Section.

RESPONSIBILITIES:

Prime Contractor Responsibilities: Each Prime Contractor shall provide inspections, tests and similar quality control services, specified in individual Specification Sections and required by governing authorities, except where they are specifically indicated to be the Owner's responsibility, or are provided by another identified' entity; these services include those specified to be performed by an independent agency and not by the Prime Contractors. Costs for these services shall be included in the Contract Sum.

The Prime Contractor shall employ and pay an independent agency, to perform specified quality control services.

The Owner will engage and pay for the services of an independent agency to perform inspections and tests unless otherwise noted.

Where the Owner has engaged a testing agency or other entity for testing and inspection of a part of the Work, and the Prime Contractor is also required to engage an entity for the same or related element, the Prime Contractor shall not employ the entity engaged by the Owner, unless otherwise agreed in writing with the Owner.

Retesting: Each Prime Contractor is responsible for retesting where results of required inspections, tests or similar services prove unsatisfactory and do not indicate compliance with Contract Document, requirements, regardless of whether the original test was the Prime Contractor's responsibility.

Cost of retesting construction revised or replaced by the Prime Contractor is the Prime Contractor's responsibility, where required tests were performed on original construction.

Associated Services: All Prime Contractors shall cooperate with agencies performing required inspections, tests and similar services and provide reasonable auxiliary services as requested. Notify the agency sufficiently in advance of operations to permit assignment of personnel. Auxiliary services required include but are not limited to:

Providing access to the Work and furnishing incidental labor and facilities necessary to facilitate inspections and tests.

Taking adequate quantities of representative samples of materials that require testing or assisting the agency in taking samples.

Providing facilities for storage and curing of test samples, and delivery of samples to testing laboratories.

Providing the agency with a preliminary design mix proposed for use for materials. mixes that require control by the testing agency.

Security and protection of samples and test equipment at the Project Site.

Owner Responsibilities: The Owner will provide inspections, tests and similar quality control services specified to be performed by independent agencies and not by the Prime Contractors, except where they are specifically indicated as the Prime Contractor's responsibility or are provided by another identified entity. Costs for these services are not included in the Contract Sum.

The Owner will employ and pay for the services of an independent agency, testing laboratory or other qualified firm to perform services, which are the Owner's responsibility.

Independent Testing Laboratory: The testing laboratory shall be selected by, and be employed by the Owner. The testing laboratory shall be subject to the approval of the Project Manager. The testing laboratory shall perform all tests requested by the owner, Project Manager. Samples for testing shall be taken by the Inspector or a representative of the approved testing laboratory and not by the Prime Contractor.

Duties of the Testing Agency: The independent testing agency engaged to perform inspections, sampling and testing of materials and construction specified in individual Specification Sections shall cooperate with the Project Manager and Prime Contractor in performance of its duties, and shall provide qualified personnel to perform required inspections and tests.

The agency shall notify the Project Manager and Prime Contractor promptly of irregularities or deficiencies observed in the Work during performance of its services.

The agency is not authorized to release, revoke, alter or enlarge requirements of the Contract Documents, or approve or accept any portion of the Work.

The agency shall not perform any duties of the Prime Contractor.

Coordination: Each Prime Contractor and each agency engaged to perform inspections, tests and similar services shall coordinate the sequence of activities to accommodate required services with a minimum of delay. In addition the Prime Contractor and each agency shall coordinate activities to avoid the necessity of removing and replacing construction to accommodate inspections and tests.

The Prime Contractor is responsible for scheduling times for inspections, tests, taking samples and similar activities.

TESTS:

The Owner will select an independent testing laboratory to conduct the tests. Selection of material required to test shall be by the laboratory or the Owner's representative and **not by the Prime Contractor**.

The Prime Contractor shall notify the Owner's representative a sufficient time in advance of the manufacture of material to be supplied by him under the Contract Documents, which must by terms of the Contract be tested in order that the Owner may arrange for the testing of the same at the source of supply.

Any material shipped by the Prime Contractor from the source of supply prior to having satisfactorily passed such testing and inspection or prior to the receipt of notice from said representative that such testing and inspection **shall not be incorporated in the job**.

The Owner will select and pay the testing laboratory costs for all tests and inspections, but may be reimbursed by the Prime Contractor for such costs under the Contract Documents.

SUBMTITALS:

The independent testing agency shall submit a certified written report of each inspection, test or similar service, to the Project Manager, in duplicate, unless the Prime Contractor is responsible for the service. If the Prime Contractor is responsible for the service, submit a certified written report of each inspection, test or similar service through the Prime Contractor, in duplicate.

Submit additional copies of each written report directly to the governing authority; when the authority so directs.

Report Data: Written reports of each inspection, test or similar service shall include, but not be limited to:

Date of issue

Project title and number

Name, address and telephone number of testing agency

Dates and locations of samples and tests or inspections

Names of individuals making the inspection or test

Designation of the Work and test method

Identification of product and Specification Section

Complete inspection or test data

Test results and an interpretation of test results

Ambient conditions at the time of sample-taking and testing

Commence or professional opinion as to whether inspected or tested Work

complies with Contract Document requirements

Name and signature of laboratory inspector

Recommendations on retesting

QUALITY ASSURANCE:

Qualification for Service Agencies: Engage inspection and testing service agencies, including independent testing laboratories, which are pre-qualified as complying with "Recommended Requirements for Independent Laboratory Qualification" by the American Council of

Independent Laboratories, and which specialize in the types of inspections and tests to be performed.

PART 2- PRODUCTS (Not Applicable)

PART 3 - EXECUTION

REPAIR AND PROTECTION:

General: Upon completion of inspection, testing, sample-taking and similar services repair damaged construction and restore substrates and finishes to eliminate deficiencies, including deficiencies in visual qualities of exposed finishes. Comply with the Contract Document requirements for "Cutting and Patching". Protect work exposed by or for quality control service activities, and protect repaired work. Repair and protection is the Prime Contractor's responsibility, regardless of the assignment of responsibility for inspection, testing or similar services.

Each Prime Contractor shall protect construction exposed by or for quality control service activities, and protect repaired construction.

Repair and protection is the Prime Contractor's responsibility, regardless of the assignment of responsibility for inspection, testing or similar services.

INSPECTION SERVICES:

INSPECTION BY THE OWNER:

The Owner and his representative shall at all times have access for the purpose of inspection to all parts of the work and to the shops wherein the work is in preparation, and the Prime Contractor shall at all times maintain proper facilities and provide safe access for such inspection.

The Owner and his representatives shall have the right to reject materials and workmanship, which are defective, or to require their correction. Rejected workmanship shall be removed from the premises without charge to the Owner. If the Prime Contractor does not correct such rejected work within a reasonable time, fixed by written notice, the Owner may correct it and charge the expense to the Prime Contractor.

Should it be considered necessary or advisable by the Owner at any time before final acceptance of the entire work to make an examination of work already completed by removing or tearing out the same, the Prime Contractor shall on request promptly furnish all necessary facilities, labor and materials. If such work is found to be defective in any respect due to fault of the Prime Contractor or his subcontractor, he shall defray all expenses of such examinations and of satisfactory reconstruction. If, however, such work is found to meet the requirements of the Contract, the additional cost of labor and material necessarily involved in the examination and the Prime Contractor shall allow replacement.

BY THE OWNER'S INSPECTOR

A D.S.A. Certified Project Inspector employed by the Owner in accordance with the requirements of the California Code of Regulations, Title 24, will be assigned to the work. The Inspector's duties are specifically defined in Title 24, Part I, Section 4-342.

He will perform his duties under the direction of the Project Manager and report to the Owner and Project Manager. The primary duty of the Inspector is to check the Prime Contractor's work for compliance with the Contract Documents. The Prime Contractor will provide the Inspector access and facilities for access to all the work at all times and will provide a field office for the Inspector in accordance with Division 1 standards.

The work of construction in all stages of progress shall be subject to the personal continuous observation of the Inspector. He shall have free access to any or all parts of the work at any time. The Prime Contractor shall furnish the Inspector reasonable facilities for obtaining such information as may be necessary to keep him fully informed respecting the progress and manner of the work and the character of the materials. Inspection of the work shall not relieve the Prime Contractor from any obligation to fulfill the contract.

The presence of an Inspector shall in no way change, mitigate or alleviate the responsibility of the Prime Contractor.

Relations with Project Manager or Engineer

The Inspector shall work under the direction of the Project Manager or registered engineer. All inconsistencies or seeming errors in the plans and specifications shall be reported promptly to the Project Manager or registered engineer for his interpretation and instructions. In no case, however, shall the instruction of the Project Manager or registered engineer be construed to cause work to be done, which is not in conformity .with the approved plans, specifications and change orders.

Job File

The inspector shall keep a file of approved plans and specifications (including all approved addenda or change orders) on the job at all times and shall immediately return unapproved documents to the Project Manager for proper action. The inspector as a condition of this employment shall have and maintain on the job at all times, all codes and documents referred to in the plans and specifications.

Deviations

The inspector shall notify the Prime Contractor, in writing, of any deviations from the approved plans and specifications which are not immediately corrected by the Prime Contractor when brought to his attention. Copies of such notices shall be forwarded immediately to the Project Manager or registered engineer. The inspector shall have the authority to stop the work as outlined in the General Conditions and as allowed by C.C.R. Title 24.

Failure on the part of the inspector to notify the Prime Contractor of deviations from the approved plans and specifications shall in no way relieve the Prime Contractor of any responsibility to complete the work covered by his contract in exact accordance with the approved plans and specifications and all laws and regulations.

In case any dispute arises between the Prime Contractor and the Inspector, as to materials furnished or the manner of performing the work, the Inspector shall have the authority to reject materials or suspend the work until dispute at issue can be referred or settled. The Inspector is not authorized to change, revoke, alter, enlarge, decrease in any way any requirements of Contract Documents, nor to issue directions contrary to the Contract Documents, drawings, project manual, specifications or change orders.

TESTS AND INSPECTIONS:

General: Tests and inspections for the following will be required, but may not be limited, to the following:

Code section references are from Title 24, Part 2 of California Code of Regulations.

Concrete - Chapter 19 A Materials:

Portland Cement Tests -1903A.2

Concrete Aggregates -1903A.3 Reinforcing Bars - 1903A.5 Batch Plant Inspection -1929A.4

Waiver of Batch Plant Inspection and Tests -1929A.5

Concrete Quality:

Proportions of Concrete - 1905A.2 Strength Tests of Concrete -1903A.8, 1905A.6 Splitting Tensile Tests - 1905A.4 & 1905A.1.5 Composite Construction Cores - 1929 A.8

Concrete Inspection:

Job Site Inspection-1701A.5.1 & 1929A.1 Reinforcing Bar Welding Inspection-1929A.12 (on-site only with certified mill reports and sample testing)

Aluminum - State Chapter 20 A

Materials:

Alloys - 2006A

Identification - 2006A & TABLE 20A-II-A

Inspection:

Welding - 2012A

Foundations Chapter - State Chapter 18A

Earth Fill Compaction - 1802A

Inspection:

Excavation & Fills for Foundation - 1802A

COMPREHENSIVE LIST OF TESTS AND INSPECTIONS BY SPECIFICATION SECTION

Clarification of Owner and Prime Contractor responsibilities for testing as follows:

Specification Section	Responsibility	<u>Test</u>
02200 Earthwork	Owner	Compacted Fill Compaction Control
02513 Asphalt Concrete	Owner	Compaction of A/C & Base (N/A) Course
02514 Portland Cement Paving	Contractor Owner Contractor	Laboratory Mix Design Aggregate & Compression Test Review of Mix Design
02668 Water Systems	Contractor	Pressure Tests (N/ A)
02720 Storm Sewage System	Contractor	Pressure Test (N/ A)
, -		
Specification Section	Responsibility	<u>Test</u>
j	Responsibility Contractor	Test Pressure Tests (N/ A)
Specification Section 02730 Sanitary Sewage	-	

Aggregate

16100 Electrical Contractor Testing Per Section #16100

Contractor Hi-Pot Test (High Voltage Cable only)

SECTION 01450 CONTRACTOR QUALITY CONTROL

PART 1- GENERAL

1.1 SUMMARY

- A. Section includes general requirements for quality control of the Work, including test and inspection procedures.
- B. Related work:
 - 1. Divisions 2 through 16 for specific test procedures to be performed in compliance with this Section.

1.2 ADMINISTRATIVE STAFF

- A. Provide a competent and adequate staff for the administration, coordination, supervision, and superintendence of the Work.
- B. Do not change key members of this staff without the consent of the District, unless such staff members prove to be unsatisfactory to the Contractor and cease to be in his employ. If the Contractor intends to change a key staff member, he shall give the District written notice at least 15 days prior to the intended change.
- C. Key staff members shall be full time employees, stationed at the site.
- D. Project staff shall include, but shall not be limited to, the following:
 - Project Manager: The person who has responsibility for the prosecution of the work and who has the authority to act in matters for the coordination, direction, and technical administration of the work. Prior to commencement of the work, provide the District with the name of the project manager.
 - 2. Superintendent: The person who shall be in attendance at the Project site during the performance of the work. The superintendent shall represent the Contractor, and communications given to the superintendent shall be as binding as if given to the Contractor.
 - 3. Additional staff: In addition to the general project superintendent required above, provide the services of coordinating engineer for HVAC, Plumbing, Fire Protection, and Electrical Work: The full time person who has the responsibility for the coordination of the mechanical and electrical work with the work of other trades, for the review of mechanical and electrical shop drawings, for the resolution of conflicts and interferences between trades, for directing adjustments in the work that shall be required to comply with the Contract Documents, and for commissioning the mechanical and electrical systems. This individual shall have previous experience in coordinating these areas of work on projects of similar scale and complexity.

1.3 CONTRACTOR QUALITY CONTROL SYSTEM

- A. Establish a quality control system to perform sufficient inspections and tests of all items of Work, including that of all subcontractors, to ensure conformance with the Contract Documents for materials, workmanship, construction, finish, functional performance and identification.
- B. Quality control system shall ensure that the Work complies with the requirements of the Contract Documents. Controls shall be adequate to cover all construction operations.

- C. Apply, install, connect, erect, use, clean, adjust, and condition articles, materials and equipment in compliance with their manufacturer latest published instructions, unless more restrictive or stringent requirements are specified in the Specifications.
 - 1. When specified or requested, furnish the Architect 2 copies of such printed instructions prior to introduction of such items.
 - 2. If product manufacturer instructions are in conflict with the Contract Documents, notify the Architect for clarification before proceeding.
 - 3. Keep a clean, legible copy of the various product manufacturers instructions applicable to the Work at the Project site.

D. Certificates:

- 1. When specified, deliver to the Architect 2 signed certificates from suppliers of materials, equipment and manufactured items stating that such materials and manufactured items meet or exceed the standards specified.
- 2. In lieu of such certification, the Contractor may submit reports of current tests made and attested by a reputable and recognized testing laboratory.

1.4 CONTRACTOR ASSISTANCE

- A. Cooperate with individual or firm performing required inspections, tests and similar services and provide reasonable auxiliary services as requested. Notify the individual or firm sufficiently in advance of operations to permit assignment of personnel.

 Auxiliary services required include but are not limited to:
 - 1. Providing access to the work to be tested or inspected and furnishing incidental labor and facilities necessary to facilitate inspections and tests.
 - 2. Taking adequate quantities of representative samples of materials that require testing or assisting the agency in taking samples.
 - 3. Providing facilities for storage and curing of test samples, and delivery of samples to testing laboratories.
 - 4. Providing the individual or firm with a preliminary design mix proposed for use for materials mixes that require control by the testing agency.
 - 5. Providing security and protection of samples and test equipment at the Project site.

1.5 VERIFICATION OF CONDITIONS

- A. Prior to installation of any product, inspect existing supports and assemblies to receive materials to be installed and arrange for correction of defects in the existing workmanship, material or conditions that may adversely affect work to be installed.
- B. Installation of materials will constitute acceptance of existing conditions as being in proper condition to receive the materials to be applied and waiver of claim that existing conditions are defective as pertains to warranty requirements.
- C. Where the Specifications require a product to be installed under the supervision or inspection of the material manufacturer or its representative, manufacturer or its representative shall also inspect the work in place and issue a letter to Architect verifying that this procedure was followed without exception.

1.6 INSTALLER QUALIFICATIONS

A. Where the Specifications dictate a certain level of experience or expertise from the subcontractor/installer by requiring a minimum number of years of experience in the successful installation of a product or a minimum number of successful installations

for the product specified, it shall be the Contractor responsibility to verify the installer's competence and track record before signing a subcontract to perform the affected work.

1.7 MANUFACTURER FIELD SERVICES

- A. An experienced, competent, and authorized representative of the manufacturer of each item of equipment for which field services are required in the Specifications shall visit the site of the Work and inspect, check, adjust if necessary, and approve the equipment installation.
- B. In each case, the representative shall revisit the job-site as often as necessary until all problems are corrected and the equipment installation and operation are satisfactory, in the opinion of the Architect.
- C. Each manufacturer representative shall furnish to the Architect a written report certifying that the equipment has been properly installed, and lubricated; is in accurate alignment; is free from any undue stress imposed by connecting piping or anchor bolts; and has been operated under full load conditions and that it operated satisfactorily.
- D. All costs for these services shall be included in the Contract.

SECTION 01500 TEMPORARY CONSTRUCTION FACILITIES

PART 1- GENERAL

RELATED DOCUMENTS:

Drawings and general provisions of Contract, including General Conditions and other Division-1 Specification sections, apply to work of this section.

SUMMARY:

Definitions: Specific administrative and procedural minimum actions are specified in this section, as extensions of provisions in General Conditions and other Contract Documents. These requirements have been included for special purposes as indicated. Nothing in this section is intended to limit types and amounts of temporary work required, and no omission from this section will be recognized by Architect, Engineer, Engineer or Project Manager that such temporary activity is not required for successful completion of the work and compliance with requirements of Contract Documents. Provisions of this section are applicable to, but not by way of limitation as follows:

Utility services
Construction facilities
Support facilities
Security / protection provisions

Multiple Prime Contracts: Provisions of this Section apply to construction activities of each Prime Contractor.

QUALITY ASSURANCE:

General: In addition to compliance with governing regulations and rules/recommendations of franchised utility companies, comply with specific requirements indicated and with applicable local industry standards for construction work (published recommendations by local "building councils").

ANSI Standards: Comply with applicable provisions of ANSI A10-Series standards on construction safety, including A10.3, A10.4, A10.S, A10.6, A10.7, A10.8, A10.9, A10.10, A10.11, A10.12, A10.13, A10.14, A10.15, A10.17, A10.18, A10.20, and A10.22.

Conservation: In compliance with Owner's policy on energy/materials conservation, install and operate temporary facilities and perform construction activities in manner which reasonably will be conservative and avoid waste of energy and materials including water.

JOB CONDITIONS:

General: Establish and initiate use of each temporary facility at time first reasonably required for proper performance of the work. Terminate use and remove facilities at earliest reasonable time, when no longer needed or when permanent facilities have, with authorized use, replaced the need.

Conditions of Use: Install, operate, maintain and protect temporary facilities in a manner and at locations which will be safe, non-hazardous, sanitary, and protective of persons and property, and free of deleterious effects.

PARTS 2 AND 3 - PRODUCTS AND EXECUTION

TEMPORARY UTILITY SERVICES:

Water Service:

General: Owner will provide construction water service. Prime Contractors will be responsible for providing appurtenances for directing water to desired locations.

Electrical Power Service:

General: Prime Contractor shall be responsible to provide any and all temporary power required to complete the work of this contact.

Telephone Service:

General: Prime Contractor is required to provide telephone service is needed.

TEMPORARY CONSTRUCTION FACILITIES:

The types of temporary construction facilities required include, but not by way of limitation as follows:

Water distribution

Drainage and watering equipment

Enclosure of work

Heat

Ventilation

Electrical power distribution

Lighting

Hoisting facilities

Stairs

Ladders

Roads

Provide facilities reasonably required to perform construction operations properly and adequately. Each Prime Contractor shall be responsible for providing all temporary facilities for the work of their contract (excluding those facilities specifically indicated above as being furnished by others.)

Heating: Heat with self-contained heaters, bearing UL, FM or other approval labels appropriate for application. Vent fuel-burning heaters, and equip units with individual thermostatic controls. Use electric-resistance space heaters only where no other, more energy-efficient, type of heater is available and allowable.

Supply power for electric welding by engine-driven power-generator sets.

Lighting: Prime Contractor to provide temporary lighting if needed.

TEMPORARY SUPPORT FACILITIES:

Each Prime Contractor will provide the first aid facilities, materials, and equipment required by governing authorities, laws, ordinances, regulations, standards, orders and underwriters for the work of his contract.

SECURITY/PROTECTION PROVISIONS:

Prime Contractor shall be responsible to provide any and all security and/or protective measures as deemed necessary to complete the work of this contract.

Temporary Fire Protection:

Construction Sheds, Etc: Shall be placed outside of the building structure, limited to no

more than 300 square feet area and located at least ten feet away from the buildings or from combustible materials storage piles. Stoves shall be set on properly protected floor with ample lateral clearance and particular attention shall be given to stack clearance and arrangement.

Gasoline, Oils, Paint and Other Volatile Liquids: Shall be kept outside, to be brought into the building in quantities only as needed. Such storage shall be in a well ventilated location, well removed from all open heating or lighting devices. Particular care shall be given to the housekeeping in the storage room to eliminate spillage and accumulation of oil wastes: provide approved waste and safety cans.

Fire Extinguishers: Each Prime Contractor shall provide types, sizes, numbers and locations as would be reasonably effective in extinguishing fires during early stages, by personnel at Project Site. Prime Contractor will instruct all his personnel at Project Site, at time of their first arrival, on proper use of extinguishers.

Barricades, Guardrails, Warning Signs and Lights:

Each Prime Contractor shall comply with recognized standards and code requirements for erection of substantial and structurally adequate barricades where needed to prevent accidents and losses. Paint with appropriate colors, graphics and warning signs to inform personnel at site, and the general public where exposure exists, of hazard being protected. Provide lighting where appropriate and needed for recognition of facility, including flashing red lights where appropriate.

Each Prime Contractor shall construct and maintain fences, guardrails, barricades, lights, flashers, shoring and warning signs as required by local authorities and State safety ordinances and as required to protect the Owner's property from injury or loss and as necessary for the protection of the public place for carrying on the work covered in this contract. Leave all protection in place and maintain until removal is authorized. All temporary work shall conform to all the requirements of State and local authorities and underwriters which pertain to operation, safety, and fire hazard. The Prime Contractor shall furnish and install all items necessary for conformity with such requirements, whether or not called for under the separate divisions of these specifications. All fencing and barricades shall be removed upon completion of the project.

Each Prime Contractor shall protect all streets and sidewalks and shall repair all damage caused by his work at his own expense.

Noise Control: Noise from job equipment and construction operations shall be kept to a minimum by adequate mufflers and other means as approved by the Project Manager.

Dust Control: Throughout the entire contract period, the Prime Contractor shall palliate dust conditions in the working area, involved portions of the site and all roads used in the operations. 1ms shall consist of intermittent watering and sprinkling of such frequency as will satisfactorily allay the dust during the hours that work is to be performed, as required.

Drainage Control: (Water) Prime Contractor shall at all times protect related or adjacent to his work, excavations, banks, trenches and/ or the building from rain water, spring water, ground water, backing up on drains or sewers, and all other water admitted to any work by his operation. He shall provide all pumps and other equipment and enclosures to provide this protection.

Prime Contractor shall construct and maintain all necessary temporary drainage and do all pumping necessary to keep aforenoted excavations, etc., free of water.

Each Prime Contractor shall furnish and maintain pumping apparatus as needed to prevent any water damage to the work in progress.

Pollution Control: All fires are strictly forbidden. Refer to Fire Regulations.

Weather Protection: Prime Contractor shall at all times provide protection to the work against weather, rain, wind storms, frost or heat so as to maintain all work, materials, apparatus and fixtures free from injury or damage.

LOCATION AND USE OF TEMPORARY FACILITIES:

Project Manager will direct location of construction trailers, sheds, and other facilities which individual Prime Contractors bring to the Project Site.

Prime Contractors will be responsible for damage to existing improvements caused by the installation, presence, use, and removal of temporary facilities. Temporary Facilities shall be removed as soon as their use is not needed and immediately repair all damage to previously existing or new work.

SECTION 01600

MATERIALS AND EQUIPMENT

PART 1- GENERAL

RELATED DOCUMENTS:

Drawings and general provisions of Contract, including General Conditions and other Division-1 Specification sections, apply to work of this section.

SUMMARY:

This Section specifies administrative and procedural requirements governing the Prime Contractor's selection of products for use in the Project.

Multiple Prime Contracts: Provisions of this Section apply to the construction activities of each Prime Contractor.

The Prime Contractor's Construction Schedule and the Schedule of Submittals are included under Sections "Submittals" and "Schedule/Payments".

Standards: Refer to Section "Definitions and Standards" for applicability of industry standards to products specified.

Administrative procedures for handling requests for substitutions made after award of the Contract are included under Section "Product Substitutions".

DEFINITIONS:

Definitions used in this Article are not intended to change the meaning of other terms used in the Contract Documents, such as "specialties," "systems," "structure," "finishes," "accessories," and similar terms. Such terms are self-explanatory and have well recognized meanings in the construction industry.

"**Products"** are items purchased for incorporation in the Work, whether purchased for the Project or taken from previously purchased stock. The term "product" includes the terms "material," "equipment," "system," and terms of similar intent.

"Named Products" are items identified by manufacturer's product name, including make or model designation, indicated in the manufacturers published product literature that is current as of the date of the Contract Documents.

"Materials" are products that are substantially shaped, cut, worked, mixed, finished, refined or otherwise fabricated, processed, or installed to form a part of the Work.

"Equipment" is a product with operational parts, whether motorized or manually operated, that requires service connections such as wiring or piping.

SUBMITTALS:

Product List Schedule: Prepare a schedule showing products specified in a tabular form acceptable to the Project Manager. Include generic names of products require4. Include the manufacturer's name and proprietary product names for each item listed. Indicate whether the product listed is one of those specified, a product conforming with performance specifications, or a product which must be reviewed under the provisions of Section 01631, Product Substitutions.

Coordinate the product list schedule with the Prime Contractor's Construction Schedule and the Schedule of Submittals.

Form: Prepare the product listing schedule with information on each item tabulated

under the following column headings:

Related Specification Section number
Generic name used in Contract Documents
Proprietary name, model number and similar designations
Manufacturer's and name and address
Supplier's name and address
Installer's name and address
Projected delivery date, or time span of delivery period

Initial Submittal: Within 30 days after date of commencement of the Work, submit 3 copies of an initial product list schedule. Provide a written explanation for omissions of data, and for known variations from Contract requirements.

Completed Schedule: Within 60 days after date of commencement of the Work, submit 3 copies of the completed product list schedule. Provide a written explanation for omissions of data, and for known variations from Contract requirements.

Architect's Action: The Architect will respond in writing to the Prime Contractor within 2 weeks of receipt of the completed product list schedule. No response within this time period constitutes no objection to listed manufacturers or products, but does not constitute a waiver of the requirement that products comply with Contract Documents. The Architect's response will include the following:

A list of unacceptable product selections, containing a brief explanation of reasons for this action.

QUALITY ASSURANCE:

Source Limitations: To the fullest extent possible, provide products of the same kind, from a single source.

Compatibility of Options: When the Prime Contractor is given the option of selecting between two or more products for use on the Project, the product selected shall be compatible with products previously selected, even if previously selected products were also options.

Each Prime Contractor is responsible for providing products and construction methods that are compatible with products and construction methods of other prime or separate Prime Contractors.

If a dispute arises between Prime Contractors over concurrently selectable, but incompatible products, the Architect will determine which products shall be retained and which are incompatible and must be replaced.

PRODUCT DELIVERY, STORAGE, AND HANDLING:

Deliver, store and handle products in accordance with the manufacturer's recommendations, using means and methods that will prevent damage, deterioration and loss, including theft.

Schedule delivery to minimize long-term storage at the site and to prevent overcrowding of construction spaces.

Coordinate delivery with installation time to ensure minimum holding time for items that are flammable, hazardous, easily damaged, or sensitive to deterioration, theft and other losses.

Deliver products to the site in the manufacturer's original sealed container or other packaging system, complete with labels and instructions for handling, storing, unpacking, protecting and installing.

Inspect products upon delivery to ensure compliance with the Contract Documents, and to ensure that products are undamaged and properly protected.

Store products at the site in a manner that will facilitate inspection and measurement of quantity or counting of units.

Store heavy materials away from the Project structure in a manner that will not endanger the supporting construction.

Store products subject to damage by the elements above ground, under cover in a weathertight enclosure, with ventilation adequate to prevent condensation.

Maintain temperature and humidity within range required by manufacturer's instructions.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS

PRODUCT SELECTION:

General Product Requirements: Provide products that comply with the Contract Documents, that are undamaged and, unless otherwise indicated, unused at the time of installation. Provide products complete with all accessories, trim, finish, safety guards and other devices and details needed for a complete installation and for the intended use and effect.

Standard Products: Where available, provide standard products of types that have been produced and used successfully in similar situations on other products.

Product Selection Procedures: Product selection is governed by the Contract Documents and governing regulations, not by previous Project experience. Procedures governing product selection include the following:

Proprietary Specification Requirements: Where only a single product or manufacturer is named, provide the product indicated. No substitutions will be permitted. Semi-proprietary Specification Requirements: Where two or more products or manufacturers are named, provide one of the products indicated. No substitutions will be permitted.

Where products or manufacturers are specified by name, accompanied by the term "or equal, or "or approved equal" comply with the Contract Document provisions concerning "substitutions" to obtain approval for use of an unnamed product.

Non-Proprietary Specifications: When the Specifications list products or manufacturers that are available and may be incorporated in the Work, but do not restrict the Prime Contractor to use of these products only, the Prime Contractor may propose any available product that complies with Contract requirements. Comply with Contract Document provisions concerning "substitutions" to obtain approval for use of an unnamed product.

Descriptive Specification Requirements: Where Specifications describe a product or assembly, listing exact characteristics required, with or without use of a brand or trade name, provide a product or assembly that provides the characteristics and otherwise complies with Contract requirements.

Performance Specification Requirements: Where Specifications require compliance with performance requirements, provide products that comply with these requirements, and are recommended by the manufacturer for the application indicated. General overall performance of a product is implied where the product is specified for a specific application.

Manufacturer's recommendations may be contained in published product literature, or by the manufacturer's certification of performance.

Compliance with Standards, Codes and Regulations: Where the specifications only require compliance with an imposed code, standard or regulation, select a product that complies with the standards, codes or regulations specified.

Visual Matching: Where Specifications require matching an established Sample, the Architect's

decision will be final on whether a proposed product matches satisfactorily.

Where no product available within the specified category matches satisfactorily and also complies with other specified requirements, comply with provisions of the Contract Documents concerning "substitutions" for selection of a matching product in another product category, or for noncompliance with specified requirements.

Visual Selection: Where specified product requirements include the phrase " ... as selected from manufacturer's standard colors, patterns, textures ... " or a similar phrase, select a product and manufacturer that complies with other specified requirements. The Architect will select the color, pattern and texture from the product line selected.

PART 3 - EXECUTION

INSTALLATION OF PRODUCTS:

Comply with manufacturer's instructions and recommendations for installation of products in the applications indicated. Anchor each product securely in place, accurately located and aligned with other Work.

Clean exposed surfaces and protect as necessary to ensure freedom from damage and deterioration at time of Substantial Completion.

SECTION 01631 PRODUCTS AND SUBSTITUTIONS

PART 1- GENERAL

RELATED DOCUMENTS:

Drawings and general provisions of Contract, including General Conditions and other Division-1 Specification sections, apply to work of this section.

SUMMARY:

This Section specifies administrative and procedural requirements for handling requests for substitutions made after award of the Contract.

Multiple Prime Contracts: Provisions of this Section apply to the construction activities of each Prime Contractor.

The Prime Contractor's Construction Schedule and the Schedule of Submittals are included under Sections "Submittals" and "Schedule/Payments".

Standards: Refer to Section "Definitions and Standards" for applicability of industry standards to products specified.

Procedural requirements governing the Prime Contractor's selection of products and product options are included under Section "Materials and Equipment".

DEFINITIONS:

Definitions: Definitions used in this Article are not intended to change or modify the meaning of other terms used in the Contract Documents.

Substitutions: Requests for changes in products, materials, equipment and methods of construction required by Contract Documents proposed by Prime Contractors after award of the Contract are considered requests for "substitutions". The following are not considered substitutions:

Substitutions requested by Bidders during the bidding period, and accepted prior to award of Contract, are considered as included in the Contract Documents and are not subject to requirements specified in this Section for substitutions.

Revisions to Contract Documents requested by the Owner or Architect.

Specified options on products and construction methods included in the Contract Documents.

The Prime Contractor's determination of, and compliance with, governing regulations and orders.

Substitution Request Submittal: Requests for substitution will be considered if received within 35 days after commencement of the Work. Requests received more than 35 days after commencement of the Work may be considered or rejected at the discretion of the Architect.

Submit 3 copies of each request for substitution for consideration. Submit requests in the form and in accordance with procedures required for Change Order proposals. Identify the product or installation method to be replaced in each request. Include related Specification Section and Drawing numbers. Provide complete documentation showing compliance with the requirements for substitutions, and the following information, as appropriate:

Product Data, including Drawings and descriptions of products, and Installation procedures.

A detailed comparison of significant qualities of the proposed substitution with those of the Work specified. Significant qualities may include elements such as size, weight, durability and performance.

Coordination information, including a list of changes or modifications needed to other parts of the Work and to construction performed by the Owner and separate Contractors that will become necessary to accommodate the proposed substitution.

A statement indicating the substitution's effect on the Prime Contractor's Construction Schedule compared to the schedule without approval of the substitution. Indicate the effect of the proposed substitution on overall Contract Time.

Cost information, including a proposal of the net change, if any in the Contract Sum.

Certification by the Prime Contractor that the substitution proposed is equal-to or better in every significant respect to that required by the Contract Documents, and that it will perform adequately in the application indicated. Include the Prime Contractor's waiver of rights to additional payment or time that may subsequently become necessary because of the failure of the substitution to perform adequately.

Substitution Warranty: All submittals of Request for Substitutions under the General and Supplementary Conditions of this Section shall be accompanied by a completely executed (filled out) and signed Substitution Warranty in the form entitled "Substitution Warranty", bound herein. Substitutions will not be accepted without the Substitution Warranty.

In addition to other requirements, Prime Contractor shall warrant in writing on his own letterhead that substituted materials shall perform as specified, and assume complete responsibility for same, including responsibility and costs required for modifications to building or other materials or equipment, and any additional coordination with work of other trades.

Testing, if required shall be paid by Prime Contractor.

Architect's Action: Within one week of receipt of the request for substitution, the Architect will request additional information or documentation necessary for evaluation of the request. Within 2 weeks of receipt of the request, or one week of receipt of the additional information or documentation, whichever is later, the Project Manager will notify the Prime Contractor of acceptance or rejection of the proposed substitution. If a decision on use of a proposed substitute cannot be made or obtained within the time allocated, use the product specified by name. Acceptance will be in the form of a written instrument.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS

SUBSTITUTIONS:

Conditions: The Prime Contractor's substitution request will be received and considered by the Project Manager/Architect when one or more of the following conditions are satisfied, as

determined by the Architect; otherwise requests will be returned without action except to record noncompliance with these requirements.

Extensive revisions to Contract Documents are not required.

Proposed changes are in keeping with the general intent of Contract Documents.

The request is timely, fully documented and properly submitted.

THE REQUEST IS DIRECTLY RELATED TO AN "OR EQUAL" CLAUSE OR SIMILAR LANGUAGE IN THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS.

The specified product or method of construction cannot be provided within the Contract Time. The request will not be considered if the product or method cannot be provided as a result of failure to pursue the Work promptly or coordinate activities properly.

The specified product or method of construction cannot receive necessary approval by a governing authority, and the requested substitution can be approved.

A substantial advantage is offered the Owner, in terms of cost, time, energy conservation or other considerations of merit, after deducting offsetting responsibilities the Owner may be required to bear. Additional responsibilities for the Owner may include additional compensation to the Architect for redesign and evaluation services, increased cost of other construction by the Owner or separate Contractors, and similar considerations.

The specified product or method of construction cannot be provided in a manner that is compatible with other materials, and where the Prime Contractor certifies that the substitution will overcome the incompatibility.

The specified product or method of construction cannot be coordinated with other materials, and where the Prime Contractor certifies that the proposed substitution can be coordinated.

The specified product or method of construction cannot provide a warranty required by the Contract Documents and where the Prime Contractor certifies that the proposed substitution provide the required warranty.

Where a proposed substitution involves more than one Prime Contractor, each Prime Contractor shall cooperate with the other Prime Contractors involved to coordinate the Work, provide uniformity and consistency, and to assure compatibility of products.

Refer elsewhere in Division 1 for definition of proprietary, semi-proprietary and nonproprietary specifications.

The Prime Contractor's submittal and Architect's acceptance of Shop Drawings, Product Data or Samples that relate to construction activities not complying with the Contract Documents does not constitute an acceptable or valid request for substitution, nor does it constitute approval.

PART 3 - EXECUTION (Not Applicable)

SECTION 01655 PRODUCT HANDLING

PART 1- GENERAL

1.1 SUMMARY

- A. Section establishes general requirements for product handling and storage, whether on or off the site, and supplements similar provisions found elsewhere in the Contract Documents.
- B. Related work
 - 1. Division one for handling provisions for OFCI items.

1.2 QUALITY ASSURANCE

A. In the Contractor's quality control program include procedures required to insure protection of work and materials.

1.3 HANDLING

A General:

- 1. Transport, deliver, handle, and store all materials and equipment used on the Project to prevent the intrusions of foreign matter, moisture, and to prevent damage. In all cases comply with the following.
- 2. Material and equipment manufacturer1s instructions regarding temperature limitations.
- 3. Other environmental conditions required to maintain the original quality of the materials and equipment.

B. Packaging:

- 1. Provide packaged materials in their manufacturer1s original containers with seals unbroken and labels intact until incorporating into the Work.
 - a. Where this information is not provided by the manufacturer on the container, it shall be provided by the supplier, fabricator or subcontractor of these materials.
- 2. Wrapped or bundled materials shall clearly bear the manufacturer1s name and trade mark.
- C. Damaged materials: Remove damaged or otherwise unsuitable material and equipment promptly from the site. Do not install damaged materials.

1.4 STORAGE

- A. Inspect products upon delivery to ensure compliance with the Contract Documents, and to ensure that products are undamaged and properly protected.
- B. Store products at the site to facilitate inspection and measurement of quantity or counting of units.
- C. Store heavy materials away from the Project structure in a manner that will not endanger the supporting construction.

- Do not subject slabs-on-grade to excessive loading by shoring, storage of materials, or operation of construction equipment unless adequately protected by heavy planking. Maintenance of slabs in good condition is the responsibility of the Contractor who shall remove damaged areas of such slabs and replace them with new work, to the Architect's satisfaction, at no cost to the District.
- 2. Do not subject suspended slabs to construction loads exceeding their design loads, unless adequately shored with shoring designed for the Contractor by a California-licensed civil or structural engineer, who shall certify prior to imposing construction loads on slabs, that the shoring to be installed conforms with the shoring as designed.
- D. Store products subject *to* damage by the elements above ground, under cover in weather tight enclosure, with ventilation adequate to prevent condensation. Maintain temperature and humidity within range required by manufacturer's instructions.
- E. Schedule delivery to minimize long-term storage at the site and to prevent overcrowding of construction spaces.
- F. Coordinate delivery with installation time to ensure minimum holding time for items that are flammable, hazardous, easily damaged, or sensitive to deterioration, theft and other losses.
- G. Locate storage piles, stacks or bins *to* avoid being disturbed, and protect from damage of any sort.
- H. Store materials and equipment in accord with their manufacturer's instructions, above grade, and properly protected from weather and construction activities.
- I. Payment may be withheld for improperly packaged and stored materials.

1.5 PROTECTION

- A. Protect finished surfaces, including floors jambs and soffits of all openings used as passageways or through which materials and equipment must travel.
- B. Carts, hand trucks, wheelbarrows and similar wheeled conveyances used on or in any portion of the structure shall be equipped with pneumatic tires, unless otherwise authorized by the Architect.
- C. Keep finished surfaces clean and unmarred until the date of acceptance.
- D. Refer to individual Specification Sections for additional specific product handling and protection requirements.

1.6 MAINTENANCE

- A. Maintain periodic system of inspection of stored products on a scheduled basis to assure that:
 - 1. State of storage facilities is adequate to provide conditions recommended by the product manufacturer.
 - 2. Required environmental conditions are maintained on a continuing basis.
 - 3. Surfaces of products exposed to the elements are not adversely affected.
- B. Mechanical and electrical equipment which require servicing and/ or connection of temporary power for heating and other climatic protection devices, during long term storage, shall have complete manufacturer's instructions accompanying each item, with notice of enclosed instructions shown on the exterior of the packaging.

SECTION 01700 PROJECT CLOSEOUT

PART 1- GENERAL

RELATED DOCUMENTS:

Drawings and general provisions of Contract, including General Conditions and other Division-1 Specification sections, apply to work of this section.

SUMMARY:

This Section specifies administrative and procedural requirements for project closeout, including but not limited to:

Inspection procedures

Project record document submittal

Operating and maintenance manual submittal

Submittal of warranties

Final cleaning

Closeout requirements for specific construction activities are included in the appropriate Sections in Division-2 through -16.

Multiple Prime Contracts: Provisions of this Section apply to the construction activities of each Prime Contractor.

SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION:

Preliminary Procedures: Before requesting inspection for certification of Substantial Completion, complete the following. List exceptions in the request.

In the Application for Payment that coincides with, or first follows, the date Substantial Completion is claimed, show 100 percent completion for the portion of the Work claimed as substantially complete. Include supporting documentation for completion as indicated in these Contract Documents and a statement showing an accounting of changes to the Contract Sum.

If 100 percent completion cannot be shown, include a list of incomplete items, the value of incomplete construction, and reasons the Work is not complete.

Each Prime Contractor shall submit specific warranties, workmanship bonds, final certifications and similar documents.

The appropriate Prime Contractors shall obtain and submit releases enabling the Owner unrestricted use of the Work and access to services and utilities; include occupancy permits, and similar releases.

Submit record drawings, and similar final record information.

Deliver tools, spare parts, extra stock, and similar items.

Complete start-up testing of systems, and instruction of the Owner's operating and maintenance personnel. Discontinue or change over and remove temporary facilities from the site, along with constructions tools, mock-ups, and similar elements.

Complete final clean-up requirements, including touch-up painting. Touch-up and otherwise repair and restore marred exposed finishes.

Inspection Procedures: On receipt of a request for review of completed work, the Project Manager will either proceed with observations or advise the Prime Contractor of unfilled requirements. The Project Manager will prepare the Certificate of Substantial Completion following review(s), or advise the Prime Contractor of construction that must be completed or

corrected before the certificate will be issued.

The Project Manager with the Architect will review completed work when reasonably requested and assured that the Work has been substantially completed. Completion of all work found to be acceptable under the conditions of the contract and according to the Contract Documents will form the basis of requirements for final acceptance.

FINAL ACCEPTANCE:

Preliminary Procedures: Before requesting final review of completed work for certification of final acceptance and final payment complete the following. List exceptions in the request. Submit the final payment request with releases and supporting documentation not previously submitted and accepted. Include certificates of insurance for products and completed operations where required.

Submit an updated final statement accounting for final additional changes to the Contract Sum.

Submit a certified copy of the Architect's final observation checklist of items to be completed or corrected, stating that each item has been completed or otherwise resolved for acceptance, and the list has been endorsed and dated by the Architect. Submit consent of surety to final payment.

Submit a final liquidated damages settlement statement.

Subsequent Review of Completed Work: The Project Manager will observe the Work upon receipt of notice that the Work, including inspection list items from earlier inspections, has been completed, except items whose completion has been delayed because of circumstances acceptable to the Project Manager and Architect.

Upon completion of all work found to be acceptable under the Contract and according to the Contract Documents, the Architect will prepare a certificate of final acceptance, or advise the Prime Contractor of Work that 18 incomplete or of obligations that have not been fulfilled but are required for final acceptance.

If necessary, subsequent observation(s) will be repeated.

RECORD DOCUMENT SUBMITTALS:

General: Do not use record documents for construction purposes; protect from deterioration and loss in a secure, fire-resistive 'location; provide access to record documents for the Architect's/Project Manager's reference during normal working hours.

Record Drawings: Maintain a clean, undamaged set of blue or black line white-prints of Contract Drawings and Shop Drawings. Mark the set to show the actual installation where the installation varies from the Work as originally shown. Mark whichever drawing is most capable

of showing conditions fully and accurately; where Shop Drawings are used, record a cross-reference at the corresponding location on the Contract Drawings. **Give particular attention to concealed elements that would be difficult to measure and record at a later date**.

Indicate the location of all underground piping, conduits or infrastructure. Indicate all revisions to construction documents that relate to location or routing.

Mark record sets with red erasable pencil; use other colors to distinguish between variations in separate categories of the Work.

Mark new information that is important to the Owner, but was not shown on Contract Drawings or Shop Drawings.

Note related Instruction Bulletin or Change Order numbers where applicable.

Organize record drawing sheets into manageable sets, bind with durable paper cover

sheets, and print suitable titles, dates and other identification on the cover of each set.

Indicate invert elevations of pipe below grade or floor line, plugged wyes, tees, caps, manholes; exact locations and sizes of piping, valves, conduit, junction or pull boxes; and all other pertinent data, and similar *items* required for maintenance and repair service.

All such work shall be indicated by measured dimension to building comers or other permanent monuments, indicating its exact location in the concrete slabs or underground. Such drawings shall be made to scale.

Record Specifications: Maintain one complete copy of the Project Manual, including addenda, and one copy of other written construction documents such as Change Orders and modifications issued in printed form during construction. Mark these documents to show substantial variations in actual Work performed in comparison with the text of the Specifications and modifications. Give particular attention to substitutions, selection of options and similar information on elements that are concealed or cannot otherwise be readily discerned later by direct observation. Note related record drawing information and Product Data.

Upon completion of the Work, submit record Specifications to the Project Manager for the Owner's records.

Record Product Data: Maintain one copy of each Product Data submittal. Mark these documents to show significant variations in actual Work performed in comparison with information submitted. Include variations in products delivered to the site, and from the manufacturer's installation instructions and recommendations. Give particular attention to concealed products and portions of the Work, which cannot otherwise be readily discerned later by direct observation. Noted related Instruction Bulletins or Change Orders and mark-up of record drawings and Specifications.

Upon completion of mark-up, submit complete set of record Product Data to the Project Manager for the Owner's records.

Record Sample Submitted: Immediately prior to the date or dates of Substantial Completion, the Prime Contractors will meet at the site with the Project Manager and the Owner's personnel to determine which of the submitted Samples that have been maintained during progress of the Work are to be transmitted to the Owner for record purposes.

Miscellaneous Record Submittals: Refer to other Specification Sections for requirements of miscellaneous record-keeping and submittals in connection with actual performance of the Work. Immediately prior to the date or dates of Substantial Completion, complete

miscellaneous records and place in good order, properly identified and bound or filed, ready for continued use and reference. Submit to the Project Manager for the Owner's records.

Maintenance Manuals: Organize operating and maintenance data into suitable sets of manageable size. Bind properly indexed data in individual heavy-duty 2-inch, 3-ring vinyl-covered binders, with pocket folders for folded sheet information. Mark appropriate identification on front and spine of each binder. Include the following types of information:

Table of Contents
Description of System
Detailed Operating & Maintenance instructions
Index to manufacturers literature
Copies of posted instructions
Emergency instructions
Spare parts list
Copies of warranties
Wiring diagrams
Recommended "turn around" cycles

Inspection procedures
Shop Drawings and Product Data
Fixture lamping schedule

The description of systems and general operating instructions for plumbing and electrical manuals may cover only complicated or unusual parts of these systems, such as sewage ejectors, transformers, high tension switchgear and signal and alarm systems. Manufacturer's literature and data shall be that of the actual equipment installed under contract for the particular facility. Further guidance is available in the ASHRAE guide and Data Book, 1970, Systems Volume, Chapter 39, Operation and Maintenance.

The preparation of operating and maintenance manuals posted instructions arid instructions for training personnel in operating and maintaining equipment installed in the building shall be the responsibility of the Prime Contractor.

Final Submittal: Not less than 30 days prior to completion of the project or actual start of operation (and instruction period, whichever is earlier), the Architect will be furnished four (4) complete sets of manuals for distribution after acceptance as follows:

One set including the original and reproducible copy of posted operation instruction to the Architect.

One (1) set to the Prime Contractor to be used for instruction purposes and turned over to the operating engineer in charge after completion of instruction.

Two (2) sets to the Owner.

Scope: A separate manual or separate chapter will be prepared and submitted for each of the following classes of equipment or systems included in a project or as otherwise specified.

Heating Plants Cooling Plants

Air Conditioning Systems

Heating Systems if separate from air conditioning

Ventilating Systems Exhaust Systems

Control Systems

Plumbing Systems

Fire Protection

Electrical Systems

PART 2 - PRODUCTS (Not. Applicable)

PART 3 - EXECUTION

CLOSEOUT PROCEDURES

Posted Instructions: Operating instructions and diagrams shall be prepared for posting near the equipment. Instructions shall be framed and mounted by the Prime Contractor.

Operating and Maintenance Instructions: Arrange for each installer of equipment that requires regular maintenance to meet with the Owner's personnel at the job to provide instruction in proper operation and maintenance. If installers are not experienced in procedures, provide instruction by manufacturer's representatives. Include a detailed review of the following items:

Maintenance manuals
Record documents
Spare parts and materials
Tools
Lubricants
Identification systems
Control sequences

Hazards

Cleaning

Warranties and bonds

Maintenance agreements and similar continuing comments

As part of this instruction for operating equipment demonstrate the following procedures:

Start-up

Shut-down

Emergency operations

Noise and vibration adjustments

Safety procedures

Economy and efficiency adjustments.

FINAL CLEANING:

General: General cleaning during construction is required by the General Conditions and included in Section "Temporary Facilities".

Cleaning: The Prime Contractor for final cleaning shall employ experienced workers or professional cleaners for final cleaning. Clean each surface or unit to the condition expected in a normal, commercial building cleaning and maintenance program. Comply with manufacturer's instructions.

Complete the following cleaning operations before requesting inspection for Certification of Substantial Completion.

Remove labels that are not permanent labels.

Clean transparent materials, including mirrors and glass in doors and windows. Remove glazing compound and other substances that are noticeable vision - obscuring materials. Replace chipped or broken glass an¢. other damaged transparent materials.

Clean exposed exterior and interior hard-surfaced finishes to a dust-free condition, free of stains, films and similar foreign substances.

Restore reflective surfaces to their original reflective condition.

Leave concrete floors broom clean. Remove all oil or other miscellaneous stains from concrete floors.

Vacuum carpeted surfaces.

Wipe surfaces of mechanical and electrical equipment.

Remove excess lubrication and other substances.

Clean plumbing fixtures to a sanitary condition.

Clean light fixtures and lamps.

Thoroughly sweep, rake and clean all roof surfaces all roofing and sheet metal and other debris, all visible paper labels.

Entire site, to within 50 feet of any construction accomplished under this contract shall be handraked clean of all debris (i.e., chunks of plaster, paper, rock, etc.)

Remove all stains, marks, asphalt and paint from all curbs, walks, and redwood headers. If stains and marks cannot be removed by normal cleaning procedure, the Contract shall, at his expense, use water blast (2,000 psi) technique.

Removal of Protection: Each Prime Contractor shall remove temporary protection and facilities installed for the protection of the Work during construction.

Compliance: Comply with regulations of authorities having jurisdiction and safety standards

for cleaning. Do not burn waste materials. Do not bury debris or excess materials on the Owner's property. Do not discharge volatile, harmful or dangerous materials into drainage systems. Remove waste materials from the site and dispose of in a lawful manner.

Where extra materials of value remaining after completion of associated Work have become the Owner's property, arrange for disposition of these materials as directed.

CONTINUING INSPECTIONS:

General: Except as otherwise required by specific warranties, agreements to maintain, workmanship / maintenance bonds, and similar continuing commitments, comply with Owner's request to participate in inspections at end of each time period of such continuing commitments. Participate in general inspection of the work approximately one year beyond date(s) of completion.

DOCUMENT 01740

CLEANING

PART 1 GENERAL

A. SECTION INCLUDES

1. Cleanup during construction of the building before acceptance by the District. Each contractor will be responsible for cleanup of their work and legal disposal and haul away of their debris offsite.

B. RELATED DOCUMENTS

1. The Conditions of the Contract and other sections of Division 1 apply to this section as fully as if repeated herein.

2. PRODUCTS

A. MATERIALS

 Use cleaning materials which will not create hazards to health or property and which will not damage materials. Use cleaning materials and methods recommended by the manufacturer of the surface material to be cleaned. Use cleaning material only on surfaces recommended by the cleaning material manufacturer.

EXECUTION

A. CLEANUP DURING CONSTRUCTION

- 1. It is required that the entire project be kept in a neat and orderly condition, and the Construction Manager may, at any time during construction, order a general cleanup of the site as a part of the work.
- 2. Dispose of waste, trash, and debris in a safe, acceptable manner, in accordance with applicable laws and ordinances and as prescribed by authorities having jurisdiction. Bury no such waste material and debris on the site. Burning of trash and debris on the site will not be permitted.
- 3. Location of dump for trash and debris and length of haul is the Contractor's responsibility.
- 4. If any contractor has not substantially commenced their clean-up operations as required by the Construction Manager within 24 hours after receiving a fax notice from the Construction Manager, the District may without further notice to Contractor, commence said clean-up at the Prime Contractor's cost. All costs incurred as a result of the District's clean-up on behalf of the Contract shall be deducted from the Contractor's contract price by unilateral change order. In the event the District's clean-up involves debris of more than one prime contractor of the District, the Construction Manager shall make a determination as to the percentage owed by each contractor and this determination shall be final & binding to all contractors involved. Although it is understood by all parties that the District has the right to clean-up the debris of any contractor after giving said contractor 24 hour fax notice, it is NOT the District's obligation to do so. The sole responsibility & liability of debris on the site remains that of the contractor generating same.

5. Five percent (5%) of each Contractor's bid will automatically be held in abeyance within their "contract schedule of values" for clean-up. If, in the Construction Manager Superintendent's opinion, the Contractor is maintaining a clean project, a pro-rata share of this clean-up budget will be paid monthly to the Contractor in accordance with their approximate aggregate percentage of completion of the project. If the Contractor fails to heed written directives to clean-up during the course of the project, the work will be done at the Contractor's expense and a unilateral deductive change order will be written against their contract with the District for all costs incurred by the District for the clean-up. THE ESTABLISHMENT OF THIS FIVE PERCENT (5%) BUDGET FOR CLEAN-UP IN NO WAY LIMITS THE COST TO THE CONTRACTOR FOR MAINTAINING A CLEAN PROJECT. In the event that the Contractor's failure to maintain a clean project causes or contributes to an accident or property damage, neither the District, Construction Manager, or any of their respective employees shall be held responsible or liable for damages because of their failure to clean-up the Contractor's debris, materials, tools, or equipment.

SECTION 02584 - UNDERGROUND DUCTS AND UTILITY STRUCTURES

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 SUMMARY

A. Section Includes:

- 1. Direct-buried conduit, ducts, and duct accessories.
- 2. Concrete-encased conduit, ducts, and duct accessories.
- 3. Handholes and boxes.

1.2 ACTION SUBMITTALS

A. Product Data: For ducts and conduits, duct-bank materials, manholes, handholes, and boxes, and their accessories.

B. Shop Drawings:

- 1. Precast or Factory-Fabricated Underground Utility Structures:
 - a. Include plans, elevations, sections, details, attachments to other work, and accessories.
 - b. Include duct entry provisions, including locations and duct sizes.
 - c. Include reinforcement and joint details, frame and cover design, and manhole frame support rings.

1.3 INFORMATIONAL SUBMITTALS

- A. Product Certificates: For concrete and steel used in precast concrete handholes, as required by ASTM C 858.
- B. Source quality-control reports.
- C. Field quality-control reports.

1.4 QUALITY ASSURANCE

A. Testing Agency Qualifications: Qualified according to ASTM E 329 for testing indicated.

1.5 FIELD CONDITIONS

A. Interruption of Existing Electrical Service: Do not interrupt electrical service to facilities occupied by Owner or others unless permitted by Construction Manager, and then only after arranging to provide temporary electrical service.

B. Ground Water: Assume ground-water level is 36 inches (900 mm) below ground surface unless a higher water table is noted on Drawings.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS

2.1 GENERAL REQUIREMENTS FOR DUCTS AND RACEWAYS

A. Comply with ANSI C2.

2.2 CONDUIT

- A. Rigid Steel Conduit: Galvanized. Comply with ANSI C80.1.
- B. RNC: NEMA TC 2, Type EPC-40-PVC, UL 651, with matching fittings by same manufacturer as the conduit, complying with NEMA TC 3 and UL 514B.

2.3 NONMETALLIC DUCTS AND DUCT ACCESSORIES

- A. Underground Plastic Utilities Duct: NEMA TC 2, UL 651, ASTM F 512, Type EPC-40, with matching fittings complying with NEMA TC 3 by same manufacturer as the duct.
- B. Duct Accessories:
 - 1. Duct Separators: Factory-fabricated rigid PVC interlocking spacers.
 - 2. Warning Tape: Underground-line warning tape specified in Section 16075 "Electrical Identification."

2.4 PRECAST CONCRETE HANDHOLES AND BOXES

- A. Comply with ASTM C 858 for design and manufacturing processes.
- B. Description: Factory-fabricated, reinforced-concrete, monolithically poured walls and bottom unless open-bottom enclosures are indicated. Frame and cover shall form top of enclosure and shall have load rating consistent with that of handhole or box.
 - 1. Frame and Cover: Weatherproof cast-iron frame, with cast-iron cover with recessed cover hook eyes and tamper-resistant, captive, cover-securing bolts.
 - 2. Cover Finish: Nonskid finish shall have a minimum coefficient of friction of 0.50.
 - 3. Cover Legend: Molded lettering, "ELECTRIC."
 - 4. Configuration: Units shall be designed for flush burial and have open bottom unless otherwise indicated.
 - 5. Extensions and Slabs: Designed to mate with bottom of enclosure. Same material as enclosure.
 - a. Extension shall provide increased depth of 12 inches (300 mm).
 - b. Slab: Same dimensions as bottom of enclosure, and arranged to provide closure.

- 6. Joint Sealant: Asphaltic-butyl material with adhesion, cohesion, flexibility, and durability properties necessary to withstand maximum hydrostatic pressures at the installation location with the ground-water level at grade.
- 7. Windows: Precast, reinforced openings in walls, arranged to match dimensions and elevations of approaching ducts and duct banks, plus an additional 12 inches (300 mm) vertically and horizontally to accommodate alignment variations.
- 8. Duct Entrances in Handhole Walls: Cast end-bell or duct-terminating fitting in wall for each entering duct.

PART 3 - EXECUTION

3.1 UNDERGROUND DUCT APPLICATION

- A. Ducts for Electrical Feeders 600 V and Less: RNC, NEMA Type EPC-40-PVC, in direct-buried duct bank unless otherwise indicated.
- B. Ducts for Electrical Branch Circuits: RNC, NEMA Type EPC-40-PVC, in direct-buried duct bank unless otherwise indicated.
- C. Underground Ducts Crossing Paved Paths Walks and Driveways Roadways and Railroads: RNC, NEMA Type EPC-40-PVC, encased in reinforced concrete.

3.2 UNDERGROUND ENCLOSURE APPLICATION

- A. Handholes and Boxes for 600 V and Less:
 - 1. Units in Roadways and Other Deliberate Traffic Paths: Precast concrete. AASHTO HB 17, H-20 structural load rating.
 - 2. Units in Driveway, Parking Lot, and Off-Roadway Locations, Subject to Occasional, Nondeliberate Loading by Heavy Vehicles: Precast concrete, AASHTO HB 17, H-20 structural load rating.
 - 3. Units in Sidewalk and Similar Applications with a Safety Factor for Nondeliberate Loading by Vehicles: Polymer concrete units, SCTE 77, Tier 8 structural load rating.
 - 4. Units Subject to Light-Duty Pedestrian Traffic Only: , structurally tested according to SCTE 77 with 3000-lbf (13 500-N) vertical loading.
 - 5. Cover design load shall not exceed the design load of the handhole or box.

3.3 EARTHWORK

- A. Excavation and Backfill: Comply with Section 02300 "Earthwork," but do not use heavy-duty, hydraulic-operated, compaction equipment.
- B. Restore areas disturbed by trenching, storing of dirt, cable laying, and other work. Restore vegetation and include necessary topsoiling, fertilizing, liming, seeding, sodding, sprigging, and mulching. Cut and patch existing pavement in the path of underground ducts and utility structures according to the "Cutting and Patching" Article in Section 01700 "Execution."

3.4 DUCT INSTALLATION

- A. Install ducts according to NEMA TCB 2.
- B. Slope: Pitch ducts a minimum slope of 1:300 down toward manholes and handholes and away from buildings and equipment. Slope ducts from a high point in runs between two manholes, to drain in both directions.
- C. Joints: Use solvent-cemented joints in ducts and fittings and make watertight according to manufacturer's written instructions. Stagger couplings so those of adjacent ducts do not lie in same plane.
- D. Installation Adjacent to High-Temperature Steam Lines: Where duct banks are installed parallel to underground steam lines, perform calculations showing the duct bank will not be subject to environmental temperatures above 40 deg?C. Where environmental temperatures are calculated to rise above 40 deg?C, and anywhere the duct bank crosses above an underground steam line, install insulation blankets listed for direct burial to isolate the duct bank from the steam line.
- E. Building Wall Penetrations: Make a transition from underground duct to rigid steel conduit at least 10 feet (3 m) outside the building wall, without reducing duct line slope away from the building, and without forming a trap in the line. Use fittings manufactured for duct-to-conduit transition. Install conduit penetrations of building walls as specified in Section 16091 "Sleeves and Sleeve Seals for Electrical Raceways and Cabling."
- F. Sealing: Provide temporary closure at terminations of ducts that have cables pulled. Seal spare ducts at terminations. Use sealing compound and plugs to withstand at least 15-psig (1.03-MPa) hydrostatic pressure.
- G. Pulling Cord: Install 100-lbf- (450-N-) test nylon cord in empty ducts.
- H. Concrete-Encased Ducts: Support ducts on duct separators.
 - 1. Depth: Install top of duct bank at least 24 inches (600 mm) below finished grade in areas not subject to deliberate traffic, and at least 30 inches (750 mm) below finished grade in deliberate traffic paths for vehicles unless otherwise indicated.
 - 2. Support ducts on duct separators coordinated with duct size, duct spacing, and outdoor temperature.
 - 3. Separator Installation: Space separators close enough to prevent sagging and deforming of ducts, with not less than five spacers per 20 feet (6 m) of duct. Secure separators to earth and to ducts to prevent floating during concreting. Stagger separators approximately 6 inches (150 mm) between tiers. Tie entire assembly together using fabric straps; do not use tie wires or reinforcing steel that may form conductive or magnetic loops around ducts or duct groups.
 - 4. Minimum Space between Ducts: 3 inches (75 mm) between ducts and exterior envelope wall, 2 inches (50 mm) between ducts for like services, and 4 inches (100 mm) between power and signal ducts.
 - 5. Reinforcement: Reinforce concrete-encased duct banks where they cross disturbed earth and where indicated. Arrange reinforcing rods and ties without forming conductive or magnetic loops around ducts or duct groups.
 - 6. Forms: Use walls of trench to form side walls of duct bank where soil is self-supporting and concrete envelope can be poured without soil inclusions; otherwise, use forms.

- 7. Concrete Cover: Install a minimum of 3 inches (75 mm) of concrete cover at top and bottom, and a minimum of 2 inches (50 mm) on each side of duct bank.
- 8. Pouring Concrete: Place concrete carefully during pours to prevent voids under and between conduits and at exterior surface of envelope. Do not allow a heavy mass of concrete to fall directly onto ducts. Allow concrete to flow to center of bank and rise up in middle, uniformly filling all open spaces. Do not use power-driven agitating equipment unless specifically designed for duct-bank application.

3.5 INSTALLATION OF CONCRETE MANHOLES, HANDHOLES, AND BOXES

- A. Precast Concrete Handhole and Manhole Installation:
 - 1. Comply with ASTM C 891 unless otherwise indicated.
 - 2. Install units level and plumb and with orientation and depth coordinated with connecting ducts, to minimize bends and deflections required for proper entrances.
 - 3. Unless otherwise indicated, support units on a level bed of crushed stone or gravel, graded from 1-inch (25-mm) sieve to No. 4 (4.75-mm) sieve and compacted to same density as adjacent undisturbed earth.

3.6 FIELD QUALITY CONTROL

- A. Perform the following tests and inspections and prepare test reports:
 - 1. Demonstrate capability and compliance with requirements on completion of installation of underground ducts and utility structures.
 - 2. Pull solid aluminum or wood test mandrel through duct to prove joint integrity and adequate bend radii, and test for out-of-round duct. Provide a minimum 6-inch- (150-mm-) long mandrel equal to 80 percent fill of duct. If obstructions are indicated, remove obstructions and retest.
- B. Correct deficiencies and retest as specified above to demonstrate compliance.

3.7 CLEANING

- A. Pull leather-washer-type duct cleaner, with graduated washer sizes, through full length of ducts. Follow with rubber duct swab for final cleaning and to assist in spreading lubricant throughout ducts.
- B. Clean internal surfaces of manholes, including sump. Remove foreign material.

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 INTRODUCTION

A. The work covered in this section is subject to all of the requirements in the General Conditions of the Specifications. Contractor shall coordinate all of the work in this section with all of the trades covered in other sections of the specification to provide a complete and operable system.

1.2 SYSTEM DESCRIPTION

- A. Install a networked lighting control and monitoring system consisting of wireless control modules fixture or pole mounted, communication gateways and software for operating the system. For reduced interference, longer ranges and more reliable communication, devices communicate via 802.15.4, 902mHz radio.
- B. The general operation of lighting and controlled loads shall include:
 - 1. Through the use of a photocell input or astronomical time off sets outdoor lighting comes ON at dark. At some predetermined, suitable time lighting can be step switched or dimmed to lower levels until motion detector inputs, call button inputs or other adaptive controls return lighting to higher levels. Lighting will operate at lower levels for longer time. Lighting returns to higher levels just before dawn, and fully extinguishes when the photocell threshold is met.
 - Software allows the user to assign device ID's, groups and networks at customer sites. Programming of scheduled events, photocell thresholds, control profiles, motion detector enabling and overrides are set by the user. At least one Gateway is required at each site. It will send commands to and receive reports from all devices at the site.
 - 3. Power metering to revenue grade levels and fixture performance monitoring with automatic fault reporting for improved maintenance are sent to the owner as required.

1.3 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. <u>Manufacturers</u>: Firms regularly engaged in the manufacture of wireless lighting control equipment and ancillary equipment of types used with LED, Induction, LEP and eHID Lighting and other.
- B. <u>NEC Compliance</u>: Comply with NEC as applicable to electrical wiring work.
- C. <u>NEMA Compliance</u>: Comply with applicable portions of NEMA standards pertaining to types of electrical equipment and enclosures.
- D. UL Approvals: Products must be listed under UL773 and UL916.

1.4 SUBMITTALS

- A. Shop Drawings: Submit dimensional drawings of all lighting control system components and accessories.
- B. One Line Diagram: Submit a one-line diagram of the proposed system configuration if it differs from that illustrated in the diagrams included in the contract drawings.
- C. Typical Wiring Diagrams: Submit typical wiring diagrams for all components including, but not limited to, lighting fixtures, relays, contactors, emergency call buttons, motion detectors and other controls.
- D. Product cut and data sheets shall indicate complete and unique catalog numbers for products submitted. All components of catalog number shall be identifiable and options explained. Cut sheets shall include complete specifications for any integral controls, including make/model number.

1.5 WARRANTY

- A. Control, Monitoring and Communications Hardware.
 - 1. Provide a written five year replacement material and workmanship warranty on all hardware.
 - 2. Warranty period shall begin on date of commissioning.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS

2.1 MONITORING AND CONTROL SYSTEM REQUIREMENTS

- A. Base Requirements.
 - 1. System shall have the capability of real-time monitoring and reporting in order to identify and report any occurrence other than the normal operation of the network and monitoring devices.
 - 2. System shall have the ability to control and schedule parking lot, pathway, street and other types of lighting to save energy by changing light output and/or by turning off lighting completely.
 - 3. System shall offer nine (9) time based scheduled events for nighttime savings profiles.
 - 4. Nodes shall be a one piece, self-contained device, externally mounted and providing 0-10Vdc dimming, bi-level and tri-level control as well as on and off to luminaires.
 - 5. System shall provide 0-10Vdc dimming in 1/10th of a volt increments based on LED driver high and low operating range.
 - 6. System shall not require additional control modules be installed inside fixture to achieve dimming and stepped switching.
 - 7. System shall ensure nighttime operation of luminaires in the event of a malfunction or loss of communication by defaulting to the next scheduled operation and photocell operation.
 - 8. System shall include all required equipment to be fully functional and completely operational, with the exception of Owner provided Server, Ethernet facilities or other owner provided backhaul system.
 - 9. Nodes and gateway enclosures shall be rated IP66.

- 10. Peak power use by nodes should be less than two (2) watts and only for periods of less than 45 milliseconds.
- 11. Gateway power use must be twenty (20) watts or less.
- 12. The rated life of all devices shall be ten (10) years or more at ambient temperature of -40C-70C.
- 13. Software and Firmware necessary for operation and management of the system shall be provided and if hosted by the owner, the software shall be loaded and configured on their Server.
- 14. System shall be capable of uploading and displaying the Owner's ArcGIS existing street light inventory which may or may not be remotely monitored, and to automatically update the information from the Owner's ArcGIS inventory on a real time or periodic basis.
- 15. System shall have the capability to store and retrieve luminaire information such as pole identifier, GPS location, mode of operation, grouping, and product information (make, model, input voltage, wattage and version of components).
- 16. All data and logs related to monitoring and control, reporting, and asset inventories shall be maintained and permanently stored on the Owner's Server.
- 17. System shall include a graphical user interface that displays network infrastructure, configure monitoring and control devices, upload/download schedules, etc.
- 18. The System shall be capable of real-time notification to assigned users and/or groups of luminaire failures or imminent luminaire failure, and/or degradation based upon threshold settings and number of occurrences, including but not limited to active power, power factor, and voltage.
- 19. System shall be capable of logging data once a day for a period of forty-nine (49) days when communication between the luminaire and CMS is interrupted. System shall automatically transfer data to CMS when communication is restored.
- 20. System shall offer the Owner an unlimited number of sites with up to 255 networks per site and up to 255 groups per network. The number of devices per network shall be unlimited.
- 21. Trimming or fine tuning of the luminaire to more accurately match the lighting requirements for sunrise and sunset shall be a standard function. Lighting goes to 50% 30 minutes after sunset and to 100% at full dark. One hour before sunrise, lighting is 100%. Thirty (30) minutes before sunrise lighting turns off.
- 22. For enhanced safety, system shall be capable of powering and utilizing direct motion detector inputs and implementing a Predictive Occupancy function illuminating a pathway ahead of travelers or a Geo-Proximity function in parking lots bringing up lighting on nearest poles to initial motion detection.
- 23. Nodes or controllers shall include a revenue grade smart metering chipset that measures and logs energy consumption at accuracy levels better than +-2%.
- 24. System shall provide asset information, current status and malfunctions.
- 25. System shall be accessed by user name and password. The system shall be capable of establishing several user access privileges.
 - a. Administrator-full access and capability to manage users and groups.
 - b. Operations and Maintenance-monitoring, control configuration and report generation.
 - c. Monitoring and report generation.
 - d. Read-Only monitoring and report generation.
- 26. System shall have user adjustable photocell set points for operation of lighting during low light daytime hours such as in storms and etc.
- 27. System shall utilize a High End 0-10 Level Trim feature allowing the user to limit the maximum light output during normal operation.

2.2 COMMUNICATION NETWORK REQUIREMENTS

A. Base Requirements.

- 1. Communication network must be designed in accordance with the specifications of the monitoring and control hardware (e.g., controller, gateway etc.) and the backhaul network to ensure optimal performance.
- 2. Communication network shall have the capability to be scaled to communicate with an entire street light and/or parking lot lighting system should the customer be a municipality, government facility, university or business campus.
- 3. For robustness in signal strength, increased range and reduced interference system shall use IEEE 802.15.4 standard, 902-928mHz radio frequency radio adjustable to +24dbm with ranges of 1-3 miles LOS between nodes and 3-5 miles LOS between nodes and gateways.
- 4. If necessary to extend communication range at edges of normal gateway distances, System shall be able to designate any node to become a repeater, re-broadcasting and receiving messages another 1-3 miles.
- 5. Communications network shall be capable of sampling and logging electrical parameters under normal operation including luminaire voltage, current, wattage, power factor and energy consumption.
- 6. System shall offer security measures of AES 128 encryption or better.
- 7. To reduce RF interference, system shall be a ten (10) channel, direct sequence, spread spectrum operation.
- 8. System shall be capable of controlling the Owner's irrigation system with simple interface.

2.3 SYSTEM HOSTING

A. The system shall be capable of being hosted on the Owner's Server and be independently owned, operated and managed by the Owner or Owner's representative. Data storage and retrieval shall utilize a common database such as MS SQL. Owner may select to separately contract with others for cellular services and/or set up and hosting of system.

2.4 MANUFACTURING

- A. The existing system on the Campus is the TOP900, manufactured by Lumewave, Inc. Any other system to be considered must be fully compatible with existing system. Submit descriptive information at bid date identifying any deviation from this specification. Prior approval does not guarantee final approval by the electrical engineer. The contractor shall be completely responsible for providing a system meeting this specification in its entirety. All deviations from this specification must be listed and individually signed off by the consultant.
- B. Lumewave system component product numbers.
 - 1. TOP900TL(twist lock) and TOP900TN(threaded nipple).
 - 2. Gateway.
 - 3. LumeStar software.

2.5 TOP900 WIRELESS CONTROL MODULE

A. Description.

- 1. Replaces existing photocell and receptacle.
- 2. All wiring routed through ½" threaded nipple for universal mounting or through 3 blade twist lock with low voltage package for control wiring.
- 3. 1000watt/1800VA, ANSI 136.10 N/C relay contacts.
- 4. Up to 9 time based scheduled actions per day.
- 5. Stepped switching and 0-10Vdc dimming in 1/10th volt increments.
- 6. IP66, UL listed.
- 7. Adjustable photocell thresholds.
- 8. Data logging.
- 9. Revenue Grade power metering with accuracy of better than +-2%
- 10. Failure and performance reporting
- 11. Demand responsive to real time inputs from customer systems and utilities
- 12. DOT (Direction of Travel) capable for use with motion detectors for illuminating pathways ahead of foot/biking traffic
- 13. Peer to peer communication to provide group activation by single motion detector inputs
- 14. 900 mHz radio with 1-3 mile range between devices, 3-5 miles between Gateways and devices.
- 15. Over the air flashing for program updates.
- 16. No additional components for control are to be installed inside the fixture housing

B. Gateways (one required per site):

- 1. USB
- Ethernet
- 3. Wi-Fi
- 4. Cellular
- 5. 3-5 mile LOS range from Gateways to TOP900 modules
- 6. Requires 120 volts and an Ethernet Connection
- 7. Install Antenna in Free Air
- 8. Requires customer provided Static IP address for access to LAN.

C. Wireless Specifications

- 1. 902-928mHz, IEEE 802.15.4 standard
- 2. Spread Spectrum: Direct Sequence
- 3. 10 Channels
- 4. RF Adjustable to +24dbm
- 5. Any TOP module can operate as a repeater for extending range
- 6. AES128 Encryption

PART 3 - EXECUTION

3.1 INSTALLATION

- A. Lumewave TOP 900 wireless control modules require installation on fixture and commissioning of TOP900's for the customers wireless lighting control network. All equipment and wiring shall be installed as per manufacturer's instructions, configured and operationally field tested.
- B. There are 3 ways to commission the TOP900 series products on the customers' wireless lighting control network:

1. Contractor captures the peel-off label on the box then installs the TOP900 and connects control wiring on/in fixture.

a. VERY IMPORTANT!!!

- i. Contractor removes peel-off label on TOP900 box and stick on plan next to pole the TOP900 was installed on.
- ii. Contractor returns the plan with the stickers to customer.
- iii. Factory Authorized technician/Contractor scans label into system.
- iv. Commissioning is done over the air.

3.2 FINAL TESTING

- A. Final testing of installation of the monitor and control system, wireless communications system, and luminaires shall begin upon completion of all software and hardware installations and successful demonstration of all system functions.
- B. Testing period will be comprised of thirty (30) day calendar days of live continuous operation of the system. Commencement of final acceptance testing shall be scheduled by the owner.
- C. All components of the monitoring and control system and communications network must be available and operational for at least 99% of the time during this period to constitute a valid test.

3.3 FACTORY COMMISSIONING

- A. Upon completion of the installation, the system shall be completely commissioned by the manufacturer's factory authorized technician who will commission communication nodes, program schedules and system operation to ensure a trouble-free wireless outdoor monitoring and control system.
- B. The electrical contractor and owner shall provide both the manufacturer and the electrical engineer with ten working days written notice of the scheduled commissioning date.

3.4 MANUFACTURER SERVICES

- A. Provide installation and troubleshooting support via telephone and internet for 10 years.
- B. Software/firmware and support for the current release and two immediately subsequent releases of the software at no extra cost to the Owner for 5 years.

SECTION 265000 - LIGHTING

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 SUMMARY

- A. Section Includes: LED Lighting fixtures, including drivers.
- B. Light fixtures model numbers were determined at the time this specification was written; model numbers may need to be modified, or may require the addition or deletion of options to fully meet specification requirements.

1.2 SUBMITTALS

- A. List of Materials: Submit a complete list of materials proposed for this section.
- B. Installation Instructions: Submit manufacturer's written installation instructions for fixtures and accessories.
- C. Light fixtures shall be Underwriters Laboratory (UL) or Nationally Recognized Testing Laboratory (NRTL) listed, and in compliance with applicable industry standards and codes.
- D. Submittals must comply with contract general provisions.

1.3 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. Components and fixtures shall be listed and approved for the intended application by Underwriter's Laboratories (UL), or other Nationally Recognized Testing Laboratory (NRTL).
- B. Owner's approval shall be obtained for any equipment or materials substitutions.

1.4 GUARANTEE

- A. Manufacturer and installer agree to repair or replace components of luminaires that fail in material or workmanship within two year from commissioning.
- B. Manufacturer shall provide a total material warranty period as following:

LED Board: 5 Years
 Driver: 5 Years

3. Controls: 5 years.

C. Warranty period begins on the date of commissioning of the project.

2.1 MATERIAL AND FABRICATION

A. TYPE A SERIES

- 1. Fixtures shall meet or exceed all material and fabrication specifications. Fixture shall be one piece die cast aluminum housing with integral arm and separate, self retained hinged, one piece cast door frame.
- 2. Fixture must match existing campus standards.
- 3. Fixture shall have 0-10v dimming system down to 10% power and receptacle wireless control ready for individual control of each fixture. Control system to be Lumewave or equal per specifications. Driver shall be greater than 90% standard efficiency and have open/short circuit protection. Driver shall be RoHS compliant with a surge protector. 10KA per ANSI/IEEE C62.41.2.
- 4. LED board shall be 32, 48 or 64 LEDs with a color temperature of 4000K +/-250K. Minimum CRI of 70. LED board shall be aluminum metal clad board. RoHS compliant.
- 5. The one piece housing shall provide excellent thermal management critical to long LED system life. Life shall be greater than 350,000 at L70 hours.
- 6. Fixture shall have a minimum EPA of .2 per single head, .5 for 2,3 and 4 heads.
- 7. Fixture shall have a LED engine rated for IP66 or greater.
- 8. Fixture shall come with an approved retrofit arm and hardware to mount to existing poles without the need for pole drilling on most existing poles.
- 9. Prior to submittal for mounting hardware contractor shall examine all existing poles and confirm the suitability of proposed hardware for each type of pole.
- 10. Fixture shall also have an option for tenon mount for special conditions. Tenon size must be confirmed in field by contractor prior to ordering.
- 11. Finish shall have a fade and abrasion resistant, electrostatically applied, thermally cured, triglycidal isocyanurate (TGIC) textured polyester powdercoat finish.
- 12. Fixture shall carry a 3G vibration rating that conforms to standards set forth by ANSI C136.31. Testing shall include vibration to 3G acceleration in three axes, all performed on the same luminaire.
- 13. The optical system shall have a distribution of 2, 3 4 and 5 types. Offering an internal house side shield or back light optic.
- 14. Fixture shall have an ETL/cETL listed to the UL 1598 standard, suitable for Wet Locations.
- 15. All Luminaires shall be Design Lights Consortium qualified for utility rebates.
- 16. Fixture shall have a 5 year limited warranty on LEDs and LED drivers.

- 17. Any fixture substitutions must meet or exceed all specifications providing all documentation at time of evaluation of Bids. Wattage shall not exceed wattages currently specified. Lumen output must meet or exceed current fixture with a photometric study provided at time of submittal. IES files will need to be provided electronically for all types specified. Must meet or exceed all BUG ratings of specified fixtures.
- 18. Sample fixture must be submitted at time of submittal or substitution will not be considered.

B. TYPE B SERIES

- 1. Fixtures shall meet or exceed all material and fabrication specifications.
- 2. Access mechanism shall be rotomatic, die-cast A360 aluminum quarter-turn mechanism with constant –pressure spring-loaded points. The mechanism shall offer tool-free access to the inside of the luminaire. An embedded memory-retentive gasket shall ensure weatherproofing. A red key on the unit shall indicate point of engagement.
- 3. Light Engine shall be EcoSwap rotomatic tool-free system composed of 4 main components: Heat sink, LED lamp, Optical System and Driver. All electrical components shall be RoHS compliant.
- 4. Heat Sink shall be made of extruded aluminum optimizing the LEDs efficiency and life. Product does not use any cooling device with moving parts. (Only passive cooling)
- 5. LEDs shall be Philips Lumileds or equal and total system wattage of 35 unless noted otherwise. Color temperature shall be 4000k with a 70 CRI. Fixture shall have a 100,000 hour life for LEDs and a 100,000 hour life for the LED driver.
- 6. Fixture shall have a LE3 optic composed of high-performance acrylic refractor lenses to achieve optimized distribution and get maximum spacing. Performance shall be tested by LM-63, LM-79 and TM-15 certifying its photometric performance.
- 7. Driver shall be high power factor of 90% and shall be electronic operating range at 50/60 Hz. The driver shall have a auto-adjusting to a voltage between 120 and 277 volt AC rated for both application line to line or line to neutral, Class II. THD shall not exceed 20% max. Maximum ambient operating temperature from -40F to 130F degrees. Certified in compliance to cULus requirement. Assembled on a unitized removable tray with Tyco quick disconnect plug resisting to 221F degrees. The current supplying the LEDs shall be reduced by the driver if the internal driver temperature exceeds 185F as a protection to the LEDs and the electrical components. Output shall be protected from short circuits; voltage overload and current overload and have automatic recovery after correction.
- 8. Surge Protector shall be tested in accordance with ANSI/IEEE C62.45 per ANSI/IEEE C62.41.2 Scenario I category C High Exposure 10kV/10kA waveforms for Line-Ground, Line-Neutral and Neutral-Ground, and in accordance with U.S, DOE, MSSLC model specifications for LED roadway luminaires electrical immunity requirements for High Test Level 10kV/10kV.
- 9. Hardware All exposed screws shall be stainless steel with Ceramic primer-seal basecoat to reduce seizing of the parts. All seals and sealing devices are made and /or lined with EPDM and /or silicone/and or rubber.
- 10. Finish Color shall much campus standards (TS) and in accordance with the AAMA 2603 standard. Application of the of the polyester powder coat paint with +/- mils/24 microns of

tolerance. The thermosetting resins provides a discoloration resistant finish in accordance with the ASTM D2244 standard, as well as luster retention in keeping with the ASTM D523 standard and humidity proof in accordance with the ASTM D2247 standard. The surface treatment achieves a minimum of 2000 hours for salt spray resistant finish in accordance with the testing performed and per ASTM B117 standard.

- 11. The electronic components sensitive to electrostatic discharge (ESD) such as LEDs are assembled in compliance with IEC61340-5-1 and ANSI/ESD S20.20 standards so as to eliminate ESD events that could decrease the useful life of the product.
- 12. Manufacturer shall provide a written confirmation of its ISO 9001-2008 and ISO 14001-2004 international Quality Standards Certification.
- 13. All Luminaires shall be DesignLights Consortium qualified for utility rebates.
- 14. Fixture shall have a 5 year limited warranty on LEDs and LED drivers.
- 15. Any fixture substitutions must meet or exceed all specifications providing all documentation at time of evaluation of Bids. Wattage shall not exceed wattages currently specified. Lumen output must meet or exceed current fixture with a photometric study provided at time of submittal. IES files will need to be provided electronically for all types specified.
- 16. Sample fixture must be submitted at time of submittal or substitution will not be considered.

C. TYPE C SERIES

- 1. High Power LED retrofit Module in an extruded aluminum enclosure.
- 2. Heat Sink shall be made of extruded aluminum optimizing the LEDs efficiency and life. Product does not use any cooling device with moving parts. (Only passive cooling)
- 3. Driver shall be electronic operating and shall have a auto-adjusting to a voltage between 120 and 277 volt AC rated for both application line to line or line to neutral, Class II. Driver shall be equipped with short circuit, overcurrent, overvoltage, over temperature protection with auto fault recovery feature.
- 4. All Luminaires shall be Design Lights Consortium qualified for utility rebates.
- 5. Fixture shall have a 10 year limited warranty on LED block and 5 years on the driver.
- Any fixture substitutions must meet or exceed all specifications providing all documentation at time of evaluation of Bids. Wattage shall not exceed wattages currently specified. Lumen output must meet or exceed current fixture with a photometric study provided at time of submittal.
- 7. Sample fixture must be submitted at time of submittal or substitution will not be considered.

2.2 LED FIXTURES

A. Lighting fixtures shall be the type indicated on Drawings and as specified. Fixtures of same type shall be of one manufacturer.

2.3 NEW POLES

A. New poles shall match existing walkway poles in the campus.

B. Where poles are to be mounted on existing concrete pedestals, Contractor shall verify existing bolt pattern and have the pole manufacture make required modification if any.

PART 3 - EXECUTION

3.1 INSTALLATION

A. Fixture voltage shall be as indicated on Drawings.

3.2 TESTING

- A. Check and adjust fixtures for required illumination.
- B. Replace defective LED and Drivers.
- C. Test and adjust lighting control equipment for proper operation.

3.3 PROTECTION

A. Protect the Work of this section until Substantial Completion.

3.4 CLEANUP

- A. Remove rubbish, debris, and waste materials from all areas of work each day.
- B. Clean fixture surfaces of dirt, cement, plaster and debris. Furnish cleansers compatible with material surfaces being cleaned.

3.5 HAZARDOUS WASTE DISPOSAL

- A. Hazardous waste disposals shall be handled and disposed of by an approved, licensed contractor.
- B. Dispose of all removed lighting fixtures, ballasts and bulbs.
- C. Ballasts are assumed to contain PCB unless clearly marked "NO PCB."
- D. Place ballasts and lamps in appropriate containers provided by hazardous waste contractor labeled clearly with:
 - 1. Project Name
 - 2. Quantity of lamps
 - 3. Date lamps became waste
- E. Store, remove, transport and dispose of hazardous materials in all accordance with state and federal regulations.
- F. Provide Owner with copy of manifest and certificate of destruction.